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ABSTRACT

The present study aimed to examine the possibility of 
predicting the quality of the mother-child relationship at 
one year on the basis of prenatal assessments. The 
theoretical and methodological framework of the research 
derives from attachment theory. Two principal questions 
guided the longitudinal investigations reported here: (1)
Would an interview-based pregnancy-assessment of expectant 
mothers' working models of attachment relationships yield 
a significant association to a subsequent assessment of the 
quality of the infant-mother attachment? and (2) Would 
questionnaire-based assessments of attachment, self-esteem, 
marital satisfaction, social support, the experience of 
pregnancy, and post-partum adaptation to the maternal role 
yield independent associations to the observed quality of 
the mother-child relationship?

The longitudinal investigation reported consisted of 
three phases, a prenatal phase when 100 expectant mothers 
participated in the multiple assessments; a three-month 
phase when 88 new mothers' and fathers' adaptation to the 
parental role was assessed; and a one-year phase when 97 
mother-child pairs were followed up in a series of 
assessments, including the Strange Situation.

Results indicate that prenatal administration of the 
Adult Attachment Interview was a powerful predictor of the



child's secure versus insecure attachment status at one- 
year. This significant finding is discussed in relation to 
the systematic lack of association observed between the 
many questionnaire-based assessments incorporated in the 
study and the Strange Situation assessment of the child- 
mother attachment. Methodological and theoretical reasons 
for this lack of concordance are explored.

The final discussion suggests that it is the unique 
capacity of the Adult Attachment Interview for tapping 
salient aspects of the expectant mother's internal working 
model of attachment, and attendant defensive processes, 
which underlies the intergenerational patterns of 
attachment observed.
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CHAPTER 1
ATTACHMENT THEORY AND THE STRANGE SITUATION PARADIGM



2
CHAPTER ONE

The importance of the early mother-child relationship 
for future developmental outcomes has been a fundamental 
concern of psychoanalytic theory from Freud's day forward. 
Freud described the child's relationship to the mother in 
very strong terms, regarding it as 'unique, without 
parallel, established unalterably for a whole lifetime as 
the first and strongest love-object and as the prototype of 
all later love relations— for both sexes' (Freud, 1940, 
p.188). This chapter reviews the current-day evidence for 
such a claim; attention is focused upon attachment theory 
(Bowlby, 1969,1973/1982,1980? Ainsworth et al., 1978), 
particularly the conceptual methaphor of an "internal 
working model" of self and other, along with the Ainsworth 
Strange Situation technique for assessing the infant- 
caregiver relationship. The research conducted with the 
Strange Situation is given extensive consideration. Both 
child and caregiver contributions to the attachment- 
caregiver relationship are reviewed. In addition, evidence 
concerning the stability and predictive validity of the 
Strange Situation is considered.

THE HISTORICAL SETTING

It was Anna Freud (1926) with her background in 
education and Winnicott (1931) as a paediatrician, who 
initiated the study of the effects of the environment on



the child's capacity to form and maintain object 
relationships. Anna Freud and Dorothy Burlingham (1942) 
were pioneers in the detailed and sensitive, yet highly 
objective, documentation of the long-term consequences of 
separation from parents in the first years of life. Bowlby 
(1951) and Spitz (1946) reported a series of observations 
which illustrated the severe developmental disturbances of 
infants brought up under conditions of emotional 
deprivation. Such dramatic demonstrations of the 
psychological sequelae of early maternal deprivation 
provided the impetus for detailed explorations of the 
development of psychic functioning in the first years of 
life (Stern, 1985? Mahler, Pine and Bergman, 1975; Spitz 
and Cobliner, 1965). These studies provided a framework 
within which the psychopathology of infancy could be 
examined (Fraiberg, 1980; Greenspan et al, 1987).

John Bowlby's and James Robertson's observations of 
children's apparent indifference to their mothers' return 
following separation led them to posit the defensive 
manoeuvre of "detachment" as the primary manner in which 
children reduce the pain engendered by unsatisfied 
attachment needs. Thirty years ago, Bowlby's student Mary 
Ainsworth, studying the reaction of one-year-olds to a 
brief laboratory separation, also observed avoidance 
behaviour upon reunion with mother in a proportion of 
children. Avoidance observed in the laboratory appeared to 
share many features with "detachment" as described by



4
Bowlby.

Ainsworth*s observations, based as they were on John 
Bowlby*s evolving theory of attachment, signalled a new 
approach within developmental psychology and offered a 
compelling perspective on a central topic of interest to 
developmentalists: that of continuity and change in
attachment behaviour across the lifespan of an individual.

The significance of Bowlby*s work (1969/1982, 1973,
1980) for developmental psychology in its attempts to 
struggle with the problem of continuity and change is 
striking. While for decades developmental researchers have 
grappled to find empirical evidence for the belief that 
there is continuity in an individual's adaptation to 
experience, for the most part the evidence has indicated a 
lack of apparent congruence. This observed incongruence 
(Kagan, 1984; Clarke & Clarke, 1976), led to the misguided 
assumption that early experience has little influence upon 
later developmental outcomes. Bowlby and a group of other 
developmental ists, including Mary Ainsworth and Alan 
Sroufe, cleared the path to the resolution of this 
bewildering problem. Individuals, they argue, are not to 
be characterized by a collection of static traits which 
manifest themselves with constancy across time and 
situation. Rather, individual adaptation is an ongoing 
process in which the person reacts to and influences his 
inter-personal environment in terms of inner working models



of self and other. While the behavioural manifestation of 
these inner models, that is, basic beliefs concerning the 
self and other, will vary according to current 
developmental status, there will be coherence in the 
underlying self-structure or "internal working model" 
(Bowlby, 1969/1973).

THE EVOLUTIONARY PERSPECTIVE

Researchers who study human development and the 
mother-child relationship face a unique phenomenon in terms 
of the neurological sensorimotor development in the human 
infant, which is highly complex compared with other 
species, and the extremely intense dependence upon the 
environment (namely the parents) for nutrition and 
protection many months (and years) longer than other 
mammalian species (Goodyer, 1990) . Thus for the human 
infant, there is an extensive period of dependency and, for 
the human parent, a protracted obligation to provide care. 
The parental obligation includes the provision of basic 
physical goods such as nutrition, thermoregulation, 
protection, and transportation as well as support and 
stimulation to meet social, emotional and cognitive needs. 
As Harlow (1959) points out, human infants are dependent in 
this manner because it takes years for their advanced 
physical, cognitive and social potential to fully develop.

This extended period of parental involvement in



primates may have evolved to maximize behavioural 
flexibility for the individual and to minimize the relative 
degree of "hardwiring” of behavioural patterns to permit 
the wide-ranging environmental adaptability of which human 
beings are capable (Mason, 1979). Optimal adaptations may 
be best attained in the context of a parent-child 
relationship, where the parent neither under-reacts nor 
over-reacts to child signals for help but, instead, reacts 
consistently and flexibly to the shifting needs of the 
child. As Goodyer (1990) puts it, "infant distress arises 
as a result of social and biological equilibrium and no 
degree of maternal care can prevent all forms of distress 
response" (p. 163). The sensitive and responsive parent 
will strike a comfortable equilibrium within 
herself/himself, based on a "goodness of fit" with the 
particular characteristics of her/his child— and both 
members of the relationship will be similarly or 
differently affected by external life events. Thus a 
unique environment will exist for each parent-child 
relationship, and this environment can be seen as a primary 
influence upon human developmental outcomes.

THE SPECIFICITY AND PRIMARY SIGNIFICANCE OF THE CHILD- 
PARENT RELATIONSHIP

Perhaps ironically, some of the strongest evidence 
pointing to the powerful and specific influence of the 
mother-child relationship upon human development comes from



the literature on genetic influences on the phenotype. The 
experience of being raised in the same family does not 
change the expectable frequency of a psychiatric disorder 
(e.g. schizophrenia) or of a normally-distributed 
individual difference characteristic (e.g. I.Q.). This is 
striking because we know that "environmental forces, from 
the cellular to the social affect the phenotypic outcomes" 
(Scarr & Kidd, 1983), yet the evidence for a consistent, 
general influence of the family is lacking. As Emde (1988) 
has suggested, it is the specific experience of each family 
member that is important, rather than the shared experience 
of all the family. The findings of studies in population 
genetics point to the prevailing influence of the 
individuals specifically-experienced environment? this 
environment is mainly comprised of the child's relationship 
to their caregiver. By formulating the influence of the 
environment in this way we can account for the fact that 
genetically identical individuals (monozygotic twins), even 
when raised in the same family environment, develop 
behaviourally heterogeneous traits. Apparently similar 
behaviours of the caregiver are experienced by each 
individual child in widely various ways and, similarly, the 
meaning attributed by the parent to each of their 
children's perhaps very similar behaviours may also vary 
enormously.
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THE CENTRAL ROLE OF MENTAL REPRESENTATIONS

The words "an individual's experience" and "the 
attribution of meaning" brings us square up against the 
difference between the shared external world of behaviours, 
events and interactions on the one hand, and on the other 
hand, the private internal world of mental representations, 
evaluations, and expectations. From the first-time mother 
picks up her crying baby, it is of utmost importance for 
the overall developing relationship whether she regards the 
baby as a demanding creature or simply an unsettled child. 
The expectations mother brings to her interactions with her 
child do much to shape the quality of the interaction and 
her evaluation of its origins and consequences. The 
psychoanalytic and developmental literatures, as well as 
literary writings over the centuries, offer a multitude of 
illustrative examples of this powerful process. In a 
recent review, Cramer (1987) states the issue as follows, 
"both research and clinical reports on infancy indicate 
that parents always inject an added meaning to whatever 
goes on in the baby: This meaning is based on their
personal beliefs, ideals and aversions. It is rooted in 
their personal history, their past and their unconscious 
(p. 1055)." The view that parental perceptions and
behaviours are predominantly a reaction to stable 
characteristics of the individual, a subject to be taken up 
in greater detail below, is greatly mitigated by the



finding that a mother's perceptions of her child's 
personality is likely to be both well-established before 
the baby is born and to remain stable throughout the first 
year (Zeanah et al., 1985).

Some clarification of terms is in order, lest we 
confuse different but related aspects of the specifically- 
experienced mother-child relationship. The literature 
distinguishes events and behavioural interactions from the 
way they are likely to be mentally represented as event 
schemas (Mandler, 1979, 1983), scripts (Schank & Abelson, 
1977) and representations of interactions that have become 
generalized, RIGS (Stern, 1985). Despite differences in 
the names we assign to these building blocks of internal 
mental experience, there is agreement that it is on the 
basis of these internally constructed models of experience 
that we attribute meaning to past events and interactions, 
and develop expectancies and plans concerning future 
experience. At the higher-reflective level of mental 
experience we are thought to possess representations of 
ourselves, important others in our developmental experience 
(primarily mother and father) , and of our world in a more 
general sense. Following the suggestion of Craik (1943), 
Bowlby made use of the concept "internal working models" 
(of self, other and world) in his trilogy on attachment 
(1969/1982, 1973, 1980) and this metaphorical concept has 
come to be extensively used in the developmental literature 
on social-emotional development (e.g. Bretherton, 1985).



The expectations we have about the behaviour of others and 
about how we should behave in order to maximize the 
likelihood that our best expectations will be confirmed, 
are encoded at this higher-order of mantal processing. In 
other words, we tend to elicit from others the behaviour we 
expect from them. In addition Bowlby (1980) reworked 
Freud's theory of defense and hypothesized that our 
"internal working models" serve to select access to 
information that may increase rather than decrease our 
internal sense of emotional security. This assumption 
helps to explain how different people may experience the 
same set of environmental stimuli, for example a film or a 
piece of theatre in radically different ways— each selects 
differently from the same information according to the 
indiviual functioning of their internal working models. 
This theme will be returned below when consideration is 
given to the various aspects of attachment theory, the aim 
at this point has simply been to demonstrate that mental 
representations play a central role in determining how both 
the child and the caregiver, behave with one another.

THE INTERNAL WORKING MODEL

The concept of an internal working model is useful in 
accounting for continuities in development. The adjective 
"internal" calls attention to the influential role of 
mental representations in influencing both behaviour and 
the way in which events and interactions are experienced,
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consciously and unconsciously. The adjective "working” 
draws attention to the active aspects of representation. 
And the noun "model” underlines the extent to which mental 
representations are at once both organized structures and, 
at the same time, open to modification over the course of 
development.

A structured and serviceable internal working model is 
thought to be developed as a function of mother-child 
interactions in the first year of life. For example, if an 
attachment figure frequently rejects or ridicules the 
child*s bid for comfort in stressful situations, the child 
may come to develop not only an internal working model of 
the parent as rejecting but also one of himself or herself 
as not worthy of help and comfort. Conversely, if the 
attachment figure gives help and comfort when needed, the 
child will develop a working model of the parent as loving 
and of the self as worthy of the help/support received 
(Bowlby, 1973). The child not only internalizes the 
meaning of the responsiveness and quality of care the 
parent provides, but also, identifies with this mode of 
parenting and, later in development, can enact the 
internalized parental role.

Bowlby points out (1973) that there may be instances 
when multiple models of single attachment figures are 
operative. They are likely to differ in regard to their 
origin, dominance and the extent to which the subject is



aware of them. When information becomes incompatible with 
the model of attachments, the different interpretations of 
experience may become defensively dissociated. For 
example, when the child cannot cope with viewing rejecting 
parents in an unfavourable light or when parents attempt to 
persuade the child to interpret their rejecting behaviour 
as loving, such dissociations are likely to occur. The 
defensive exclusion of representations that cause painful 
feelings may then provide emotional relief. However, it 
may also offer the individual an inadequate model of 
reality which may lead to inappropriate, perhaps even 
pathological behaviour. A most important point is that 
since the material is defensively excluded from awareness, 
it cannot be modified or updated as a serviceable model 
should be.

Evidence for the heuristic value of the concept 
"internal working model" may be seen in the way in which 
cognitive psychologists (e.g. Johnson-Laird, 1982), with no 
a priori interest in unconscious mental representations, 
have adopted and elaborated Craik's original (1943) 
concept.

EMPIRICAL ASSESSMENT OF THE INTERNAL WORKING MODEL

While Bowlby's theoretical formulations broadened our 
view of the importance of early experience on later 
development, it was Mary Ainsworth's work which made



13
possible the empirical investigation of attachment theory. 
While the internal working model, as is the case with any 
mental representation, cannot be measured directly, 
behaviours widely thought to result from an underlying 
internal working model can be assessed. Crucial to the 
development of relevant assessment techniques is the 
distinction between the attachment system and attachment 
behaviours.

The attachment behavioural system, as conceived by 
Bowlby (1973) and elaborated by Ainsworth et al. (1978), is 
operative from birth and functions homeostatically with the 
aim of maintaining a balance between attachment security 
and exploratory behaviour. Specifically, when the child 
feels secure, that is, has assessed the environment to be 
safe the impulse towards the attachment figure becomes 
weaker while the desire to explore the environment becomes 
stronger. However, when the child perceives the 
environment as mildly alarming, the attachment system's 
goal of seeking proximity to the parent in order to gain 
protection from them will come into operation and the child 
will draw closer to the attachment figure. Thus the 
attachment system is seen to be in a complementary 
relationship with the exploration system. The activation 
of one system implies the deactivation of the other. When 
the child's attachment system is activated, attachment 
behaviours such as proximity seeking or avoidance, contact- 
maintaining or resistance to contact, are displayed which
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reflect past interactions with the caregiver now encoded in 
the internal working model. The child whose internalized 
experience of mother is that of a figure who is predictably
available will actively seek comfort when aupset,
abandoning for the moment exploration behaviours— thus 
indicating the security of their attachment.

Conversely the child whose internalized experience of 
mother is that of a figure who is predictably unavailable 
when upset, will tend to avoid proximity and contact when 
upset, demonstrating a precocious independence. This 
independence may also be characterized as an over-reliance 
on exploration (qua avoidance) which is suggested by the 
fact that the exploration has a half-hearted quality to it, 
as if the child's attention is really devoted elsewhere. 
In some cases the child may actually approach mother but 
then interrupt his approach giving dominance to the 
defensive inclination to avoid— the picture of the
anxiously avoidant child. Finally, to complete the
tripartite typology of Ainsworth, the child whose 
internalized experience of mother is that of a figure who 
is unpredictably available when upset, will not quite know 
where to turn when upset. Thus exploration is greatly 
inhibited and the child appears passive and inconsolable or 
actively angry and resistant to contact which mother tends 
to supply inappropriately.
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THE STRANGE SITUATION: ASSESSING THE QUALITY OF THE
INFANT-MOTHER ATTACHMENT

Differences in children*s attachment behaviours both 
in the home and lab setting were initially chronicled by 
Mary Ainsworth and her colleagues (1978) . In her Baltimore 
study, conclusions drawn from prolonged observations of 
mothers and infants in the home showed that maternal 
sensitivity to the infant's signals during feeding, face- 
to-face play, physical contact and distress episodes in the 
course of the first three months were predictive of the 
quality of the relationship during the last quarter of the 
first year. Maternal responsiveness to infant crying 
during the first quarter was in proportion to the extent of 
infant crying. However, by the fourth quarter infants 
whose mothers responded promptly and appropriately to their 
crying early on, now cried less. Maternal sensitivity to 
infant signals during feeding, play, and episodes of close 
bodily contact in the course of the first three months were 
correlated with the infants behaviour at 12 months in a 
laboratory procedure known as the Strange Situation 
(Ainsworth et al., 1978).

Originally employed in 1970, the Ainsworth Strange 
Situation has been established as a reliable and valid 
instrument with which to assess the quality of infant- 
mother attachments. This laboratory-based assessment



involves two separations and two reunions with parent.
Focus is upon the infant's behavior, especially during the 
reunions, where individual differences are measured in 
terms of the strategies employed to cope with this 
stressful situation (i.e. introduction to an unfamiliar 
place and person coupled with brief separations from 
parent). Three major types of response have been 
identified, of which two are thought to reflect an anxious 
attachment to the parent (either avoidant or resistant) and 
one understood to indicate a secure attachment to the 
parent. The anxious-avoidant, (A) child tends to be
undistressed during separation and to avoid moving close to 
the parent upon reunion demonstrating a precocious 
independence. The anxious-resistant child (C) tends to be 
distressed by separation and to seek contact during 
reunion. However, the anxious-resistant child resists the 
contact he/she also seeks and is unable to be comforted by 
the parent's return. The securely attached (B) child may 
or may not be distressed by separation, but upon reunion is 
pleased to see the parent and, if distressed, is easily 
comforted and is therefore able to effectively use the 
parent as a secure base from which to explore.

In a recent meta-analytic review of Strange Situation 
research with samples of over 35 children in which the
A/B/C classification system was applied, Ijzendoorn &
Kroonenberg (1988) provide evidence for the cross-cultural 
validity of the construct "infant-mother patterns of



attachment.” Their review covers findings from three 
samples in the Federal Republic of Germany, one in Great 
Britain, four in the Netherlands, one in Sweden, two in 
Israel, two in Japan, one in China and eighteen in the 
United States. In all, two thousand child-mother 
attachment patterns receive attention. Notably, the
existence of the secure (B) pattern and the two insecure 
patterns (A,C) have been observed in all of the different 
countries mentioned above. The overall distribution for 
these 32 samples was 65% secure (B), 21% avoidant (A) and 
14% resistant (C) ; the proportion of avoidant children was 
significantly larger in West Germany and that of resistant 
children was significantly larger in both Israel and Japan. 
However, it is too early to draw conclusions about stable 
cross-cultural differences in patterns of attachment 
because as yet only a small number of studies have been 
done in these countries. But we can say that these studies 
using the Strange Situaion provide overwhelming cross- 
cultural evidence for the presence of the three principal 
patterns of infant-mother attachment described by Ainsworth 
et al. (1978).

THE CONTRIBUTION OF MATERNAL BEHAVIOUR TO INFANT-MOTHER 
ATTACHMENT QUALITY

Ainsworth was alerted to the resistant (C) and 
avoidant (A) patterns of behaviour in the Strange Situation 
because they resembled reunion behaviours of protest and



despair respectively, typically been observed in children 
after longer, more traumatic separations (Robertson, 1953). 
As Bretherton (1985) points out, the Strange Situation 
derives its validity as an assessment of attachment quality 
not from this direct resemblance of behaviour on reunion 
after longer separations, but instead from the mulitple, 
positive correlations of infant behaviour in this situation 
with observations of mother-infant behaviour in the home 
setting. The initial finding that particular infant 
patterns of behaviour upon reunion in the Strange Situation 
were associated with the quality of maternal caregiving 
during the first year came from the Baltimore study of 23 
infants (Ainsworth et al, 1978) for which hundreds of hours 
of home observations were collected through the infants1 
first year. Two large-scale longitudinal studies have 
corroborated this finding. Grossmann and colleagues 
(1985), in their research with a North German sample of 49 
infants, have shown that maternal sensitivity to infant 
signals at two and six months was predictive of secure 
infant-mother attachment classifications at one year. 
Similar findings were obtained from the two cohorts (Belsky 
et al., 1984?Isabella, Belsky & von Eye, 1989) of the 
Pennsylvania Infant and Family Development Project. Babies 
who developed secure attachments at one year were more 
likely to have mothers who responded sensitively to both 
their distress and vocalisations (1 and 3 month 
observations) as compared with babies who developed 
insecure attachments.



In both the Baltimore and North German studies, 
maternal aversion to close physical contact and lack of 
responsiveness to infant distress were strongly associated 
with the anxiously avoidant attachment pattern at one-year. 
Less is known about the maternal behavioural antecedents of 
the anxious resistant pattern because of the absence of 
this pattern in the German sample and the presence of only 
two infants with this coding, who had been extensively 
observed at home in the Baltimore sample. Ainsworth et al. 
(1978, p.237) remark that mothers of the resistantly 
attached infants were "highly inaccessible and ignoring .
. . (but) had a strong investment in the maternal role."
More recent studies (e.g Spieker & Booth, 1988) confirm the 
view that the anxious-resistant infant pattern of 
attachment is associated with mothers who find it difficult 
to respond consistently and appropriately despite their 
strong commitment to the caregiving role.

THE INFANT'S CONTRIBUTION TO INFANT-MOTHER ATTACHMENT

Much effort has been invested in attempts to explain 
Strange Situation classifications of the infant-mother 
attachment in terms of inborn behavioural predispositions, 
which are normally referred to in terms of the temperament 
construct. Kagan (1989) is the most vociferous
spokesperson for the view that the child's temperamental 
vulnerability to uncertainty (inhibition) or their 
emotional spontaneity in unfamiliar contexts
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(disinhibition), make a strong contribution to the child*s 
behaviour in the Strange Situation. While there has been 
to date no study explicitly designed to test Kagan's 
hypothesis about the association of inhibition or 
disinhibition to behaviour in the Strange Situation, many 
researchers have looked at the interaction between 
assessments of infant temperament and Strange Situation 
classifications.

The question as to whether temperament or attachment 
history is the chief determinant of behaviour in the 
Strange Situation is a bit like asking which came first, 
the chicken or the egg? Kagan (e.g. 1989) explains child 
behaviours such as withdrawal or aggression as the result 
of temperament while Sroufe (e.g. 1985) and other
attachment theorists would regard the same behaviours as 
primarily a reflection of the child's attachment history.

A complicating factor in the study of temperament 
generally is the difficulty in reliably assessing the 
construct. St. James-Roberts & Wolke (1984, 1988) found 
significant discrepancies between parental and observer 
accounts of temperament despite using equivalent conditions 
of observation and of report. Their findings support the 
view that parents ratings of their offspring should be 
regarded as social perceptions which incorporate parental 
as well as child factors, rather than as objective measures 
of the characteristics of individual children (Bates, 1980?
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1983). A further limiting factor in studies of temperament 
is the difficulty in achieving objectivity in the form of 
blind and reliable independent ratings.

Although a variety of different measures of 
temperament have been used, employing both independent and 
maternal ratings, the empirical results converge on one 
point: temperament scores derived from the most widely used 
temperament scales do not distinguish "securely” attached 
from "insecurely" attached infants (Bates et al., 1985? 
Belsky & Rovine, 1987? Belsky, Rovine & Taylor, 1984? 
Gunnar et al., in press? Weber et al., 1986).

Belsky & Rovine (1987) report measurement of 
temperament obtained in the neonatal period and at three 
months post-partum did not distinguish secure from 
insecurely attached infants? the temperament scores, 
however, did distinguish between infants who became highly 
distressed upon separation from those who did not 
(classified as group C and subgroups B3 and B4 versus 
subgroups B1 and B2 plus group A) . Furthermore, infants 
with the same parents tended to be concordant with respect 
to emotionality, even though they were not necessarily 
concordant for attachment classification. It is
interesting that in this and other studies temperament was 
associated to separation behaviours during the Strange 
Situation and not to reunion behaviours, as it is only the 
latter which reliably distinguish securely from insecurely



attached children. Thus temperament is in orthogonal 
relation to attachment quality. The Belsky & Rovine (1987) 
study shows that children considered to be in the same 
global category of attachment security are behaviourally 
heterogeneous— there is as much variation in separation 
distress and contact seeking within the secure group as 
between the secure and insecure groups. Even pioneers in 
the field of temperament have come to explain how 
continuities of temperament often depend on 1 goodness of 
fit' with caregiving environments (Chess and Thomas, 1984).

While no study has demonstrated that temperament at 
birth wholly or even signficantly determines attachment 
quality at one year, a number of studies point to 
significant transactional effects among contextual 
influences and child characteristics. Crockenberg (1981) 
found that neonatal infant irritability as assessed during 
the NBAS (Brazelton, 1973) was predictive of insecure 
infant-mother attachment patterns at 12 months, but only 
for infants whose mothers were relatively unresponsive to 
their infant*s crying at 3 months and who had little social 
support available to them. Grossmann et al. (1985) found 
that a high score for neonatal orienting and/or a high 
maternal sensitivity rating at 6 months accounted for 94% 
of children classified securely attached with mother at 12 
months. This could be taken to suggest that there may be 
two pathways to a secure attachment but as Bretherton
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(1985) points out, this would be a mistaken conclusion. 
About half the infants classified as insecurely attached (A 
or C) would be misidentified if scores for neonatal 
orienting and for maternal sensitivity were used 
predictively. Hence other variables must also contribute 
powerfully to quality of attachment as assessed by the 
Strange Situation. In the Miyake et al. (1985) study, 
early irritability distinguished almost all of the seven 
infants later coded resistant (group C) . But a 
considerable number of those judged securely attached 
(group B) (6 of the 33%) at one year had also been 
irritable earlier.

Despite difficulty in accurately measuring an infant's 
biologically-based behavioural predispositions, it would 
still seem appropriate to include in any longitudinal 
investigation of the infant-parent attachment a measure of 
the parents' perception of the child's temperament, as this 
may influence parental behaviour.

THE STABILITY OF INFANT PATTERNS OF ATTACHMENT

In research with middle-class families there is strong 
evidence for the stability of attachment patterns derived 
from the Strange Situation, at least from 12 to 18 months, 
which is the period during which the Strange Situation is 
deemed an appropriate assessment tool. Children who at 12 
months manifest behaviours judged typical of an anxious



attachment (avoidant "A” or resistant "C") tend to display 
a similar behavioural response at 18 months. The same is 
true for those behaviours judged typical of a secure
attachment (the "B” group), which also tends to be stable
across the 12 to 18 month period (Connel, 1976? Waters, 
1978? Main & Weston, 1981). For example, Waters (1978) 
found striking stability where 48 of 50 children received 
the same major attachment classification at 18 months as 
they did at 12 months. Stability over this seemingly short 
period of six months is especially notable if we consider 
that stage theorists of development hold that the
difference between a 12 month-old and 18 month-old is 
remarkable in every developmental domain (i.e. Mahler et. 
al., 1955? Erikson, 1950? Piaget, 1952). Longer-term
stability of attachment patterns have been reported by 
Main, Kaplan & Cassidy (1985), who chronicle considerable 
stability from 12 months to 6 years in infants who five 
years after original assessment were seen again in a 
setting similar to the Strange Situation.

Attachment theory and research, like any wide-ranging 
and compelling model of personality development, has not 
been without its dissenters. Among the most strident of 
these is Michael Lamb who has argued that any apparent 
continuity is illusory and appears merely because the 
general environment and specific pattern of parent-child 
interaction remains the same (e.g. Lamb et al., 1984). 
Such a view does not take account of the assumption of both
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attachment theory and cognitive science that, as argued 
above in the section on mental representations, 
environement does not simply exert an influence upon 
behaviour, but is mediated by mental representations.

Lamb's focus on the environment is not wholly 
misplaced, as there is evidence that a change in life 
circumstances can alter attachment patterns in either 
beneficial or detrimental ways. This is, again, consistent 
with the view that internal working models are in dynamic 
relation to the environment and to some extent develop and 
change in response to changes in it. There is evidence to 
suggest that stressful life events in the child's family 
over the 12 to 18 month period, can shift infant attachment 
patterns both from a secure to an anxious direction (Vaughn 
et al., 1979), and from an anxious to a secure direction 
(Thompson, Lamb & Estes, 1982) . Thus while the presence of 
stressful 1ife-events makes shifts in attachment patterns 
likely, reliable predictions about the direction of such 
shifts should be based on consideration of how those events 
are experienced and the particular responses they evoke 
within the family context. A detailed consideration of 
each parent's representation of "stressful" events is 
called for in order to map out the direction of shifts in 
attachment status over the second year of life.

Some kinds of environmental experiences do seem to 
have uniformly detrimental effects upon the infant-mother



attachment because of their extremely negative nature. The 
proportion of securely attached children (usually 65-75% in 
middle-class samples) is considerably smaller in 
impoverished samples living under chronic stress. For 
example, investigations such as Egeland & Farber (1984) 
report lower rates (55%) for lower-class high-risk samples. 
In maltreated families, the quality of infant-mother 
attachment tends to deteriorate from 12 to 18 months 
(Egeland & Sroufe, 1981a, 1981b? Schneider-Rosen et al., 
1985) . This is especially true when the mother is 
depressed and psychologically unavailable to her infant. 
It is particularly noteworthy that in the Egeland & Sroufe 
study, children of psychologically unavailable mothers were 
lively babies at three months but their level of 
functioning had begun to drop markedly even by six months. 
Declines in infant functioning and anxious patterns of 
infant-mother attachment are only likely to be persistant 
features of the infant's experience so long as the mother 
remains unresponsive.

Another way of examining stability in attachment 
patterns is to consider what child behaviors, both in the 
presence of and in the absence of the parent, have been 
correlated with Strange Situation findings at one year. 
That behaviours, both in the presence and in the absence of 
mother, have been predicted by security of attachment to 
mother at one year is crucial evidence, in support of 
Freud's claim that the early mother-child relationship
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influences other future relationships. The next section 
reviews findings relevant to this issue.

DEVELOPMENTAL SEQUELAE OF INFANT-MOTHER ATTACHMENT PATTERNS

Children's security of attachment to mother at one 
year has been correlated with future child behaviours at 
every point of development for which longitudinal 
comparisons exist. The available data as of 1990 extend 
from the first to the tenth year of life, with assessments 
of relevant adolescent behavior currently being collected 
in three independent laboratories in Minnesota, California, 
and West Germany. Particular attention is paid to the 
Minnesota study in that it comprises two large samples, one 
of middle-class and one of lower-class disadvantaged 
families, each beginninng with Strange Situation 
assessments of 200 children.

Alan Sroufe and colleagues' ongoing longitudinal study 
in Minnesota focuses on continuity in development and 
adaptation where despite discontinuous advances in 
developmental level and dramatic changes in the behavioural 
repetoire, there is continuity in the quality of individual 
adaptation. Their data provide some of the most striking 
evidence for the view that the early mother-child 
attachment is predictive of children's cognitive and social 
development in future years. In one of their early reports



on a sample of 48 children, Matas, Arend & Sroufe (1978) 
found that two year-old children who had been classified as 
securely attached at 12 months, and/or at 18 months, 
approached simple tool-using tasks with more confidence 
than their peers who had been previously coded anxiously 
attached. When challenged with more difficult tool-using 
tasks, the children with secure histories were more likely 
to enlist their mother's help in order to achieve a 
solution. The two-year olds who had previously been coded 
anxiously resistant, were frustrated, whiny and negative, 
regardless of whether they were trying to solve the "easy" 
or "difficult" problems. Their counterparts, who had been 
classified anxiously avoidant, sought little help from 
their mothers even when unable to find a solution on their 
own. It is interesting to note that mothers of these 
avoidantly attached children showed little affective 
investment in their children's activities, offering only 
minimal support even with the difficult tasks. This study, 
as Bretherton (1985) has pointed out, suggests that 
confidence in mother's physical and psychological 
availability, together with an expectation that if needed—  
help is not far away, seems to constitute the foundation 
for autonomous exploration. This would imply that trait
like qualities such as attention span and persistence may 
in some ways be a result of security or insecurity the 
early infant-mother relationship.

Several studies by the same Minnesota group of



researchers have found correlations between Strange
Situation classifications and later social functioning in
preschool children, aged three to five. This evidence
points to a strong correlation between the early 
relationship to mother and future relations with peers and 
teachers independent of mother's presence. Children
classified as securely attached to their mothers' at 12 or 
18 months were rated higher on positive affect and lower on 
negative affect by their pre-school teachers. As well this 
group were rated more empathic and compliant than their 
peers who had been coded insecurely attached at one year. 
Independent coders, blind to previous and current 
assessments of the children, provided reliable and 
revealing data on the patterns of teacher-child 
interactions for 40 children. For example, teachers 
treated children with secure histories in a matter-of-fact 
yet warm fashion, exercising little control but expecting 
compliance with directions, and made demands on them which 
indicated high expectations of their maturity. Sroufe 
(1988) notes the similarity between this pattern of adult- 
child behaviour and Baumrind's (1967) ''authoritative'' 
parenting. Teachers, in their interactions with children 
of anxious histories, behaved in a more authoritarian way: 
they would repeat and increase their demands even before 
the children had a chance to comply. Their anger was almost 
exclusively directed towards the avoidant group, while 
ratings of teacher's nurturance and tolerance for immature 
behaviour were highest for the resistant group. Another



element of social functioning in these children was 
examined by Pancake (1985) who reports that children with 
secure histories had friendships that both observers and 
teachers described as "deeper and less likely to be tinged 
with hostility." A recent report (Troy & Sroufe, 1989), 
examined in detail an exploitative aspect of preschoolers' 
social relations that they term "victimization." This data 
showed that children with histories of secure attachment, 
according to naive observers reliable ratings, neither 
victimized nor were the object of others' victimization by 
assigned playmates. In sharp contrast, children with 
avoidant histories, were quite likely to victimize either 
other children with avoidant histories or children with 
resistant histories, and the latter group being most likely 
to find themselves the victim. In each of 5 play-pairs 
observed where the avoidant pattern was combined with 
either the avoidant or resistant pattern, victimization 
occurred— while it was conspicuously absent from the 
interactions observed in the other 14 securely attached 
play-pairs.

Data from longitudinal studies correlating security of 
attachment to mother at 12 months with children's reunion 
behaviours with mother (in a Strange Situation-like 
procedure) at six years have been provided by work in two 
independent laboratories at Berkeley (Main et al., 1985) 
and Regensburg (Wartner et al, 1988). The behavioural and 
language-based correlates at six years, thought to



correspond with the three infant classifications, were as 
follows: security at six is described by children who
treat their parents in a relaxed and friendly way, who 
enter into easy enough and subtle intimacies with them, and 
who engage in free-flowing conversation. Anxious resistance 
at six is described as showing a mixture of insecurity 
including sadness and fear, and of intimacy alternating 
with hostility which can be either subtle or overt. Anxious 
avoidance at six is described as a tendency to quietly keep 
the parent at a distance, topics of converstation are 
impersonal and the child tends to keep busy with toys and 
ignore or even dismiss parents* initiatives. For the 32 
child-mother pairs studied in the Berkeley investigation, 
the agreement between early security versus insecurity with 
mother and six-year olds' behavioural/discourse groupings 
(secure versus insecure) was 90% (Main et al., 1985). 
There was an 81% match for the 36 child-mother pairs 
studied in the Regensburg follow-up (Wartner et al., 1988). 
The impressive overlap between attachment security as 
assessed by non-verbal behavioural methods in infancy and 
behavioural/discourse classifications discovered 5 years 
later has established new foundations for the study of 
individual and dyadic differences in speech patterns as an 
index of security of attachment. Assessment of the 
attachment status of older children, adolescents and adults 
is increasingly thought to depend on how speakers use 
language to communicate and/or to censor information 
regarding feelings and relationships.
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SUMMARY

The theories and findings reviewed in this chapter 
underline the fundamental importance of the early mother- 
child relationship for later personality development and 
functioning. The empirical validity and reliability of 
Ainsworth's Strange Situation (1978), as a behavioural- 
based index of security or insecurity of mother-child 
attachment and the persistence of attachment patterns 
identified in the Strange Situation, has been reviewed. 
The continuity of attachment patterns is thought to derive 
from the underlying organization of the internal working 
model of self, other and world (Craik, 1943? Bowlby, 
1969/1982). The mode of expression of behaviour (as 
assessed during infancy with the Strange Situation) and 
language (as assessed in discourse analyses) are 
immediately accessible to empirical enquiry. Specifically, 
the focus is on the degree to which communication of 
attachment needs expressed through behavior or language is 
free-flowing. For the one-year old in the Strange 
Situation, this is characterized by the ease with which the 
child seeks and utilizes comfort when distressed. For the 
older child, adolescent and adult, secure attachment 
patterns are characterized by the ease and coherence with 
which attachment-related feelings are communicated.



CHAPTER 2
CONTRIBUTANT FACTORS TO THE QUALITY OF PARENTING
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CHAPTER TWO 

INTRODUCTION

In the previous chapter evidence concerning the 
importance of the early child-caregiving environment and 
data concerning the stability and predictive validity of 
the Strange Situation, an assessment of infants* security 
of attachment to mother were reviewed. Given the highly 
impressive correlations between Ainsworth*s 20 minute 
assessment of the mother-child attachment at one year and 
a plethora of later developmental outcomes, researchers 
have naturally sought to identify what underlies and 
predicts the Strange Situation. The answer to this 
question is not a simple one. This chapter will outline 
attempts to conceptualize and measure the array of possible 
influences upon the quality of child-parent relationships.

CONTRIBUTANT FACTORS TO QUALITY OF PARENTING

THE PARENTING PROCESS MODEL

The view that multiple inter-related pathways of 
influence determine parenting behaviour and the quality of 
the infant-parent attachment is espoused on both sides of 
the Atlantic (e.g. Belsky, 1984; Quinton & Rutter, 1988). 
As Quinton & Rutter (1988) put it "we may infer that 
parenting is a multi-factorial function that is reliant on



a range of personal, material and social resources (p.70).” 
Belsky (1984) had previously argued that parenting is a 
"process" involving multiple determinants. Belsky draws 
three major conclusions regarding the determinants of 
parenting: (1) parenting is multiply determined? (2)
characteristics of the parent, the child and of the social 
context are not equally influential in supporting or 
undermining parenting? and (3) developmental history and 
personality shape parenting indirectly, through their 
influence on the wider context in which parent-child 
relations exist (i.e. marital relations, social networks, 
and occupational experience).

With respect to the aspects of the parent conceived as 
the parent's developmental history relevent to parenting 
skills, much retrospective data exists to support the view 
that difficult attachment experiences in one generation 
tend to be repeated in the next generation. Literature on 
child abuse has found a positive correlation between 
mistreatment in one's own childhood and subsequent 
mistreatment of one's own children (Parke & Collmer, 1975? 
Rutter & Madge, 1976). Research on the social origins of 
depression indicate that the stressful experience of 
separation from the parent as a child is a risk factor in 
the etiology of this affective disorder (Brown & Harris, 
1978). Inquiries into origins of adjustment to the 
parental role have similarly identified an association 
between mothers' reports of separation during their
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childhood and their current difficulties in relating to 
their children (Frommer & O'Shea, 1973)•

In terms of characteristics of the child, a subject 
which has received extensive attention in the first chapter 
(e.g. Crockenberg, 1981), the over-riding conclusion from 
the available literature suggests that interactive 
processes between the child's temperament, the parents' 
perceptions of these, and the wider set of environmental 
sources of support are the appropriate area of inquiry. 
Some of the many relevant contextual sources of support 
have been conceived of as quality of marital support, 
current and past perceived social support in terms of 
friends and family, parental self-esteem, and socio
economic status.

MOTHER'S EMOTIONAL STATE, MATERNAL BEHAVIOUR AND QUALITY OF 
MARITAL RELATIONSHIP

Many investigations of the parenting process do not 
use Strange Situation assessments, which are costly and 
labour-intensive in comparison with questionnaire-based and 
even home-based observations of the infant-mother dyad? 
instead they take mothers' reports of satisfaction in the 
parental role as well as their behaviour in the presence of 
an observer as their outcome or dependent variable.

Fleming et al. (1988) report on a longitudinal study
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maternal responsiveness in 68 middle-class primiparous 
mothers from prenatal to 1, 3 and 16 month postpartum
assessments. They highlight previous experience with 
children and mood during pregnancy and the postpartum 
period as significant correlates of both maternal attitudes 
and behaviour. Their emphasis on prior experience is 
consistent with other research on new mothers (Feldman and 
Nash, 1986). Measures of mood administered postnatallly 
using the Beck Depression Inventory, were more 
significantly associated to maternal responsiveness as 
measured by video-filmed and coded interactions of mother*s 
nursing or bottle-feeding their babies at 1 and 3 months 
than were prenatal measures. One important adjunct of 
postpartum mood was the level of reported support from 
spouse. However, by 16 months these postpartum measures no 
longer predicted maternal responsiveness as observed in an 
unstructured play situation in the home.

The role played by spousal support was also 
investigated in a study of 105 mothers and their full-term 
and pre-term four-month olds (Crnic et al., 1973). Crnic 
and his colleagues report that "intimate support from 
spouse proved to have the most general positive effects, 
although community and friendship support appeared valuable 
to maternal attitudes," (p. 215). That is, the
availability and mother's satisfaction with spousal support 
showed up as the most significant predictor of a mother's



38
positive attitude toward parenting and of the affect she 
displayed in face-to-face interaction. It is noteworthy 
that Crnic et al. found that the relationship between all 
types of maternal social support and infant functioning 
became insignificant once mother's observed behaviour was 
statistically controlled, which provided the basis for 
their conclusion that social support exerts a primarily 
indirect effect upon the child, and that with age the 
possibility of direct influences probably increases.

Four studies have examined the association between 
attachment and some aspect of the marital relationship? 
three of which provide some evidence of a significant 
relationship. Goldberg & Easterbrooks (1984), found a 
relationship between secure attachment classifications and 
measures of high marital adjustment based on concurrent 
assessments of marital quality (N=75 couples)? insecure 
attachments were more frequent with parents who reported 
low marital adjustment.

Durrett et al. (1984) found that mothers of insecure- 
avoidant one year-olds reported receiving the least amount 
of support from their husbands. Interestingly, this was 
in contrast to both mothers of securely attached and 
insecure-resistantly attached infants.

Egeland & Farber (1984) found no direct association 
between the presence of a partner in the first year and



mother-child attachment classifications at 12 months. What 
they did find, however, was that infants whose security of 
attachment to mother changed in the direction of insecurity 
between 12 and 18 months were more likely to have mothers 
who were not living with their partners than the group 
whose attachment status remained stable. Levitt, Weber & 
Clark (1986) took two measure: they rated the quality of 
mother-child attachment at 13-months and they assessed 
mother's report of support from their partner over the 
child's first year in both emotional and practical terms. 
They found no correlation between the measures of support 
and attachment classification. Perhaps not surprisingly 
they did find associations among the self-report measures. 
Mothers' assessment of the support they received from their 
partner was related to maternal satisfaction in the marital 
relationship and the amount of assistance actually 
received. What is unclear from these cross-sectional
investigations is the degree to which the baby's birth 
influenced the assessment of quality of marital
relationship. It may be that differences in the report of 
marital satisfaction followed rather than preceded the 
emergence of secure or insecure infant-parent attachments.

Only two studies so far, report data that address this
problem in the determination of influence. Belsky &
Isabella (1988) assessed marital quality in a sample of 51 
mothers both before and 3 and 9 months after the baby's



birth. They were then in a position to assess the change 
in marital satisfaction over the transition to parenthood 
and as a function of the child's security of attachment to 
its mother. Their data indicate that marital differences 
do not precede the baby's arrival or even appear during the 
first months. It was only the 9 month assessment of marital 
satisfaction, using a 14 item scale developed by Huston 
(1983) that distinguished between those mothers whose 
infants would be coded securely attached at 12 months 
(N=30) and those who would be coded insecurely attached 
(N=21). Although both groups showed some deterioration in 
overall marital quality at 3 months, it was mothers who 
appeared to emerge from this apparently predictable/normal 
decline who were facilitating the development of secure 
attachments in their infants.

In a recent prospective study of 60 women, Spieker and 
Booth (1988), report an association between maternal 
dissatisfaction with partners' participation in childcare 
at 6 weeks and an anxious-avoidant attachment to mother at 
12 months. For two reasons this study would seem to qualify 
the widely reported notion of a "normative descent" in 
marital quality following the birth of a first child 
(Belsky, 1988? Cowan et al. 1985): firstly not all mothers 
report a decline in marital quality after the birth and 
secondly, the group whose infants would develop an anxious 
avoidant attachment were not distinguishable, in using 
measures of marital satisfaction, from the other groups at
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3 months. Clearly further research is needed to help 
clarify the influence of marital quality on infant-parent 
attachment patterns.

SOCIAL SUPPORT

While support from a partner may offer the greatest 
source of emotional support to new mothers, research has 
also focused on other relevant sources: namely important 
friendships and extended family relationships. Evidence 
that these sours of support are important has already been 
discussed in the previous chapter (i.e. Crockenberg, 
1981). Belsky and Vondra (1990), review the evidence for 
a general association between social network support and 
quality of parenting. This association may be more an 
indirect one, whereby mothers' ability to form and 
maintain positive relationships in general accounts for the 
correlations between social support and parental 
adaptation. That is, an individual who is able to make 
lasting relationships across social and intimate situations 
would possess certain personality characteristics that 
incline her to be sensitive and responsive with regard to 
her own infant. Support for this view seems to be confirmed 
by Belsky and Isabella's (1988) mixed findings concerning 
the association between mothers' experience of social 
support and the classification of infant attachment. They 
found no association between attachment classification 
status and responses during pregnancy to specific questions



42
such as "Do you talk to someone other than your partner 
such as a friend or relative about pregnancy, childrearing, 
and your feelings about becoming a parent?” However, the 
mothers of securely attached versus insecurely attached 
children were distinguished (F=4.45, df 1,49, p < .05)
prenatally by their responses to general questions tapping 
perceptions about availability of social support, e.g. 
"Some of the neighbours are friendly”. It is worth noting 
that the Belsky and Isabella study is the only one to 
investigate the importance of social support in determining 
mother-child attachment. This highlights the lack of a 
large body of literature to support these findings.

A recent study (Spieker and Booth, 1988) of a high- 
risk sample (N=60) found that the women who prenatally 
reported the highest levels of social support and partner 
involvement, had infants who would develop anxious-avoidant 
attachments. At 3 months after the birth the relationship 
between measures had changed so that the women who reported 
the highest levels of support had children who would be 
rated secure at 12 months. This interesting finding suggest 
that there is a tendency for mothers of anxiously avoidant 
children to idealize both past and current relationships 
(e.g. Main et al., 1985).

Studies which analyse the association between maternal 
self-reports of marital satisfaction and social support in 
the pre-and-post-natal period and Strange Situation



assessments one year after the birth, yield rather mixed 
results (Egeland & Farber, 1984; Belsky & Isabella, 1988; 
Spieker & Booth, 1988). On the whole they suggest the 
likelihood that there are other factors which mediate 
mothers' satisfaction and behaviour in the maternal role 
which in turn influence infants' security of attachment. 
Belsky (1984) highlights the probability that it is 
parents' developmental history which is likely to determine 
current psychological resources which then play a 
fundamental role in contributing to the individual's abilty 
to build a social support network and to achieve marital 
and occupational satisfaction; the presence or absence of 
these things will, in their turn, determine quality of 
parenting.

PARENTAL PERSONALITY

(i) PSYCHOPATHOLOGY IN THE PARENT(S)

While Bowlby's attachment theory explicitly predicts 
that maternal psychopathology will be linked to anxious 
patterns of attachment in infancy, there have been few 
studies of the association and those that do exist are 
rather poorly designed.

Three studies focus on the risk factor of mental 
illness in the parent in the development of insecure 
infant-parent attachments. Two of these studies
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(Gaensbauer et al., 1984? Radke-Yarrow et al., 1985) 
provide evidence to suggest that mental illness in the 
parent has a negative impact upon infant-parent attachment 
patterns. They report no association between maternal 
psychopathology and quality of infant attachment? however, 
their findings are rendered suspect because they modified 
both the Strange Situation procedure-
the child was separted from the parent on only one rather 
than the prescribed two occasions- and they used a peculiar 
modification to the standard coding system usually applied 
(Sameroff, Seifer and Zax, 1982).

Later investigators, in the Rochester Longitudinal 
Study, looked at attachment classification of infants whose 
mothers differed according to: diagnosis (of mental
illness, schizophrenia, neurotic depression, and 
personality disorder), severity of illness (absent, low, 
medium and high), duration of illness (none, low, medium, 
and high), socio-economic and racial status (high SES and 
white, low SES and white, low SES and black) . No 
differences were reported in security of attachment in 
association with the diagnosis of mental illness, or of its 
severity or duration. They reported the following 
distribution of attachment patterns in their sample of 292 
infant-mother pairs was reported: 10% avoidant, 10%
borderline avoidant, 51% secure, 15% borderline insecure, 
14% insecure. They did not find a significant relationship 
between SES and security of attachment despite the fact



45
that SES was strongly associated with developmental status 
and, mother-child interaction. One surprising finding is 
that depression was the diagnosis associated with the 
greatest risk of insecure attachment in the children at 30 
months, although no depression-associated differences in 
attachment appeared at 12 months. These results contrast 
with those reported in the next two studies.

Gaensbauer et al (1984) reported an association 
between bi-polar depressive illness in either parent and 
insecurity of attachment to mother in a modified Strange 
Situation assessment at 12, 15 and 18 months. Their sample, 
however, was very small (N=14). Differences were found 
between this sample and that of 7 matched controls at 15 
and 18 months. However, as the Strange Situation was only 
conducted with mother, who was not always the mentally ill 
parent, it is not possible to distinguish direct from 
indirect effects of parental illness on the child*s 
attachment to each parent.

Radke-Yarrow et al. (1985) found a more impressive 
association between maternal psychopathology and infant- 
mother attachment in their investigated into the 
relationship betwen depression and attachment 
classification. They studied 99 mothers with varying 
diagnoses (bipolar depression N=14, unipolar depression 
N=42, minor depression N=12, and no depression N=31) and 
made assessments of their toddlers security of attachment.
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They found no relationship between attachment 
classification and SES, sex or race. They did however, find 
that 55% of the infants of mothers with unipolar and 79% of 
those with bipolar disorders were rated insecure.

In a more recent study of 60 women, Spieker and Booth 
(1988) report an association between higher ratings on the 
Beck Inventory of Depression at 6 weeks postpartum and 
infant*s anxious-resistant behavior in the Strange 
Situation at 12 months. In assements made during 
pregnancy, mothers whose infants would develop an anxious- 
resistant pattern of attachment were distinguished by their 
significantly lower scores on the Beck Inventory, in 
contrast to the mothers of the securely attached group. 
This may reflect the extent to which mothers of securely 
attached children have freer access to their emotional 
state in comparison to the mothers of the anxiously 
attached group.

In the wider literature on attachment patterns in 
normative samples there is a striking absence of data on 
maternal personality characteristics (for example levels of 
psychopathological symptoms.) Our understanding of 
contextual influences outside the realm of social and 
marital support, other than social and marital support upon 
the development of insecure patterns of infant attachment 
may be enhanced by casting this wider net of 
investigations.
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(ii) PARENTS' SELF-ESTEEM

Self-esteem is one maternal personality factor which 
has received attention in the literature on transition to 
parenthood (Heinicke, 1984; Cowan et al, 1985; Osofsky et 
al., 1985; Williams et al, 1988). However, there is only 
one study which measured maternal self-esteem in 
conjunction with Strange Situation assessments (Ricks, 
1985) .

Heinicke (1984) reviews the findings of this study 
which suggest considerable stability in levels of parental 
adaptation, including a measure of anxiety and of self
esteem, when pre-birth and post-natal assessments are 
compared. Heinicke et al.(1983) reported stability in 
self-esteem measures even when the time interval extends 
from prenatal to the child's second birthday. Factor 
scores based on ratings of maternal adaptation-competence 
derived from interviews with the mother during pregnancy 
and again when the children were 2 years of age were 
significantly correlated (N=40, r=.47 < .01). While the
construct "maternal adaptation-competence" may indeed 
reflect important aspects of mothers' self-esteem, there 
must be other measures of self-esteem, to which such a 
specific index does not refer.

A study by Tannis Williams and colleagues (1987) did 
include more global assessments of self-esteem, namely
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Epsteins* Self-Esteem Inventory (1973) which confirmed 
Heinicke*s findings. These investigators looked at the 
transition to motherhood with a longitudinal prospective 
design. Like Belsky*s work, the researchers believed the 
transition to motherhood and the development of mother- 
child relationships to be multiply determined. They used a 
wide array of self-report and observational measures which 
served to highlight the central role of confidence in the 
caregiving role for a successful adaptation to parenthood. 
While they also found associations between maternal 
adaptation and self-esteem these were not as strong as the 
links with the more specific confidence ratings. Although 
these researchers did not conduct Strange Situation 
assessments they did use a measure which has been 
correlated with it, the Tool Using Task developed by Matas, 
Arend and Sroufe (1978). The observational assessment of 
mother and toddler allows for ratings of maternal 
sensitivity and the toddlers' persistence with the task at 
hand. Wiliams et al. found no associations between this 
and their earlier questionnaire and home-observational 
assessments.

Ricks (1985) reports on the use of a more recent 
version of Epstein's measure, a multidimensional 
questionnaire-based assessment of self-esteem (O'Brien, 
1981)? this was found to distinguish between a range of 
specific sources of self-worth and global self-esteem. The 
O'Brien scale taps constructs such as self-concept, self



control, body image, moral self-approval and defensive 
self-enhancement. In a cross-situational study of 28 
middle-class mothers, Ricks found that those with securely 
attached infants had higher self-esteem scores. This study 
leaves unanswered the direction of determining influences. 
Are children securely attached to children because of 
mother's higher self-esteem? Or, as proponents of the 
temperament position would postulate, are mothers' higher 
self-esteem scores a reflection of how ''easy” the past year 
has been. In any case, there is need for a prenatal 
administration of the O'Brien to be compared with 
subsequent Strange Situation assessments.

(iii) PARENTS' DEVELOPMENTAL HISTORY

Associations between objective features of oast experience 
and current parenting difficulties

As noted in the first chapter, there is a wealth of 
clinical psychoanalytic theory and case reports concerning 
the central importance of childhood experience for later 
personality development and functioning, particularly in 
the parental role (Freud, 1940; Bowlby, 1969/1982, 1973, 
1980? Fraiberg, Shapiro & Adelson, 1985). However, what 
clinicians have long regarded as a truism, empiricists have 
long assumed to be largely untestable given the wide range 
of experience which intervenes between early childhood and 
adulthood, and the unreliability of recall. One way
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forward towards an empirical consideration of mothers' 
developmental history in its relation to the parental role 
has been taken by a series of British epidemiological 
studies? they link current distress in the maternal role 
with past distress in childhood, usually indexed by 
objective occurrences of separation, loss or divorce, in 
mothers' family of origin (Frommer & O'Shea 1973a, 1973b? 
Hall, Pawlby & Wolkind, 1979? Rutter, Quinton & Liddle, 
1983? Cox et al., 1977).

Frommer & O'Shea (1973a and b) , in a study designed to 
examine the association between childhood separations and 
parenting difficulties, asked 58 young mothers "Were you 
separated from one or both of your parents before the age 
of 11?" While no data concerning the cause or duration of 
separation is reported, the mothers who had been separated 
from a parent were significantly different from those who 
had on a range of behavioural indices. They were more 
likely to wean their babies early, to be over-anxious or 
lacking in care, to be pregnant again by one-year follow- 
up, to be depressed and to have marital and sexual 
problems. Notably, the difficulties in parenting were most 
marked when marital or mental problems were also present. 
Thus, while the effect of mother's developmental history is 
clearly operative, the causal signifcance of mothers' early 
experience in relation to current marital experience is 
unclear. The influence of early experience appears to have 
been powerfully mediated by current marital experience.
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Yet the absence of more subjective data about the nature 
and meaning of the early separation experience for these 
mothers, precludes a fuller interpretation.

A more detailed account of the influence of early 
experience is provided in a series of reports by Hall, 
Pawlby, and Wolkind, (e.g. 1979) . Mothers were from an 
inner-city area of London were classified as coming from a 
disrupted family of origin if, prior to the age of 16, 
parents had divorced or separated, if one or both parents 
had died, or if there had been separation in terms of care 
away from both parents for more than one month before the 
age of 16. Measures of quality of parenting were collected 
from a sample of 81 women, among whom there were a 
substantial proportion who were judged to come from a 
disrupted family of origin. Mothers from disrupted 
families of origin were less likely than mothers from non
disrupted families to be observed in close, stimulating, 
and contingent interaction with their five month old 
infants. The more serious disruptions in early relationship 
with parents such as death, divorce, and long-term 
separation serves to be more important than experiences of 
short-term separation in their determining influence on 
quality of parent-child interaction. As with the Frommer 
and O'Shea (1973) study, the work of these researchers 
focuses more upon the objective occurrence of disruption in 
mothers developmental history rather than her current 
construction of that experience. From perspective of
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developmental theory, it is unfortunate that neither 
studies include Strange Situation assessments of infant 
security of attachment.

A well-controlled study by Rutter, Quinton and Liddle 
(1983) , compared the early childhood experience of parents 
who had serious family difficulties-, defined as having had 
a child taken into the care of local government twice-, 
with a control group of similar socio-economic status. A 
significant relationship was found between mothers of 
familits with children in care and those with difficulties 
in their developmental history. 25% had been in care 
themselves as children, in contrast to 7% of the controls, 
and 40% had been separated from their parents because of 
"discord” or "rejection" in contrast to 17% of the 
controls. In a second study by this group (Quinton and 
Rutter, 1988) institution-raised women were compared with 
non-institution-raised women matched for socio-economic 
status. Parenting difficulties, defined as having had a 
child taken into care were more likely to occur in the 
institution-raised group? it was also more likely when 
marital support was lacking. Again, we have a finding 
pointing to the influence of mother's developmental history 
but we do not know to what extent this is a direct cause or 
whether and to what extent it is mediated by current 
marital experience. It is noteworthy that Quinton and 
Rutter (1988) classify parenting difficulty in terms of 
having had a child in care rather than their direct
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interview measure. This measure was based on the 
proportion of parent-child conflicts which ended in a 
"reconciliation" or an authoritarian establishment of 
parental control. Presumably their interview measure 
yielded less significant contrasts than their "better index 
of serious parenting problems" (p. 47.) It is unclearwhich 
is at fault: the interview measure itself, or their coding 
of it. To rely solely on whether a local government has 
decided to take a child into care as the dependent variable 
may be under-inclusive or perhaps at times over-inclusive? 
and it also seems a rather crude objective criterion of 
parenting difficulty.

The studies on loss and family disruption which focus 
on parents' objective childhood experience have failed to 
take into account the adult's subjective experience: the 
individual's representational model of attachment 
experiences,- relationships, which Bowlby's theory of the 
internal working model posits as central. It is these 
internal representations of early experience which are 
likely to be incorporated into the model which guides 
parental behaviour.

Some of the strongest evidence for the view that an 
adult's current construction of past experience is more 
important than the experience itself in its determining 
effect on later behaviour comes from the literature on 
cycles of abuse.
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The notion that abused children grow up to be abusing 
parents has been widely used in the literature (Steele & 
Pollock, 1968? Kempe & Kempe, 1978). Although most of 
these claims have been based on clinical case histories, 
the few empirical investigations do find support for this 
proposition. For example, Herrenkohl & Toedter (1983) 
found that 47% of parents who were abused as children abuse 
their own children, a percentage which was significantly 
higher than among parents who had not suffered abuse. 
Egeland, Jacobvitz & Sroufe (1988) draw attention to the 
fact that many parents who were abused as children do not 
abuse their own children (53% in the Herrenkohl study). 
The Egeland group followed a sample of impoverished mothers 
who had been abused as children for three years. 70% 
maltreated or provided borderline care (i.e. were suspected 
of maltreatment) to their children. The higher rate of 
intergenerational concordance is attributed to the fact 
that poverty is associated with a higher incidence of 
abuse. Still, 30% did not repeat the pattern. Abuse 
clearly does not inevitably lead to abuse. A major 
variable distinguishing the members of the experimental 
group who abused from those who did not was mother's 
relationship with her own parents and her current 
relationship with her husband/boyfriend. Most of the 
mothers who broke the cycle of abuse were currently in a 
long-term, stable relationship with their partner. 
Compared to the group of mothers' who abused, they describe



their relationships as more satisfying, received higher 
ratings on emotional support and were significantly less 
likely to be in an abusive relationship with a partner. 
Those mothers who broke the cycle were also likely to have 
reported that foster parents, a relative, or one of their 
parents, provided them with emotional support as children. 
Those mothers who were apparently unable to break the cycle 
of abuse scored higher on indices of stressful life events 
and tended to live in more chaotic and disruptive 
environments.

Some of the mothers who broke the cycle of abuse were 
in psychotherapy as adolescents or young adults. Egeland 
et al. describe these mothers as very aware of their past 
history of abuse; they were able to recall it in great 
detail and spoke of the abuse with much emotion and were 
generally highly articulate about the way in which they 
intended to raise their children. In contrast, the mothers 
who failed to breakt he cycle of abuse spoke in 
generalities about their history of abuse, their recall was 
vague, and they lacked understanding of the association 
between their attachment history and the care they provided 
to their children. Their affects and cognitions deriving 
from their attachment history did not seem integrated into 
their current view of her self, in contrast to the group 
who broke the cycle.
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Associations between parents' subjective evaluations of 
oast experience and current quality of the child-parent 
attachment

In recent years developmental psychologists have 
turned their attention to the task of assessing the adult's 
security of attachment which it is hypothesized, is thought 
to be mentally represented and organized by the internal 
working model. This line of research complements and 
extends the abundance of findings based on behaviourial 
assessments of infants during the Strange Situation. 
Indeed the validity of these new measures derives from 
their association to this robust tool of assessment of 
infants' security of attachment. Two studies, one 
involving an interview-based assessment (Morris, 1980, 
1981) and the other a self-report measure, compared adult's 
security of attachment with their children's Strange 
Situation classifications.

Morris (1980, 1981) selected 36 mothers from Sroufe 
and Egeland's sample of 267 economically disadvantaged 
mothers in order to investigate the relationship between 
maternal history and Strange Situation classifications of 
their children at 12 and 18 months as well as the tool- 
using task (Matas, Arend, and Sroufe, 1978). When the 
children were two years old, their mother's history was 
assessed using a 160-item interview designed to yield 
information about childhood relationships, the mother's



current relationship to her mother and her current social 
support network. Interviews were coded by two clinically 
trained judges who applyied distinctly different criteria. 
The first judge emphasized the quality of the relationship 
to mother, the quality of the home milieu, the presence of 
severe crisis and the mother's sense of how she coped with 
these crises. The second judge stressed criteria the 
objective amount of crisis in the mother's history and in 
her current experience. The criteria which the first judge 
used were overwhelmingly more powerful predictors of the 
children's classifications in the Strange Situation; they 
accurately predicted of 31 out of 36 Strange Situation 
classifications. It is important to note that there were 
some striking mistakes in the designations thought 
appropriate by the second judge. Some of the mothers whose 
histories involved sexual abuse, role-reversal, marital 
discord, and a generally hostile home environment did well 
on the three child outcome variables. The opposite also 
applied. Some mothers who reported harmonious families of 
origin, little or no crisis, and abundant support 
nevertheless did not have children who were rated securely 
attached on the 3 child outcome variables. This confirms 
the importance of considering the subjective meaning of a 
mother's developmental history as a mediating variable, 
rather than solely relying on objective reports.

Ricks (1985) reports an apparently successful attempt 
to obtain questionnaire-based assessments of both a



mothers' developmental history and her current construction 
of that experience. In Ricks study of 28 middle-class 
mother-infant dyads, she not only administered the Sources 
of Self-Esteem Inventory (SOSE: O'Brien, 1981) but also, 
the Mother-Father-Peer Scale (MFP:Epstein, 1983) in 
conjunction with the Strange Situation assessment at 12 
months. Mothers of securely attached infants were found to 
have higher self-esteem scores and more positive 
recollections of childhood relationships with their 
mothers, fathers and peers than mothers of anxiously 
attached infants. This finding is consistent in a general 
way with attachment theory's hypothesis that positive 
childhood experiences give rise to an individual with high 
self-esteem who is then able to facilitate a secure 
attachment in their infant. Conclusions about the 
direction of influence underlying these findings must 
remain in the realm of speculation because the different 
measures were administered concurrently; therefore, it 
could be that having a baby mediates one's recollection of 
childhood experience rather than memories of childhood 
influencing mothers' abilties to faciltate a secure 
attachment with their infant. It would be interesting to 
see if a study with a prospective design would reveal 
similar associations.

A crucial question concerning Ricks' finding is 
whether or not questionnaire-based measures can distinguish 
those mothers who are inclined to defensively idealize or
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those who do not? Although the two questionnaires employed 
together possess 3 scales designed to assess defensive 
idealization, only one of these scales effectively 
distinguished the groups? paradoxically, it was the mothers 
of the securely attached children who were higher on this 
scale (e.g. idealization of father). Given the previous 
findings discussed above (e.g. Spieker and Booth, 1988), 
one would expect that mothers of avoidantly attached 
infants would be higher on measures of idealization. Ricks 
gives no explanation for this finding? however, it may be 
an artifact, it may be beyond the scope of a self-report 
measure to accurately assess the construct of defensive 
idealization and related features of the organization of an 
adult*s internal working model.
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SUMMARY

As chapter one made clear, it is well-established that 
the infant's internal working model is sufficiently well- 
organized by 12 months of age so as to be reflected in 
behaviours expressed during separation and reunion in the 
Strange Situation. In their attempts to identify what 
underlies and predicts the Strange Situation, researchers 
have considered a diverse range of possible influences, 
including infant temperament, parental confidence and self
esteem, marital quality and social support. Both the 
findings from developmental psychology and also, from 
epidemiology point to the central significance of the 
parent's developmental history. Moreover, it is clear that 
this history has at least two important elements; what 
happened and the way in which the adult currently construes 
what happened. The latter notion is conceptually akin to 
Bowlby's theory of the internal working model. Morris and 
Ricks have shown that the adult's internal working model is 
open to empirical investigation using objective assessments 
of childhood history and self-reports? however, they have 
been unable to yeild a measure of the adult's security of 
attachment as robust as that of the child's in the Strange 
Situation. Why? Perhaps it is because these measures have 
not taken sufficient account of the adult's mode of 
expressing affect-laden experience through language in a 
way that is consistent with the code used to assess the 
infant's Strange Situation behaviour. The next chapter



will review attempts to systematically assess the adult's 
organization of cognitions and affects concerning
relationships in conjunction with Strange Situation 
assessments.



CHAPTER 3 
ASSESSING ATTACHMENT IN ADULTHOOD
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CHAPTER THREE

The previous chapter, in its review of attempts to 
identify antecedents of the child-caregiver attachment 
relationship, focused particularly upon the individuals 
developmental history as the most promising predictor of 
parenting quality, defined in terms of the child's socio- 
emotional status. The complexities of assessing adults' 
attachment status were discussed in terms of the difference 
between infants' non-verbal, physical modes of 
communication and the increasingly sophisticated verbal 
modes of communication used by older children, adolescents 
and adults. This chapter describes a recently developed 
structured interview, called the Adult Attachment Interview 
(George, Kaplan, and Main, 1985) which is based on the 
analysis of adults' linguistic responses to questions and 
repeated probes concerning salient childhood attachment 
experiences. Careful reading and coding of the interview 
yields a classification of the adult's organization of 
cognitions and affects concerning attachment, which is more 
dependent on the adult's current state of mind with regard 
to their developmental history than their objective 
recollection of that history. This interview technique has 
been validated through repeated findings that it correlates 
positively with previously and concurrently collected 
measures of the child-parent attachment derived from the 
Strange Situation (Main, Kaplan & Cassidy, 1985? Grossmann 
et al., 1988? Ainsworth & Eichberg, in press). These
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findings support the view that relationship patterns repeat 
themselves systematically across generations. Strengths 
and weaknesses of the existing research are highlighted, 
and emphasis is given to the need for a prospective 
demonstration of the link between the Adult Attachment 
Interview and the Strange Situation.

THE INTERGENERATIONAL LINK: Assessing attachment patterns
in adulthood

It was in the context of the Berkeley longitudinal 
study of attachment processes, that Mary Main and her 
colleagues focused on linguistic manifestations of the 
individuals internal working model for the first time. 
They did this with the follow-up sample of 6 year-olds and 
also for their parents. Chapter One described the 
distinguishing features of the behaviour and language of 
the 6 year-olds as correlated with their earlier 
assessments in the Strange Situation. This chapter 
considers in detail the discourse patterns of their parents 
when speaking about their own attachment history.

The Adult Attachment Interview (George, Kaplan & Main, 
1985) asks a series of questions and probes designed to 
elicit as full a story as possible about the individual's 
childhood attachment experiences and evaluations of the 
effects of those experiences on present functioning. The 
manner in which these experiences are conveyed, rather than



the nature of the experiences themselves, is used to give 
an overall classification of the adult's current state of 
mind with respect to attachment. The classification, 
either Secure (Free-Autonomous (F)) or Insecure (Dismissing 
(D) or Preoccupied-Enmeshed (E)) , has been shown to have a 
significant association to the observed behaviour of the 
infant in the Strange Situation procedure (Ainsworth, 
1978). Main, Kaplan & Cassidy (1985) show that mothers of 
securely attached children, in describing their childhood, 
share the achievement of some integration between current 
feeling and past experiences relevant to attachment. They 
are objective and show a balance in their evaluation of 
childhood experiences, in much the same way as securely 
attached (B) children steer a middle course between 
attachment behaviours and autonomous exploration in the 
Strange Situation. Secure mothers' continuation of free 
access to and independence from their own childhood 
experience may be a primary source of their ability to 
respond sensitively to their infants' signals. Insecure- 
Dismissing interviews reflect a common history of some 
rejection and an organization of thought which permits 
attachment to be de-activated through strategies of: self- 
deception (leading to high idealization and poor recall), 
grandiosity (leading to a derogatory attitude) and denial 
(leading to a view of the self as unaffected by malignant 
experiences). Individuals whose interviews are classified 
Dismissing seem cut-off from attachments in much the same 
way as anxiously avoidant (A) infants adopt a strategy of



ignoring cues for attachment behavior. This reluctance to 
acknowledge their attachment needs may make such mothers 
insensitive and unresponsive to their infants' signals. 
Insecure-Preoccupied interviews are characterized by are 
passively overwhelmed by a passive or angry over
involvement with their early attachment experiences; 
interviews judged Insecure-Preoccupied are strongly 
characterized by ambivalence, confusion, unfinished 
sentences, and an intense current resentment towards the 
parent. In a similar way, anxiously resistant (C) infants 
appear to be overwhelmed by both the novelty of the 
unfamiliar situation and by their own anger towards the 
parent with whom there is an ambivalent attachment. Man 
& Goldwyn (1989) report a concordance coefficient of .61 (p 
< .001) between mother and child attachment
classifications, and a coefficient of .37 (p < .05) between 
father and child. The figure for the mothesr is 
particularly impressive, since these interviews were 
conducted with parents of six-year olds, and then 
correlated with their child's security of attachment as 
measured five years previously (Main et al., 1985). Other 
laboratories took up the challenge of replication of these 
results because of the important implications of this 
finding and also in light of the relatively small sample 
(A=8, B=18. C=6).

The first of these efforts to utilize the new 
technique was undertaken by the Grossmanns' laboratory in



West Germany. While they adhered to the sequence and 
content of questions as outlined by George et al. (1985), 
they did not apply the Main and Goldwyn Adult Attachment 
Interview Classification System (in press). They reasoned 
that they needed to change the system for coding of their 
interviews because of linguistic and cultural differences. 
They employed a two-way classification system, in which 
interviews were described as either valuing (secure) or 
devaluing (insecure), (Grossmann et al. 1988). Drawing 
heavily on psychoanalytic theories of defensive processes 
(Freud, 1901? A. Freud, 1936? & Bowlby, 1980), the
interviews rated identified a non-defensive and open 
pattern of communicationas valuing of attachment, while an 
inconsistent or repressive pattern of communication 
concerning attachment was rated devaluing. The groups were 
distinguished by significantly different amounts of 
narratives relevant to attachment during the interview, and 
of readiness to recall and reflect upon childhood 
experiences.

Twenty mothers from the Bielefeld longitudinal study 
undertaken by the Grossmanns' laboratory and forty five 
from itsthe Regensburg study were interviewed when their 
children were 6 years-old. Of the 31 mothers judged 
valuing of attachment from their interviews, 25 had infants 
who were rated as secure, 5 years previously in the Strange 
Situation. Of the 34 mothers who were classified devaluing 
of attachment, 27 had infants who had been rated as



insecurely attached 5 years earlier.
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There were other features of the mothers* behaviour 
which were collected during the child's first two years 
which correlated with the AAI five years later. Interviews 
reflecting a valuing of attachment were significantly 
associated with maternal sensitivity (r=.60, p < .001) and 
acceptance of her baby during the first year (r=.47, p < 
.05) and her acceptance of her toddler's autonomy at age 2 
(r= .56, p < .01).

Grossmann et al. (1988,p. 258) point out that "an 
unsupportive parenting pattern, as reported in the Adult 
Attachment Interview, was passed on to the next generation 
only if the mother showed a strong defensiveness against 
the interview and had not shown any substantial reflections 
on her experiences as a child." Thus, despite differences 
in approach to classification from the Berkeley study, the 
German investigation drew similar conclusions regarding the 
central importance of adults' current internal organization 
of their cognitions and affects with respect to their 
development history.

A point of difference between the Regensburg and 
Berkeley studies is that the former uses a two-way 
classification system for the Adult Attachment Interview, 
while the latter uses a three way one. Main et al. (1985) 
distinguish between two types of insecure representations
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of attachment in adulthood- the Dismissing and the Pre
occupied patterns, while Grossmann et al. (1988) pool these 
into one insecure group. This may be due to the relative 
absence of the predicted infant correlate (i.e., anxious- 
resistance-C) of the Pre-occupied pattern in the West 
German study. Future studies will need to verify the 
usefulness of conceptualising insecurity along two 
dimensions rather than a single one.

The retrospective associations found by Main et al. 
(1985), and Grossmann et al. (1988) have been replicated by 
Ainsworth and Eichberg (in press) who administered the 
Adult Attachment Interview within 2-6 months after Strange 
Situation assessments were conducted with 45 mother-infant 
pairs. These authors found an 80% match between Strange 
Situation classifications (A/B/C) and Adult Attachment 
Interview classifications (D/E/F). Of the 45 infants 6 
were coded anxiously resistant and 4 of these had mothers 
whose interviews were classified Pre-occupied, the 
remaining 2 had mothers who were classified as Autonomous? 
8 infants were coded anxiously-avoidant and of these 6 had 
mothers with Dismissing interviews, the remaining 2 divided 
between Pre-occupied and Autonomous mother interviews; 31 
infants were coded securely attached, 26 of which had 
mothers with Autonomous interviews, 3 with Dismissing 
interviews and 2 with Pre-occupied.

The only study to report concurrent assessments of the



AAI and mother-child interactions (not Strange Situations), 
involved three year-olds and their mothers (Crowell & 
Feldman, 1988). 64 mother-child pairs were observed in
free play sessions and measures were taken of the extent of 
the support given to the mother and of the exchange of 
positive and negative affect. They found a significant 
concordance between child and mother behaviours in the 
observational setting and mothers1 working models of 
attachment as assessed by the AAI.
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SUMMARY

The retrospective nature of existing AAI/Strange 
Situation studies leaves open the possibility that mothers* 
recollections may have been moderated by her evolving 
relationship with her child. As Sroufe (1985) suggested, 
a prospective study is the ideal method for assessing the 
significance of mother*s relationship history. The 
attachment theory model of intergenerational concordance 
predicts that there should be an association between a 
prenatal assessment of maternal representations of 
relationships and the subsequent quality of the infant- 
mother attachment.

These pioneering studies in the use of the Adult 
Attachment Interview have appropriately placed emphasis 
upon the lawful concordances in attachment patterns between 
generations. As more and larger samples are recruited a 
number of issues may be clarified:

(1) Is it possible to predict the quality of the 
infant-mother attachment prospectively?

(2) Can consistent patterns be identified which 
underlie the discordances as well as the concordances?

(3) Can the significance of the adult’s developmental 
history be assessed using self-report measures, or is 
the more laborious and costly interview-based 
assessment a requirement?



CHAPTER 4
A PROSPECTIVE INVESTIGATION OF ATTACHMENT PATTERNS:

THE PRENATAL PHASE
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CHAPTER FOUR 

INTRODUCTION

A prospective longitudinal design was used in order to 
investigate how best to predict the quality of the mother- 
child attachment at one-year? specifically one of the aims 
of the study was to see whether the Adult Attachment 
Interview has prospective power comparable with it*s 
demonstrated retrospective power (Main, Kaplan & Cassidy, 
1985). 100 primiparous mothers were followed from the last
trimester of the pregnancy at which point demographic, 
personality, social context, and attachment variables were 
assessed, through the postnatal period when the construct 
of adaptation to the maternal role was assessed? finally, 
at one-year post-partum when the dependent variable of 
primary interest to the study was measured,-that is, the 
quality of the infant-mother attachment relationship as 
measured by the Strange Situation (Ainsworth et al., 1978).

This chapter describes the first prenatal phase, 
outlining the descriptive statistics and inter-correlations 
of the assessments used to tap the constructs of maternal 
relationship history, self-esteem, marital satisfaction, 
social support, expectations concerning the mother-infant 
attachment, and maternal confidence in caregiving ability.
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These constructs have all been identified in previous 
theoretical and/or empirical work as relatively stable 
characteristics of the mother*s personality, her marriage 
and her social network, which are likely to make an 
important and persistent impact on the transition to 
motherhood and family development (e.g. Moss, 1967; Rubin, 
1967? Benedek, 1970? Shereshefsky & Yarrow, 1973*? Chodorow, 
1978? Heinicke, 1984? Belsky, 1984? Belsky & Isabella, 
1988? Williams et al, 1987).

METHOD

Subjects

One hundred pregnant women were recruited for the 
London Parent-Child Project, which was described as "a 
study aimed at better understanding how one's own 
experience of childhood influences the parenting of the 
next generation." Recruitment took place during prenatal 
classes at the Obstetrics and Gynaecology Department of 
University College Hospital during Autumn and Winter 1987. 
Selection criteria included primiparous status, current 
cohabitation with the father of the child, fluency in the 
English language, and age above 20. About 50% of those to 
who were told about the study agreed to participate.



The sample (N=100) turned out to mainly an older group 
of first-time mothers, well-educated, white, and 
predominantly middle-class? 70 of the women held university 
degrees and all 100 had attended secondary school. The 
expectant mothers* median age was 31 (range 22-42). 75 of
the women were born in England, 10 in Scotland or Ireland 
while 15 were born outside the U.K. or Ireland. 82 of the 
women were married to the expectant father at the time of 
recruitment or married subsequently. At prenatal 
assessment, median length of residence together with the 
expectant father was 5 years (range 1-19) . 21 of the women
represented social class I (professional and managerial)? 
65 social class II (intermediate occupations)? 9 social 
class III (skilled occupations), and 5 social class IV 
(partly skilled occupations), according to the criteria of 
the U.K. Government Office of Population Censuses and 
Surveys (1980). The Registrar General*s Classification 
includes a separate 12-point coding of subjects' 
occupation, allowing for further coding into lower, middle 
and upper income groups. Sixty five of the women were in 
the middle income group, 21 in the upper income group and 
14 in the lower income group. All women were working 
and/or studying before becoming pregnant: 70% continued
working throughout much of the pregnancy, and 8% did not 
plan to go back to work after the birth. Of the 92% who 
did plan to go back after the birth, 22% planned to do so 
between 1 and 3 months, 46% between 3 and 9 months, 7% 
between 9 and 15 months, 8% between 15 and 24 months, 16%
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remained undecided as to when they would return to work. 
Appendix 4. la presents the means and standard deviations 
for the assessed demographic characteristics of the sample.

Design
Constructs thought to possibly influence the way in 

which expectant mothers make the transition to parenthood 
and initiate an attachment to their child were assessed. 
These included demographic factors, personality and social 
context measures, attachment-related variables and issues 
pertaining to the experience of pregnancy. A combination 
of a systematic interview-based measure of attachment- 
related processes and a variety of previously validated 
self-report measures were employed.

During the last trimester of a first pregnancy, the 
Adult Attachment Interview (George, Kaplan & Main, 1985? 
See Appendix 4.1b) was administered to 100 women; 98 were 
interviewed in their homes and 2 were interviewed in the 
laboratory. Interviews in the home were preferred for the 
added degree of personal contact involved. Following the 
interview, women completed a group of questionnaires 
assessing current and expected marital satisfaction 
(Huston, 1983? See Appendix 4.2), anticipated social 
support (after Belsky & Isabella, 1988? See Appendix 4.3), 
self-esteem (O'Brien, 1980), See Appendix 4.4)? attachment 
history (Epstein, 1983? See Appendix 4.5), maternal
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feelings concerning the pregnancy, labour and delivery, 
partner's feelings, anticipated mother-infant attachment 
and confidence for the caregiving role (Williams et al., 
1987? See Appendix 4.6a). Fathers also completed a version 
of the Williams questionnaire excluding those items which 
were specific to women (See Appendix 4.6b).

Adult Attachment Interview Procedure

The prenatal interview schedule administered to all 
subjects closely followed the schedule outlined by George 
Kaplan & Main (1985). The Adult Attachment Interview is a 
structured interview consisting of 18 questions. All 
interviews were conducted by the same female interviewer 
and lasted from 30 minutes to two hours: most of them 
lasted approximately 45 minutes. The interviewer, while 
trying to put the interviewee at ease, asked only the 
questions and the relevant probes without referring to 
written material. The interviews were audio-recorded and 
later transcribed verbatim.

The Adult Attachment Interview is structured entirely 
around the topic of attachment, and principally focuses on 
the individual1s relationship to their mother and father 
(and/or to alternative caregivers) during childhood. 
Subjects are asked both to describe their relationship with 
their parents during childhood and to provide specific 
biographical episodes to support global evaluations.
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Ultimate classification depends on the goodness-of-fit 
between semantic evaluations and episodic memories.

The interviewer asks directly about childhood 
experiences of rejection, being upset, ill and hurt as well 
as loss, abuse and separations. In addition, the subject 
is asked to offer explanations for the parents' behaviour 
and to describe their current relationship with their 
parents and the influence they consider their childhood 
experiences to have on current behaviour and future 
parenting style.

All interviews were independently rated by four judges 
(three had received training from Mary Main? and the 
fourth, a consultant psychiatrist, was trained by the other 
three). The rating procedure closely followed the 
established guidelines (See Main & Goldwyn, in press) and 
all raters independently studied and rated all interviews. 
Each interview was rated on a series of 9-point scales; 
most were adapted from the work of Main & Goldwyn, but 
others, were developed uniquely for this study, in which 
every second point had specific operational definitions. 
Six of these scales concerned the adult's probable 
childhood experience of having received parenting which was 
characterised by loving, rejecting, neglecting, role- 
reversing, overprotective, or pressuring to achieve. 
Ratings on these scales were assigned for the adult's 
probable experience with both their mother and their



father. A further twelve scales pertained to subjects' 
current state of mind with respect to attachment in the 
realms of: idealization, preoccupying anger, derogation, 
guilt, subjective insistence on the inability to recall, 
objective inability to recall, quality of current-day 
relationship with parents, metacognition, passivity of 
thought, overall aggression, coherence of the transcript 
and (inferred) coherence of mind. Most of these scales for 
current state of mind were, like the scales for probable 
past experience, rated separately with regard to the 
individual's representation of, and attitude toward, each 
parent, with the exception of the metacognition, passivity 
of thought, aggression, coherence of transcript and mind 
scales. Each interview transcript yielded a set of twenty- 
nine scale ratings in total. After rating the sub-scales 
each interview was assigned to one of three categories 
reflecting the judge's impressions concerning the 
individual's overall organization of thought concerning 
attachment: 1) Insecure (Dismissing) "D", 2) Insecure
(Preoccupied) "E", or 3) Secure (Autonomous) "F", with 
respect to attachment. Main and Goldwyn (1990) describe 
the Secure group as characterized by high coherency, good 
recall and a willingness to consider the roots of their own 
motivation and that of their parents. Interviews indicating 
an attempt to limit the influence of attachment 
relationships in thought, feeling or daily life are 
classified as Dismissing, whilst those indicating a passive 
or angry continued involvement with past attachment
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relationships are classified as Preoccupied. Together, 
the Dismissing and Preoccupied interviews may be regarded 
as indicative of adult insecurity with respect to 
attachment in terms of the adult*s failure to provide an 
organized, integrated and overall coherent account of their 
attachment experiences.

In line with previous and current investigations 
examining the association between Adult Attachment 
Interview and Strange Situation classifications, interviews 
were coded as either Secure (Autonomous) or Insecure 
(Dismissing or Preoccupied), allowing for both a two-way 
and three-way categorization. Levels of agreement amongst 
the four raters were consistently high. Consensus was 
easily reached both on the two-way categorization, median 
kappa .90 (range .72 - .92) and on the three-way
categorization, median kappa .76 (range .71 - .93); on the 
probable experience scales, the median rho was .75 (range 
.91 - .62) and on the state of mind scales, the median rho 
was .72 (range .88 - .57).

Maternal Attachment History Questionnaire

So that interview-classifications and ratings from the 
Adult Attachment Interviews could be contrasted with 
subjects* self-reports of their attachment history, the 
Mother-Father-Peer (MFP) scale (Epstein, 1983) was 
administered. The MFP scale includes the following five
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measures: the degree to which mothers are reported to have
been independence-encouraging versus overprotective. the 
degree to which mothers have been reported to be accepting 
versus rejecting, the same two scales for fathers, and the 
degree to which peers are reported to have been accepting 
versus rejecting. Expectant mothers expressed levels of 
agreement (between 1 and 5) to statements reflecting each 
of these five measures. Epstein (1983) reports high 
internal reliabilities for the five MFP dimensions (range 
.82 -.93.)

Marital Satisfaction Questionnaires
Three single-score indices of marital satisfaction, 

assessing past satisfaction, global satisfaction, and 
expected satisfaction following the birth, were assessed 
using scales developed by Huston (1983) . The PSAT score 
derives from a series of 10 bipolar items (e.g. boring- 
interesting, miserable-enjoyable, hopeful-discouraging) 
assessing individuals* subjective response to the marital 
relationship in a way which is free of assumptions about 
the meaning of specific behavioural patterns underlying the 
evaluation (Huston & Robins, 1982). The global
satisfaction score is based on a single bipolar item, 
satisfied-unsatisfied, which appears at the end of the past 
satisfaction items. Belsky & Isabella (1988), who used 
this measure with the same sample on three different 
occasions, report internal consistencies for these scales 
ranging from .86 to .94, with a mean of .91. The ESAT score
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reflects the sum of responses to 12 statements indicating 
positive, shared, affective exchanges in the marriage (e.g. 
your sensitivity to partner's feelings/partner's 
sensitivity to your feelings). Subjects indicate whether 
they think the statement reflects an aspect of their 
marriage that will increase, remain constant or decrease 
following the arrival of the expected baby.

Social Support Questionnaire

The predicted quality and extent of women's social 
network was assessed by one single measure of the of level 
of social support subjects anticipated from parents, 
parents-in-law and relatives following the birth of the 
baby. The 12-item questionnaire covered both positive 
areas of possible contact (e.g. understanding and respect) 
and negative areas of possible contact (e.g. unwanted 
advice and meddling)? subjects were asked to indicate 
whether they thought the stated type of contact would 
increase, remain constant or decrease following the birth 
of the baby.

Self-Esteem Questionnaire

A multi-dimensional 116-item Sources of Self-Esteem 
Inventory or SOSE (O'Brien, 1981) yielded 11 previously 
validated indices of self-esteem for each subject. Scores 
attained, according to their label ont he scale (and the



abbreviated variable-name employed in the analyses), were 
for global self-esteem, competence versus incompetence, 
loveability versus unloveability, likeability versus 
unlikeability, self-control, personal power versus 
powerlessness, moral self-approval versus guilt, body 
appearance, body functioning, defensive self-enhancement, 
and identity and integration versus identity diffusion and 
inner conflict. These scales are all of equal length (10 
items) with the exception of defensive self-enhancement 
which had to be increased to 16 items in order to obtain an 
alpha of .80— for the scales as a group O'Brien (1981) 
reports internal reliabilities between .80 and .90.

Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire

Demographic details and information pertaining to the 
mother-infant attachment, caregiving competence, the 
pregnancy, labour and delivery, were collected by 
administration of a 21-item "Experience of Pregnancy 
Questionnaire," (after Painter, Williams & Davidson, 1978). 
Although some of the questions (e.g. "Do you think the baby 
will be able to let you know what s/he needs or wants?") 
required a categorical yes-no response, most of their 
questions involved making a mark on a visual analogue scale 
with the poles and the mid-way point labelled (e.g. "Do you 
think you have a clear picture of what it will be like to 
have a new baby?"— "quite clear . . . somewhat hazy . . . 
quite unclear") . The sets of items reflecting the



constructs of mother-infant attachment and caregiving 
competence were well correlated both within and across time 
in previous investigations (e.g. Painter, Williams & 
Davidson, 1978? Williams et al., 1987). Expectant fathers 
were also asked to fill out a version of this questionnaire 
in order to gain a picture of how they were experiencing 
the anticipated onset of fatherhood. The questions posed 
to the expectant fathers were very similar to those put to 
the expectant mothers, the aim being to appraise how 
differently or similarly the individual members of the 
couple were experiencing the anticipation of the new baby. 
Also, the aim was to have some relevant data from the 
fathers for later comparison with post-partum and one-year 
data relevant to the infant-mother attachment.
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RESULTS

The results are presented in two sections. The first 
section of results provides descriptive statistics 
concerning AAI findings and reports on one-way ANOVAs and 
correlations conducted in order to observe how the 
different classifications (D/E/F) and rating scale scores 
(for Past Experience and State of Mind) assigned to 
subjects' Adult Attachment Interviews could be seen to vary 
in accordance with subjects' demographic characteristics 
and their responses to each of the questionnaires. The 
second section concerns the inter-correlations observed 
among the interval scales of the questionnaires themselves.

(I) The Adult Attachment Interview

60 of the 100 interviews conducted were assigned to 
the Secure-Autonomous classification, 24 to the Insecure- 
Dismissing group and 16 to the Insecure-Preoccupied group.

The 30 scale ratings (averaged across the four raters) 
were examined, by a series of one-way ANOVAs, for possible 
differences according to overall attachment classification 
(D/E/F). Tables 4.1, 4.2a and 4.2b show the means,
standard deviations, and overall F values for the Probable 
Past Experience and State of Mind Scales grouped by 
attachment classification. Degrees of freedom are (2,97)



TABLE 4.1: AAI Probable Experience scale-scoresgrouped by AAI classification

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value 

(DF=2,97

Loving mother 4.08 5.06 6.58 c 24.63
(SD) 1.30 1.55 1.61

Loving father 3.89 4.20 6.30 c 25.62
(SD) 1.74 1.56 1.47

Rejecting mother 3.98 3.63 2.35 q  10.36
(SD) 1.57 1.86 1.57

Rejecting father 4.32 3 .88 2.56 11.00
(SD) 2.10 1.88 1.40 c

Neglecting mother 4.44 4.31 2.64 c 12.95
(SD) 2.09 1.65 1.51

Neglecting father 5.10 5.11 3.61 C 9-76
(SD) 2.00 1.53 1.48

Role reversing mother 2.55 3.17 1.73 C 7.80
(SD) 1.77 1.87 1.08

Role reversing father 1.85 2.82 1.35 r  11.51
(SD) 1.29 1.92 .56

M pressuring to achieve 2.42 3 .00 2.52 .95
(SD) 1.54 1.48 1.29

F pressuring to achieve 2.48 3.21 2.61 1.23
(SD) 1.60 1.30 1.43

Mother overprotective 1.46 1.94 1.98 2.20
(SD) .87 1.36 1.01

Father overprotective 1.26 1. 64 1.71 2.40
(SD) .62 .82 .94

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



TABLE 4.2a: AAI Parent-specific State of Mind scale-scores
grouped by AAI classification for 100 expectant mothers

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value

(DF=2,97
Idealization of mother 3.78 3.61 2.51 r  10.12

(SD) 1.71 1.43 1.09 - !
Idealization of father 3.47 3.54 2.88 2.57

(SD) 1.60 1.65 1.06
Derogation of mother 2.69 1.95 1.60 c 8.84

(SD) 1.41 .90 .95 i
Derogation of father 2.45 2.16 1.63 5 • 511

(SD) 1.42 1.11 .88 C

Anger toward mother 2.33 4.16 1.92 r 14.73
(SD) 1.59 2.17 1.16

Anger toward father 2.00 3.29 1.88 r  7 -23l(SD) 1.31 1.72 1.10 c 1
Guilt toward mother 1.86 2.42 1.78 2.41 j

(SD) 1.50 .98 .83
Guilt toward father 1.50 2.20 1.66 A  4.34(SD) .70 .83 .69
Current relationship to M 4 .17 4.25 6.23 _ 17.49

(SD) 1.77 1.48 1.59 C

Current relationship to F 3.68 3.38 5.66 r  13.921
(SD) 1.72 1.49 1.81 i

A = p < 0.05 3 = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



TABLE 4.2b: AAI global State of Mind scale-scores
grouped by AAI classification for 100 expectant mothers

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value 

(DF=2,97
Objective inability to

recall 4.64 3.28 3.01 C 13.41
(SD) 1.55 1.18 1.23

Subjective inability to
recall 4.41 3.91 2.92 C 15.37
(SD) 1.61 .92 .99

Coherence of mind 4.44 4.03 6.39 _ 72.26
(SD) .78 .84 .91 L

Coherence of transcript 4.60 3.75 6.42 q  67.84
(SD) 1.04 .89 .90

Passivity of thought 2.50 3.27 1.59 C 18.41
(SD) 1.30 1.68 .68

Metacognition 3 .78 4.16 6.00 C 57.20
(SD) .80 .90 1.02

Aggression 3.18 3.61 2.73 3.86
(SD) 1.28 1.23 1.14 A

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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for all analyses; however, present-day relationship with 
parents was an exception because the mothers of seven 
subjects and the fathers of 17 subjects had died, leading 
to degrees of freedom (2,90) and (2,80) respectively.

Table 4.1 reveals that all of the Probable Experience 
Scales, with the exception of the measures of the pressure 
to achieve and of overprotection, significantly 
distinguished Secure from Insecure classifications. In 
pair-wise comparisons with Bonferroni adjustment, only one 
Experience scale, role reversal from father distinguished 
the Insecure-Preoccupied interviews from the Insecure- 
Dismissing ones? the latter group were significantly lower 
on this scale (p < .01). In other words, the interviews 
classified Insecure, whether Dismissing or Preoccupied, 
seemed to share a Probable Past Experience which was 
significantly less positive than that of the interviews 
classified Secure-Autonomous. While this pattern of 
association between the Experience Scales and the overall 
classifications is significant, still more significant is 
the powerful association between the Current State of Mind 
scales for coherence and the overall classifications; this 
is noticeable in the substantially larger F-ratios, which 
is three times that which was was attained for the ANOVA 
grouping by the most powerful Experience scale.

Table 4.2a and 4.2b reveal that all but two of the 17 
State of Mind scales, idealization of father and guilt
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toward mother yielded significant F-ratios. Notably, the 
F-ratios are the largest and the standard deviations are 
the smallest for the coherence of transcript and mind and 
metacognition scales, which suggests that raters found it 
easiest to rate these scales and, accordingly, these scales 
were particularly strongly associated with the Secure- 
Autonomous classification.

In pair-wise comparisons with Bonferroni adjustment, 
Insecure-Preoccupied interviews differed significantly from 
Secure-Autonomous interviews on every State of Mind scale 
except for idealization of father, derogation of both 
mother and father, and objective lack of recall. The only 
scales which did not distinguish Insecure-Dismissing from 
Secure-Autonomous interviews were: idealization of father, 
anger and guilt with respect to both parents and, 
aggression. Insecure-Dismissing interviews were
significantly distinguished from Insecure-Preoccupied 
interviews on five scales: anger towards both mother and 
father (p < .001), guilt towards the father (p < .01), 
objective lack of recall (p < .001), coherence of
transcript (p < .01) and passivity of thought (p < .05).

Insecure-Preoccupied interviews were uniquely 
distinguished by their high ratings on the following 
scales: role-reversal with the father, current anger
toward both parents, guilt toward father and passivity of 
thought. The interviews classified Insecure-Dismissing
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were noteworthy for their high scores on the idealization 
of mother scale, the derogation scale (both parents), and 
the inability to recall scales.

A step-wise discriminant function analysis, for which 
State of Mind scale-scores for mother and father were 
averaged, was performed, to identify which of the scales 
made the most important unique contribution to the Secure 
versus Insecure interview classification. Coherence of 
transcript, loving father, role-reversing father and 
idealization made uniquely significant contributions to a 
discriminant function which successfully differentiated 
over 90% of the cases (Secure versus Insecure).

Demographic characteristics of the sample as compared to 
the AAI

Appendix 4.7 presents a correlation matrix of the 
sample's demographic characteristics. Strong symmetries 
appear within families, highlighting the trend for 
individuals to marry within the same demographic group in 
terms of age, education, socio-economic status and social 
class.

The distribution of the Secure versus Insecure 
attachment classifications did not differ for any of the 
demographic sub-groupings except that of ethnic origin. 
There was a tendency for women who were born outside the
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U.K or Ireland to be over-represented in the Insecure 
classifications: interviews from 11 (73%) of the 15 women
in this group were classified Insecure, in comparison with 
only 27 (32%) of the 85 comparison interviews (Fisher Exact 
p < .05, two-tailed).

Associations between the scales of the Adult 
Attachment Interview and the range of demographic indices 
collected are shown in Table 4.3a and 4.3b. Although most 
of the results are not significant, there are some 
surprising associations. These relate to father's socio
economic group and educational level which both seem linked 
to AAI scales that are indicated a Dismissing 
classification.

While there was no main effect of mothers' educational 
status upon Secure versus Insecure interview 
classification, there was an interaction between types of 
Insecurity (Dismissive or Preoccupied) and mothers' 
educational status. If an interview was coded Insecure- 
Preoccupied it was likely to be with a woman with a 
university degree: and if an interview was coded Insecure- 
Dismissing it was likely to come from a woman who had left 
education after secondary school. This curious result is 
shown in Table 4.4.
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Table 4.3a 

AAI PROBABLE EXPERIENCE SCALE-RATINGS 
OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' INTERVIEWS 

CORRELATED WITH 
THEIR OEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTCS

AND THOSE OF THE EXPECTANT FATHERS

LOVING LOVING REJECTING REJECTING NEGLCTING NEGLCTING
MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER

LENGTH OF
COHABITATION .0649 .0438 -.1288 -.0474 -.0381 -.0596
MOTHER'S:

EDUCATION .3050* .1304 -.2749* -.0889 -.2613 -.1495
SOCIAL CLASS *.0962 -.0040 .1645 .0042 .0223 -.1031
ECONOMIC GRP -.1648 -.1926 .2461 .2313 .0141 .0397

AGE .1162 -.0364 -.0912 .0472 .0407 .1385
FATHER'S:

EDUCATION .3262* .1347 -.3061* -.1478 -.2276 -.0720
SOCIAL CLASS -.1019 -.0099 .1111 .0386 .0077 -.0519
ECONOMIC GRP -.0015 .0065 -.0251 .0387 -.1041 -.0447

AGE .1778 .0630 -.1977 -.0092 -.0673 .0817

ROLE ROLE PRESSURING PRESSURING OVER-PRO- OVER-PRO
REVRSING REVRSING TO ACHIEVE TO ACHIEVE TECTIVE TECTIVE
MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER

LENGTH OF
COHABITATION .0407 -.1103 -.0597 .0730 .0217 .0087
MOTHER'S:

ECUCATION .0701 .0865 .3633** .4263** .1101 .1474
SOCIAL CLASS .0477 .1838 -.1252 -.2002 .0110 -.0311
ECONOMIC GRP -.1127 -.0608 -.1941 -.1436 .0380 .0183

AGE -.0438 .0045 -.0462 -.0961 .0406 -.0383

FATHER'S
EDUCATION .0304 .0473 .3752** .2929* .1154 .0889

SOCIAL CLASS .0783 .1995 .0370 .0121 -.1940 -.1591
ECONOMIC GRP -.1091 -.1477 -.1110 -.0446 -.1044 -.0801

AGE -.0460 .1055 -.0597 -.1152 .0935 .0444

2-taued Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Table 4.3b 
AAI STATE OF MIND SCALE-RATINGS 

OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' INTERVIEWS 
CORRELATED WITH THEIR DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTCS 

AND THOSE OF THE EXPECTANT FATHERS
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IDEALIZATION 
OF MOTHER/OF FATHER

DEROGATION 
OF MOTHER/OF FATHER

PREOCCUPYING ANGER 
AT MOTHER/AT FATHER

LENGTH OF
COHABITATION .0386 -.0565 -.0120 .0006 -.1471 -.0913
MOTHER'S:

EDUCATION .0407 -.0410 -.1815 .0676 -.0079 .1927
SOCIAL CLASS -.0056 .0717 .1907 .0710 .0704 .0741
ECONOMIC GRP -.0057 -.1082 .2433 .2629 .0996 .2312

AGE .0950 -.1618 -.1846 -.1340 .0832 .0689
FATHER'S:

EDUCATION .1012 -.1658 -.2862* .0182 -.1113 .0338
SOCIAL CLASS -.0753 .0814 .1787 .1003 .0876 .0535
ECONOMIC GRP -.0970 .1985 -.0108 -.2729* -.1895 .0712

AGE .1844 -.1736 -.2941* .0908 -.0722 .0885

GUILT TOWARD INABILITY TO RECALL COHERENCE OF
MOTHER/FATHER OBJECTIVE/SUBJECTIVE MIND /TRANSCRIPT

LENGTH OF
COHABITATION -.2560 -.1850 .2199 .0813 -.0206 .0321
MOTHER'S:

EDUCATION .1849 .1862 -.1701 -.1635 .1491 .1274
SOCIAL CLASS -.0728 .0227 .0769 .0059 -.0978 .0735
ECONOMIC GRP .0187 .0252 .0824 -.0641 -.0562 .0302

AGE .0630 -.0096 -.2199 -.1746 .0999 .0632
OTHER'S:

EDUCATION .0199 .0249 -.1775 -.0727 .1779 .1390
SOCIAL CLASS .0015 .0431 .1668 .0358 -.0091 .0416
ECONOMIC GRP -.0775 -.0713 .0403 -.1532 .1655 .2027

AGE .0028 -.0280 -.0177 -.1262 .0557 .0786

LENGTH OF
COHABITATION
MOTHER'S:

EDUCATION 
SOCIAL CLASS 
ECONOMIC GRP 

AGE
FATHER'S:

EDUCATION 
SOCIAL CLASS 
ECONOMIC GRP 

AGE

PASSIVITY 
OF THOUGHT

.1094

-.0970
.0225
.0542
.2211

-.1096
-.1296
-.1209
.1314

METACOGNITION

-.0898

.1985 
-.1346 
-.1067 
.1347

.2236
-.0491
.1586
.0160

AGGRESSION

-.1451

-.0108
.0688
.1498

-.1201

-.1229
.0256
.0131
-.1641

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Table 4.4
MOTHER'S EDUCATION STATUS 

(High School versus University) 
by INSECURITY OF ATTACHMENT 

(Dismissing versus Preoccupied)
(N=40)

Dismissing Preoccupied

High School

University

Fisher Exact (2-tailed) p <.04

12

12 14
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Associations between the Adult Attachment Interview and the 
questionnaires;

The Mother-Father-Peer Scale

Given that the Mother-Father-Peer (MFP) Scale and the 
Adult Attachment Interview (AAI) both concern the subject's 
attachment history, it may not be surprising to see areas 
of overlap, particularly between the MFP dimensions and the 
Probable Experience Scales of the AAI. In the MFP scale we 
are asking the subject to agree or disagree with statements 
describing parents who are encouraging of independence or 
overprotective, parents/peers who are accepting or 
rejecting, while in AAI the interview, we are asking the 
subject to describe their attachment history in their own 
words in order find out about the quality of the 
individual's probable past experience, and current state of 
mind with respect to attachment. This latter part of 
rating the Adult Attachment Interview, the State of Mind 
Scales and their overall classification, that could 
possibly be expected to differ from the self-report yielded 
by the MFP scale. The extent to which they differ may be 
regarded as an index of how much and additional information 
the interview yields in comparison with a questionnaire.
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Table 4.5 portrays the means and standard deviations 
for subjects* scores on the MFP dimensions, the extent to 
which mother/father encouraged independence versus 
overprotection and the extent to which mother/father/peers 
were accepting versus rejecting. They are grouped according 
to the attachment classifications (Insecure-Dismissing "D”/ 
Insecure-Preoccupied "E"/ and Secure-Autonomous «f h) 
assigned to each subjects Adult Attachment Interview (AAI) .

Table 4.5 points to a significant association between 
women*s self-report of their attachment history with their 
fathers and the interview-based classification of their 
internal working model of attachment. Specifically, in 
pair-wise Bonferroni tests on the acceptance-versus- 
rejection by father dimension, women whose interviews were 
classified Secure-Autonomous scored significantly higher (p 
< .05) than either the Insecure-Dismissing or the Insecure- 
Preoccupied Group. In Bonferroni tests concerning the 
encouragement of independence by father dimension, women 
whose interviews were coded Insecure-Dismissing scored 
somewhat higher than the Insecure-Preoccupied group (p < 
.10). Neither Insecure group was significantly
distinguished from the Secure group on this dimension. 
Table 4.6 portrays the correlations observed between the 
MFP dimensions and both the State of Mind and Probable 
Experience Scales of the AAI.



TABLE 4.5: Mother-Father-Peer Scale-scores
grouped by AAI classification for 100 expectant mothers

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value

(DF=2,97
Independ vs overprotect 

(m)
(SD)

49.54
8.98

49.19
8.42

47.43
9.98

.51
.

Independ vs overprotect
(f)(SD)

52.95
7.67

46.00
10.45

48.79
9.37

2.79

Acceptance vs rejection
(in)

(SD)
41.46
7.90

39.19
9.53

42.12
9.79

.62

Acceptance vs rejection
(f)(SD)

41.64
8.55

36.80
11.26

43.81
6.77

A  4.57

Accept vs rejection 
(peers)

(SD)
38.00
6.63

36.88
7.68

40.17
6.82

1.84
!

A = p < 0. 05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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Table 4.6

SELF-REPORT OF ATTACHMENT HISTORY CORRELATED 
WITH INDEPENDENT RATINGS OF ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEWS 

FROM 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

INTERVIEW-BASED 
RATINGS OF:

PROBABLE
EXPERIENCE

MOTHER-FATHER-PEER SCALE

INDEPENDENCE VS 
OVERPROTECTION: 

MOTHER FATHER
ACCEPTANCE VS REJECTION: 

MOTHER FATHER PEERS

LOVING:
MOTHER .0106 .0065
FATHER .0152 .0873

REJECTING:
MOTHER -.0222 -.0306
FATHER -.0958 -.2010

NEGLCTING:
MOTHER .0199 -.0165
FATHER -.0400 -.0799

ROLE REVERSING:
MOTHER -.1356 -.1471
FATHER .0641 -.0761

PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE:
MOTHER .0233 -.0655
FATHER -.1245 -.2204

OVERPROTECTIVE:
MOTHER -.2877* -.2395
FATHER -.2889* -.3854**

.6213**

.2287

.6822**

.1261

.5603**

.2573

.0946

.1414

.0015

.0307

.1474

.0508

.3482**

.6235**

-.3664**
•.6539**

.3607**

.6265**

.4144**

.2021

.0355

.0582

.2191

.1232

.2235

.1470

.1519

.1962

.2154

.1894

.2822*

.2106

.1386

.0641

.0531

.0605

STATE OF MIND
-ITH RESPECT TO ATTACHMENT

IDEALIZATION OF:
MOTHER .2653
FATHER .1995

DEROGATION OF:
MOTHER -.0762
FATHER -.0258

-REOCCUPYING ANGER AT:
MOTHER -.0747
FATHER -.1404

GUILT TOWARD:
MOTHER -.0556
FATHER -.0784

INABILITY TO RECALL:
OBJECTIVE .0067

SUBJECTIVE .0128
COHERENCE OF:

MINO -.0694
TRANSCRIPT -.0511

PASSIVITY
OF THOUGHT -.1228
METACOGNITION -.0918
AGGRESSION .0197

.2170

.2623

.0268

.1757

.1640

.3824**

.0767

.0492

.0617

.0806

.1414

.0571

.1586

.2165

.0750

.3763**
-.1607

-.5575**
.0050

■.6117**
•.2395

.0596

.0748

.1253

.0197

.1304

.2044

.0389

.0291

.3820**

.0829

.2904*

-.1832
.4312**

.3198*

.5199**

.1068

.0829

.0744

.2805*

.2202

.2012

.1794

.1458

.0965

.0159

.1132

■•1031
.1666

.0219

.1468

.0489

.0678

.0004

.0631

.1108

.0961

.1217

.1021

.0085
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Table 4.6 reveals a significant amount of overlap 
between the AAI scales for loving, rejecting and neglecting 
experience with each parent respectively and the 
acceptance-rejection dimension of the MFP? this is 
particularly true with regard to parents but also, to some 
extent, with regard to peers. The independence- 
overprotection dimension of the MFP correlated 
significantly with the AAI overprotection scale. Although 
the MFP overprotection dimension shows a trend towards 
being associated with the role reversing mother scale of 
the AAI, it is not significant. Table 4.6 also reveals 
that the strongest correlation between the MFP and the AAI 
scales for Current State of Mind relate to the acceptance- 
rejection dimension of the MFP. Subjects who agreed, on 
the MFP Scale, with statements describing an accepting 
parent presented AAIs which were rated higher on the scales 
for idealization and quality of current-day relationship to 
parents, and lower on derogation, current preoccupying 
anger, and aggression. There was also a trend for womens' 
current mental attitude toward their father, in terms of 
anger and derogation, to correlate positively with the 
extent to which they recall being rejected by peers. 
Consistent with this picture, women who were rated as 
having a positive/symmetrical relationship with their 
fathers in the present reported that peers were 
significantly more accepting of them as a child.
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The independence-overprotection dimension of the MFP 
was largely unrelated to the State of Mind Scales of the 
AAI. There was a trend, however, for subjects' agreement 
with descriptions of a father encouraging of independence 
to be positively correlated with idealization of father and 
negatively correlated with preoccupying anger towards 
father.

Notably, Table 4.6 reveals no association between the 
Mother-Father-Peer Scale dimensions tapped by self-report 
and the Adult Attachment Interview State of Mind Scale- 
ratings assessing coherence and insistence on the inability 
to recall. The latter ratings were, of course, obtained 
only after the trained rater considered the subject's 
spontaneous verbatim narrative concerning their attachment 
history and current meaning of this history to the 
individual.
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The Sources of Self-Esteem Inventory (SOSE)

When subjects' scores on each of the 11 sub-scales of 
the SOSE were grouped according to AAI attachment 
classification (D/E/F) in one-way ANOVAs, no significant 
differences could be found (See Appendix 4.8a which shows 
the maternal personality and social context variables
grouped by AAI classification of mother) . The only self
esteem scale to show a tendency towards distinguishing 
between attachment classifications was the Identity and 
Integration sub-scale (F(2,97)=2.24, p < .11). On this 
scale, mothers whose interviews were coded Secure- 
Autonomous, scored higher than those whose interviews were 
coded Insecure-Preoccupied (p < .10 (Scheffe Method)).
While the E interviews were lower on INTG than the F 
interviews, but the F interviews were not significantly 
higher than the D interviews (mean = 35.58, sd = 5.73).

A general absence of significant correlations were 
observed when scores on the sub-scales of the SOSE were
examined in relation to the scales on the AAI; the
loveability scale of the SOSE was a notable exception. The 
Lovability scale was consistently correlated with the AAI 
scales tapping subjects' probable past experience with, and 
current state of mind toward, each parent when no other 
self-esteem scale showed an association to the AAI scales.
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Tables 4.7 and 4.8 provide a full listing of the
correlations between the Self-Esteem scales and the AAI 
scales.

Marital Satisfaction and Social Support measures

Whiie marital satisfaction measures did not
distinguish women according to their attachment interview
classifications, past and general marital satisfaction as 
well as anticipated social support measures all yielded 
some significant correlations with AAI scales. These AAI 
scales concerned subjects' past experience with, and
current representation of, their father (See Table 4.9). 
Past marital satisfaction correlated negatively with a 
rejecting experience from father(r=-.25 p < .05), and with 
a neglecting experience from father (r=-.26 p < .05). This 
same measure of marital satisfaction correlated positively 
with the scale assessing how overprotective father was 
(r=.25, p < .05) , and with the State of Mind scale indexing 
idealization of father, (r=.30, p < .01). Global marital 
satisfaction correlated negatively with the scale assessing 
pressure to achieve from father, (r=.25, p < .05) and also 
with current anger toward father, r=-.28 (p < .05).
Anticipated social support correlated negatively with the 
anger toward father scale, r=-.30 (p < .01).
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Table 4.7
CORRELATIONS BETWEEN SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY 

AND ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW PROBABLE EXPERIENCE SCALE RATINGS 
OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

PROBABLE
EXPERIENCE
SCALES

SELF-ESTEEM SCALES

GLOBAL SELF- PERSONAL
SELF-ESTEEM COMPETENCE LOVEABILITY LIKEABILITY CONTROL POWER

LOVING:
MOTHER .0708 -.0548
FATHER .1148 .0279

REJECTING:
MOTHER -.0450 .0523
FATHER -.1328 -.0571

NEGLECTING:
MOTHER -.0711 -.0275
FATHER -.1644 -.0260

ROLE REVERSING:
MOTHER -.2789* -.0104
FATHER .0321 .2050

PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE:
MOTHER -.0465 -.0356
FATHER -.1782 -.1030

OVERPROTECTIVE:
MOTHER -.0586 -.1438
FATHER -.0396 -.0589

.4812**

.4290**

.4794**

.3683**

.4208**

.4354**

.2257

.0586

.0919

.0871

.2037

.1450

.0147

.0953

.0112

.0978

.0354

.1505

.1092

.0292

.1963

.1603

.0508

.0529

‘.0404
-.0046

.0367

.0060

.0355

.0157

.1268

.1158

.1971

.2413

.1052

.1557

.0302

.0081

.0431
•.0805

.0142

.0056

.0820

.0972

.0708

.1122

.0517

.0414

MORAL SELF
APPROVAL

LOVING:
MOTHER .0127
FATHER .0299

REJECTING:
MOTHER .0214
FATHER -.0021

NEGLECTING:
MOTHER -.0727
FATHER -.1021

ROLE REVERSING:
MOTHER -.1629
FATHER .0325

PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE:
MOTHER -.0574
FATHER -.0846

OVERPROTECTIVE:
MOTHER -.1074
FATHER -.0743

BOOT
APPEAR
ANCE

.0684

.0732

.1011

.0815

.0743

.0481

.1096

.0321

.0445

.1447

.0207

.0024

BOOT
FUNCTION
ING

-.1451
-.1828

.1875

.2213

.1810

.1455

-.1206
.0183

-.1744
-.2588

-.2123
-.1601

DEFENSIVE IDENTITY
SELF- AND INTEGRATION
ENHANCEMENT

.0484

.0520

.1132

.1029

.1048

.1651

.0960

.1181

.3156*

.3809**

.0272

.0941

.0650

.0053

.0973

.0774

.1014

.0995

.1979

.0959

.0710

.1738

.0886

.1794

2-tailed Signif: * * .01 ** - .001



Table 4.8
CORRELATIONS BETWEEN SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY 

AND AOULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW STATE OF MIND SCALE RATINGS 
OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS
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SELF-ESTEEM SCALES
GLOBAL SELF- PERSONAL
SELFESTEEM COMPETENCE LOVEABILITY LIKEABILITY CONTROL POWER

STATE OF MIND 
SCALES
IDEALIZATION OF:

MOTHER .1330 -.0816 .3294* -.0626 .0729 -.0398
FATHER .2069 .1378 .1991 .0758 -.0344 .1524

DEROGATION OF:
MOTHER -.0290 .0459 -.4546** .0223 -.0883 -.0110
FATHER 

PREOCCUPYING ANGER AT
-.0159 -.0423 -.2777* -.0650 -.0269 -.0352

MOTHER -.0855 .1274 -.4029** .0616 -.1667 .0745
FATHER -.1839 -.0013 -.4029** -.1202 -.1712 -.0946

GUILT TOWARD:
MOTHER -.0837 .1086 -.0855 -.0063 -.2657 .0070
FATHER -.0203 , .2050 .0275 .0994 -.1086 .0265

INABILITY TO RECALL:
OBJECTIVE .1282 -.1110 -.0012 -.0784 .1174 -.0196
SUBJECTIVE -.0183 -.1820 -.1417 -.0851 .0907 .0027
COHERENCE OF:

MIND .0512 .0438 .1909 -.0135 .0896 .0509
TRANSCRIPT .1081 .0716 .1811 -.0339 .1032 .0763
PASSIVITY OF THOUGHT: -.2113 -.1284 -.0704 -.0809 .1327 -.2609

METACOGNITION: .0172 .0525 .0554 -.0212 -.0346 .0933
AGGRESSION: -.0474 .0861 -.3129* .0066 -.1311 .0661

MORAL SELF- BOOY BOOY DEFENSIVE IDENTITY
APPROVAL APPEAR

ANCE
FUNCTION
ING

SELF
ENHANCEMENT

AND INTEGRATION

IDEALIZATION OF:
MOTHER .1690 .0685 -.0464 .1513 .1712
FATHER .2234 .1347 .1064 -.0135 .0499

DEROGATION OF:
MOTHER .0243 .0378 .1895 -.1232 .0764
FATHER 

PREOCCUPYING ANGER AT:
.0391 .0414 .2204 -.0419 .0157

MOTHER .0551 .0703 .0802 -.1886 .1910
FATHER .0658 -.0555 .0500 -.2374 .2031

GUILT TOWARD:
MOTHER .0316 .1747 -.0215 -.1500 .1298
FATHER .0125 .1996 -.0372 -.1453 .1086

INABILITY TO RECALL:
OBJECTIVE .0418 -.0063 .0735 .2480 .1242
SUBJECTIVE .0610 .0242 .1468 .0895 .0251
COHERENCE OF:

MIND .0486 -.0617 -.0081 -.0293 .0197
TRANSCRIPT .0660 -.0597 -.0003 .0367 .1320
PASSIVITY OF THOUGHT: -.0319 -.0710 -.1452 .0598 .1605

METACOGNITION: .0160 -.0328 -.0535 -.1440 .0200
AGGRESSION: -.0054 .0087 .1754 -.1119 .1231

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Table 4.9

SOCIAL CONTEXT VARIABLES ASSESSED BY SELF-REPORT CORRELATED 
WITH THE ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW RATINGS 

FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

SOCIAL MARITAL SATISFACTION
SUPPORT

PROBABLE
EXPERIENCE

LOVING:
MOTHER .1105
FATHER .1304

REJECTING:
MOTHER -.0774
FATHER -.0619

NEGLCTING:
MOTHER -.0856
FATHER -.1193

.ROLE REVERSING:
MOTHER -.2351
FATHER -.1816

PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE:
MOTHER -.1716
FATHER -.1005

OVERPROTECTIVE:
MOTHER -.0870
FATHER -.1038

STATE OF MIND

IDEALIZATION OF:
MOTHER -.1002
FATHER .1529

DEROGATION OF:
MOTHER .0155
FATHER -.1673

PREOCCUPYING ANGER AT:
MOTHER -.1175
FATHER -.2767*

GUILT TOWARD:
MOTHER -.0515
FATHER .0417

INABILITY TO RECALL: 
08JECTIVE -.1098
SUBJECTIVE -.0470
COHERENCE OF:

MIND .0676
TRANSCRIPT .0804
PASSIVITY OF THOUGHT: -.0462

METACOGNITION: -.0280
AGGRESSION: -.0264

EXPECTED PAST CURRENT

.0675 .0369 .0143

.1296 .1584 .0929

.0125 -.0700 -.0613
-.0296 -.1992 -.1468

-.1132 -.0479 .1323
-.1639 -.2561 -.1426

-.2285 -.1934 .0339
-.1732 .0659 .0963

-.0778 -.0395 -.2534
-.0538 -.0395 -.2338

.1659 .2033 .0913

.0636 .2398 .0500

.0248 .1775 .0563

.1659 .2721* .1614

.0466 -.0337 -.1482

.1283 -.0425 -.295 V

.0843 .0224 -.0087

.0358 -.1135 -.2558

.1090 -.1040 -.0910

.1183 .1020 .0190

.1758 .1088 -.0389

.1281 .0407 .0237

.0538 .0164 -.0632

.0505 .0242 -.0577

.0517 -.1217 -.0186

.0117 -.0589 -.0645

.0815 .0012 -.0956

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



107

Mother's Experience of Pregnancy

In one-way ANOVAs attachment classifications (D/E/F) 
were not distinguished through significant associations 
with any of the Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire 
items, these included indices of mother-infant attachment 
feelings, caregiving competence, work-related issues, 
initial and current feelings about the pregnancy, labour 
and delivery (See Appendix 4.9a). This lack of 
associations was confirmed by the Pearson-Product-Moment 
correlations comparing the interval scales of the AAIs with 
the scales of the Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire 
(See Appendix 4.9b). This latter set of comparisons 
consisted of 475 discrete correlations, none of which 
exceeded a Pearson r of .30 (p < .01) and only four of 
which exceeded .25 (p < .05). These four associations 
suggested expected patterns of influence: the level of
mother*s positive first feelings about the pregnancy were 
positively correlated with low scores on the interview 
index of aggression, the amount of previous experience the 
woman had had with children was strongly associated with 
the quality of their current relationship with their 
father, and the wife's view of her husband's first feelings 
about the pregnancy and the interview-based rating of 
idealization of mother also correlated positively.
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II Inter-correlations amongst the questionnaires

There was no significant association between the 
Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire and the MFP scales 
(See Appendix 4.10), which was consistent with the observed 
lack of association between the AAI and the Experience of 
Pregnancy Questionnaire.

The Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire did show 
some association to aspects of marital satisfaction (See 
Table 4.10). Mothers who said that they had already or 
would soon after the birth develop a strong feeling toward 
their baby tended to have stronger expectations that 
positive interactions with their husband/partner would 
increase following the arrival of the baby, r=.34 (p < 
.01). A similar correlation was observed between the 
extent to which women could visualize themselves as mothers 
and the self-report index of global marital satisfaction, 
r=.37 (p < .01).

Some significant correlations emerged from the 
comparison of the Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire 
with the Sources of Self-Esteem Inventory (See Table 4.11). 
The extent to which women felt well-prepared to be a mother 
correlated positively with a number of self-esteem scales: 
global self-esteem (r=.30, p < .01), likeability (r=.33, p
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Table 4.10
SOCIAL CONTEXT VARIABLES ASSESSED PRENATALLY 

CORRELATED WITH EXPECTANT MOTHERS' EXPERIENCE OF THE PREGNANCY 
AND THEIR PERCEPTION OF HUSBANDS' FEELINGS (N * 100)

SOCIAL MARITAL SATISFACTION
SUPPORT EXPECTED PAST CURRENT

UNPLANNED PREGNANCY

INITIAL FEELINGS

CURRENT FEELINGS

HUSBAND'S INITIAL FEELINGS

HUSBAND'S FEELINGS NOU

CHANGED MY LIFE

FEAR OF LABOUR/DELIVERY

CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT

HUSBAND'S ENTHUSIASM

WISH TO BOND WITH BABY

CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE

HUSBAND'S CONFIDENCE

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY

IMAGINING SELF AS MOTHER

PREVIOUS BABY EXPERIENCE

PLANS TO RETURN TO WORK

.2161

-.0200

-.2167

-.0201

.0173

.0530

.0876

.0561

.1004

.1793

.0362

.1082

.2424

.0571

.0047

.0864

.0916

.1741 

'.0790 

-.1827 

-.0454 

.2109 

.0688 

.0706 

.0674 

.0064 

.1789 

.0846 

.1080

.0594

.1875

.0417

.0603

-.0266

.1217

-.0906

.1229

.1853

.3019*

.0293

.0104

.2229

.1634

.1422

.1697

.3486** .2602

.1624

.2525

.0374

.0189

.0319

.1864

-.1195

.0767

.1402

-.1501

-.0603

.0070

.1590

.1018

.2089

.2529

.1207

.0355

.3754**

.0512

.0007

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Table 4.11
CORRELATIONS BETWEEN 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' SELF-REPORTS 

ON THE SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY AND 
THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE

SELF-ESTEEM SCALES
GLOBAL SELF- PERSONAL
SELF■ESTEEM COMPETENCE LOVEABILITY LIKEABILITY CONTROL POWER

UNPLANNED PREGNANCY -.0191 -.0445 .1017 .0883 -.0642 -.0440
INITIAL FEELINGS .1197 .0349 -.1831 -.0724 -.0387 -.0416
HUSBAND'S 
INITIAL FEELINGS -.0583 .0435 -.1361 -.0888 .0080 .0358
HIS FEELINGS NOU .0259 .1838 .0382 -.2349 -.0238 .1054
CHANGED MY LIFE -.3371** -.2392 -.1971 -.2536 -.3309** .0603
FEAR OF LABOUR/DELIVERY -.1892 -.1520 -.1723 .0795 -.0452 -.1127
CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT -.0195 .0005 .0505 .0093 -.1079 .1039
HUSBAND'S ENTHUSIASM .0889 .1054 .0805 .2543 .0394 .2923*
WISH TO BOND WITH BABY .1057 .0423 .1367 .1005 .0555 .1044
CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE .3049* .1055 .1051 .3263* .2080 .1199
HUSBAND'S CONFIDENCE .1767 .1157 -.0048 .3497** .0895 .2088
ATTACHMENT TO BABY .1974 .0850 .2534 .2496 .1838 -.0275
BABY'S ATTACHMENT TO YOU .1338 .1700 .1818 .1585 .1628 -.0045
IMAGINING SELF AS MOTHER .1850 .0577 .1851 .2933* .2717* -.0237
PREVIOUS BABY EXPERIENCE .1301 .1031 .1450 .0978 -.0527 .2132

MORAL SELF- BOOY BODY DEFENSIVE IDENTITY
APPROVAL APPEAR- FUNCTION- SELF- AND INTEGRATION

ANCE ING ENHANCEMENT

JNPLANNED PREGNANCY -.0191 -.0445 .1017 .0883 -.0642
INITIAL FEELINGS .1197 .0349 -.1831 -.0724 -.0387
HUSBAND'S
INITIAL FEELINGS -.0583 .0435 -.1361 -.0888 .0080
HIS FEELINGS NOU .0259 .1838 .0382 -.2349 -.0238
CHANGED MY LIFE -.3371** -.2392 -.1971 -.2536 -.3309*
FEAR OF LABOUR/DELIVERY -.1892 -.1520 -.1723 .0795 -.0452
CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT .0205 .0132 -.1161 -.3154* -.0739
HUSBANO'S ENTHUSIASM . .0657 .1960 .0636 -.0505 .1983
WISH TO BOND UITH BABY .0444 .1083 .0098 -.1296 .0212
CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE .2153 .3727** .2992* .1528 .2501
HUSBANO'S CONFIDENCE .0303 .3055* .2864* .0525 .1658
ATTACHMENT TO BABY .1881 .1587 .2993* .0853 .1149
BABY'S ATTACHMENT TO YOU .2231 .2423 -.0075 .1246 .1085
IMAGINING SELF AS MOTHER .2920* .3497** .2454 .1366 .1680
PREVIOUS BABY EXPERIENCE .0618 .1137 .0683 .0184 .0620

2-tailed Signif: * * .01 ** - .001
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< .01), body appearance (r=.38, p  < .01) and identity and 
integration (r=.25, p < .05). The extent to which women 
believed their husbands/partners were well-prepared to be 
caregivers also correlated with likeability (r=.35, p  < 

.01) and body appearance (r=.31, p  < .01). Similarly, the 
extent to which women could visualize themselves in the 
maternal role correlated with likeability (r=.29, p < .29), 
self-control (r=.27, p < .05), moral self-approval (r=.29, 
p  < .05) and body appearance (r=.35, p  < .01). The extent 
to which women felt the pregnancy had occasioned changes in 
their life correlated negatively with likeability (r=-.38, 
P  < .01), moral self-approval (r=-.34, p  < .01), defensive 
self-enhancement (r^ -.26, p < .05) and identity and
integration (r=-.34, p < .01).

The MFP scales pertaining to subjects' past experience 
of acceptance versus rejection from father and peers 
correlated modestly with marital satisfaction (Table 4.12) . 
Past satisfaction in the marriage correlated with both the 
self-report of an accepting father (r=.28, p < .05) and 
accepting peers (r=.25, p < .05).

A number of self-esteem scales were observed to 
correlate positively with marital and social support 
measures (Table 4.13). Specifically, past marital 
satisfaction correlated with global self-esteem (r=.46, p
< .001), loveability (r=.37, p <  .01), likeability (r=.36, 
p < .01), moral self-approval (r=.31, p < .01), body
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Table 4.12
CORRELATIONS OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' RESPONSES 

TO CURRENT SOCIAL CONTEXT QUESTIONS WITH THEIR SELF-REPORTED ATTACHMENT HISTORY 
AS ASSESSED BY THE MOTHER-FATHER-PEER SCALE

ATTACHMENT
HISTORY

INDEPENDENCE 
VS OVERPROTECTION

MARITAL SATISFACTION 
EXPECTED PAST CURRENT

ANTICIPATED 
SOCIAL SUPPORT 
FOLLOWING 
THE BIRTH

MOTHER -.0083 .0596 .0503 .0978
FATHER .0219 .0616 .0408 .1366

ACCEPTANCE 
VS REJECTION 

MOTHER -.0982 .0433 .0416 .1374
FATHER .1489 .2630* .2139 .1883
PEERS .1708 .1602 .0173 .1481

2-tailed Signif: - .01 .001

V



Table 4.13
100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' SELF-REPORTS OF ANTICIPATED SOCIAL SUPPORT 
AND MARITAL SATISFACTION CORRELATED UITH SELF-ESTEEM INDICES

SOCIAL MARITAL SATISFACTION
SUPPORT EXPECTED PAST CURRENT

SELF-ESTEEM

GLOBAL SELF-ESTEEM 

COMPETENCE 

LOVEABILITY 

LIKEABILITY 

SELF-CONTROL 

PERSONAL POWER 

MORAL SELF-APPROVAL 

BOOT APPEARANCE 

SOOT FUNCTIONING 

DEFENSIVE SELF-ENHANCEMENT 

IDENTITY AND INTEGRATION

.1137

.1341

.2568*

.1202

.0473

.0205

.0197

.0006

.1609

.0545

.0068

.1235

.0319

-.0115

.1379

-.1416

-.0542

-.0341

.0909

.1838

-.0769

.0030

.4480** .1592

.2368

.3619**

.1086

.2517

.3150*

.2943*

.2819*

.2083

.3261**

.0643

.4001** .3455**

.2094

-.0404

.1333

.0781

.0985

.1082

.1454

.1050

Z-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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appearance (r=.31, p < .01) and identity and integration 
(r=.33, p < .01). Belief in one's loveability was also 
predictably correlated with anticipated social support 
(r=.26, p < .05) and global satisfaction with one's
marriage (r=.35, p < .01).

Both the acceptance-rejection and independence- 
overprotection dimensions of the Mother-Father-Peer scale 
were significantly correlated with scales of the Sources of 
Self-Esteem Inventory (See Table 4.14). The strongest 
correlations were between the loveability subscale and the 
acceptance from mother dimension (r=.57, p < .001), and the 
acceptance from father (r=.49. p < .001), and acceptance 
from peers (^.30, p < .01). Acceptance from father also 
correlated with global self-esteem (r-.27, p < .05) and 
with defensive self-enhancement (r=.26, p < .05).
Acceptance from peers was the only MFP scale to correlate 
with likeability on the SOSE (r=.35, p < .01).
Independence-overprotection from mother correlated with 
global self-esteem (r=.27, p < .05) and with body
functioning (r=.28, p < .05). The self-report index of a
father who encouraged independence correlated with the 
self-report index of global self-esteem (^.32, p < .01), 
identity and integration (r=.27, p < .05).
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Table 4.14 

SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY 
CORRELATED WITH THE MOTHER-FATHER-PEER SCALE 

FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

ACCEPTANCE 
VERSUS REJECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER 
FROM PEERS

GLOBAL
SELF-ESTEEM

.1241

.2690*

.3359**

COMPTENCE

.0428
-.0396
.0274

LOVEABILITY

.5664**

.4873**

.2815*

ENCOURAGED INDEPENDENCE 
VERSUS OVERPROTECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER

.2944*

.3240*
.1775
.1658

.2020

.2005

ACCEPTANCE 
VERSUS REJECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER 
FROM PEERS

SELF-
CONTROL

.1780
,0017
.0464

PERSONAL
POWER

.0758

.0079

.0997

MORAL
SELF
APPROVAL

.1176
,1752
,1972

ENCOURAGED INDEPENDENCE 
VERSUS OVERPROTECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER

0677
1071

.2368

.0844
.2149
.1991

ACCEPTANCE 
VERSUS REJECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER 
FROM PEERS

SOOY
FUNCTIONING

.0130

.0061

.2225

DEFENSIVE
SELF-ENHANCEMENT

.1631

.2627*

.1012

IDENTITY AND 
INTEGRATION

.1589

.1814

.2235

ENCOURAGED INDEPENDENCE 
VERSUS OVERPROTECTION: 

FROM MOTHER 
FROM FATHER

.2895*

.1917
.2114
.2056

.2234

.2730*

LIKEABILITY

-.0056
.1678
.3156*

.1624

.2194

BOOY
APPEARANCE

-.0204
-.0291
.1722

.1655

.1909

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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DISCUSSION OF THE PRENATAL RESULTS

A wide range of results have been reported concerning 
a spectrum of personality constructs assessed prenatally in 
100 primiparous mothers. This discussion will aim to 
highlight important features of this sample in comparison 
with previous findings where the same or similar 
instruments were employed.

The fairly homogenous make-up of the sample in terms 
of primparous status, age, class and education, speaks well 
for the possibility of identifying psychological factors 
common to the group which might have influenced adaptation 
to the maternal role and the development of the mother- 
child attachment without the confounds of social class, 
educational status and the like. The demographics of the 
self-selected sample may be reflected in the fact that 
they chose to attend "Parentcraft” classes at the hospital 
and in their willingness to participate in a university 
research project. Against this background, it is not 
surprising to have observed the noted ceiling effects in 
response to the Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire 
(after Painter, Williams & Davidson, 1978), indicating the 
women*s eagerness and generally positive affects concerning 
the prospect of parenthood.
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Similarly positive sentiments could be observed in 

subjects' responses to the measures of marital satisfaction 
(Huston, 1983) and social support (after Belsky & Isabella,
1988) .

However, the responses to the Adult Attachment 
Interviews (AAI, George, Kaplan and Main, 1985) indicate 
that all was not entirely well with the group of expectant 
mothers: when classified with respect to their overall
emotional and mental attitude toward attachment, 40% of the 
women appeared either defensively devaluing/dismissing of 
attachment (D) or angrily and/or passively preoccupied with 
past attachments (E) . Previous administrations of the AAI 
suggest that this proportion of subjects rated Insecure is 
in general accord with, or perhaps slightly less than that 
obtained from middle-class parents in other samples: e.g. 
36% (Ainsworth & Eichberg, in press), 52% (Main & Goldwyn,
1989), 52% (Grossmann et al. 1988). Notably, the subjects 
in the latter two studies were parents of six-year olds and 
this may account for the slightly inflated proportion of 
interviews classified Insecure relative to the Ainsworth & 
Eichberg (in press) sample, who were parents of one-year 
olds, and the current sample, who were not yet parents. It 
is perhaps the case that some attachment-related 
insecurities only develop, or only become manifest in the 
context of being a parent for some time. The data provide 
stronger support for this hypothesis when the interviews 
from the non-U.K./Ireland group are excluded from the
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sample. For the remaining group of 85 interviews, only 29 
(34%) were classified Insecure.

There are a number of possible reasons why women born 
outside the U.K. and Ireland were over-represented in the 
Insecure group. Given that high ratings on the State of 
Mind Scales for coherence uniquely distinguished the Secure 
group of interviews, it may be inappropriate to administer 
the AAI in a language which is other than the interviewee's 
native tongue. But all 15 women in the non-U.K./Ireland 
group judged themselves sufficiently fluent in the English 
language to participate. Seven of these women were born in 
English-speaking countries (America, Canada, Australia, S. 
Africa) while eight of the women in this group were not 
native English-speakers (they were born in Czechoslovakia, 
Germany, Italy, Jamaica, Poland, Thailand, India). Of the 
11 interviews classified Insecure came from six of the 
women in the latter group and five from the former. This 
suggests that there may be more than one reason why 
immigrants are perhaps especially prone to be classified 
Insecure on the AAI. Clearly a lack of basic skills in the 
language in which the AAI is administered is a factor, but 
also there may be the possibility that insecurities of 
attachment either help to cause, or to some extent result 
from, migration. For those mothers whose native tongue is 
other than English, it is arguably the case that the 
behaviourally-based index of attachment security provided 
by the Strange Situation may constitute a more pure
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assessment than the language-based index provided by the 
Adult Attachment Interview.

The minor finding that educational status seems to 
relate to Insecurity (but not Security) of attachment is a 
curious one. On looking at the 40 interviews classified 
Insecure, dismissal of attachment appears to be less likely 
and preoccupation with attachment appears to be more likely 
if one has advanced from secondary to university studies. 
As neither Insecure group differed significantly in terms 
of Experience ratings (with the exception of the higher 
incidence of role reversal with father in the Preoccupied 
group), we may posit that both Insecure groups are coping 
with the same attachment-related difficulties, but in 
different ways: one by a strategy of avoidance (D) , the 
other by a strategy of anger and preoccupation (E) . It may 
be that a certain level of intellectual ability and 
exploration, such as that indicated by possession of a 
university degree, renders an avoidant/dismissing strategy 
less serviceable.

The significant correlations between the Experience 
Scales of the Adult Attachment Interview indexing the 
extent to which parents were likely to have been loving, 
rejecting and neglecting, and the acceptance-rejection 
dimension of the Mother-Father-Peer Scale, provide evidence 
for the convergent validity of these measures. That is, 
subjects' self-report of how loving or rejecting each
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parent was during their childhood agrees to a large extent 
with independent ratings of this construct by a trained 
judge, based on subjects' interview-responses. It is 
perhaps surprising that the correlations were not higher 
still, as only 40% of the variance between these 
assessments of attachment history is shared. Interestingly, 
reports about degree of acceptance from both parents on the 
Mother-Father-Peer Scale correlated significantly with the 
Adult Attachment Interview State of Mind scale indexing 
idealisation of mother and father respectively? this 
suggests that subjects' self-reports were substantially 
biased in favour of what they would like to have recalled 
rather than what is likely to have actually occurred.

Fundamental to the rating and classifying system that 
accompanies the Adult Attachment Interview (Main and 
Goldwyn, in press) is the view that attachment history 
should be distinguished from current state of mind with 
respect to attachment. This axiom is confirmed by the 
general absence of association between the Mother-Father- 
Peer Scale and the State of Mind Scales of the Adult 
Attachment Interview. In particular the Mother-Father-Peer 
Scale was not congruent with the interview-based scales 
assessing coherence and inability to recall. Also, 
subjects' self-reports of how accepting their mothers were 
during their childhood did not distinguish Secure from 
Insecure attachment groups. However, subjects' own ratings 
of how accepting their father was did distinguish Secure



from Insecure groups: the Secure-Autonomous (F) group
reported levels of father-acceptance higher than that of 
the Insecure-Dismissing (D) group, who reported higher 
levels than the Insecure-Preoccupied (E) group. Interview- 
based Experience scales of how loving both mother and 
father were likely to have been effectively distinguished 
between attachment classifications-, with Autonomous adults 
having been more likely to have experienced supportive or 
loving parents. This is in keeping with the literature 
indicating that qualitative differences in parental 
behaviour are predictive of infant security of attachment 
(Ainsworth et al., 1978? Grossmann, 1989). But it is 
important to stress that the current findings also indicate 
that the experience of having had an unsupportive or 
rejecting mother and/or father did not necessarily lead to 
an Insecure interview-classification. If the adult 
demonstrated an ability to coherently and affectively 
discuss painful experiences, without defensively excluding 
information from awareness, or without growing angrily 
preoccupied and confused, then they were likely to have 
impressed the rater as secure within themselves and, also, 
likely to be able to provide a secure base for their child. 
More than half of the 60 interviews classified Secure- 
Autonomous (F) in the present sample described an 
attachment history which included difficult experiences 
(e.g. moderate rejection or neglect from one or both 
parents, separations from one or both parents, loss of a 
parent in childhood' or adulthood).
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The adults in this latter mentioned group are likely 

to have been anxiously attached infants. However it is 
well-established that between childhood and adulthood many 
experiences can occur which might lessen or increase the 
likelihood of infant attachment patterns persisting (e.g. 
Egeland, Jacobovitz & Sroufe, 1988). The Adult Attachment 
Interview seems particularly well designed to assess the 
extent to which infant patterns have persisted across 
development. This is because the interview yields a 
measure of the overall fabric of attachment history, and 
the pattern of how this history has become mentally 
represented in the individual.

A strength of the interview-based assessment procedure 
is its capability of inferring not only the quality of 
mental representations concerning attachment, but also the 
relative impact of different qualities of experience upon 
the development and maintenance of mental models, and 
overall security, of attachment. Examining the association 
between interview-based Experience Scales and the overall 
classifications indicates that interviews classified 
Autonomous were indeed associated with parenting behaviour 
that was more loving, less rejecting, less neglecting and 
less role reversing than interviews classified either 
Dismissing or Preoccupied. Interestingly however, when 
parenting behaviour was rated in terms of Pressure to 
Achieve or Overprotection, it did not distinguish Secure
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from Insecure interviews. These two dimensions of 
childhood experience appear not to have any systematic 
association to security of attachment. Putting pressure on 
a child to achieve, at least in the mild forms in which it 
appeared in the 100 interviews rated, does not seem to 
detrimentally effect a child's sense of security.

That overprotection was not associated with attachment 
security is particularly noteworthy because of the 
prominence of this concept in the literature on childhood 
experience. The two most widely used questionnaire measures 
of adults' childhood experience-, Epstein's (1983) MFP 
scale and Parker's (1986) Parental Bonding Instrument 
(PBI)—, consider overprotection as a primary dimension of 
parental behaviour along side parental care or acceptance. 
The theoretical assumption, one perhaps informed by the 
Western celebration of individual autonomy, is that a 
parent ought not interfere with a child's moves toward 
independence. Notably, in terms of the observed 
associations between the Adult Attachment Interview 
classifications and the Mother-Father-Peer Scale, it was 
parents who were most "encouraging of independence" who 
seemed to foster attachment insecurities of the dismissing 
kind. In this light, overprotection is perhaps a 
benevolent and certainly a benign aspect of childhood 
experience. It is to be distinguished from role reversal, 
a situation in which the parent defaults on their role as 
attachment figure, turning the child into an attachment
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figure, presumably because the parent's own attachment 
insecurities make him or her ill-equipped to serve as a 
secure base. Overprotection should therefore be clearly 
distinguished from role reversal. Overprotection appears 
simply to be an overzealous administration of one's 
appropriate duties as an attachment figure to provide a 
secure base from which the child can explore and to which 
the child can return for comfort. Role-reversal, by 
contrast, should be used to describe the parent who is in 
a profound sense under-protective of his or her child in 
that the parent tends to demand, rather than provide, care 
and protection.

Just as the questionnaire-based measure of attachment 
history contrasted with the Adult Attachment Interview, so 
too did the questionnaire-based index of self-esteem. The 
only self-esteem scale to show consistent and significant 
associations to the attachment interview was that of belief 
in one's loveability. The statements on which this scale 
is based bear the closest resemblance to attachment theory 
in terms of face validity. They concern the extent to 
which the respondent feels able to openly express emotion, 
to maintain a close loving relationship, to turn to others 
for support and the like. Subjects who scored high on this 
scale tended to have interviews which were rated 
significantly higher on the Experience scales pertaining to 
past and current affection to and from the parents and 
lower on the scales relating to past rejection and neglect.



Similarly, subjects who regarded themselves as loveable 
when answering the self-esteem questionnaire were rated as 
lower on the State of Mind scales for preoccupying anger 
and derogation. An important caveat in this pattern lies 
in the correlation between "loveability" and the State of 
Mind scale for idealization of mother, suggesting that 
subjects' responses to the Self-Esteem inventory may 
reflect the ideal, wished-for self as much as the actual, 
here-and-now self. Of course, the Self-Esteem inventory 
has its own built-in measure of idealization, the defensive 
self-enhancement scale, but this did not correlate with 
other Self-Esteem or Adult Attachment Interview scales. 
This suggests that an interview may be better equipped than 
a questionnaire to provide access to an individual's 
defensive processes. Furthermore, scores on the
loveability scale, like the entire set of self-esteem 
scales, did not differ when grouped by attachment 
classification (D/E/F), and did not correlate with the 
State of Mind scales pertaining to coherence. This speaks 
for the discriminant validity of the Adult Attachment 
Interview.

In apparent confirmation of the notion that a child 
who is well-loved will feel worthy of love, the loveability 
scale on the self-esteem scale correlated strongly with the 
Mother-Father-Peer scale assessing acceptance or rejection 
from parents. This agrees with Epstein's (1983) data, 
based on a sample of 293 respondents, which indicate that
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of all the Self-Esteem scales, loveability correlates most 
strongly with the measure acceptance or rejection on the 
Mother-Father-Peer Scale. This could be seen as evidence 
for the convergent and discriminant validity of the Mother- 
Father-Peer Scale. However, it is more probable that 
these inter-correlations are evidence that questionnaire 
responses reflect response-set biases under which lie 
subtle psychological defenses which may only be detected by 
a fuller, interview assessment. It is of interest to note 
that those individuals who were rated high on the 
loveability and acceptance scales of the self-esteem 
measure also tended to be rated significantly higher on the 
State of Mind scale assessing idealization of mother and of 
father. Notably, the Adult Attachment Interview scales 
assessing the extent to which subjects' provided an 
integrated and coherent account of their attachment 
experience did not correlate with the loveability or 
acceptance-versus-rejection scales or any other 
questionnaire-derived scale.

Comparing the Adult Attachment Interview with the 
marital satisfaction and social support questionnaires 
revealed a number of modest associations in terms of 
subjects' experience of, and current representation of 
their father, but not of their mother. Women who reported 
higher levels of past and current marital satisfaction, as 
well as higher levels of anticipated social support from 
their family following the birth, tended to have interviews



which suggested the absence of rejection and neglect from 
their fathers during childhood, and the presence of some 
overprotection. This group who expressed satisfaction with 
their marriage and their level of available family support, 
was also inclined, in terms of their Adult Attachment 
Interview State of Mind ratings, toward less preoccupying 
anger and more idealization with respect to father, not 
mother. Even though these correlations are only modestly 
significant they do suggest that women's sense of 
satisfaction with their marriage and with their wider 
family is more closely related to their model of father, 
than of mother. Women whose fathers are or were 
experienced as rejecting and/or neglecting may be at 
increased risk of finding their marriage and family 
support-network less satisfying than may otherwise be the 
case. It appears, in other words, that women tend to 
choose marital partners on the model of their fathers and 
to subsequently experience their marriage and wider family 
network in terms of their relationship to their father. Two 
previous studies (Liker & Elder, 1983; Belsky & Isabella, 
1985) have suggested that one's past attachment history may 
influence current marital satisfaction. Both of these 
previous studies, however, found only a global effect of 
past attachment history upon current marital quality? this 
may be because of their use of questionnaire-based rather 
than interview-based assessments. The present finding is 
of special interest in that it highlights the specific 
importance of a woman's past experience with, and
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representation of her father. The extent to which this may 
have influence her mode of parenting the next generation, 
and whether the pattern of influence may relate to the 
gender of her child, is a subject for future study.

Many researchers have emphasised the importance of the 
marital relationship for an understanding of child and 
family development (e.g. Goldberg & Easterbrooks 1984? 
Belsky & Isabella, 1985). Against the background of this 
work, it is perhaps not surprising that women who expressed 
higher current satisfaction with their marriage found it 
easier to visualize themselves in the maternal role.

Williams et al. (1987) highlight the value of previous 
experience with babies in facilitating the transition to 
motherhood, and in this light, it is interesting to note 
that the small group of women (N=10) raised in Ireland, 
Scotland or Wales had significantly more experience with 
babies and young children than the English (N=75) or Non- 
U.K./Irish group (N=15). The postnatal data (see Chapter 
5) may be able to suggest whether this increased experience 
facilitates an easier transition to the maternal role.

Support for the notion that confidence in the maternal 
role reflects high self-esteem was given by the significant 
associations between women's sense of being well prepared 
for motherhood and the Sources of Self-Esteem indices of 
global self-esteem, likeability, satisfaction with body
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appearance, and identity and integration. Two other self
esteem scales, moral self-approval and self-control-, 
correlated with a measure of women's ability to picture 
themselves in the maternal role. It appears that, as 
Williams et al. (1987) argued, "self-esteem is one 
important determinant of parenting confidence" (p.267). 
But, as the lack of associations between the self-esteem 
inventory and the attachment interview suggest, self-esteem 
is but one of many influences upon parenting confidence. 
Interestingly, although they did not assess mothers' 
developmental history, Williams et al. (1987) note that an 
important influence upon parenting confidence in particular 
and self-esteem in general is likely to be the parent's 
relationship with their own parents.

SUMMARY
The prenatal phase of the current investigation has 

highlighted areas of overlap among the questionnaires 
administered. Only to a rather limited extent, however, 
does this overlap appear to extend to the inteview-based 
assessment of attachment. Four general constructs have 
been considered at the prenatal phase: demography,
personlity and social context, attachment-related processes 
and the experience of pregnancy. Associations between 
these constructs and adaptation to the parental role and 
the infant-mother attachment at 12-months are the focus of 
subsequent chapters.



CHAPTER 5
PREDICTING ADAPTATION TO THE PARENTAL ROLE:

THE POST-PARTUM PHASE
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CHAPTER FIVE 

INTRODUCTION

This chapter presents the second phase of the 
longitudinal research introduced in Chapter 4. The reason 
for the collection of data at this time was for later 
comparison with the one-year assessment of the mother-child 
attachment. Two questions are addressed in this chapter 
because the postnatal data merits description in its own 
right as well as in comparison with the previously 
collected pregnancy data. The first concerns how the 
sample responded to the birth of their first child and, 
accordingly, their transition to the parental role. The 
second question concerns which of the prenatally-assessed 
variables could be used to predict the sample's adaptation 
to the parental role at 3-months post-partum.

Previous research investigating adaptation to the 
maternal role in conjunction with prenatal and later 
outcomes (discussed more fully in chapter 2) has 
highlighted the importance of new mothers' emotional state 
(e.g. Fleming et al., 1988), previous experience with young 
children (e.g. Feldman & Nash, 1986), maternal perceptions 
about how difficult their infant is (Zeanah, Keener & 
Anders, 1986), maternal perceptions of the developing 
parent-child bond (e.g. Williams et al., 1987)? and extent 
of social support from spouse (e.g. Crnic et al., 1983?
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Belsky, Rovine & Taylor, 1984). The previous research has 
tended to focus exclusively on data collected from mothers.
It was deemed desirable to include first-hand data 

collection from the fathers in the present sample, because 
many of the previously established indicators of adaptation 
to the maternal role and future outcomes concern the woman 
both as mother and as spouse.

Against this background, three general constructs were 
investigated through the administration of self-report 
measures: (1) both parents' experience of the new parental 
role, (2) their emotional state and (3) their perceptions 
of the mother-child and the father-child bond. Following 
in the line of previous research investigating the 
antecedents of maternal adjustment and the mother-child 
attachment (Spieker & Booth, 1988; Egeland & Farber, 1984? 
Belsky, Rovine & Taylor, 1984), this chapter is 
particularly concerned with what aspects of the new 
mothers' experience could be predicted on the basis of the 
prenatal assessments.

METHOD

Subi ects

All 100 women who participated at the prenatal phase 
were contacted by telephone at 3-months post-partum to re
establish contact following the birth, and to advise that
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some brief questionnaires would be posted to them. Eighty 
eight women completed and returned the questionnaires. The 
thirteen who did not return the questionnaires were not 
distinguishable as a demographic group. The fathers were 
also asked to complete a questionnaire concerning their 
transition to the paternal role. It is of interest to note 
that of the individuals who did not send back 
questionnaires, eight had given Adult Attachment Interviews 
prenatally that were classified as Secure, four had been 
classified Dismissing. All of those classified as Pre
occupied returned their questionnaires.

Procedure

Two questionnaires were chosen for their potential to 
provide a flexible and quick assessment of adjustment to 
the maternal role, emotional state and mother's perceptions 
of the mother-child attachment. Fathers were also asked to 
fill out questionnaires assessing adaptation to the 
paternal role. Copies of the questionnaires can be found in 
Appendices 5.1, 5.2, and 5.3.

The Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

The Postnatal Research Inventory (Schaefer & 
Manheimer, 1960) consists of 48 statements, to which 
mothers respond by expressing level of agreement (1-5). 
The statements are used to yield measurements on 10 scales
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(each initially found to have internal reliabilities above 
.50): fear or concern for baby, negative aspects of child-
rearing, intrapunitive attitudes, ignoring, irritability, 
extrapunitive attitudes, responsiveness to infant's needs, 
convalescence and need for reassurance and depression. 
Schaefer & Manheimer suggest that the scales assess two 
relatively stable patterns of maternal psychological 
response in the postnatal period: the first includes
extrapunitive attitudes, negative aspects of child-rearing, 
irritability and depression and the second involves fear or 
concern for the baby, need for reassurance, and 
intrapunitive attitudes. There has been much further 
research with the Postnatal Research Inventory spanning the 
decades since its introduction (e.g. Lounsbury, 1982; 
Williams et al., 1987). Williams et al. note a difference 
between those scales assessing maternal behaviour (e.g. 
responsiveness) and those assessing maternal feelings (e.g. 
depression) and suggest that the former has better 
predictive power.

Adaptation to the Maternal Role Questionnaire

The Adaptation to the Maternal Role Questionnaire 
(after Williams et al., 1987) aims to assess mothers' 
emotional state, quality of the mother-baby attachment, 
mothers' perception of infant temperament and confidence in 
the maternal role. It is a short 14-item questionnaire, 
consisting of 11 visual analogue scales (e.g. "Do you feel
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that you know what your baby wants?" "rarely/frequently"), 
and three categorical response items, confidence in oneself 
as a parent (poor/fair/good/very good) , perception of 
infant temperament (very difficult/moderately 
difficult/moderately easy/very easy) and mothers' feeding 
practises (breast/bottle/both).

Adaptation to the Paternal Role Questionnaire

Items that were not gender specific from the 
Adaptation to the Maternal Role questionnaire comprised the 
"Adjustment to the paternal role" questionnaire. This 
provided an assessment of fathers' emotional state, their 
growing attachment to the infant and perceptions of infant 
temperament.

RESULTS

Results are presented in two main sections; the first 
is a general description of the each of the questionnaires 
administered at 3 months and the inter-correlations between 
them, the second section introduces the pattern of 
associations between the three-month and prenatal data by 
way of correlation matrices and multiple regression 
analyses. The focus of the latter section is the 
association between three-month variables and prenatal 
variables and its aim is to identify which data gathered 
during the pregnancy could serve as a basis for predicting



future adjustment to the maternal role.
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3-MONTH DATA

(i) The Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Responses to the Postnatal Research Inventory were 
normatively distributed with the exception of the 
irritability sub-scale, on which mothers scored uniformly 
low. Means and standard deviations are presented in 
Appendix 5.4.

A correlation matrix showing the pattern of 
associations within the Postnatal Research Inventory 
appears in Table 5.1. These can be seen to reflect the 
pattern predicted by Schaefer & Manheimer's (1960) original 
work. Two distinct sets of scales showed particularly high 
inter-correlations-, those relating to fear, need for 
reassurance, and intrapunitive or guilt feelings (inter
correlation range=.50-.60, median r=.56). The other 
cluster consisted of extrapunitive feelings, negative 
aspects of child-rearing, irritability and depression 
(inter-correlation range=.31-.59, median r=.48). At the 
same time, the three sub-scales in cluster 1 (fear, 
reassurance, intrapunitive attitudes) were also found to 
correlate with the four subscales in cluster 2 
(extrapunitive, negativity, irritability, depression), 
inter-correlation range=.16-.54, median r=.40. Thus, each
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Table 5.1
CORRELATION MATRIX OF THE 10 SCALES OF THE SCHAEFFER-MANHEIMER 

POSTANTAL RESEARCH INVENTORY (N*88>

FEAR NEGATIVE INTRA- IGNORING IRRIT- EXTRA*
OR CONCERN ASPECTS PUNITIVE- OF BABY ABILITY PUNITIVE*
FOR BABY OF CHILD* NESS NESS

REARING

FEAR
CR CONCERN .3811** .4950** .3049* .3835** .1607

NEGATIVE ASPECTS 
OF CHILD-REARING 
NEG

INTRAPUNITIVENESS 

IGNORING OF BABY

.5017** .1711

.2374

.5120** .4446**

.4263** .2587*

.3730** .2491*

IRRITABILITY .3079*

RESPONSIVENESS CONVALESC* NEED FOR DEPRESSION 
ENCE REASSURANCE

FEAR OR 
CONCERN 1149

NEGATIVE ASPECTS 
OF CHILD-REARING -.2313

I NTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1041

IGNORING OF BABY -.1939

IRRITABILITY -.2403

EXTRA-
PUNI TIVENESS -.0922

RESPONSIVENESS 
TO BABY'S NEEDS

LENGTH OF CONVALESCENCE

NEED FOR REASSURANCE

2 Tailed Signif: * * .01

.0271

-.1784

-.0435

.1006

-.0499

-.1254

-.0487

.5963**

.3038*

.5611**

.3194*

.4420**

.5444**

.5063**

.4466**

.2582*

.5887**

.3426** .4131**

.0297 -.1602

.0069 -.1890

.4741**

.001
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sub-scale was treated as an independent scale in subsequent 
comparisons.

(ii) Adaptation to the Maternal Role

Responses to the Adaptation to the Maternal Role 
Questionnaire, tended towards ceiling effects, and so a 
number of log transformations were performed to help 
correct for this tendency. Means and standard deviations 
are presented in Appendix 5.4.

Table 5.2 presents the correlation matrix for the 
associations within the Adaptation to the Maternal Role 
Questionnaire. These suggest a strong positive response- 
bias, with mothers showing a tendency to report a generally 
positive emotional state. To correct for this trend, 
square root transformations were carried out and subsequent 
analyses were based on the transformed data. There was a 
high degree of internal consistency of response, 
particularly for those items aimed at assessing emotional 
state and attachment-related issues. This may be seen in 
the high correlations between the scales for anxious versus 
relaxed, unhappy versus happy, uncomfortable versus 
comfortable (inter-correlation range=.49-.67, median 
r=.65.) Among the highest inter-correlations, r=.65, was 
that obtained for the reciprocal questions "When do you 
think you will develop a strong feeling toward your baby?” 
taken as an indication of the mother's attachment to her 
baby, and the obverse "When do you think your baby will



Table 5.2
CORRELATION MATRIX OF THE ADAPTATION 

TO MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRQ) (N*88)

RELAXED

EMOTIONAL
STATE:

RELAXED

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

SLATED

ATTACHMENT
TO BABY .2900*

ATTACHMENT
FROM BABY .1177

SPEED OF
ATTACHMENT .1479

SENSITIVITY .3409*

SATISFACTION .3490** 
WITH FEEDING

ABILITY TO 
QUIET BABY .1460

PERCEPTION OF 
HOW EASY
BABY IS .2233

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE .3672**

EMOTIONAL STATE ITEMS: SENSE OF
ATTACHMENT

HAPPY COMFORTABLE PATIENT ELATED TO BABY

.5277**

.5060**

.3654**

.1432

.3380*

.3745**

.2589

.2583

.3665**

.6685**

.6526**

.3895**

.2893*

.1734

.3284*

.2821*

.2377

.1364

.3182*

.5702**

.6499**

.5432**

.5377**

.3273*

.3992**

.3306*

.2053

.2653

.3959**

.4507**

.4384**

.5429**

.5365**

.5965**

.4083**

.2547

.3350*

.2156

.2642

.1303

.0530

.3977**

.2900*

.5060**

.3895**

.5377**

.4083**

.6592**

.3354*

.4350**

.1542

.2629

.3410*

.3924**

c o n t . /
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Table 5.2 cont.
CORRELATION MATRIX OF THE ADAPTATION 

TO MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRO) (N=88>

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY SPEED SENSITIVITY

EMOTIONAL
STATE
RELAXED .1177 .1479

HAPPY .3654** .1432

COMFORTABLE .2393* .1734

PATIENT .3273* .3992**

ELATED .2547 .3350*

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

FROM BABY

SPEED OF 
ATTACHMENT

SENSITIVITY

SATISFACTION WITH 
FEEDING

ABILITY TO QUIET 
5ABY

.6592** .3354*

.1391

.3409*

.3380*

.3284*

.3306*

.2156

.4163*

SATISFACTION ABILITY PERCEPTION
WITH TO QUIET OF HOU EASY
FEEDING BABY BABY IS

.3490** .1460

.3745** .2589

.2821*

.2053

.2642

.2377

.2653

.1303

.4350** .1542

.2655

.2233

.2583

.1864

.3959**

.0530

.2629 .3410*

.4301** .3675**

.2649 .0875 .1500 .1908

.4213** .4968** .3100*

.5465** .3079*

.3166*

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 .001
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develop a strong feeling toward you in particular?” takenas 
an index of how the mother perceives the developing 
attachment between her baby and herself.

The data on feeding practices, showed that an 
overwhelming majority breast-fed their infants (90%). In 
terms of emotional state these woman reported feeling 
happier than their bottle-feeding counterparts, presumably 
because the latter group had hoped to breastfeed their
babies however, no systematic data to this effect was
collected.

The Adaptation to the Maternal Role data was then
factor analysed (See Tables 5.3 and 5.4) and the 13 items
(excluding feeding practice) were reduced to 3 factors. 
The first factor accounted for 40% of the total variance, 
the second accounted for 12 % and the third 10%. Factor one 
was comprised of strong loadings for those items tapping 
the mother's positive "emotional state" i.e, the extent to 
which she felt relaxed, happy, comfortable, patient, and 
elated. The internal consistency for this factor was fair 
(alpha=.56). Loading on the second factor were those items 
which seemed to tap the mother's perception of her baby, 
her self and the growing relationship between the two. The 
internal consistency for this "attachment" factor was high 
(alpha=.76). The remaining variables loaded on a third 
factor which included the mother's satisfaction with the 
progress of feeding? her sense of how quickly she can quiet
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Table 5.3
FACTOR ANALYIS OF ADAPTATION TO MATERNAL ROLE (AMRQ) 
(N=88) Eigenvalues and percent variance accounted for:

Variable Factor Eigenvalue Pet of Var Cum Pet

RELAXED

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

ELATED

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

FROM BABY

SPEED OF 
ATTACHMENT

SENSITIVITY

SATISFACTION
WITH
FEEDING 10

5.22700

1.61313

1.24901

.90281

.32320

.65925

.59809

.44882

.41481

.34399

40.2

12.4

9.6 

6.9 

6.3

5.1

4.6

3.5

3.2

2.6

40.2 

52.6

62.2

69.2

75.5

80.6

85.2

88.6

91.8

94.5

A8ILITY TO 
GUIET BABY

PERCEPTION OF 
HOU EASY 
SABY IS

CONFIDENCE IN 
SELF AS 
PARENT

11

12

13

.32573

.23504

,15911

2.5

1.8

1.2

97.0

98.8

100.0
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Table 5.4

FACTOR ANALYSIS OF ADAPTATION TO MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNIARE: 
Loadings on the first three factors:

EMOTIONAL STATE ATTACHMENT COMPETENCE

RELAXED

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

ELATED

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

FROM BABY

SPEED OF ATTACHMENT

SENSITIVITY

SATISFACTION WITH 
FEEDING

ABILITY TO QUIET BABY

PERCEPTION OF HOW EASY 
VS DIFFICULT BABY IS

CONFIDENCE IN SELF 
AS PARENT

.82061

.75215

.82034

.67686

.71870

.28939

.04943

.13370

.20514

.31407

.05809

.05263

.32512

.01656

.23813

.12266

.50563

.33526

.74310

.64094

.65603

.34114

-.12552

.14651

.41590

.56205

.18622

.25112

.18372

.10404

-.04052

.21402

.46773

-.05401

.63395

.77836

.82027

.48356

.20960

COEFFICIENT OF 
CONSISTENCY (ALPHA) .56 .76 .18



144
the baby and her perception of the baby's temperament,which 
seemed to be encompassed by the label "competence". The 
internal consistency coefficient for this diverse set of 
items was low (alpha =.18). Interestingly, maternal 
perception of her infant's temperament cross-loaded on the 
attachment factor.

(iii) Adaptation to the Paternal Role

The means and standard deviations for the fathers' 
responses to the Adaptation to the Paternal Role 
questionnaire are presented in Appendix 5.4. The 
distribution was similar to the maternal responses and 
again suggested a strong bias towards giving positive 
responses, the tendency to report a generally positive 
emotional state. To correct for this trend, square root 
transformations were carried out and subsequent analyses 
were based on the transformed data. There was a high 
degree of consistency of response, particularly for those 
items intended to assess the construct of emotional state 
and the attachment-related issues. This may be seen in the 
correlation matrix presented in Table 5.5. The table 
reveals high correlations between the scales for anxious or 
relaxed, unhappy or happy, uncomfortable or comfortable, 
elated or depressed and impatient or patient with the 
inter-correlation range=.49-.67, median r=.58. The items 
assessing fathers' perceptions of the caregiving role in 
the sense of how confident he feels in it and his
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Table 5.5

CORRELATION MATRIX OF ADAPTATION TO PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (N«83)

EMOTIONAL STATE ITEMS SENSE OF ATTACHMENT
RELAXED HAPPY COMFORTABLE PATIENT ELATED TO BABY

RELAXED 

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

ELATED

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY

SPEED OF
ATTACHMENT .2853*

SENSITIVITY .2914*

.5731** .5525** .7116** .3420* .2919*

ABILITY TO 
CUIET BABY

PERCEPTION
:f baby as
EASY

5ELIEF THAT 
CNE IS A 
GOOD PARENT

.2283

.3544**

.4719**

.4014**

.3067*

.2383

.3212*

.5114**

.6000** .7235** .6572** .4121**

.5945** .4460** .3635**

.3142*

.2966*

.4427**

.1547

.2429

.5336** .5148**

.2584

.331V

.4004** .3586** .2540

.4170** .1674 .2228

.2797*

.2691

.4353**

.0475

.2163

.4673** .4282** .1935

.4379** .4987** .4072** .4692** ►763* .3660**

cont./
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Table 5.5 cont.

CORRELATION MATRIX OF ADAPTATION TO PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE <N*88>

ATTACHMENT ABILITY BABY IS I'M A GOOO
FROM BABY/ SPEED OF/ SENSITIVE TO QUIET EASY PARENT

RELAXED

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

ELATED

ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

FROM BABY

SPEED OF 
ATTACHMENT

SENSITIVITY

ABILITY TO 
QUIET 3ABY

PERCEPTION 
:f SABY AS 
EASY

.2283 .2853* .2914*

.4014** .3067*

.3142*

.1547

.3311*

.2691

.2383

.3544** .4719** .4379**

.3212* .5114** .4987**

.4004** .4170** .2966* .4427** .4072**

.3586** .1674

.2540 .2228

.4353** .0475

.2299 .2221

.2429

1545 .1470

.4673** .4692**

.2797* .4282** .4763**

.2163 .1935

.2825* .2452

.1715

.3660**

.2920*

.2227

.3724** .2842* .2835*

.4121** .3580**

.5246**

Z-tailed Signif: * - .01 * *  -  .001
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perceptions of his infants* temperament, were also highly 
correlated with the emotional state variables. The items 
more directly assessing fathers* growing attachment to the 
infant, for example "when did you feel the baby was 
yours?'*, " how attached do you feel your baby is to you?" 
seemed to be independent of this construct, although they 
were associated with the emotional state items.

In order to ascertain which variables were most 
strongly associated, a principal components factor analysis 
was performed and the results presented in Tables 5.6a and 
5.6b. Three factors were delineated with factor loadings 
distinctive from the pattern observed for the Adaptation to 
the Maternal Questionnaire. The eigenvalue of 5.13 for the 
first factor accounted for 43% of the variance. This factor 
was composed of emotional state items: the perception of 
infant temperament and confidence in the caregiving role. 
The internal consistency for this factor was low 
(alpha=.27). The second factor was comprised of items 
directly to do with the caregiving of the infant: namely, 
the father's own assessment of his ability to quiet the
infant and his sensitivity to the infants' needs. The
internal consistency of this factor was also low 
(alpha=.29). The third factor was comprised of only 2
variables, which inquired into when the father felt the
baby was his and when he believed that he felt himself to 
be attached to the baby. The internal consistency for this 
factor was predictably higher (alpha=.61). The variable



Table 5.6a

FACTOR ANALYSIS OF ADAPTATION TO PATERNAL ROLE (APRQ) QUESTIONNAIRE 

(N=88) Eigenvalues and percent accounted for:

Variable Factor

RELAXED 1

HAPPPY 2

COMFORTABLE 3

PATIENT 4

ELATED 5

SENSE OF
ATTACHMENT
TO BABY 6

FROM BABY 7

SPEED OF
ATTACHMENT 8

SENSITIVITY 9

ABILITY TO 
QUIET BABY 10

PERCEPTION OF 
HOW EASY 
VS DIFFICULT 
BABY IS 11

CONFIDENCE IN 
SELF AS PARENT 12

Eigenvalue Pet of Var Cun Pet

5.13544 42.8 42.8

1.25829 10.5 53.3

1.01996 8.5 61.8

.89502 7.5 69.2

.76417 6.4 75.6

.62772 5.2 80.8

.55698 4.6 85.5

.54827 4.6 90.0

.43330 3.6 93.7

.35194 2.9 96.6

.24873 2.1 98.7

.16017 1.3 100.0



Table 5.6b

FACTOR ANALYIS OF ADAPTATION TO PATERNAL ROLE (APRQ) 

Loading on the first three factors (n=88)

FACTOR 1 FACTOR 2 FACTOR 3

RELAXED

HAPPY

COMFORTABLE

PATIENT

ELATED

FROM BABY

.73937

.83535

.76504

.80541

.69217

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY .55390

.47716

SPEED OF ATTACHMENT .48475

SENSITIVITY .43868

ABILITY TO QUIET
BABY .52320

PERCEPTION OF 
BABY AS EASY
VS DIFFICULT .67710

CONFIDENCE IN
SELF AS PARENT .69553

-.01550

-.10824

-.02295

-.32102

.00394

-.51202

.14444

-.42739

.58088

.48768

.29200

.12859

-.25895

-.15502

.04745

-.31605

-.13317

.29821

.55228

.47885

.26255

.19310

-.26573

-.09449

COEFFICIENT OF 
CONSISTENCY .27 .29 .61
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assessing when the father felt his baby was attached to him 
cross-loaded on the second temperament focused factor and 
on the third, attachment factor. The data from this 
questionnaire were left as single measures because of the 
lack of strong internal consistency of this factor 
structure.

The associations between the 3-month questionnaires

The associations between the two 3-month 
questionnaires completed by the mothers are presented in 
Table 5.7. A strong degree of overlap between the measures 
given to the mothers is suggested by the observation that 
13 of 30 possible correlations yielded significant results. 
In particular the Emotional State factor of the Adaptation 
to the Maternal Role Questionnaire correlated highly with 
the scales measuring fear, negative aspects of child- 
rearing, intrapunitive attitudes, irritation with the 
infant, need for reassurance and depression scales of the 
Schaefer-Manheimer. The positive emotional state factor 
negatively correlated with these negative affect items. The 
attachment factor of the Adaptation to the Maternal Role 
(AMRQ) was associated with only one of the Postnatal 
Research Inventory scales? the degree to which the woman 
feels irritated by the baby. The items which comprised the 
third factor, mother's perception of her infant's 
temperament and confidence in the caregiving role (which 
were looked at separately because of the factor's low



1 51

Table 5.7

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN ADAPTATION TO MATERNAL ROLE FACTORS

AND POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY <N=88)

FEAR OR CONCERN

NEGATIVE ASPECTS 
OF CHILD REARING

INTRAPUNITIVENESS

IGNORING OF BABY

IRRITABILITY

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS

RESPONSIVENESS

CONVALESCENCE

NEED FOR REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

EMOTIONAL
STATE

-.5627**

-.5188**

-.3593**

-.2929*

-.5616**

-.2253

.1150

.1398

-.4469**

-.6925**

ATTACHMENT

.1221

-.1428

-.2243

-.2558*

-.2293

-.0531

.1281

-.1433

-.0825

-.1232

COMPETENCE

-.3724**

-.2713* 

-.4437** 

-.1808 

-.1972 

-.1179 

.1302 

.0744 

-.2581* 

-.1548 -

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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internal consistency)- were associated with the Postnatal 
Research Inventory's scale's for intrapunitive attitudes.

The association between the mothers' and fathers' 
responses to the adaptation to the parental role are 
presented in the correlation Table 5.8. Strong associations 
were found between the emotional state variables between 
mothers and fathers. Mothers perception of their babies 
temperament was linked with the emotional state of the 
fathers, showing that when the fathers were feeling happy 
and elated, mothers tended to perceive their infants as 
easy rather than difficult. Mothers' responded more 
positively to the inquiry about when the baby felt like it 
was theirs when husbands reported feeling relaxed.

The couples were significantly in agreement (r=.65) as 
to whether their infants had easy or difficult temperaments 
which because of the correlation with emotional state 
suggests easiness is in the eye of the emotionally-positive 
beholder. Fathers responded to the question about their 
confidence in the caregiving role more positively if the 
mothers perceived the infant to be easy rather than 
difficult. Similarly maternal confidence in their 
caregiving role was associated with father's confidence in 
the caregiving role.

Correlations between the Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal 
Research Inventory and the items of the Adaptation to the
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Table 5.8

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE 
QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRO) AND FATHERS' RESPONSES TO THE 
ADAPTATION TO THE PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (APRO)

FOR 88 COUPLES

MOTHERS
EMOTIONAL STATE SENSE OF ATTACHMENT
RELAXED HAPPY COMFORTABLE PATIENT ELATED TO BABY

FATHERS

RELAXED .4371** .4772** .3921** .4200** .3082* .2432

HAPPY .2350 .3902** .2508 .3121* .2579 .3949**

COMFORTABLE .1391 .3865** .1891 .2594 .2947* .3053*

PATIENT .3389* .4592** .2518 .4147** .3597** .3713**

ELATED .1422 .3989** .1834 .2704 .2579 .2961*

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT
70 8ABY .2447 .1360 .2359 .1617 .3194* .3099*

:ROM BABY .1708 .1078 .1729 .1215 .0899 .2208

SPEED OF
ATTACHMENT .1014 .3629** .1084 .2827* .2448 .2660

SENSITIVITY .0126 .2452 .0967 .2232 .1570 .2383

ABILITY TO
:uiET BABY .0338 .1447 .1148 .2431 .1047 .1564

PERCEPTION OF
3ABY AS EASY .2600 .3534** .3235* .4745** .3163* .3521**

3ELIEF ONE IS
A GOOD PARENT .2260 .3627** .3223* .3549** .2080 .3034*

cont./
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Table 5.8 cont.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE 
QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRQ) AND FATHERS' RESPONSES TO THE 
ADAPTATION TO THE PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (APRQ)

FOR 88 COUPLES

MOTHERS

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT SATISFACTION ABILITY BABY
FROM BABY SPEED OF/ SENSITIVE WITH FEEDING TO QUIET IS EASY

FATHERS

RELAXED

HAPPY

PATIENT

ELATED

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

?ROM BABY

SPEED

ABILITY TO 
OUIET BABY

PERCEPTION 
OF BABY 
AS EASY

BELIEF ONE 
IS A
3000 PARENT

,1577

.2988*

COMFORTABLE .2510

.2124

.1506

.2502

.2810*

.2136

SENSITIVITY .2531

-.0159

.2877*

.2777

.3757**

.2768

.1882

.2672

.1689

.1593

.1879

.1748

.1227

.1998

.2717

,1460

.2566

.1696

.2387

.2361

.1323

.3487* 

.3057* 

.1277 

.1700

.1572

.1996

.2956*

.2587

.2767

.2518

.1856

.2535

.1022

.0314

.0055 -.0097

.2118

.3149* .2201

.2070

.1614

.0884

.1865

.1446

.0748

.0703

.0061

.0134

.0073

.2328

.2538

.3190*

.3906**

.2893*

.3206*

.3592**

.1757

.3157*

.1868

.1813

.2355

.6561**

.4045**

cont./
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Table 5.8 cont.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE 
QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRQ) AND FATHERS' RESPONSES TO THE 
ADAPTATION TO THE PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (APRQ)

FOR 88 COUPLES

MOTHER

BELIEF THAT ONE IS A GOOO PARENT
FATHER

RELAXED .2657

HAPPY .2515

COMFORTABLE .1830

PATIENT .3425*

ELATED .1719

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT TO BABY .2384

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT FROM BABY .1507

SPEED OF FELT ATTACHMENT .2002

SENSITIVITY .0370

ABILITY TO QUIET BABY .0313

PERCEPTION OF BABY AS EASY .2905*

SELIEF THAT ONE IS A GOOO PARENT .3942**

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Paternal Role Questionnaire appear in Table 5.9. The 
results suggest that father's confidence and emotional 
state, in terms of how relaxed and patient he feels (with 
respect to ministering to the baby's needs) influence the 
degree to which his wife feels irritable and depressed.

(ii) Prenatal and three month data:

The correlational and multiple regression analyses 
were conducted in order to examine what aspects of the 
post-partum data could be predicted on the basis of data 
collected prenatally. Given the large number of 
correlations being considered, a stringent criterion for 
significance (p < .001, two-tailed) was applied.

a) The Schaefer-Manheimer and Prenatal data

The correlational analysis presented in Appendix 5.5 
illustrates the relationship between the sample's 
demographic characteristics and the Schaefer Manheimer 
Postnatal Inventory; this relationship was not significant.

Table 5.10 shows that only two items from the 
Experience of Pregnancy questionnaire filled out by the 
women prenatally were related to the Postnatal Research 
Inventory. These items asked how the woman felt about the 
pregnancy and the degree to which she could picture herself
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Table 5.9

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MATERNAL RESPONSES 

TO THE SCHAEFFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY AND 

THEIR PARTNES RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE

(N=88 COUPLES)

MOTHERS

INTRA- IGNORING IRRIT-
FEAR NEGATIVITY PUNITIVE BABY ABILITY

FATHERS

RELAXED

HAPPY

.3242* -.3516** -.2731 -.1850

.2043

COMFORTABLE -.0936

PATIENT

ELATED

-.2356

-.1485

SENSE OF
ATTACHMENT
TO BABY -.1061

SENSE OF
ATTACHMENT
-ROM BABY -.0454

SPEED OF FELT 
ATTACHMENT -.0071

SENSITIVITY -.0537

ABILITY TO
3UIET BABY -.0900

PERCEPTION OF 
3ABY AS EASY -.1774

3ELIEF ONE IS 
A GOOD PARENT -.2259

-.2398 -.1864 -.0875

-.2775* -.0832 -.0367

-.2743 -.2825* -.1941

-.2133 -.2055 -.0148

-.2159 -.1593 -.0921
m

-.1987 -.2282 -.0206

-.2146 -.0844 -.1290

-.1770 -.2044 -.0651

-.1841 -.2270 -.0620

-.2249 -.3144* -.1678

.5568**

.2633

.3215*

.4026**

.2210

-.0916

-.2156

-.1971

-.2742

-.3425*

EXTRA
PUNITIVE

-.2216

-.1328

-.2142

-.2711

-.2124

.1776 -.0724

.0020

-.2056

-.1514

-.1052

-.2372

-.2977* -.3057* -.0766 -.3617** -.2049

cont./
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Table 5.9 cont.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MATERNAL RESPONSES 

TO THE SCHAEFFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY AND 

THEIR PARTNES RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE

(N=88 COUPLES)

MOTHERS

RESPONSIVE- CONVALESC- NEED FOR
NESS ENCE REASSURANCE DEPRESSION

FATHERS

RELAXED

HAPPY

.1035

.1571

COMFORTABLE .1921

PATIENT

ELATED

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY

.2350

.0633

.0652

.0938

SPEED OF FELT 
ATTACHMENT .1198

SENSITIVITY .0346

ABILITY TO 
QUIET BABY -.0412

PERCEPTION OF 
BABY AS EASY .2546

BELIEF ONE IS 
A GOOO PARENT .1447

-.0186

-.1576

-.0856

-.0742

-.0137

-.0150

-.1661

-.1062

-.0480

-.1929

-.2381

-.0488

-.2736

-.0997

-.0861

-.1917

-.1681

-.1763

-.1417

-.0618

-.1250

-.0633

-.1444

-.2248

-.3790**

-.2665

-.2670

-.4643**

-.3342*

-.2738

-.0477

-.2881*

-.0803

-.0312

-.2250

-.2999*

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Table 5.10

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
AND THE SCHAEFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY 

(N=88)

FEAR OR CONCERN

NEGATIVITY

INTRAPUNITIVENESS

IGNORING OF BABY

IRRITABILITY

EXTRAPUN ITIVENESS

RESPONSIVENESS

CONVALESCENCE

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

HUSBAND'S HIS PREGNANCY
UNPLANNED INITIAL INITIAL FEELINGS CHANGED
PREGNANCY FEELINGS FEELINGS NOW

.0610 

.0472 

.0675 

.0783 

-.0738 -.1355

.0308

.1157

.2233

-.2474 -.0430

-.0994 -.0672

-.1723 

-.0604 -.0040

.0570

-.1503

-.1338 

-.2179 

-.0822 -.1890

-.1051 

-.0118 -.0460

-.0923

-.0198

-.0283

-.1224

-.1143

.0161

.0282

,1424 -.1880 -.0146 -.0093

.0144 .1662 ,1472 -.1249

MY LIFE 

.3274* 

.3002* 

.1302 

.2596 

.1809 

.1322 

-.1223 

-.0026

.1789

.3211*

FEAR OF CHILD-
LABOUR/ BIRTH
DELIVERY SUPPORT

FEAR OR CONCERN -.0434 .0559

NEGATIVITY .0071

INTRAPUN ITIVENESS .0992

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS .0996

RESPONSIVENESS

CONVALESCENCE

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

-.1252

-.0055

-.0237

IGNORING OF BABY .1138 -.0517

IRRITABILITY .2780* .0680

.0838

.0188

-.1304 -.0631

HUSBAND'S HUSBAND'S SENSE OF
ENTHUS- WISH TO CAREGIVING ATTACHMENT
I ASH BOMD CONFIDENCE TO BABY

-.0485 -.0447

-.2788* -.0867

-.1899

-.0575

-.0611

-.1190

.1511

-.0261

-.0666

-.0264

.0705

.0709

-.0090

.0686

.0368 .0937 -.1080 -.0378

.2514 .2338 .0373 .1590

Table 5.10 cont.

-.2015

-.1673

-.0778

-.1568

.0313

.1414

-.1000

-.1442

-.2818* -.3030*

-.1620 -.0738

-.1835

-.0369

.0742

.0447

-.2337 -.1185

-.0691 -.1865
cont/
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as a parent. These related specifically to the following 
of the Postnatal Research Inventory scales: negative
aspects of childrearing and the intrapunitiveness scales.

Table 5.11 presents the data on the women's reported 
past and their general satisfaction in their marital 
relationship which negatively correlated with the 
Schaefer-Manheimer scales of negative feelings about child- 
rearing, irritation with the infant and depression. 
Correlations between the Schaefer-Manheimer and the woman's 
perceived and anticipated social support were not 
significant.

The Sources of Self Esteem Inventory and the Postnatal 
Research Inventory correlated significantly on several 
scales which are presented in Table 5.12. The negative 
aspects of child-rearing reported at three months 
correlated negatively with assessments of global self 
esteem, likeability, and identity and integration as 
measured prenatally by the O'Brien (1981) Self Esteem 
scale. Intrapunitivess assessed at 3 months was associated 
with assessments of body functioning, and depression was 
associated with global self-esteem. In general, there is a 
link between negative affective perceptions (feeling 
negative about childrearing, intrapunitiveness and 
depression) and low self-esteem measured before the birth 
of the child. Also the need for reassurance (Schaefer- 
Manheimer) was correlated with defensive self-enhancement



161
Table 5.11

MOTHERS' PERCEIVED SOCIAL SUPPORT AND SATISFACTION WITH 
MARITAL RELATIONSHIP DURING PREGNANCY 

CORRELATED WITH HER RESPONSES AS A NEW MOTHER 
TO THE SCHAEFFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY 

(N=88)

PERCEIVED MARITAL SATISFACTION
SOCIAL SUPPORT EXPECTED PAST CURRENT

FEAR OF CONCERN

NEGATIVITY

INTRAPUNITIVENESS

IGNORING OF BABY

IRRITABILITY

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS

RESPONSIVENESS

CONVALESCENCE

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

-.0998

-.1186

-.1127

.1638

.0942

.0276

-.1150

.2024

.0295

-.0274

-.1398 

-.300 V  

-.2677 

.0616 

-.1276 

-.0276 

.1392 

.1204

-.0040

-.2421

.2369

.1038

.2424

,1970

-.5076** -.3204*

-.3253* -.1862

-.1009 -.0734

-.4154** -.3557**

-.2005 -.0988

.0862

.2039

-.1763 -.1732

-.3554** -.1134

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Table 5.12
PREGNANCY ASSESSMENTS OF OF MOTHERS' SELF ESTEEM (EPSTEIN) AND 

THE SCHAEFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY 
(N=88)

GLOBAL COMPE-
SELF-ESTEEM TENCE

FEAR OF CONCERN 

NEGATIVITY 

INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.2794*

IGNORING OF BABY -.0228

IRRITABILITY -.3289*

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.0601

RESPONSIVENESS .1006

CONVALESCENCE .1488

-.2937* -.0834

-.4024** -.1631

-.0560

-.0335

-.1760

.0716

.0145

.1273

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

-.3144* -.0740

-.3753** -.0664

MORAL SELF- BOOY

LOVE-
ABILITY

-.2217

-.0970

-.2201

-.0034

-.1848

-.0468

.0770

.1444

-.2176

-.1786

BOOY

LIKE- SELF
ABILITY CONTROL

-.2926* .0177

-.4200** -.0238

-.3465* -.0241

.0295 -.1517

-.2617

-.2092

.1645

.0467

-.2598

-.3014*

-.0347

.0875

.0590

.0772

-.2370

-.1489

PERSONAL
POWER

.0757

-.1945

-.1054

.0382

-.1633

-.0902

.0092

.2172

-.0560

-.0027

DEFENSIVE SELF- 
APROVAL APPEARANCE FUNCTIONING ENHANCEMENT

FEAR OF CONCERN -.1949

NEGATIVITY -.1975

INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.2542

IGNORING OF BABY -.1259

IRRITABILITY -.2964*

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS .0028

RESPONSIVENESS .1179

CONVALESCENCE -.0679

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

-.3456*

-.2832*

-.2149

-.3288*

-.2764*

-.1137

-.1566

-.2429

.1576

.0738

-.3458*

-.3451*

-.1731

-.3124*

-.2323

-.2007

-.3611** -.1507

-.0543 -.0099

-.2235

-.0603

-.0866

.1108

-.3260*

-.1523

.1873

.0366

IDENTITY
AND INTEGRATION

-.1078

-.3674**

-.2132

-.1051

-.2955*

-.1177

.0285

.0816

-.2829* -.3679** -.2836*

-.2957* -.2785* -.31857

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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(Sources of Self Esteem, O'Brien).

There were no significant correlations between 
any of the attachment history constructs from either the 
Mother-Father-Peer Scale or from the Adult Attachment 
Interview or the Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Inventory 
(See Appendix 5.6).

The following variables presented in Table 5.13 from 
the Experience of the Pregnancy questionnaire completed by 
the men prenatal ly (how surprised they were by the 
pregnancy, when the fathers-to-be expect to develop strong 
feelings towards the baby, and conversely when they imagine 
the baby will develop strong feelings to them, and the 
extent to which they have a picture of the baby) were 
related to the negative aspects of childrearing, irritation 
with the baby and need for reassurance from the Postnatal 
Research Inventory (Schaefer-Manheimer, 1960). The 
father's responses seem to have in common issues concerning 
the developing mental representation of the infant which 
may heavily influence the degree to which fathers convey 
support and interest in the infant to their wives, and in 
so doing influence the mother's attitude toward the infant.

b) The Adjustment to the Maternal Role Questionnaire

There were no significant correlations between the 
factor scores from the Adjustment to the Maternal Role
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MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY 
CORRELATED WITH FATHERS' PRENATAL ATTITUDES TO THE PREGNANCY, 

THE BIRTH AND THE PROSPECT OF PARENTHOOD 
(N=88 COUPLES)

MOTHERS

INTRA- IGNORING IRRIT- EXTRA
FEAR NEGATIVITY PUNITIVE BABY ABILITY PUNITIVE

FATHERS

PREGNANCY
UNPLANNED .0670 .0045 .0682 .0897 -.0685 .0378

INITIAL
FEELINGS -.1261 .1333 -.0012 -.0522 -.0101 .0970

FEELINGS NOW -.1180 -.1411 -.0777 -.0897 -.0083 -.0312

CHANGED
MY LIFE .1333 -.0562 .1073 .1389 .0283 -.0448

FEARS OF 
LABOUR
AND D E L I V E R Y  .2005 .1459 .0116 .1753 .2364 .1672

=LANS TO BE
AT BI R T H  -.0031 .0377 .0811 -.1785 -.0162 .0109

EN TH U S I A S M  -.0857 -.2039 -.1069 -.1546 -.1292 .0128

CO NFI DEN CE -.0838 -.1962 -.0951 -.1469 -.1711 -.0758

SENSE OF 
FEELING
-'OR BABY -.2106 -.2415 -.1955 -.1460 -.2908* -.1979

SENSE OF 
FE ELI NG
-ROM BA BY -.1545 -.2853* -.2440 .0880 -.2176 -.0938

AB I L I T Y  TO 
IM AGINE SELF
AS P A R E N T  -.2070 -.3070* -.2780 -.1267 -.1696 -.0669

PR EV I O U S
E X P E R I E N C E
WI T H  BA B I E S  -.2469 -.1966 -.2370 -.0338 -.0712 -.1592

FEELS HE 
WI LL BE A
GOOO PA R E N T  -.2066 -.1155 -.2486 -.0635 -.1221 -.1774

cont. /
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Table 5.13 cont.

MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY 
CORRELATED WITH FATHERS' PRENATAL ATTITUDES TO THE PREGNANCY, 

THE BIRTH AND THE PROSPECT OF PARENTHOOO 
(N=88 COUPLES)

MOTHERS

RESPONS- CONVA- NEED FOR
IVENESS LESCENCE REASSURANCE DEPRESSION

FATHERS

PREGNANCY
UNPLANNED .0209 .0611 .3003* .0091

INITIAL
FEELINGS .0371 -.1862 -.2060 -.0045

FEELINGS NOW .1766 -.0912 -.1300 -.0693

CHANGED
HY LIFE .0342 .0889 .1135 .0635

FEARS OF 
LABOUR
AND DELIVERY -.1165 *.0592 .2133 .2145

PLANS TO BE
AT BIRTH -.0181 -.0820 .0359 .0145

ENTHUSIASM .0455 -.1918 -.1686 -.0729

CONFIDENCE .2722 -.0261 -.0983 -.0449

SENSE OF 
FEELING
FOR BABY .1248 -.1301 -.3353* -.2683

SENSE OF 
FEELING
FROM BABY .1130 .0272 -.1202 -.0806

ABILITY TO 
IMAGINE SELF
AS PARENT .1322 -.0169 -.2104 -.1198

PR E V I O U S
EXPERIENCE
WITH BABIES .0281 -.0125 -.2495 -.0454

FEELS HE 
WILL BE A
COCO PARENT .1168 -.0872 -.2669 -.0799

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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questionnaire and the demographic indices (See Appendix 
5.7) .

Table 5.14 shows that there was only one significant 
correlation between the factor scores of the Adjustment to 
the Maternal Role questionnaire and the Experience of 
Pregnancy questionnaire filled out by the women prenatally. 
The extent to which the woman can imagine herself in the 
parental role before the birth was correlated (.40 p < 
.001, two-tailed) with the attachment factor from the 
Adaptation to the Maternal Role Questionnaire.

The results of correlations between the prenatally 
collected Sources of Self Esteem Scale (Epstein) and the 
Adjustment to the Maternal Role questionnaire are presented 
in Table 5.15. The Emotional State factor correlates with 
Global Self- Esteem (.38 p < .001, two-tailed), Moral Self- 
Regard (.36 p < .001, two-tailed), Body-Appearance (.40, p 
< .001,two-tailed), and Defensive Self-Enhancement (.35, 
p < two-tailed).

There were no significant associations between the 
Adjustment to the Maternal Role and the following measures: 
Experience of Pregnancy Questionnaire administered to the 
fathers (Appendix 5.8), Social Support Scale and 
Satisfaction with Marital Relationship (Appendix 5.9), 
Mother-Father-Peer Scale and the Adult Attachment Interview 
(Appendices 5.10 and 5.11).
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CORRELATIONS BETWEEN THE FACTOR SCORES 
OF THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE (AMRO) QUESTIONNAIRE 
ANO THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE FOR 88 MOTHERS

AMRO FACTORS

EMOTIONAL STATE ATTACHMENT COMPETENCE
EXPERIENCE 
OF PREGNANCY

UNPLANNED PREGNANCY .0120 -.1478 -.1055

INITIAL FEELINGS
ABOUT THE PREGNANCY .1517 -.0233 .2039

HUSBAND'S INITIAL
FEELINGS .0315

HIS FEELINGS NOW .0720

.1042

.1554

.0620

.1765

THE PREGNANCY 
CHANGED MY LIFE -.2970* -.1485 .1927

:AR OF LABOUR 
AND DELIVERY

;ISH TO BOND

1368

CH IL D B I R T H  S U PPO RT -.1415

iUSBAND'S ENTHUSIASM -.0026

.0499

CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE .2459

HUSBAND'S CONFIDENCE .1127

-.2035

.1380

.1565

.1003

.1289

.0206

-.1985

.0986

.1561

.1394

.2321

.2106

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT
TO BABY .1186

FROM BABY 1305

.0301

.3366*

.2363

.0556

ABILITY TO IMAGINE 
SELF AS MOTHER .2642 .2877* .1326

PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE
WITH BABIES .1051 -.1552 .1375

BELIEF TH AT  ONE WILL
3E A GOOD PARENT .2452 .4043* .2782*

2-tailed Sigmf: * - .01 ** - .001
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Table 5.15

CORRELATIONS FOR ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE (AMRQ) FACTORS AND

O'BRIEN'S SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY (Ns88)

AMRQ
FACTORS

EMOTIONAL
STATE

ATTACHMENT

CO M P E T E N C E

GLOBAL COMPET-
SELF-ESTEEH ENCE

.3809** .2217

.1779 .0457

SELF-ESTEEM SCALES

LOVE- LIKE- SELF
ABILITY ABILITY CONTROL

1515 .0986

.1948

.0775

.2313

.3308*

.1561

.2483

.2018

.0738

-.0132

PERSONAL
POWER

.1184

.0799

.0605

EMOTIONAL
STATE

A T T A C H M E N T

C O M P E T E N C E

MORAL 
SELF
APPROVAL ANCE

.3580*

1595

300Y 3OOY
APPEAR- FUNCT

IONING

.3997** .2299

.3272* .2889*

.0539

.2582

.1731

DEFENSIVE IDENTITY
SELF- AND
ENHANCEMENT INTEGRATION

.3542** .2739

.0979 .1196

-.0482 .0436

2-taiiea Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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The correlations between the Experience of Pregnancy 
questionnaire filled out by the men prenatally and the 
Adaptation to the Paternal Role questionnaire filled out at 
3 months are presented in Table 5.16. Fathers' enthusiasm 
for attending the birth measured prenatally, was 
significantly correlated (.34, p < .001, two-tailed) with 
their responses to the question "how well can you quiet 
your baby?". The other significant correlation (.89, p < 
.001, two-tailed) between the two phases, was between 
fathers' positive feelings about the pregnancy and the 
assessment of his perceived growing attachment to the 
infant at 3 months. The assessment of father's confidence 
in his caregiving role at 3 months, was associated with the 
degree to which he could picture the baby (r=.39, p < .001, 
two-tailed) the degree to which he can imagine himself in 
the parental role (r=.47, p < .001, two-tailed).

Multiple Regression Analyses

(i) Predicting Postpartum Adjustment to the Maternal Role- 
Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Ten setwise regressions were performed in order to 
examine which of the prenatally measured variables 
predicted adjustment to the maternal role at 3 months 
postpartum as measured by the 10 scales of the Schaefer-



Table 5.16
FATHERS' 3-MOS. RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE 

PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (APRQ)
CORRELATED UITH THEIR PRENATAL ATTITUDES TO THE PREGNANCY, BIRTH 

AND PROSPECT OF FATHERHOOD 
(N=88)
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P R EGN ANC Y
(3RD
TRIMESTER)

3-MONTHS

RELAXED HAPPY COMFORTABLE PATIENT ELATED

SENSE OF 
ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY

PR EGN ANC Y
UN PL A N N E D -.0103 -.0070 .0405 -.0751 .0732 -.1833

INITIAL
FEELINGS .0119

FEELINGS NOW .1598

.1483 -.0767 .2262 .0922 .2723

.1895 .1695 .3449* .1527 .3887**

CHANGED 
MY LIFE .1145 -.0357 .0578 -.0702 .0154 .0605

FEARS OF 
LA80UR
AND DE L I V E R Y  -.2976* -.1850 ,1959 -.1671 -.0462 -.1903

-LANS TO BE 
AT BIRTH -.0784

ENTHUSIASM .0841

CONFIDENCE .1273

-.0604 -.0065 -.0139 .1356 .1312

.2665 .2094 .1440 .2743 .2602

.3336* .2468 .1966 .1794 .0720

SENSE OF
FEELING FOR
SABY .2634 .3395* .2738 .3499* .3427* .3251*

SENSE CF 
FEELING 
FROM BABY ,0185 .1269 .0795 -.0312 -.0064 -.0529

ABILITY TO 
IMAGINE SELF 
WITH BABY .2411 .2532 .2270 .2771 .2550 .1466

PREVIOUS BABY 
EXPERIENCE .1691 .2416 1934 .2198 .0806 .2133

FEELS HE 
WILL BE A
GOOD PARENT .2691 .2586 .0636 .2061 .2159 .1531

cont./
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Table 5.16 cont.

FATHERS' 3-MOS. RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE 
PATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (APRQ)

CORRELATED WITH THEIR PRENATAL ATTITUDES TO THE PREGNANCY, BIRTH 
AND PROSPECT OF FATHERHOOO 

(N=88)

PREGNANCY
(3RD
TRIMESTER)

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
FROM SPEED 
BABY

3-MONTHS

SENSITIVITY ABILITY FEELS FEELS HE
TO QUIET BABY IS IS A GOQO
BABY EASY PARENT

PR E G N A N C Y
U N P L A N N E D - . 1 2 0 2 -.0872 -.0195 .0981 .1596 .0293

INITIAL
FEELINGS -.0694

FEELINGS NOW .0944

.0311 -.1217 .0149 .0703 .0973

.1162 .0332 .2182 .1295 .2579

CHAN G E D  MY 
LIFE .0884 -.0095 .0446 .0144 .0301 .0152

FEARS OF 
LA BOU R AN D 
DELIVERY -.2223 -.2144 -.1917 -.1257 -.1549 -.2236

PLANS TO BE 
AT BIRTH .0396

ENTHUSIASM .2282

CO N F I D E N C E 1125

,0019

,3496

1747

.0560 .2293 .0237 .0818

.3412* .3810** .2969* .3329*

.2848* .3468* .1693 .3383*

SENSE OF FEELING 
=OR BABY .1950 :586 -.0074 .1406 .1165 .2915*

SENSE OF FEELING 
FROM BABY .2656 3942 .0231 .1758 -.0187 .0808

ABILITY TO 
IMAGINE SELF 
UITH BABY .1598 .0173 .3515* .3227* .2042 .3856**

PREVIOUS 
EXPERIENCE 
WITH BABIES .2199 1354 1562 . 2512 . 2237 .1637

FEELS HE 
WILL BE
A GOOD P A R E N T  .2450 .0362 1983 .1305 .1509 .4688**

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory. Five blocks of 
variables were used in these regressions in a strictly 
forward order: (1) Demographic characteristics of both
parents, (2) Personality and social context variables, (3) 
Questionnaire and interviewed based assessments of 
attachment history, (4) Measures of pregnancy experience 
reported by mother and (5) Measures of pregnancy experience 
reported by father. All these constructs are based on the 
variables introduced in chapter 4 and elaborated on in 
Tables 5.1 through 5.16.

The results of the regression analysis on the scale 
measuring mother's fear or concern for the baby are shown 
in Table 5.17a. After step 3 the equation accounted for 
26% of the variance (F=11.84, df=3,96, p < .001). None of 
the demographic or pregnancy experience variables were 
entered into the equation. One of the personality 
variables, moral self-approval, was the first to be 
entered. Two interview-based attachment variables
followed, guilt and role-reversal. At the second step, 
guilt toward father was entered, and significantly improved 
prediction (F=19.84, df=l.96. p < .001). At the third
step, role-reversal with father was entered but this did 
not significantly improve prediction of the Schaefer- 
Manheimer sub-scale for fear (F=3.73, df=l,95, n.s.). Fear 
or worry concerning the baby is strongly associated with 
guilt expressed about parental relationships before the 
birth of the child. Lack of moral self-approval (Sources
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MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS ON THE SCHAEFER-MANHEIMER 
POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY

Table 5.17a:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the fear scale of the Schaefer-Manheimer 
Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta sr2

MORALM -.52 -.28 .07 R2 =.26
GUILTF 5.62 .43 .18 Adjusted R2 =.24
RVRSLFA -1.41 -.79 . 03 MultiDle R =.51***
*p<.05 **p<.01 ***p<.001

Table 5.17b:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the negative aspects of child rearing of 
the Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta s r

EDUCF .31 .12 .01 R2 =.41
PSATM -.12 -.37 .11 Adjusted R2 =.37
INTGM -.09 -.19 .03 Multiple R =.64***
OVRPRTMA -.40 .23 .04
GUILTMA -.24 -.16 .02
FPICTRE -.02 -.19 . 04
*p<.05 ” p<.01 *’ p<. 001

Table 5.17c:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the intrapunitive scale of the Schaefer- 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta sr^

BDFN -.04 -.13 .01 R2 =.42
PSAT -.07 -.23 . 04 Adjusted R2 =.37
PRESSRM .59 .36 .12 Multiple R =.65***
IDLIZEM -.40 -.26 .05
PASSTHG .47 .25 . 05
FACP . 06 .22 . 04
*p<.05 **p<. 01 ***p<. 001
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of Self-Esteem Questionnaire) and the absence of a role- 
reversing relationship (AAI) are also independent prenatal 
predictors of mothers' adjustment to her role in this 
respect.

The results of the regression analysis on the negative 
aspects of child rearing scale are presented in Table 
5.17b. After step 6, the equation accounted for 41% of the 
variance (F=9.57, df=97.7. p < .001). The demographic
variable, father's level of education was entered at the 
first step. The second step added a variable from the 
personality and social context block: namely present
satisfaction with the marriage. This variable improved the 
prediction significantly (F=25.08, df=l.96. p < .001). The 
third step entered a variable from the mothers' personality 
block, which also improved the prediction: identity and 
integration (F=6.99, df=l,95, p < .01). The fourth and
fifth steps included variables which improved the 
prediction only marginally in the first case and not at all 
in the second, relating to the degree to which the person 
was rated as having had an overprotective mother (F=4.36, 
df=l. 92. p< .05), and the degree to which the individual 
was rated for guilt with regard to their relationship to 
mother (F=3.90, df= 1,91, p < .10). The sixth step
included a variable from the pregnancy experience 
questionnaire of father: how easily he could picture
himself in the paternal role (F=4.80, df=l.90. p < .05). 
The most substantial contribution to the regression 
equation predicting negative aspects of child rearing was
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the prenatal variable, past satisfaction with marriage. If 
we consider the fact that father's experience of his wife's 
pregnancy entered the equation, as well as his educational 
status, this all suggests that attributes of the father may 
have served as a buffer (or strain) upon the new mother's 
adaptation to the child-rearing role. The prediction of the 
negative aspects of child-rearing scale was also 
strengthened by independent contributions from the Adult 
Attachment Interview variables, which independently 
contribute to the prediction of this negative aspect of 
child rearing scale: these were overprotection from mother 
and guilt with regard to mother.

The results of the regression analysis on the 
intrapunitive aspects of child rearing scale are shown in 
Table 5.17c. None of the demographic variables or fathers' 
experience of pregnancy items entered the regression 
equation. After step 6, 42% of the variance was accounted 
for(F=9.89, df=7,97, p < .001). The personality variable, 
body functioning, was entered first. Present satisfaction 
with one' s marriage was entered at the second step and 
significantly improved the prediction (F=5.81, df=l,96, p 
< .05. Three of the interview based attachment variables 
were entered in steps 3,4, and 5. The first of these was 
the degree to which the individual was rated as having 
experienced her mother as pressuring to achieve 
(F=3.99,df=l,94, p < .05). The variable a rating of the 
degree to which the individual idealized her own mother
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(F=3. 92, df=l,93, p < .10); this is associated with
relatively low levels of intrapunitiveness. The third was 
the degree to which the individual1s interview was 
characterised by passivity of thought, with more passivity 
was predictive of more intra-punitivenss (F=3.91, df=l,92, 
p < .10). On step 6, a variable from the questionnaire- 
based measure of attachment history was entered: the degree 
to which the individual feels her own father was accepting 
of her. This did not significantly improve the prediction 
(F=3.79, df=l,92, p < .10). Intrapunitive aspects of
child-rearing at 3-months were predicted by model 
(prenatal) levels of satisfaction with one's body 
functioning, and one's marriage and high levels (as rated 
in the AAI) of passivity of thought and a past history 
involving an overprotective mother.

Results of the multiple regression for the 
extrapunitive scale are presented in 5.17d. Five variables 
entered the equation which accounted for 21% of the 
variance (F=5.29, df=5,99, p < .001). The first step
entered a demographic variable: the husband's social class 
(F=4.36, df=l,96, p < .05). The second step entered the 
variable body functioning from the personality block which 
significantly improved the prediction (F=5.91, df= 1,96, p 
< .05). The third, fourth and fifth step each added a 
variable from the AAI. The first of these was the passivity 
of thought variable but this did not significantly improve 
the equation (F=3.73, df= 1,95, p< .10). The degree to
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Table 5.17d:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the extrapunitive scale of the Schaefer- 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta sr2

SOCIALCF
BDAP
PASSTHG
REVRSLM
NEGLCTF

.60
-.09
.37

-.48
.29

.18
-.26
.21

-.32
.23

.03 

.06 

.03 

.07 

. 03

R2
Adjusted R2 
Multiple R

= .21 
= .17 
= .46***

*-------* *p < .05 ;p<. 01 ***  ̂« *p<.001

Table 5.17e:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

ignore scale of the Schaefer-

Variables B Beta sr2

REVRSLM
ANGERF
MUCHNGE
PREPCARF

-.47
.26 
. 02 

-.02

-.36
.17
.30

-.18

.11 

. 02 

. 08 

. 02

R2
Adjusted R2 
Multiple R

= .18 
= .15 
= .42'**

*p<.05 *wp<.01 *++  ^  -p<.001

Table 5.17f:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the irritation 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

scale of the Schaefer-

Variables B Beta sir

EDUCF
PSAT
DSEN
REVRSLF
AGGRSV
MLABDEL
FFLBABY

. 24 
-.10 
-.08 
-.60
.53 
. 017 

-.019
**4

. 10 
-.31 
-.25 
-.28 
.26 
.243 

-.190

. 01 

. 01 

.05 

.07 

.06 

.05 

. 02

R2
Adjusted R2 
Multiple R

= .36
= .33  ̂«*** = .60

*p<. 05 **p<. 01 ***p< .001
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which the individual described a role-reversing 
relationship with their mother in their interview was 
entered next (F=4.99, df=l.94. p <.05); the degree to which 
the individual was rated as experiencing their fathers as 
neglecting (F=4.29, df=1.93. p < .05) was the final
variable to enter the equation. Extrapunitve attitudes at 
3 months were not well predicted by any of the prenatal 
variables individually or in combination. However, the 
interview-based variables of role-reversal and neglect did 
make independent contributions to the equation. 
Mothers'whose childhood experience was judged to involve 
a neglecting father were themselves more likely as new 
mothers to score higher on the extrapunitive scale. New 
mothers' whose childhood experience was rated as having 
involved a mother who reversed roles, that is demanded care 
from the child, were less likely to score highly on the 
extrapunitive scale.

The scale results for ignoring of the baby are 
presented in 5.17e. Four variables entered the equation 
which accounted for 18% of the variance. No demographic or 
personality/social context variables entered the equation. 
The first step entered two attachment variables: role-
reversal with mother (F=6.13, df =1,103, p < .01) and
current anger toward father. However, this latter variable 
did not significantly improve the equation (F=3.98, 
df=l,96, p < .10). The third step, which did significantly 
improve the equation, included a variable from the
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pregnancy experience questionnaire filled out by mother, 
which assessed the degree to which the pregnancy was 
experienced as a change in the mother's life (F=9.60, 
df=l,95, p < .001). The fourth step included an item from 
the Experience of Pregnancy questionnaire filled out by 
father as tohow prepared he feels himself to be with regard 
to caring for the infant (F=4.32, df=l,94, p < .05). The 
scale for ignoring the baby at 3 months seems most strongly 
associated with a childhood experience and is not 
distinguished by association with high ratings of role- 
reversal with mother assessed prenatally by the Adult 
Attachment Interview. That is, it appears that a new 
mother who was accustomed to caring for her own mother is 
predisposed to caring for her infant in an attentive and 
non-ignoring manner (as indexed by self-report on the 
Schaefer-Manheimer at 3-months).

Table 5.17f presents the data on the irritation with 
baby scale. Seven variables entered the equation which 
accounted for 31% of the variance (F=8.88, df= 5, 94, p < 
.001). The first step entered the demographic variable: 
husband's level of education (F=9.77, df=2. 97, p < .001). 
At the second step a variable from the maternal personality 
and social context block was entered, past satisfaction 
with the marriage (F=13.77, df=l. 96, p < .001). Another 
variable from the personality block, the defensive self
enhancement scale from the Epstein Self Esteem Scale 
(F=5.13, df= 1,95, p < .05) was also entered into the



equation. The subsequent step included variables from the 
Adult Attachment Interview, role reversal with father (F= 
6.69, df= 1,94, p < 05 ) and the amount of aggression 
manifested in the interview (F=7.73, df=l,93, p < .01). 
The final two variables to be entered were items from the 
Experience of Pregnancy questionnaire: the first was from 
the mother's responses-and was a measure of how difficult 
she anticipated the labour and delivery to be and the 
second was from the father's responses and regarded how he 
currently felt about the baby. Neither of these improved 
the equation significantly. (F=2.97, df 1,92, p <.10) and 
(F=3.21, df=l, 91, p < .10). The irritation with the
infant, as measured by the Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal 
Research Inventory, is best predicted by measures of 
attachment history gleaned from the Adult Attachment 
Interview which specifically concern ratings of aggression 
and role reversal with father. The assessment of past 
satisfaction with the marital relationship and satisfaction 
with body-appearance contribute independently to the 
regression equation.

The data on the regression on the need for reassurance 
scale of the Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research 
Inventory are presented in Table 5.17g. Four variables 
were entered into the equation which accounted for 24% of 
the variance (F=11.28, df=2,97, p < .001). The first
variable entered was the construct of defensive self 
enhancement from the Epstein Self-Esteem Questionnaire



Table 5.17g:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the reassurance scale of the Schaefer- 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta sr*

DSEN -.08 -.27 .08 2 =.24
BDAP -.10 -.27 . 06 Adjusted R2 =.22
AGGRESS .46 .24 .01 Multiple R =.49***
FFLBABY -.02 -.24 . 03
*p<. 05 **p<. 01 ***p<. 001
Table 5.17h:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

convalescence scale of the Schaefer-

Variables B Beta sr2

AGEM -.16 -.26 . 06 R2 = .13
SOCECGPM -.28 -.22 . 04 Adjusted R2 =.11
GSATM . 54 .22 . 04 MultiDle R =.37
*p<.05 "pc.Ol *” p<.001

Table 5.17i:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the responsiveness scale of the Schaefer 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

Variables B Beta sr^

MPICTURE .04 
EXPM -.02 
PREPCARF -.03

.31
-.25
.26

.08 

.05 

. 04
R2 =.11 
Ad j usted R2= . 0 9 
MultiDle R =.33**

*p<. 05 **p<.01 **p<.001

Table 5.17j :
Hierarchical setwise regression on the 
Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory

depression scale of the Schaefer-

Variables B Beta sr*

GLOB -.11
NEGLCTM -.35
MUCHNGE -.03
MPLAN 3 .09
HFLNOW -2.52 
• *■*

-.24
-.23
.28
.39

-.31

. 04

.04 

. 06 

.11 

. 08

R2 =.34 
Adjusted R2 =.31 
Multiple R =.59***

*p<.05 p<.01 * p<.001
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(F=13.82, df=l. 97, p < .001). The second variable entered 
was also from the Epstein scale: satisfaction with body- 
appearance which significantly improved the prediction 
(F=7.36, df=l,96, p < .01). The third variable entered was 
the aggression scale from the Adult Attachment Interview 
ratings, but this did not significantly improve the fit of 
the equation. Finally, an aspect of fathers' experience of 
the pregnancy- his first feelings about it,- entered the 
equation and this offered moderate improvement to its 
significance (p < .05). In sum, prenatal assessments of 
dissatisfaction with one's body appearance and lower levels 
of defensive self-enhancement, predicted the need to look 
externally for reassurance in the caregiving role at 3 
months.

The equation for the regression on the slowness of 
convalescence from the birth/delivery scale of the 
Schaefer-Manheimer is presented in Table 5.17h. The 
equation included three variables which accounted for 24% 
of the variance (F=5.15, df=3,96, p < .001). The first
step entered the mother's age. The second step somewhat 
improved the prediction by adding mother's socio-economic 
group (F=4.73, df=l,96, p < .05). The third variable added 
was a maternal personality and social context variable: the 
reported general satisfaction with the marriage (F=5.15, 
df=l. 95, p < .05). Mother's age, as well as her socio
economic status, each made independent contributions to the 
equation predicting slowness of convalescence at 3 months.
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However, the direction of this effect was rather unexpected 
with younger mothers and more wealthy mothers apparently 
took longer to convalesce than their older and less-wealthy 
counterparts in the study.

The regression equation for the depression scale of 
the Schaefer-Manheimer inventory is presented in Table 
5.17i. Five variables entered the equation which accounted 
for 34% of the variance. No demographic variables figured 
in the equation. The first to be entered was the 
personality index of global self-esteem (F=5.46, df=l,96, 
p < .05). The AAI attachment variable of ratings of
neglect from mother was next entered, and this offered 
marginal improvement of the fit of the equation (p < .05). 
The three further variables in the equation pertained to 
mothers' and fathers' experience of the pregnancy, namely 
the extent to which women experienced the pregnancy as a 
major change in their life, whether or not they reported 
their partner to be planning to attend the birth and 
delivery, and fathers' feelings about the pregnancy in the 
third trimester.

Predicting Adaptation to the Maternal Role

A further set of regression analyses was conducted in 
order to investigate which of the five blocks discussed 
above would predict responses to the internally consistent 
factors (emotional state and attachment) yielded by the
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Wiliams et al. Adaptation to the Maternal Role 
questionnaire. The same five blocks of variables as those 
employed in the regression on the Schaefer-Manheimer PRI, 
were used in a strictly forward order: (1) Demographic
characteristics of both parents, (2) Personality and social 
context variables, (3) Questionnaire and interviewed based 
assessments of attachment history, (4) Measures of 
pregnancy experience reported by mother and, (5) Measures 
of pregnancy experience reported by father.

The results of the regression analyses on the 
Emotional State factor of the Adaptation to the Maternal 
Role are presented in Table 5.18. Items were chosen from 
each of the five blocks, which accounted for 27% of the 
variance (F=7.23, df=5.99 p < .001). The first variable 
entered was father's educational status (F=5.13, df=2,98, 
p <.01). The second variable entered was mother's age from 
the demographic block which significantly improved the 
equation (F=6.55, df=2.97. p < .05). The third variable 
entered was the measure of global self-esteem from the 
personality block, which also significantly improved the 
equation (F=7.35, df=2. 86, p < .01). The fourth variable 
to be entered was the degree to which the individual was 
rated as presenting an interview characterised by pressure 
to achieve from mother which came from the block relating 
to history of attachment. The fifth and sixth variables 
entered were items from the Experience of Pregnancy 
questionnaire: the first was the mothers' ratings of how
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m u l t i p l e  r e g r e s s i o n  a n a l y s e s
ON THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE FACTORS

Table 5.18a:
Hierarchical setwise regression on the emotional state factor of the 
Williams Adaptation to Maternal Role Questionnaire (AMRQ)

Variables B Beta sr*

EDUCF -.121 -.135 .01 R2 =.27
AGEM . 033 .154 .02 Adjusted R2 =.23
GLOBAL S.E. .038 -.261 .05 Multiple R =.52***
PRESSRM -.152 -.225 .04
MUCHNGE -.006 -.199 .03
FLABDEL . 080 -.200 . 03
*p<. 05 **p<. 01 *” p<.001

Table 5.18b:
Hierarchical setwise regression 
Adaptation to the Maternal Role

on the attachment factor of the Williams 
Questionnaire (AMRQ)

Variables B Beta sr^

MORAL .043 
BFLMOTHR .008

.228

.243
.05 R2 =.14 
.05 Adjusted R2 =.12

*p<. 05 **p<.01 ***p<.001
Multiple R =.37***
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much change she experienced due to the pregnancy and the 
second was the fathers' estimate of how difficult the 
labour and delivery would be. Neither of these improved 
the equation significantly (F=2.96, df =2, 85, p <.10) and 
(F=3.32, df= 2, 84, p < .10).

The second regression equation was an attempt to 
predict the second factor, Attachment, of the Adaptation 
to the Maternal Role (Table 5.18). Only two items were 
entered: one from the Maternal Personality block and the 
other from the Experience of Pregnancy-Mother block, which 
together accounted for only 13% of the variance. The first 
was from the Self-Esteem I and related to Moral Self- 
Approval (F=5.32, df= 2, 88, p < .05). The second step 
entered the mothers' expectation as to when she would feel 
feeling the baby was hers, (F=6.78, df=2, 87, p < .05).
Mother's attachment to her baby as assessed by the 
Adaptation to the Maternal Role questionnaire was, to a 
modest extent, predicted independently by the self-esteem 
measure of moral self-approval and by the measure of when 
the mother anticipates feeling the baby is hers.
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DISCUSSION

This chapter throws into relief a number of 
theoretical and methodological issues concerning the 
transition to parenthood and adaptation to the parental 
role in the immediate post-partum period. Additionally, 
the results presented in this chapter may serve to 
elucidate the question of whether data collected during the 
last trimester of a first pregnancy would be able to serve 
as predictors of the subsequent adjustment to the maternal 
role at 3 month postpartum.

The general pattern of the mothers1 response to the 
Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Research Inventory was 
replicated in terms of the normative distribution achieved 
for all but one of the ten subscales. However, the data 
from the present study does not confirm the suggestion 
(Schaefer and Manheimer, 1960) that this self-report 
measure yields two discrete factors. Items pertaining to 
mother's attitude towards her new role as parent were 
highly correlated with those concerned with her attitude 
towards the infant. Thus it seems that while a 
questionnaire may measure the global construct of 
adaptation to the maternal role, a self-report measure may 
not be the appropriate means with which to tap the more 
subtle components of this general construct.

The Adaptation to the Maternal Role questionnaire
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highlights the tendency to respond on the basis of social 
desirability, one of the basic limitations of self-report 
measures. Two reasonably reliable factors were extracted 
from the Williams measure? however, these were not 
identical to those yielded by the original Canadian 
investigation. The most significant factor in the Williams 
study (1987) , which accounted for 40% of the variance in 
adaptation to the maternal role was based on items 
concerning the mother's confidence in the caregiving role. 
In the present study, the only factor to account for a 
substantial proportion of variance was a cluster of items 
related to emotional state. A possible explanation for the 
discrepancy between the two sets of data may lie in the 
larger sample size in the Williams' study (N=185) which 
would have enhanced their factor analytic solutions. 
Notwithstanding this difference in sample sizes, the 
prevalence of affect-related constructs in the transition 
to parenthood literature (Fleming et al., 1988? Feldman and 
Nash, 1986) suggests that mother's confidence may be an 
expression of the more general construct of emotional 
state. That is, the new mother whose experience of the 
transition to parenthood is marked by positive affect is 
likely to be more confident in the caregiving role. This 
leaves unanswered the question as to what may underpin this 
more positive affect. From the perspective of attachment 
theory, one might postulate that this positive emotional 
state would be more likely to come from those women whose 
prenatal interviews were classified as autonomous-secure.
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However, the data from the present study found no 
associations between Adult Attachment Interview 
classifications measured prenatally and the three-month 
measure of emotional state.

Those prenatal variables which did seem to predict 
positive emotional state at 3-months came from Epstein's 
Sources of Self-Esteem questionnaire? they were: global
self-esteem, moral self-regard, body appearance and 
defensive self-enhancement. The presence of this latter 
association is suggestive of the previously mentioned bias 
towards social desirability in determining response. In 
this connection it is interesting to note the observed 
correlation between defensive self-enhancement during 
pregnancy and the need for reassurance at 3-months 
postpartum. This would seem to validate the questionnaire- 
based measure of defensive self-enhancement, whereby 
respondents in greater need of reassurance are drawn to 
respond in such a way that reflects how they would like to 
feel, rather than how they may actually be feeling.

The decision to include fathers responses to the 
Adaptation to the Parental Role proved illuminating. Both 
the Schaefer-Manheimer and the Williams' measures filled 
out by the mothers correlated with their husbands' 
responses. Fathers who felt more relaxed in the caregiving 
role had wives who felt more relaxed and less irritable and 
depressed. There was indeed a multiplicity of significant
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correlations between husbands' and wives' experience of the 
transition to parenthood. These associations, particularly 
the finding that women whose husbands report being happy 
and elated perceive their infants as less difficult, 
perhaps serve to extend the evolving understanding of the 
role of affect in the emerging family system (Easterbrooks 
and Emde, 1988? Belsky and Pensky, 1988).

A related finding is the correlation between the 
attachment factor score at 3-months and mothers' prenatal 
ability to imagine herself in the parental role (r=.40, p 
< .001, 2-tailed). Similarly, the assessment of father's 
confidence in his caregiving role at 3 months was 
associated with the degree to which he could picture the 
baby before the birth (r=.39, p < .001, two-tailed) and 
also to the degree to which he could imagine himself in the 
parental role (r=.47, p < .001, two-tailed). These
associations seem to reflect the developing mental 
representations the parent has of both herself/himself and 
the infant which may be central components of the construct 
"adaptation to the parental role".

The set of multiple regression anayses reported were 
undertaken in order to further delineate which of the 
prenatal variables contributed most significantly to 
postnatal maternal adjustment. The major conclusion to be 
drawn from these analyses is that adjustment to the 
maternal role is multiply determined. The results also



indicate that there are different pathways to the 
adjustment-profiles suggested by Schaefer and Manheimer 
(1960). For example, fear or concern for the baby appears 
to have a least three distinct sources. These include 
individuals who feel badly about themselves, those that 
suffer from a more generalized anxiety and those whose 
mental representations of attachment reflect a high degree 
of current involvement with their histories. Another 
distinction could be observed in connection with the scale 
assessing intrapunitive feelings. One route to self- 
criticism in the maternal role is a childhood in which 
one's mother pushed one to achieve. Another association to 
self-repudiation is the current existence of high levels of 
passivity of thought, an inability to focus clearly on 
attachment-related issues. The Schaefer-Manheimer scale 
assessing the need for reassurance was interestingly shown 
to associate with a number of prenatal assessments. Three 
main groups of women needing reassurance in their maternal 
role appeared. One was characterized by aggression in the 
context of being interviewd about their childhood 
experience. The second group demonstrated a tendency toward 
defensive-self enhancement in their response to the Self- 
Esteem Inventory. A third group of women in particular 
need of reassurance in the maternal role appeared to be 
identified prenatally by a dissatisfaction with their body 
appearance. One may speculate on the lack of consistency 
between the Schaefer-Manheimer and the prenatal 
assessments. This apparent inconsistency could be due, as
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suggested above, to the multi-faceted nature of maternal 
adjustment. An independent source of inconsistency may lie 
with the perhaps questionable validity of the instrument. 
For the purposes of the present study, the Schaefer- 
Manheimer scales were used as suggested by their authors, 
that is, as ten discrete scales. This conservative 
strategy was pursued despite the correlations between the 
scales. A fuller investigation of the instrument's 
validity would require a factor analysis of the scales to 
compare with the original investigator's claims concerning 
multi-dimensionality.

Assuming a reasonable level of validity may be 
attributed to the postnatal measures, results do not 
substantiate the hypothesis that mothers whose Adult 
Attachment Interviews were prenatally classified as Secure- 
Autonomous were better equipped for the transition to 
motherhood than those with interviews classified Insecure- 
Dismissing or Insecure-Preoccupied. At the same time one 
should not too hastily conclude that there is no
association between these constructs because the
measurement techniques under comparison are not of the same 
order. Had there been interview-based assessments of post
partum maternal adaptation available, one might be in a 
better position to discuss a significant association 
between one interview-based assessment and another.
Behaviourally-based observations of mother-child
interaction patterns are also lacking because of limited
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resources and their indirect relevance to the principal 
hypothesis under consideration. These could have served as 
a further basis for looking at the link between mothers' 
developmental histories and her behaviour as it may 
influence the developing mother-child attachment 
relationship.

It is interesting to contemplate what a "post-partum" 
equivalent to the robust Adult Attachment Interview would 
look like. This might provide opportunities for a close 
analysis of the discourse they produce (perhaps in response 
to probes concerning their mental representation of their 
infant), which might yield a closer association both to the 
mother's developmental history and the quality of her 
current caregiving to her infant. This is suggested by 
current and ongoing empirical work aimed at trying to 
develop an interview-based measure, akin to the Adult 
Attachment Interview, which would be able to tap parents' 
mental representations of their children (e.g. Aber & 
Slade, 1988? Bretherton et al., 1989).



CHAPTER 6
INFANT-MOTHER ATTACHMENT. MATERNAL PERSONALITY. 
SOCIAL CONTEXT AND DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS:

THE 12-MONTH PHASE
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CHAPTER SIX 

INTRODUCTION

This chapter introduces the third phase of the study: 
the 12-month follow-up when 97 mother-child pairs were 
assessed in the Strange Situation (Ainsworth et al., 1978). 
Considerable time will be devoted to this phase and its 
observed associations to earlier phases of the project, as 
this assessment was the dependent variable fundamental to 
the study as a whole. This empirical chapter, and those 
that follow, contribute to the elaboration of what 
prenatal, three-month and concurrent assessments could be 
causally implicated in the development of mother-child 
relationship qualities.

While chapter 7 will be devoted to consideration of 
the attachment-related variables and their association to 
the mother-child attachment classification, the particular 
foci of this chapter are the parental demographic and 
experience-of-pregnancy variables, and with the maternal 
personality and social context variables, as they may be 
shown to relate to the quality of the mother-child 
attachment.

The reason for distinguishing between mothers' 
developmental history and mothers' personality stems from 
Belsky's (1984) parenting process-model. Each of these



constructs is seen to have a possibly independent influence 
upon the child's security of attachment. While the notion 
of the personality trait has had its detractors (e.g. 
Mischel, 1968), much evidence has accumulated to 
demonstrate that individual differences are stable across 
situations and over time, at least when appropriate 
measurement tools are employed (e.g. Eysenck and Eysenck, 
1969; Epstein, 1977, 1979, 1980? McCrae and Costa, 1984? 
Epstein and O'Brien, 1985). McCrae and Costa (1984) 
conclude on the basis of their and others' longitudinal 
research that "individuals change very little in self- 
reported personality traits over periods of up to thirty 
years and over the age range from twenty to ninety" (p.91) . 
Attachment theorists would be in agreement with emotional 
development theorists Malatesta and Wilson (1986) in their 
statement that "individual people are predisposed to 
experience certain prevailing emotional states and to 
respond to the world in certain characteristic ways (and 
that) these predispositions accrue by and large from 
experience"(p.6).

Much previous research has highlighted two independent 
and emotion-based dimensions of personality, which account 
for a great deal of the variation in indiviudal differences 
found in a wide variety of studies, that used a multitude 
of measurement tools. McCrae and Costa (1984) follow 
Eysenck and Eysenck (1969) in describing these two higher- 
order constructs as neuroticism and extroversion. whereas
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those researchers who support the notion of transient mood 
prefer the terms negative affectivitv and positive 
affectivitv (e.g. Tellegan, 1984? Watson and Clark, 1984). 
Neuroticism/negative affectivity means that one has a 
tendency to be anxious, depressed, hostile, self-conscious, 
emotionally unstable, impulsive and to have poor ego- 
strength? in sum, it describes psychological maladjustment. 
Extroversion/positive affectivity by contrast is thought to 
be reflected in interpersonal warmth, sociability, 
gregariousness, as well as the quest for activity and 
excitement, Belsky and Pensky (1988) see the notion of 
extroversion to be closely linked to the concept of 
security of attachment and Bowlby's (1969) metaphor of the 
internal working model. They argue that the significance 
of personality research lies in the consequences of the way 
an individual personality functions in the social world? 
they regard personality traits in dynamic relation to other 
people, in the same manner as Bowlby's internal working 
model:

Such consequences are expected to ensue as a function 
of personality because individuals are predisposed to 
attend to certain affective-social information in the 
world (and not attend to other information) and to 
react in certain characteristic (dispositional) ways, 
all of which elicit responses from the social world 
that have often have the (intended or unintended) 
consequences of maintaining the emotional, social- 
information processing and interpersonal proclivities 
of the individual in question. (Belsky and Pensky, 
1988, p.200).

If Belsky and Pensky are right then it would be reasonable 
to expect an association between self-report measures 
tapping neuroticism and extroversion in the mother and
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security of attachment in both the mother as well as in the 
mother-child relationship.

Perhaps the most thoroughly studied aspect of maternal 
personality which has been examined in conjunction with 
child and mother-child outcomes is depression, a component 
of the neuroticism/negative affectivity construct. The 
observed correlates of maternal depression include lower 
levels of attention and responsiveness in mothers of 
infants (e.g. Field et al., 1985) as well as above normal 
proportions of anxious infant-mother attachments (e.g. 
Radke-Yarrow et al., 1985). As psychopathology in the 
parent does seem to be related to child-parent attachment 
outcomes, the present work considered the possibility that 
insecurities of attachment in the mother and/or the mother- 
child relationship may be associated with 
psychopathological symptoms in the mother.

Another feature of Belskyfs (1984) parenting process- 
model is the concept of social support, with respect to 
one's spouse and more generally with respect to a wider 
family network. Indeed, the view that the quality of the 
marital relationship reflects the individual personalities 
in the couple and their functioning in other areas, 
including parenting, is a venerable notion which dates from 
the now classic studies of Terman in the 1930s. On the 
basis of two large studies of the associations between 
personality characteristics of spouses and the functioning



of their marriage, Terman (1938) concluded "what comes out 
of a marriage depends upon what goes into it and among the 
most important things going into it are the attitudes, 
preferences, aversions, habit patterns, and emotional- 
response patterns which give or deny the aptitude for 
compatibility" (p.145-146). Much recent research has 
suggested that one of the things coming out of a positive 
marriage is a mother who feels more pleased and competent 
in the maternal role (Goldberg and Easterbrooks, 1984; Cox 
et al., 1985? Heinicke, 1985) and a mother who relates more 
positively to her infant (e.g. Goth-Owens et al., 1982? 
Heinicke, 1985). On the basis of previously established 
theory and research concerning the marital relationship, it 
was deemed desirable to compare not only the prenatal 
assessments of past, global, and expected marital 
satisfaction with the mother-child attachment outcome at 
one year, but also, to administer a more subtle index of 
marital quality concurrent with the Strange Situation. 
Additionally, the one-year phase of the current study 
considered whether maternal personality or social context 
variables covaried with the parents' perception of how 
difficult the infant was. This phase also examined whether 
this latter scale correlated with the infant's behaviour in 
the Strange Situation, as temperamental theorists (e.g. 
Kagan, 1982) might suggest.
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METHOD
Subjects

Attrition was low between prenatal and one-year 
assessments? 97 of the 100 mothers initially recruited for 
the study contributed to the data discussed below. One 
mother was excluded from the study because she had twins. 
Strange Situation data was unavailable for a further two 
cases because of technical difficulties in the filming of 
the laboratory-based procedure. Of the 97 children who 
were observed in the Strange Situation, 46 were girls and 
51 were boys. No child had significant auditory or visual 
handicap. One child (classified secure with mother in the 
Strange Situation) was born with a cystic hygroma and had 
received considerable medical attention with multiple 
hospitalizations.

Strange Situation Procedure

It is already well-established that the Ainsworth 
Strange Situation is a reliable and valid instrument with 
which to assess the quality of mother-child attachments. 
This laboratory-based assessment involves two separations 
and reunions with the parent. Attention is focused upon 
the infant's behaviour, especially during the reunions, 
where individual differences are measured in terms of the 
strategies employed to cope with this stressful situation 
(i.e. introduction to an unfamiliar place and person
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coupled with brief separations from parent). Three major 
types of response have been identified, of which two are 
thought to reflect an anxious attachment to the parent 
(either avoidant or resistant) and one to indicate a secure 
attachment to the parent. The anxiously avoidant (A) child 
tends to be undistressed during separation and to avoid 
proximity to the parent upon reunion demonstrating a 
precocious independence. The anxiously resistant child (C) 
tends to be distressed by separation and to seek contact 
during reunion. However, their contact with the parent is 
resisted, and they fail to be comforted by the parent's 
return. The securely attached (B) child may or may not be 
distressed by separation, but upon reunion is pleased to 
see the parent and, if distressed, is easily comforted and 
is thereby able to effectively use the parent as a secure 
base from which to explore.

Strange Situation assessments, video-taped and audio
taped when the infants were between 12 and 13 months, were 
subsequently coded by raters who were blind to previous 
data collected from the mothers. Four types of behavior 
were coded on the seven-point scales developed by Ainsworth 
et al. (1987): proximity seeking, contact maintenance,
resistance and avoidance. From these ratings an overall A- 
B-C classification was assigned. 35 of the tapes were 
coded by Mary J. Ward in the course of training three 
independent coders to high levels of major category 
agreement (median rho .88, range .84 - .92). On the
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remaining 62 tapes median inter-rater reliability was .91 
(range .88 - .94), and on inter-active behaviour ratings, 
median inter-rater reliability was .88 (range .85 - .91). 
All Strange Situation tapes were coded by at least two 
independent coders, both of whom were blind to the mother's 
interview classification, and were assigned to one of the 
three major categories. Disagreements between the two 
primary raters were conferenced in discussions with a third 
trained rater, who was also blind to the classifications of 
the mothers' Adult Attachment Interviews. For the eight 
sub-classifications of the Strange Situation (Al, A2, Bl, 
B2, B3, B4, Cl, C2) , reliability was substantially less
(median rho .56) than for the A-B-C classifications 
themselves.

12-Month Measures

In order to expand the profile of mothers' personality 
and social context, three new questionnaire measures were 
administered during the laboratory visit, after the Strange 
Situation assessment. Two other measures were employed in 
order to build up a picture of the child's characteristics 
in terms of the parents' perceptions of the child's 
temperament and the child's cognitive development. This 
latter mentioned assessment was incorporated in order to 
consider the relative status of the cognitive and socio-
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emotional developmental domains. All these 12-month 
measures are outlined below.

(i) The Evsenck Personality Questionnaire

The Eysenck Personality Questionnaire (EPQ) is among 
the most widely used inventories in personality research. 
The scale yields four scores according to the dimensions of 
extroversion-introversion, neuroticism, psychoticism and a 
lie scale. These constructs are widely thought of as 
biologically-based personality-traits (Eysenck & Eysenck, 
1985). Appendix 6.1 contains a copy of the EPQ.

(ii) The Lananer-22 Index
This measure (Langner, 1962) is meant to distinguish 

between psychological-health and ill-health. The Langner 
Index is a list of 22 psychological symptoms which the 
subject circles as either present or absent in their 
current experience. The wording of the items is relatively 
gentle, minimizing the potential feeling of threat to the 
respondent contemplating the symptoms described. A copy of 
the Langner-22 is included in Appendix 6.2.

(iii) The Autonomy and Relatedness Inventory

The Autonomy and Relatedness Inventory or ARI 
(Schaefer & Edgerton, 1987) is a previously validated 
marital assessment which provides six distinct indices of
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the individual woman's perceptions of, and behaviour 
toward, her husband. Included in Appendix 6.3 is a copy of 
the ARI.

(iv) The Infant Characteristics Questionnaire

The Infant Characteristics Questionnaire was developed 
primarily to assess the construct of "difficult" 
temperament. The instrument asks parents to rate how 
difficult they perceive their infant to be relative to the 
average child. It does not claim to measure how 
"difficult" the child may actually be (Bates, Freeland & 
Lounsbury, 1979). The Infant Characteristics Questionnaire 
(ICQ) has predictable correlations with the older Carey 
Infant Temperament Questionnaire (Bates et al., 1979). 
Concurrent validity has also been demonstrated between the 
ICQ and the newer Carey and McDevitt questionnaire (1978) . 
While Bates has recently developed 13 and 24 month versions 
of the ICQ, the validity of the 6-month version has been 
well established for use throughout the first year of life 
(Bates et al., 1979). Therefore this version was used with 
the 12-month olds in the present study. Both mothers and 
fathers completed the 24-item measure which was summed to 
yield a global assessment of the parents' perceptions of 
their child's "difficultness." A copy of the ICQ is 
included in Appendix 6.4.

(v) The Bavlev Scales of Infant Development
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In the 20 minutes following the Strange Situation 

assessment, the one-year olds were assessed on the Mental 
Development scales of the Bayley Scales in the presence of 
their father. Appendix 6.5 contains a copy of the Bayley- 
scoring sheet used.

Means and standard deviations reflecting subjects' 
scores on the above measures introduced at the 12-month 
follow-up are listed in Appendix 6.6.

RESULTS

Child-mother attachment classifications

Of the 97 children video-filmed in the Strange 
Situation with their mothers, 55 were classified secure
(B) , 31 insecure-avoidant (A) and 11 insecure-resistant
(C) . Ratings of infants' reunion behaviour on the four 
interactive behavioural scales of proximity-seeking, 
contact-maintaining, avoidance and resistance revealed the 
pattern suggested by Ainsworth's (1978) original work, that 
each of the scales strongly distinguished children 
according to their attachment classification. Means and 
standard deviations for these scales, grouped by Strange 
Situation classification, in univariate analyses appear in 
Table 6.1.

Infants classified insecure-avoidant were consistently 
rated significantly lower on the scale indexing proximity-



TABLE 6.1: Infant reunion behaviour in Strange Situation
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Proximity seeking 1 1.58 3.11 3.11 c X1-12(SD) .85 .93 1.79
Proximity seeking 2 2.23 4.11 4.09 c 17*38(SD) 1.15 1.27 1.61 L  1

1
Contact maintenance 1 1.13 3.22 2.47 9.13 1

(SD) .43 1.92 1.96 C 'i
Contact maintenance 2 1.74 5.56 4.09 19.18

(SD) 1.34 .73 2.39 C

Resistance 1 1.03 3.56 1.42 ~ 33.21
(SD) .18 1.33 .94 C

Resistance 2 1.87 5.00 1.85 c 25.24
(SD) 1.52 1.00 1.13

Avoidance 1 5.13 2.56 2.87 c 28.80
(SD) 1.28 1.42 1.44

Avoidance 2 5.00 2.22 2.05 c 73.06
(SD) .93 1.09 1.19

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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seeking and contact-maintenance behaviors, and 
significantly higher on the avoidance scale for both 
reunions. Infants classified insecure-resistant scored 
similarly to secure infants for proximity seeking and 
avoidance? however, they scored significantly higher than 
their secure counterparts for contact-maintenance and most 
obviously, for resistance. The children classified secure 
were typified by high levels of proximity seeking, moderate 
levels of contact maintenance, and low levels of both 
resistance and avoidance.

Means and standard deviations for the interactive 
behavioural scales, grouped by infants Strange Situation 
sub-classification, appear in Appendix 6.7. In the
discussion below only the major classifications (A-B-C) 
will be used; this is both because this is normative in 
the literature and the analysis of the major 
classifications is more likely to yield statistically 
significant results, since reliability is invariably 
stronger.

Demographic characteristics of the parents considered 
in conjunction with the quality of mother-child attachment

Appendices 6.8a to 6.8f contain cross-tabulations of 
the parents' ethnic origin, social class and education 
level with the mother-child attachment classification. It
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was found that none of these demographic characteristics 
could be used as a basis to distinguish between mother- 
child attachment groups.

Table 6.2 illustrates results of univariate analyses 
in which parental age, length of cohabitation, and socio
economic status were grouped according to attachment 
classifications. Only father's economic group, in which 
low scores indicate higher economic status, significantly 
distinguished children with insecure-avoidant attachments 
to mother (t=-2.83, Bonferroni p < .05). This was in the 
direction of an association between insecure-avoidantly 
attached children and fathers who belonged to the two 
upper-most economic groupings of the U.K. Census protocol.

Maternal personality and social context measures in 
conjunction with the Strange Situation results

Appendices 6.9a to 6.9e display the results of the 
mother-child attachment groups in cross-tabulations with 
the prenatal assessments of how both expectant fathers and 
mothers were experiencing the pregnancy and their 
preparations and confidence with respect to the onset of 
parenthood. These tables illustrate that there were no 
significant associations to attachment classification on 
the following indices: prenatal confidence in the self as
mother/father, expectant mothers' anticipated ability to 
calm baby, expectant mothers' anticipated belief that the
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grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Mother age 32.33 33.36 31.54 .96

(SD) 4.40 4.65 4.12
Father age 33.27 33.00 34.17 .32

(SD) 6.42 5.73 5.69
Years of cohabitation 5.27 5.55 5.44 .02

(SD) 4.45 4.61 3.65
Mother economic group 4.40 3.55 4.54 1.17

(SD) 1.71 1.51 2.14
Father economic group 3.70 3.55 5.11 5.06

(SD) 2.07 1.51 2.38 A

Mother social class 2.03 1.91 1.94 .18
(SD) .81 .30 .74

Father social class 1.90 1.91 1.98 .15
(SD) . 66 .30 .74

Mother level of education 3.83 3.55 3.89 .58
(SD) 1.02 .93 .92

Father level of education 3.93 3.82 3.93 .05
(SD) 1.08 .87 1.01

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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baby will be able to communicate needs, and the expectant 
mother's intended timing of her return to employment 
outside the home.

Appendix 6.10 presents a cross-tabulation of social 
context and personality measures collected at the prenatal 
stage (the O'Brien Self-Esteem Inventory, the Satisfaction 
with the Marital Relationship and Social Support indices) 
and the infant-mother attachment classifications. Once 
again there were no significant associations with the one- 
year assessment of the quality of the attachment 
relationship with mother.

The Schaefer-Manheimer Postnatal Inventory 
administered to mothers at 3-months was considered in 
conjunction with the interactive behaviourial scales and 
the overall classification of infant-mother attachment in 
the Strange Situation. Neither of these attempts to link 
the postnatal adjustment to 1 year mother-child outcomes 
were successful (Appendices 6.11a and 6.11b).

Tables 6.3 and 6.4 show the results of the Adaptation 
to the Parental Role questionnaires collected at the three- 
month follow-up and grouped according to childrens' 
attachment classifications to mother. Table 6.3 indicates 
that mothers who at 3-months postpartum reported feeling 
more "comfortable" and more "happy" were more likely 9 
months later to have either securely attached or anxiously
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grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Relaxation 63.02 73.59 62.93 .91

(SD) 22.96 20.65 23.92
Happiness .83 1.24 1.01 A  3.10

(SD) .53 .30 .45
Comfortability 4.82 7.30 6.00 r  6.27

(SD) 2.31 1.20 1.92
Patience .80 1.05 .94 .96

(SD) .51 .52 .55
Elation 58.22 68.94 68.36 1.91

(SD) 22.42 15.93 23.10 1
Attachment to baby 1.24 1.55 1.32 1.87

(SD) .41 .21 .48
Attachment from baby .90 1.27 1.01 1.46
j (SD) .61 . 62 .57
When feel baby yours .68 . 66 .80 .54

(SD) .52 .40 .55
Sensitivity to baby 77.33 79.25 80.14 .42

(SD) 13.38 9.13 12.76
Satisfaction with feeding 5.57 5.44 5.55 .02

(SD) 1.34 1.25 1.91
Capacity to quiet baby .81 .82 .85 .17

(SD) .32 .33 .35

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF—2 ,94
Infant-mother attachment 
Avoidant 31 0 0 0
Resistant 0 11 0 0
Secure 0 0 55 0
F-value (DF=2,94) 0 0 0 1
Relaxation 4.06 5.01 4.41 .94

(SD) 1.77 1.92 1.93
Happiness 6.02 6.86 6.30 .80

(SD) 2.12 1.72 1.59
Comfortability .71 .73 .93 A  2.42

(SD) .45 .50 .45
Patience .78 .93 .88 .53

(SD) .49 .48 .48
Elation 68.71 75.23 74.42 1.00

(SD) 21.26 16.43 15.52
Attachment to baby 1.15 1.24 1.13 .19

(SD) .53 .45 .47
Attachment from baby 54.53 56.69 58.92 .19

(SD) 29.72 32.03 28.43
When feel baby yours 1.01 .85 .98 .30

(SD) .51 .47 .58
Sensitivity to baby 60.31 75.56 70.76 B 5.10

(SD) 13.75 15.95 16.40 |
Capacity to quiet baby 4.32 4.30 4.48 . 08

(SD) 1.80 1.90 1.94

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C'= p < 0.001



resistant infants but not avoidant infants. In other 
words, at 3 months post-partum mothers of avoidant infants 
were less comfortable than mothers of securely attached 
infants (t=-2.93, Bonferroni p < .05). They were also much 
less comfortable than mothers of anxiously resistant 
infants (t=-4.20, Bonferroni p < .001). At 3-months the 
mothers of insecure-resistant babies reported much higher 
levels of happiness than mothers of infants later 
classified as insecure-avoidant (t=2.98, Bonferroni p < 
.05). A similar pattern of results emerges from Table 6.4? 
this shows that fathers of children who were securely 
attached to mother at 12 months reported, at 3-months 
postpartum, feeling more "comfortable” than the fathers of 
the infants who would later be classified anxiously 
avoidant with their mother (t=2,08, Bonferroni p < .05). 
Table 6.4 also indicates that at 3-months post-partum the 
fathers' sense of self-efficacy for knowing his babies 
wants (his sensitivity) distinguished those babies who 
would later be classified secure with mother from those who 
would be classified anxiously-avoidant (t=2.91, Bonferroni 
p < .05) .

The 3-month responses to the question of how confident 
the parents felt themselves to be in their caregiving roles 
were cross-tabulated with the infant-mother attachment 
classification. These results appear in Appendices 6.12a 
and 6.12b. Neither fathers' nor mothers' responses 
significantly related to their child's attachment



classification with mother at one year.
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Appendix 6.13 contains the results of the one-way 
Analysis of Variance between the maternal personality and 
social context variables assessed at 12 months (EPQ, 
Langner and ARI scales) arranged according to infant-mother 
attachment classification. When these self-report measures 
were grouped according to attachment classification, it was 
found that they were not significantly different from each 
other.

Parental perceptions of infant temperament and infant 

characteristics

The mothers' and fathers' perceptions of infant 
temperament were measured both at 3-months and at 12 months 
post-partum. These perceptions were consistent both across 
time and between parents (See Table 6.5). In order to 
examine more closely the origins of this consensus, 
comparisons were made between parents' perceptions of the 
childs' temperament and data concerning characteristics of 
the parent which might account for their perceptions of the 
child.

When mothers' perceptions of infant temperament were 
compared with prenatal maternal personality variables, some 
significant associations emerged. These analyses appear in 
Table 6.6. Mothers' scores on the "Likeability" scale of
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Table 6.5

CORELATION MATRIX OF PARENTAL PERCEPTIONS 

OF INFANT TEMPERAMENT AT 3 MONTHS 

AND AT 12 MONTHS (N*88 COUPLES)

PARENTAL PECEPTIONS OF THEIR INFANT 

AS EASY (3 MOS) ANO AS DIFFICULT (12 MOS) 

MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER
VIEW OF INFANT 
AS EASY AT 
3 MONTHS

MOTHER .6708** -.3871** -.2982*

FATEHR -.3152* -.4113**

VIEW OF INFANT 
AS DIFFICULT 
AT 12 MONTHS

MOTHER .5308**

I-tailea Signif: *  • . 01  * *  - .001
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Table 6.6

PARENTAL PERCEPTIONS OF INFANT TEMPERAMENT (AT 3 AMO 12 
CORRELATED WITH PRENATAL ASSESSMENTS OF 

MATERNAL PERSONALITY ANO SOCIAL CONTEXT VARIABLES 
(N=88)

PERCEPTIONS OF TEMPERAMENT 

AS DIFFICULT (12 MOS.J/AS EASY (3 MOS.)

ANTICIPATED 
SOCIAL SUPPORT

MARITAL SATISFACTION 
EXPECTED

PAST

CURRENT

SELF-ESTEEM

GLOBAL

COMPETENCE

lOVEABILITY

.IKEABILITY

SELF-CCNTROl

PERSONAL POWER

MORAL SELF-APPROVAL

SOOY APPEARANCE

500Y FUNCTIONING

DEFENSIVE
SELF-ENHANCEMENT

IDENTITY AND 
INTEGRATION

MOTHER FATHER

-.0563

-.1252

.2476 -.1245

.3437*

.1589

.2813

.4344**

.0508

.1503

.3242*

.3137*

.2726

-.0340

-.0513

-.1289

-.2026

.0782

-.0313

-.0787

-.1810

-.0849

1024 -.0666

-.3006* -.0521

MOTHER FATHER

.0237 -.0166

.0650 .0606

-.3300* -.3212* .1747

.1064

.2019

-.0668

.1285

.2076

-.0637

.0773

.1658

.0805

.2149

.0294

.2062

-.0698

.0397

.1657

.0560

.0156

-.0917

.0899

.1667

-.0688

-.1361

.1205

.1375

.0867

.0643

-.0765

MOS.)

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



the Sources of Self-Esteem Inventory correlated with their 
perceptions of how difficult their infant was on the Bates* 
Infant Characteristics Questionnaire (r= -.43, p <.001, 2- 
tailed). That is, mothers who prenatally reported seeing 
themselves as likeable-, one year later tended to perceive 
their infants as relatively easy. This same pattern of 
results is reflected in a series of negative correlations 
between perception of infant difficulty at one year and 
other prenatal maternal personality indices. A mother's 
tendency to regard her infant as difficult was 
significantly correlated with low levels of past 
satisfaction in her marriage (r=-.33, p < .01, 2-tailed), 
low global self-esteem (r=-.34, p < .01, 2-tailed), low
moral self-approval (r=-.32, p < .01, 2-tailed), low levels 
of satisfaction with body appearance (r=-.31, p < .01, 2- 
tailed), and low levels of identity and integration (r=- 
.30, p < .01, 2-tailed). Results shown in Table 6.6, then, 
suggest that a mother's perception of her infant as 
difficult is linked to difficulties in her own personality 
and social context already present before the birth of the 
child.

Table 6.7 shows the correlations between the EPQ, the 
Langner and the ARI and the concurrently assessed index of 
parents' perception of how difficult is their infant. That 
no significant associations emerged points to the 
probability that parents' perceptions are independent of 
these personality traits.



Table 6.7

CORRELATIONS FOR MOTHERS' AND FATHERS'

PERCEPTION OF INFANT TEMPERAMENT (BATES' QUESTIONNAIRE)

AND MATERNAL SCORES ON THE EYSENCK PERSONALITY QUESTIONNARE, 

MARITAL RELATEDNESS AND AUTONOMY INVENTORY (MARI)

AND LANGNER PSYCHOLOGICAL IMPAIRMENT SCALE (N*97)

PARENTAL PERCEPTION OF INFANT 
AS DIFFICULT VS EASY

MOTHERS FATHERS

EPQ:
EXTROVERSION -.2700 -.1557

NEUROTICISM .1576 .0501

PSYCHOTICISM .1161 .0716

LIE SCALE -.1150 -.0797

LANGNER:
SYMPTOMS .0583 .1224

MAR I :
RELTEDNESS -.0416 -.1904

HOSTILE CONTROL -.0355 -.0638

ACCEPTANCE .0262 -.0388

HOSTILE DETACHMENT .0638 .0546

CONTROL .0102 -.1215

AUTONOMY -.1076 -.1511
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When aspects of the three-month adjustment to the

parental role were compared with parents' perceptions of 
infant temperament at 12 months, a wealth of significant 
correlations emerged (See Tables 6.8). The emotional state 
items (for example, happy, comfortable, patient) were 
strongly and negatively correlated with the perception of 
infant difficultness at 12 months (range .33 - .45). The 
most significant correlation involving mothers was between 
the 3-month index of their sensitivity to their baby and 
their perception of the infant at 12 months (r=-.46, p < 
.001, two-tailed). The most significant correlation 
involving fathers was between the 3-month index of the
fathers' attachment to the baby: the more attached the
father felt the less likely he was to regard his infant as 
difficult at one-year (r=-.46, p < .001, two-tailed).

There was no significant difference between
assessments of the parents' perception of the infants' 
temperment when they were divided according to the
concurrent classification of security of attachment (See 
Table 6.9). Parents' perceptions of infant temperament, 
then, as assessed by the Bates' Infant Characteristics 
Questionnaire, appear to be independent of the 
classifications of the infant-mother attachment derived 
from reunion episodes of the Strange Situation.

The most obvious characteristic of the infant for 
which we have clear data is gender. Table 6.10 shows the
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Table 6.8

MOTHERS' AND FATHERS' PERCEPTIONS OF INFANT TEMPERAMENT AT 12 MONTHS 

CORRELATED WITH THEIR RESPONSES TO THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL/PATERNAL ROLE 

QUESTIONNAIRES ADMINISTERED AT 3-MONTHS POST-PARTUM 

(N=88 COUPLES)

PERCEPTION OF INFANT AS DIFFICULT AT 12 MONTHS
ADAPTATION
TO THE
PARENTAL ROLE 
AT 3 MONTHS

MOTHER

RELAX ED -.2346
HAPPY -.4369**
COMFORTABLE -.2845*
PATIENT -.3415*
ELATED -.2204
SENSE OF ATTACHMENT
TO BABY -.3287*
SPEED OF FELT
ATTACHMENT -.1026
SENSITIVITY -.4575**
SATISFACTION WITH
FEEDI NG -.3902**
ABILITY TO QUIET BABY - 2960*
BELIEF IN SELF
AS A GOCO PARENT -.3274*

FATHER

RELAXED
HAPPY
COMFORTABLE
PATIENT
ELATED
SENSE OF ATTACHMENT
TO BABY
FROM BABY
SPEED OF FELT
ATTACHMENT
SENSITIVITY
ABILITY TO QUIET BABY
3ELIEF IN SELF
AS A GOCO PARENT

.4541**

.3884**

.4510**

.<♦269**

.3095*

.*631**

.4047**

.3283*

.3189*

.3344*

.3611**

2-tailed Signif: . 0 1  * *  - . 0 0 1



TABLE 6.9: Maternal and paternal perception of infant difficultness
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Infant temperament 69.52 74.09 72.33 .79

(SD) 13.43 9.72 11.71
Infant temperament 70.34 71.00 72.87 .30

(SD) 13.61 10.61 15.51

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



Gender of infant 
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Child gender
girl

boy

13
28.3%
41.9%

18
35.3%
58.1%

8
17.4%
72.7%

3
5.9%

27.3%

25
54.3%
45.5%

30
58.8%
54.5%

46
100.0%
47.4%

51
100.0%
52.6%

Column total 31
32.0%

100.0%
11

11.3%
100.0%

55
56.7%

100.0%
97

100.0%
100.0%

Chi-squared=3.28, DF=2, P<.19
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relationship between the distribution of infant-mother 
attachment classification and the gender of the child. 
While equal numbers of boys (N=21) and girls (N=21) were 
classified insecurely attached, the distribution of 
anxious-resistant as compared with avoidant showed a 
tendency to differ according to gender. That is, 40% of 
insecurely attached girls were resistant while only 16% of 
the insecurely attached boys were so classified? 84% of the 
insecurely attached boys were avoidant while 60% of the 
insecurely attached girls were so classified (Fisher's 
exact probability < .05).

Another feature of the children's characteristics for 
which data was collected is the mental development quotient 
as assessed by the Bayley Scales of Infant Development. 
Table 6.11 shows the association between the infant-mother 
attachment classifications and the mental developmental 
quotient. Specifically, children classified as securely 
attached tended to score higher than did their non-securely 
attached counterparts. The significant difference (F=3.57, 
df 2,84, p <.05) reflects the low scores achieved by the 
resistant children when compared with the secure ones. It 
is important to restate that the Bayley assessments were 
conducted after the Strange Situation: this may have
confounded the Bayley results because the infants who were 
classified as resistant were more distressed and less able 
to be comforted and they may have continued to be upset in 
this next phase of the laboratory visit. Although the



TABiiE b.i±: iniant mental development quotient
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Mental development 

quotient 
(SD)

110.68
11.01 111.1315.96 117.57

11.32
A 3.57

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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difference was not significant, the avoidant children 
scored somewhat lower than the secure children and this too 
may be due to differences in recovering from the distress 
involved in the separation and reunion with mother, 
although it was less visible than with the resistant 
children.

Discussion

The overwhelming conclusion from the initial 
examination of prenatal, 3-month post-partum and concurrent 
correlates of the 12-month assessment of the quality of the 
infant-mother attachment, must be one of disappointment. 
Fewer than 5% of all the comparisons with the Strange 
Situation results yielded significant differences. 
Therefore, in the case of those variables that did 
distinguish groups, we must be particularly cautious about 
attributing meaning to the results, for example, there is 
the finding that fathers' (but not mothers') socio-economic 
group distinguished the quality of the infant-mother 
attachment (with wealthier fathers being more likely to 
have children avoidantly attached to mother). As this was 
one of the strongest effects observed it cannot be easily 
dismissed, but nor can it be easily interpreted. Fathers 
coded as belonging to the highest socio-economic groups 
(Registrar General's Classification Scheme, 1980) receive 
this coding by merit of the fact that they own or manage 
their own business or are high-ranking civil servants. It
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may be inferred that these are professional activities 
which involve long working hours and a considerable amount 
of time away from home. This may create a home atmosphere 
in which other-than-parent care (nannies, child-minders and 
the like) is more heavily relied upon than in less-wealthy 
homes. This can only be regarded as speculation, given 
that detailed data on quantity and quality of child-care is 
not available.

Mary Main (1990) has recently posited an 
ethologically-driven hypthesis which may also help to 
account for why these babies of affluent fathers tended to 
develop an anxious-avoidant attachment to their mothers. 
Members of the species who are higher-placed in the social 
or economic hierarchy may find it adaptive to follow an 
avoidant strategy when their attachment-behavioural system 
is activated, especially when obeying cues arising from 
that system may lead to behaviours which would compromise 
their station in the hierarchy.

The finding that infant gender distinguished type of 
insecurity, with insecure boys being prone to avoidance and 
insecure girls inclined toward resistance, is consistent 
with the now extensive literature on differential patterns 
of socialization based on gender (See Maccoby, 1990 for a 
recent review). As previous North American studies 
employing the Strange Situation have not found this effect, 
it may be particular to an English sample, in whom
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traditional gender stereotypes are possibly more ingrained.

There are a number of possible reasons for the general 
finding that the relationships between assessments of 
maternal personality and social context variables on the 
one hand, and assessment of the infant-mother attachment on 
the other, are not signficant. Less than optimal
measurement techniques and differences in sampling
procedures, may help to explain the lack of an association
between depressive-states in the mother and observed
insecurities in the mother-child relationship. The index 
of parental psychopathology in the present study, a 22-item 
self-report measure, is not nearly as adequate a measure as 
the interview-based Schedule for Affective Disorders and 
Schizophrenia (SADS; Spitzer & Endicott, 1977) used by 
Radke-Yarrow et al. (1985). Additionally, the Radke-Yarrow 
sample was a lower-middle class referred group in contrast 
to the current sample, which was a self-selected upper- 
middle class group. However, the possibility that the 
Langner at 12-months, together with the previously 
administered Schaefer-Manheimer and emotional state items 
at 3-months post-partum (See Chapter 5) may actually have 
provided a reliable index of maternal depression bolsters 
the current finding that there is no association between 
maternal depression and infant-mother attachment.

The lack of association may be explained by a 
suggestion in the literature that the deleterious effects
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of maternal depression upon child functioning, including 
attachment, may only become conspicuous in the second and 
third years as adverse effects accumulate (e.g. Egeland and 
Sroufe, 1981? Gaensbauer et al., 1984; Sameroff et al., 
1982) .

The finding that neither the prenatal nor the one-year 
assessments of the quality of marital relationship yielded 
any association to the Strange Situation assessment invites 
comparison and contrast with Belsky's work. Notably, in 
the Belsky and Isabella study (1988) intending to test 
Belsky's process model of parenting, discrete measures of 
the marital relationship did not predict the quality of the 
infant-mother attachment. It was only a measure of change 
in marital status over the transition to parenthood period 
which independently added to the model and predicted infant 
attachment security. Marital quality was assessed by two 
different measures in the current study, and a tidy 
calculation of change in marital status was not possible. 
This makes any straightforward comparison with Belsky and 
Isabella's findings unwarranted. Still, it is remarkable 
that not even the previously validated six-dimensional 
questionnaire (Schaefer & Egerton, 1987) failed to 
correlate with the concurrently collected data concerning 
the infant-mother relationship. Both a "mirroring" model, 
in which the quality of the mother's spousal relationship 
is symmetrically reflected in her relationship with her 
baby, and a "reversal model", in which the mother is seen
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to seek from her baby what she wants but cannot get from 
her spouse, predict systematic associations betweeen 
marital quality and the quality of the infant-mother 
relationship. That no systematic associations were 
observed in the present study raises serious questions 
about the merits of the questionnaires employed. It may 
simply be that these marital scales, however well-conceived 
in theory, did not succeed in tapping the true significance 
of the mothers' marital experience. Perhaps an interview- 
based assessment aimed at tapping marital relationship 
qualities (e.g. Bifulco, Brown & Harris, 1987) would have 
succeeded where the questionnaires failed.

A closer look at those father-variables which yielded 
significant associations to the classification of the 
infant-mother relationship may provide a suggestion as to 
how the quality of marital relations may be influencing the 
development and quality of the infant-mother attachment. 
Children who were securely attached to their mothers at 12 
months were more likely to have fathers who, at 3-months 
post-partum, reported feeling relatively comfortable and 
better able to read their infants' signals and comfort them 
when upset than those who were insecurely attached. This 
would seem to provide a glimpse of the way in which the new 
father, both as spouse and as caregiver, is playing a 
significant role in the evolving mother-child relationship 
as well as contributing to the father-child attachment and 
the wider unfolding fabric of family experience. Both
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social learning as well as more dynamic principles, may be 
at work as father sets an example which mother may directly 
model, or which she may, in more subtle ways, internalize, 
enriching her mental representations of her spouse and of 
her emerging family. In the model proposed, these 
representations would then aid sensitive and responsive 
mother-child directed behaviours which, in turn, would help 
the child to develop a sense that their mother is there 
when needed.

Mothers' own self-reports concerning emotional state 
and adjustment to the maternal role at 3-months post-partum 
did not distinguish mothers whose children would manifest 
a secure attachment at 12-months. However, these 3-month 
measures did distinguish mothers of children who would 
later be classified as anxious-resistant. Mothers of these 
infants reported curiously high levels of feeling happy and 
comfortable in the post-partum period. This finding is 
consistent with the prospective results found by Spieker & 
Booth (1988). They report that mothers of anxiously- 
resistant infants expressed at 3-months the highest levels 
of satisfaction with their overall life-situation and 
circumstances and the least confidence in coping with 
mothering tasks. These same mothers of anxiously-resistant 
infants in the Spieker & Booth (1988) study were noteworthy 
for their idealized picture of their infants: they had
quite positive perceptions of their infants' temperament at 
3 months and they were the only group in which no infant
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was perceived as difficult or slow to warm up. These 
mothers also score the highest on the Beck Depression 
Inventory at 6-weeks post-partum. Spieker & Booth (1988, 
p.126) infer that these mothers showed a "mixed-defensive 
pattern" characterized by the internalization of negative 
thoughts about self while they make an effort to see their 
external situation as positive. As the post-partum 
assessment in the current study did not utilize the Beck 
Inventory, direct comparisons are not possible? however, 
two of the 12-month measures (Langner/EPQ) of maternal 
personality were aimed at tapping similar constructs (for 
example, psychological impairment, neuroticism, 
psychoticism). Yet these assessments did not distinguish 
mothers according to their child's attachment 
classification.

The observed lack of association between the measures 
of neuroticism and extroversion in the mother and the 
quality of the infant-mother relationship raises questions 
about the appropriateness of Belsky and Pensky's (1988) 
suggestion that extroversion may be a manifestation of 
security of attachment. The data from the present 
longitudinal study suggests that extroversion and 
attachment security may belong to separate, possibly 
orthogonal dimensions. Extroversion would appear to be 
more closely linked to temperament, and specifically to the 
unhibited predisposition posited by temperament theorists 
(e.g Kagan et al. 1989) . As there are no previous
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investigations which jointly administered the EPQ and the 
Strange Situation, the literature will be well-served by 
future investigations which further explore this issue.

While the ongoing debate between temperament and 
attachment theorists cannot be resolved by the current 
findings, it is interesting to note that parent's 
perception of infant difficultness at one year seemed 
linked to the parents' emotional state in the post-partum 
period, their view of the child and their perceived ability 
to settle the child nine months previously. Some mothers 
seemed systematically better disposed toward themselves as 
mothers and toward their infants. However, this did not 
serve as a reliable basis for predicting the quality of the 
concurrently assessed infant-mother attachment. In other 
words, some mothers who view their children as difficult 
have securely attached infants and others who view their 
children as easy have anxiously attached infants. Security 
of infant-mother attachment does not appear to be mediated 
by maternal perception of infant temperament.

The lack of significant associations between 
questionnaire-based measures of mothers' personality and 
the infant-mother attachment serves as an appropriate point 
of departure from this chapter and entry into the next. 
Did the interview succeed where the questionnaire failed?



CHAPTER 7
INFANT-MOTHER ATTACHMENT AND MATERNAL ATTACHMENT CORRELATES:

THE 12-MONTH PHASE
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CHAPTER SEVEN 

INTRODUCTION

This chapter brings into focus the central hypothesis 
of this longitudinal study: the degree to which mothers'
attachment history and current representation of that 
history may be shown to have an intergenerational influence 
upon the mother-child attachment relationship. Results 
presented below examine the association between attachment- 
related variables collected prenatally (Main's Adult 
Attachment Interview and Epstein's Mother-Father-Peer 
Scale), and those collected at 3-months post-partum (from 
Williams' Adaptation to the Maternal/Paternal Role 
Questionnaire) with the assessment of the mother-child 
attachment at 12-months.

As the introductory chapters made clear, evidence has 
been accumulating with regard to the association between 
the way in which a mother recalls her own childhood 
experience and the quality of the relationship between her 
and her child (Morris, 1981; Main et al., 1985? Main & 
Goldwyn, in press? Grossmann et al., 1989? Ricks, 1985). 
The notion of the repetition across generations in 
relationship patterns has a distinguished history in the 
psychoanalytic literature (Freud,1940? Fraiberg et al., 
1975? Bowlby, 1958, 1969/1982, 1973, 1980) as well as in
epidemiological research (Frommer & O'Shea, 1973? Rutter &
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Madge, 1976? Rutter, Quinton & Liddle, 1983). More 
recently, developmental psychologists have began to explore 
the influence of the mother's childhood experience and 
personality structure upon the child-mother relationship in 
an attempt to explain individual differences in infant 
patterns of attachment (Sroufe, 1985? Belsky & 
Isabella,1988? Spieker & Booth, 1988? Main, Kaplan & 
Cassidy, 1985? Grossmann et al., 1989? Haft & Slade, 1989, 
Ricks, 1985). Attachment theory (e.g. Bowlby, 1988) 
describes hypothesized mental representations of self in 
relation to primary attachment figures, and in so doing, 
provides a plausible explanation for the social 
transmission of relationship patterns across generations. 
Child-caregiver interaction patterns are internalized early 
in life and are established as enduring mental structures 
which guide what the infant expects from, and how they 
evaluate, experiences of relationships. These internal 
representations continue to have a strong influence 
throughout childhood and in the context of similar 
relationships across the lifespan (Emde, 1988). This 
chapter, in its primary focus on the Adult Attachment 
Interview, addresses the association between these internal 
representations assessed during pregnancy and the 
subsequent quality of the infant-mother relationship.

The current study is unique in the prospective nature 
of its design. Exciting and provocative as the past 
reasearch has been, the strong associations between the
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Adult Attachment Interview and the Strange Situation which 
they report have all been either retrospective (e.g. Main, 
Kaplan & Cassidy, 1985? Grossmann et al., 1988) or 
concurrent (e.g. Ainsworth & Eichberg, in press). Thus it 
is now crucial to establish whether maternal 
representations of attachment, not yet "contaminated" by 
the actual experience of having a baby, may serve as a 
basis for predicting the quality of the infant-mother 
relationship.

METHOD

Subjects

97 of the 100 mothers initially recruited for the 
study participated in the one-year follow-up. One mother, 
with twins, chose not to participate in the follow-up. 
Strange Situation data was unavailable for a further two 
cases because of technical difficulties in the filming of 
the laboratory-based procedure. No child had significant 
auditory or visual handicap. One child (classified secure 
with mother in the Strange Situation) was born with a 
cystic hygroma and had received considerable medical 
attention with multiple hospitalizations. One mother had 
recently suffered a significant bereavement but she chose 
to participate in the one year follow-up. The interview 
data and Strange Situation data did not, in her case, 
match. While this may be due to the recent bereavement,
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rather than exclude her from the data analysis altogether, 
the conservative option of including her in the results 
(with special consideration) was followed.

Prenatal assessments of attachment-related processes:

(i) Maternal Attachment History Questionnaire

The Mother-Father-Peer (MFP) scale (Epstein, 1983) 
includes the following five measures: the degree to which
mothers are reported to have been independence-encouraaina 
versus overprotective. the degree to which mothers have 
been reported to be accepting verus rejecting, the same two 
scales for fathers, and the degree to which peers are 
reported to have been accepting versus rejecting. Appendix 
4.5 contains a copy of the MFP scale as it was presented to 
each subject prenatally. Epstein (1983) reports high 
internal reliabilities for the five MFP dimensions (range 
.82 -.93.)

(ii) Adult Attachment Interview Procedure

The prenatal interview schedule administered to all 
subjects followed the schedule outlined by George Kaplan & 
Main (1985). The interview is a structured interview 
consisting of 18 questions. All interviews were conducted 
by the same female interviewer and lasted from 30 minutes 
to two hours: most of them lasted approximately 45 minutes.
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Subjects are asked both to describe their relationship 
with their parents during childhood and to provide specific 
biographical episodes to support global evaluations. 
Ultimate classification depends on the goodness-of-fit 
between semantic evaluations and episodic memories.

Following the established format, the interviewer 
asked directly about childhood experiences of rejection, 
being upset, ill and hurt as well as loss, abuse and 
separations. In addition, the subject is asked to offer 
explanations for the parents' behaviour and to describe 
their current relationship with their parents and the 
influence they consider their childhood experiences to have 
on current behaviour and future parenting style.

All interviews were independently rated by four judges 
(three had received training from Mary Main; and the 
fourth, a consultant psychiatrist, was trained by the other 
three). The rating procedure closely followed the 
established guidelines (See Main & Goldwyn, in press) and 
all raters independently studied and rated all interviews. 
Each interview was rated on a series of 9-point scales; 
most were adapted from the work of Main & Goldwyn, but 
others, were developed uniquely for this study, in which 
every second point had specific operational definitions. 
Six of these scales concerned the adult's probable
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childhood experience of having received parenting which was 
characterised by loving, rejecting, neglecting, role- 
reversing, overprotective, or pressuring to achieve. 
Ratings on these scales were assigned for the adult's 
probable experience with both their mother and their 
father. A further twelve scales pertained to subjects' 
current state of mind with respect to attachment in the 
realms of: idealization, preoccupying anger, derogation,
guilt, subjective insistence on the inability to recall, 
objective inability to recall, quality of current-day 
relationship with parents, metacognition, passivity of 
thought, overall aggression, coherence of the transcript 
and (inferred) coherence of mind. Most of these scales for 
current state of mind were, like the scales for probable 
past experience, parent-specific. In other words, the 
scales were rated separately with regard to the 
individual's representation of, and attitude toward, each 
parent. Some of these State of Mind scales, however, are 
of a more global nature. These are the scales assessing 
metacognition, passivity of thought, aggression, coherence 
of transcript and coherence of mind. Each interview 
transcript yielded a set of twenty-nine scale ratings in 
total. After rating the sub-scales each interview was 
assigned to one of three categories reflecting the judge's 
impressions concerning the individual's overall 
organization of thought concerning attachment: 1) Insecure 
(Dismissing) "D", 2) Insecure (Preoccupied) "E", or 3)
Secure (Autonomous) "F", with respect to attachment. Main



240
and Goldwyn (1990) describe the Secure group as 
characterized by high coherency, good recall and a 
willingness to consider the roots of their own motivation 
and that of their parents. Interviews indicating an attempt 
to limit the influence of attachment relationships in 
thought, feeling or daily life are classified as 
Dismissing, whilst those indicating a passive or angry 
continued involvement with past attachment relationships 
are classified as Preoccupied. Together, the Dismissing 
and Preoccupied interviews may be regarded as indicative of 
adult insecurity with respect to attachment in terms of the 
adult's failure to provide an organized, integrated and 
overall coherent account of their attachment experiences.

In line with previous and current investigations 
examining the association between Adult Attachment 
Interview and Strange Situation classifications, interviews 
were classified as either Secure (Autonomous) or Insecure 
(Dismissing or Preoccupied) . Levels of agreement amongst 
the four raters were consistently high. Consensus was 
easily reached both on the two-way categorization, median 
kappa .90 (range .72 - .92) and on the three-way
categorization, median kappa .76 (range .71 - .93)? on the 
probable experience scales, the median rho was .75 (range 
.91 - .62) and on the state of mind scales, the median rho 
was .72 (range .88 - .57).
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Demographic details and information pertaining to the 
mother-infant attachment, caregiving competence, the 
pregnancy, labour and delivery, were collected by 
administration of a 21-item "Experience of Pregnancy 
Questionnaire," (after Painter, Williams & Davidson, 1978). 
Although some of the questions (e.g. "Do you think the baby 
will be able to let you know what s/he needs or wants?") 
required a categorical yes-no response, most of their 
questions involved making a mark on a visual analogue scale 
with the poles and the mid-way point labelled (e.g. "Do you 
think you have a clear picture of what it will be like to 
have a new baby?"— "quite clear . . . somewhat hazy . . . 
quite unclear"). The sets of items reflecting the 
constructs of mother-infant attachment and caregiving
competence were well correlated both within and across time 
in previous investigations (e.g. Painter, Williams & 
Davidson, 1978; Williams et al., 1987). Appendix 4.9a 
contains a copy of the Experience of Pregnancy
Questionnaire which was administered to expectant mothers 
in the current study. Expectant fathers were also asked to 
fill out a version of this questionnaire (See Appendix 
4.9b) in order to gain a picture of how they were
experiencing the anticipated onset of fatherhood. The 
questions posed to the expectant fathers were very similar 
to those put to the expectant mothers, the aim being to 
appraise how differently or similarly the individual
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members of the couple were experiencing the anticipation of 
the new baby.

Post-oartum assessments of attachment-related processes:

(iv) Adaptation to the Maternal Role Questionnaire

The Adaptation to the Maternal Role Questionnaire 
(after Williams et al., 1987) aims to assess emotional 
state, quality of the mother-baby attachment, mother's 
perception of infant temperament and confidence in the 
maternal role. It is a short 14-item questionnaire, 
consisting of 11 visual analogue scales (e.g. "Do you feel 
that you know what your baby wants?" "rarely/frequently"), 
and three categorical response items, confidence in oneself 
as a parent (poor/fair/good/very good), mother's perception 
of infant temperament (very difficult/moderately 
difficult/moderately easy/very easy) and mother's feeding 
practises (breast/bottle/both).

(v) Adaptation to the Paternal Role Questionnaire

Items that were not gender specific from the 
Adaptation to the Maternal Role questionnaire comprised the 
"Adjustment to the paternal role" questionnaire. This 
provided an assessment of fathers' emotional state, their 
growing attachment to the infant and perceptions of infant 
temperament.
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One year assessment of the child-mother attachment: 

fvi) Strange Situation Procedure

The Ainsworth Strange Situation is a 20 minute 
laboratory-based assessment involving two brief separations 
from, and reunions with, the mother. Attention is focused 
upon the infant's behaviour, especially during the 
reunions, where individual differences are measured in 
terms of the strategies employed to cope with this 
stressful situation (i.e. introduction to an unfamiliar 
place and person coupled with brief separations from 
parent). Children's behaviour is rated on 7-point scales 
indexing proximity seeking and avoidance, contact 
maintenance and resistance (Ainsworth et al, 1978). 
Children are also assigned to one of three attachment 
groupings, A,B or C. The anxiously avoidant (A) child 
tends to be undistressed during separation and to avoid 
proximity to the parent upon reunion demonstrating a 
precocious independence. The anxiously resistant child (C) 
tends to be distressed by separation and to seek contact 
during reunion. However, their contact with the parent is 
resisted, and they fail to be comforted by the parent's 
return. The securely attached (B) child may or may not be 
distressed by separation, but upon reunion is pleased to 
see the parent and, if distressed, is easily comforted and 
is thereby able to effectively use the parent as a secure 
base from which to explore.



Strange Situation assessments, video-taped and audio
taped when the infants were between 12 and 13 months, were 
subsequently coded by raters who were blind to previous 
data collected from the mothers. 35 of the tapes were 
coded by Mary J. Ward in the course of training three 
independent coders to high levels of major category 
agreement (median rho .88, range .84 - .92). On the
remaining 62 tapes median inter-rater reliability was .91 
(range .88 - .94), and on inter-active behaviour ratings, 
median inter-rater reliability was .88 (range .85 - .91). 
All Strange Situation tapes were coded by at least two 
independent coders, both of whom were blind to the mother's 
interview classification, and were assigned to one of the 
three major categories. Disagreements between the two 
primary raters were conferenced in discussions with a third 
trained rater, who was also blind to the classifications of 
the mothers' Adult Attachment Interviews. For the eight 
sub-classifications of the Strange Situation (Al, A2, Bl, 
B2, B3, B4, Cl, C2), reliability was substantially less
(median rho .56) than for the A-B-C classifications 
themselves. Therefore only the overall A-B-C
classifications are reported below.

RESULTS

The results are presented in five sections. The first 
section examines the association between self-report 
questionnaire items concerned with attachment, collected
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prenatally and at 3-months post-partum, and the Strange 
Situation results at 12-months. The second section looks 
at the concordance between mothers1 Adult Attachment 
Interview classifications, assessed prenatally, and 
infants' security of attachment to mother at 12 months. 
The third section examines the particular characteristics 
of mothers whose internal model of relationships was rated 
as secure, but whose child was classified avoidant or 
resistant in the Strange Situation. The fourth section 
considers the distinguishing features of mothers whose 
internal model of relationships was rated as dismissing of 
or preoccupied with attachment, but whose child was 
classified securely attached in the Strange Situation. The 
fifth and final section reports path analytic findings 
which suggest a possible causal model for understanding the 
antecedents of mother-child attachment security in the 
current longitudinal study.

Questionnaire-based assessments of maternal attachment 
history and parental feelings of attachment to their 
anticipated/3-month-old babv

When expectant mothers' scores on the Mother-Father- 
Peer Scale were grouped in univariate analysis by the 
subsequent classification of the mother-child attachment 
relationship, no significant differences could be observed 
(See Appendix 7.1).
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When mothers' prenatal responses to the Experience of 

Pregnancy Questionnaire were grouped by infant-mother 
attachment status at 12-months, a similar pattern of non
significant results was found (See Appendix 7.2). However, 
when fathers' responses to the Experience of Pregnancy 
Questionnaire were grouped according to Strange Situation 
classification, two attachment-related items did yield 
significant F-ratios (See Table 7.1). These related to the 
amount of father's past experience with young children and 
his enthusiasm for attending the labour and delivery. 
Fathers of infants who were classified securely attached 
with mother had significantly more previous experience with 
babies than fathers of infants who were classified 
insecure-avoidant with mother (t=3.18, Bonferroni p < 
.001). Fathers of the securely attached group were also 
distinguished from the avoidant group by their greater 
levels of enthusiasm for attending at the birth (t=2.82, 
Bonferroni p < .01).

When mothers' 3-month post-partum attachment-related 
variables were grouped in univariate analyses by their 
infants' security of attachment at 12-months, no 
significant differences could be found (See Appendix 7.3).

Aspects of fathers' adjustment to the paternal role at 
3-months post-partum did serve as a reliable basis for 
distinguishing securely attached from insecure-avoidantly 
attached infants at 12-months: these results have been



TABLE 7.1: Experience of pregnancy (self-report of father) 
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value(DF=2,94

Initial feelings .78 .88 .97 1.21
(SD) .49 .48 .56

Planned pregnancy 1.33 1.35 1.18 .97
(SD) .47 .42 .56

Perceived change due topregnancy 52.31 49.60 46.85 .42
(SD) 26.71 30.56 24.09

Anticipation of difficult
delivery 56.69 54.69 55.83 .03
(SD) 21.21 25.58 21.57

Enthusiasm for being atdelivery .60 .98 .88 4.30(SD) .37 .44 .52
Preparedness to care forbaby 60.63 62.05 68.39 1.52(SD) 20.59 18.86 20.17
Anticipated attachment tobaby 73.53 66.53 72.34 .30(SD) 24.40 31.09 25.56
Anticipated attachmentfrom baby 44.98 24.72 46.20 2.80(SD) 27.39 23.78 28.60
Ability to imagine baby 56.63 68.75 62.85 1.66

(SD) 19.28 21.84 20.71
Prev experience withbabies 35.88 40.23 52.70 4.57

(SD) 19.96 26.17 27.18 1
A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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discussed in the previous chapter (See Table 6.4) in 
relation to the mother's social context. It may be worth 
reiterating here that fathers' confidence about knowing 
what their babies want (in other words, their sensitivity), 
distinguished those babies who would later be classified 
secure with mother from those who would be classified 
anxiously-avoidant (t=2.91, Bonferroni p < .05).

The interaenerational concordance

Of those Adult Attachment interviews for which Strange 
Situation data was available (N=97), 60 were classified
Autonomous, 22 Dismissing and 15 Preoccupied.

The prediction that the organization of mothers' 
thought concerning relationships, assessed prior to the 
birth of her child, is associated to her child's security 
of attachment at one year, was impressively confirmed. 
Table 7.2 shows the concordance between mothers' 
classification on the Adult Attachment Interview and the 
infants' Strange Situation classification. 75% of secure 
mothers had securely attached children. While 73% of 
mothers who were rated dismissing or preoccupied with 
respect to attachment had insecurely attached children. 
Table 7.2 distinguishes between the insecure groups and 
shows that 68% of Dismissing mothers had anxiously avoidant 
children and 20% of preoccupied mothers had anxiously 
resistant children. The overall level of agreement between



AAI classification of mother
by infant-mother attachment classification

• Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

AAI classificationDismissing 15 2 5 2268.2% 9.1% 22.7% 100.0%48.4% 18.2% 9.1% 22.7%Preoccupied 7 3 5 1546.7% 20.0% 33.3% 100.0%22.6% 27.3% 9.1% 15.5%Secure-Autonomous 9 6 45 6015.0% 10.0% 75.0% 100.0%29.0% 54.5% 81.8% 61.9%
Column total 31 11 55 9732.0% 11.3% 56.7% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared-26.10, DF=4, Pc.OO
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the classifications of mothers and children was substantial 
and significant (Kappa = .37, p < .01). Predicting secure- 
insecure status of the child from mother's Adult Attachment 
Interview rating of autonomous or insecure yielded an even 
more impressive measure of association (Kappa = .47, p < 
.01). While the Autonomous and Dismissing classifications 
were significantly associated to infant security and 
avoidance respectively, the Preoccupied interview- 
classification was not significantly associated with the 
anxious-resistant infant pattern.

Prenatal AAI scores were also related to Strange 
Situation classifications at 12 months. Table 7.3 displays 
the mean scores on AAI Probable Experience scales obtained 
prenatally from mothers of avoidant, resistant, and secure 
infants. One-way ANOVAs were performed to contrast the 
mean scores of the groups on all scales. Of the Probable 
Experience scales, only Loving differentiated significantly 
among the groups (F(2,94)= 3.83, p < .03 for mother and 
F (2,90)= 3.38, p < .04 for father). Mothers of both secure 
and resistant infants were rated as having had more loving 
parents than mothers of avoidant infants.

Table 7.4 shows the mean scores on AAI Parent-Specific 
State of Mind scales obtained from mothers of the three 
infant attachment groups. Idealization of mother and 
quality of current-day relationship to mother yielded 
significant F-ratios, 3.29 and 3.62 p < .05 respectively.



AAI Probable Experience scales
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value(DF=*2,94

Loving mother 5.07 6.66 5.95 A 3-82(SD) 1.78 1.21 1.93
Loving father 4.74 6.18 5.67 , 3.37

(SD) 1.98 1.94 1.74 A
Rejecting mother 3.37 2.23 2.87 1.81

(SD) 1.70 1.20 1.88
Rejecting father 3.65 2.45 3.07 1.92

(SD) 1.99 1.71 1.73
Neglecting mother 3.91 3.02 3.15 1.76

(SD) 1.94 1.63 1.90
Neglecting father 4.53 4.15 4.09 .59

(SD) 2.05 1.74 1.66
Role reversing mother 2.37 1.91 2.09 .48

(SD) 1.72 1.18 1.44
Role reversing father 1.75 1.73 1.63 .11

(SD) 1.20 1.12 1.15
M pressuring to achieve 2.84 2.20 2.53 .97

(SD) 1.55 1.07 1.34
F pressuring to achieve 2.81 2.45 2.64 .25

(SD) 1.52 1.45 1.44

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C =* p < 0.001



TABLE 7.4: Parent-specific AAI state of Mind scales
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value(DF-2,94

Idealization of mother 3.24 3.68 2.68 A 3*29(SD) 1.41 1.65 1.30
Idealization of father 3.37 3.30 2.91 1.32

(SD) 1.55 1.42 1.10
Derogation of mother 2.23 1.50 1.78 2.28

(SD) 1.41 .82 .98 \

Derogation of father 2.15 1.30 1.87 2.26
(SD) 1.41 .28 1.00

Anger toward mother 2.46 1.93 2.41 .42
(SD) 1.71 1.46 1.71

Anger toward father 2.20 1.43 2.19 1.49(SD) 1.50 .87 1.30
Guilt toward mother 2.13 1.93 1.76 1.09(SD) 1.43 .92 .87
Guilt toward father 1.76 1.83 1.64 .38(SD) .76 .82 .72
Current relationship to M 4.67 6.05 5.75 A 3*62(SD) 1.86 1.77 1.86
Current relationship to F 4.24 5.82 5.07 2.23(SD) . 1.95 2.34 2.00 l

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001
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Mothers of both anxious-resistant and anxious-avoidant 
infants were rated as more idealizing of their own mothers, 
but this did not reach an acceptable level of statistical 
significance in pairwise t tests. Mothers of avoidantly 
attached infants were rated significantly lower than 
mothers of securely attached infants on the Current-Day 
Relationship to Mother Scale (t=-2.46, df=53. Bonferroni p 
< .05).

Table 7.5 shows mean scores on Global AAI State of 
Mind scales assigned to prenatal interviews from mothers 
whose children would develop secure versus insecure 
attachments. Coherence of Mind was the most powerful 
predictor (E(2,94)= 9.60, p < .001). In pair-wise
comparisons, mothers of avoidantly attached children were 
substantially lower on this scale than mothers of securely 
attached children (t=4.27, df=53. p < .001) and also
somewhat lower than mothers of resistantly attached 
children (t=1.87, df=17. p < .08). Coherence of Mind, 
however, did not distinguish between mothers of resistant 
and securely-attached infants. On both the subjective and 
objective Inability to Recall scales, there was a tendency 
for mothers of avoidant children to have received higher 
ratings than mothers of securely attached infants (p < 
.10), but, as would be expected, were not distinguisable 
from the anxiously resistant group.

Table 7.6 shows the association between prenatal Adult



raoie 7.5 Global AAI State of Mind scales
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Coherence of transcript 4.97 5.48 5.93 B 4 '80(SD) 1.42 1.39 1.35
Coherence of mind 4.75 5.66 5.99 c 9-59(SD) 1.33 1.40 1.17
Metacognition 4.43 5.39 5.58 r 7.73

(SD) 1.19 1.49 1.31
Objective inability to

recall 3.90 3.25 3.20 2.42
(SD) 1.61 1.59 1.26

Subjective inability to 
recall 3.87 3.36 3.23 2.39
(SD) 1.45 1.26 1.19

Passivity of thought 2.29 2.14 1.98 .59
(SD) 1.41 .95 1.21

Aggression 3.03 2.52 2.99 .74
(SD) 1.23 1.44 1.19

A = p < 0.05 B * p < 0.01 C * p < 0.001



Reunion-behaviour ratings of infant in Strange situationgrouped by AAI classification of mother for 97 pairs

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value 

(DF=2,94
Proximity seeking 1 1.95 2.71 2.83 2.40

(SD) 1.05 2.20 1.62 .00
Proximity seeking 2 2.82 3.50 3.73 2.42

(SD) 1.33 1.91 1.70 .00
Contact maintenance 1 1.23 2.00 2.46 4.21

(SD) .53 1.62 1.98 B .00
Contact maintenance 2 2.32 3.36 3.92 A  3*94(SD) 1.91 2.44 2.37 .00
Resistance 1 1.14 1.50 1.63 1.70

(SD) .35 1.16 1.20 .00
Resistance 2 1.95 3.21 1.98 _ 4.04

(SD) 1.70 2.01 1.28 B .00
Avoidance 1 4.32 3.86 3.24 A 3*41(SD) 1.43 1.75 1.79 .00
Avoidance 2 4.00 3.14 2.64 ~ 5.22

(SD) 1.48 1.79 1.73 C .00

A = p < 0.05 B * p < o • o H O II p < 0.001
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Attachment Interview classification and the mean inter
active behaviour ratings for first and second reunions in 
the Strange Situation at one-year. One-way ANOVAs provided 
strong evidence for the hypothesis that contact-maintenance 
would be most marked in infants of Autonomous mothers (p < 
.02), avoidance most apparent in children of Dismissing 
mothers (p < .01) and resistance in those of the
Preoccupied group (p < .02). Table 7.6 indicates that the 
child's behaviour on the second reunion was particularly 
well predicted by the mother's AAI classification. While 
the behaviour of infants of Preoccupied mothers were on the 
whole rated similarly to those of the Autonomous group, the 
second reunion showed the infants in the former group to be 
markedly more resistant than the children of the Dismissing 
or Autonomous groups. Proximity-seeking was the only 
inter-active behavioural rating that showed no significant 
association with the AAI classification; but even in this 
case there was a tendency favouring infants of autonomous 
mothers•

Autonomous mothers with insecurelv-attached children.

Forty-five (75%) of the mothers prenatally classified 
as Autonomous had securely attached infants. Another 15 
(25%) of these mothers had insecurely attached infants: 
nine avoidant and six resistant. Post-hoc analyses was 
initially focused on the incidence of major life-events 
over the past year, reported by subjects anecdotally at the



time of Strange Situation assessments. The frequency of 
significant 1ife-events appeared similar for the two 
groups. As mentioned above in the Method section, there 
was one mother of an insecurely attached child whose 
husband's death six weeks before the Strange Situation 
assessment may have accounted for the infant's avoidant 
pattern of behavior. Further post-hoc analyses were 
conducted to compare the demographic and interview data 
obtained prenatally from the Autonomous mothers of securely 
and insecurely attached children. The lack of resolution 
of mourning was of particular interest, because of its 
reported association to infant disorganization (Main & 
Hesse, in press; Eichberg & Ainsworth, in press). One of 
the 45 Autonomous/Secure group and two of the 15 
Autonomous/Insecure group had been rated 
"Unresolved/Autonomous" with respect to loss. Table 7.7 
shows the results of post-hoc comparisons between the 
scores on both Experience and State of Mind AAI scales of 
the interviews of each of these Autonomous group. This 
comparison was performed with and without those mothers 
classified "Unresolved", plus the mother who had suffered 
a recent bereavement, and there were no significant 
differences between these analyses. Table 7.7 shows the 
more conservative analysis, excluding the unresolved and 
recently bereaved subjects. In t-tests, the group with 
insecurely attached infants was consistently identifiable 
by their apparently more positive and less negative 
experience during childhood. They were rated as having had
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MEAN AAI SCALE SCORES FOR AUTONOMOUS MOTHERS WITH SECURELY 
AND INSECURELY ATTACHED CHILDREN
Autonomous mothers Autonomous mothers
with Securely- 
Attached Infants 
(N=44)

Experience Scales
Loving Mother 6.371-73)
Loving Father 6.071*56)
Rejecting Mother 2.52(1 *76)
Rejecting Father 2.74(1.54)
Neglecting Mother 2.871.63)
Neglecting Father 3.8Of 1.60)
Role Reversing 
Mother
Role Reversing 
Father
Pressuring 
to Achieve 
Mother
Pressuring 
to Achieve 
Father

1.8.71.19) 

1.43(.61) 

2.571.32)

2.571.43)

State of Mind Scales 
Idealization 2.56 (.80)
Derogation 1.73 (.83)
Preoccupying Anger2.07 (. 99)
Coherence of
Transcript 6.38 (.99)
Coherence of Mind 6.34 (.95)
Passivity of 
Thought
Metacognition
Aggression
Current-day
Relationship

1.67(.74) 
5.971.08) 
2.971.19)

5.471.81)

with Insecurely-
Attached Infants 
(N-12)

7.16(1.00) 
6.96 (.94) 
1.92 (.73) 
2.15 (.90) 
2.27(1.13) 
3.33 (.96)

1.31 (.52)

1.08 (.30)

2.38(1.17)

2.60(1.43)

3.13 (.92) 
1.37 (.34)
1.48 (.75)

6.42 (.57)
6.48 (.57)

1.48 (.46) 
6.10 (.93) 
2.16 (.82)

6.73 (.97)

Pair-wiseContrasts
(tvalues)

1.77*
2.48*
1.79*
1.70*
N.S.
N.S.

2.45*

2 .78**

N.S.

N.S.

1.93*
2.25*
2.26*

N.S.
N.S.

N.S.
N.S.
N.S.

2.78**

Note.--The table portrays mean scores from nine-point scales. Standard deviations appear in parentheses.
* = B < !0S
* *  = e < .01
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a somewhat more Loving experience with mother (t-1.77, 
df=18. p < .10) and a significantly more positive
experience with father (t=2.48, df=18. p < .05), a somewhat 
less Rejecting experience with both mother and father (p < 
.10), and a less Role-Reversing experience with mother (p
< .05) and with father (p < .01). In terms of their
present state of mind, this group was also distinguished by 
their significantly lower ratings on the Derogation (p < 
.05) and Anger (p < .05) scales. As well, this group of 
Autonomous mothers with insecurely attached children were 
rated higher on the Quality of Current-Day Relationship to 
parents scales. Additionally, there was a tendency for 
this group to be rated higher on the Idealization scale (p
< .10). In sum, the Autonomous group with insecurely 
attached children recalled, and were rated as having had, 
a more positive childhood experience, particularly with 
respect to their fathers.

When the group of Autonomous mothers with insecurely 
attached infants was subdivided into those whose infants 
who were coded resistant and those coded avoidant, no 
significant differences emerged. In comparison with the 
Autonomous mothers of securely attached children, there was 
a tendency for Autonomous mothers of resistant children to 
have been rated lower on the Derogation scale and for 
Autonomous mothers of avoidant children to have been rated 
lower on the scale for Role-Reversal with father.
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Dismissing or Preoccupied mothers with securely attached 
children

Five (23%) of those mothers prenatally classified 
Dismissing of attachment (N=22) had securely attached 
infants. A slightly higher proportion, (33%) of those 
mothers prenatally classified Preoccupied (N=15) had 
securely-attached infants. Thus ten (27%) of mothers 
classified either Dismissing or Preoccupied had securely 
attached children. In post-hoc examination of this 
anomaly, it was noted that the interview classification of 
the mothers, while not being associated to economic or 
social class indices, shows a strong relationship to ethnic 
background (an observation introduced in Chapter 4). 
Whilst only 27 (33%) of the 82 U.K. born mothers were
classified insecure, 11 (73%) of the 15 subjects born
outside the U.K. were so classified (Fisher exact p < .01). 
The possible over-extension of the insecure classification 
in the case of non-U.K. subjects to some extent accounts 
for the insecure mother/secure child form of discordance.

The testing of a causal model: On the antecedents of
infant-mother attachment security

Path analysis (Wright, 1934? Kerlinger & Pedhazur, 
1973? Asher, 1976) is a method for estimating the direct 
and indirect effects of causal variables. It is important 
to note that path analysis yields correlational rather than
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causal results. However, the covariations or correlations 
observed among variables may be suggestive of causation 
without providing definitive proof. Nevertheless, path 
analysis enables us to match an observed set of 
associations with a particular hypothesized scheme and 
thereby examine the degree of fit between observed 
correlations and the causal model proposed.

In path analysis one distinguishes between exogenous 
and endogenous variables. An exogenous variable in this 
context would be one whose variability is determined by 
parameters outside the causal model of attachment we are 
attempting to construct. In the present study one would 
not attempt to explain socioeconomic status or indeed 
personality variables, as both these would be considered 
exogenous variables. Endogenous variables on the other 
hand are ones whose variability is influenced by exogenous 
or endogenous variables within the model. In the present 
study, adjustment to parenthood, mental representations 
concerning attachment, and the child's security of 
attachment to mother, are all endogenous variables.

Path analysis makes a number of assumptions with 
regard to the data which include linear relationships among 
the variables and the unidirectional flow of causality. It 
further assumes that variables are measured on an interval 
scale. As this latter assumption is not met by many of the 
variables in the present data base, median splits and
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point-biserial correlation coefficients were used to 
calculate the association between the child's security of 
and other measures collected in this longitudinal study. 
Furthermore, a number of highly correlated variables were 
combined into composite variables for the purposes of this 
analysis.

Table 7.8 gives the list of variables used in the 
path analysis and indicates whether they are exogenous or 
endogenous variables and in the case of composite variables 
indicates which particular variables they represent. The 
endogenous variable of main interest to the current study 
is the child's attachment security and its variation 
between insecure and secure (non-B vs B) and insecure- 
avoidant and secure (A vs B) . Two path analyses were 
performed to test causal models for both these end points. 
Diagrams of the correlations among these variables and 
their relationship to infants' security of attachment are 
shown in Figures 7.1 and Figure 7.2.

The path analysis allows one to determine what part of 
a correlation between two variables is due to the direct 
causal effect and what part is due to indirect effects. As 
Figure 7.1 indicates, the correlation between mother's 
childhood experience may relate directly to the child's 
attachment security or may be indirectly related: for
example, it may be mediated by its strong correlation with 
the mother's state of mind with respect to attachment. The
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Table 7#8

VARIABLES USED IN THE PATH ANALYSES

EXOGENOUS VARIABLES:
-Father's socio-economic grouping

(Registrar General's SES classification scheme)
-Husband's attitude toward the emerging family system

(This was an aggregate of two self-report items from 
the Adaptation to the Paternal Role Questionnaire):
-how comfortable father reported feeling at 3-months 
-the extent to which father reported at 3-months 
knowing what his baby wants (an index of 
sensitivity)

-The extent to which mother had a supportive/loving childhood 
experience

-this was an aggregate of the interview-based 
ratings of how loving each parent was during 
mother's childhood

ENDOGENOUS VARIABLES:
-Mother's state of mind with respect to attachment

-this was an aggregate of the interview-based 
ratings of coherence of transcript, coherence of 
mind and metacognition

-Mother's overall attachment security
-Insecure (Dismissing or Preoccupied) versus 
Autonomous-Secure interviews (non-F vs F)

-Child's attachment security with mother (calculated in two 
ways)

-Insecurely (avoidant or resistant) versus securely 
attached (non-B vs B)
-Avoidant verus Secure (A vs B)
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procedure for decomposing correlations between two 
variables involves the serial generation of multiple linear 
regression equations controlling for variables assumed to 
be intermediary in the causal chain. First, endogenous 
variables furthest from the end point are treated as 
dependent variables. In subsequent regressions, the 
endogenous variable treated as a dependent variable is now 
included among the independent variables. In this way, the 
correlation between two variables can be decomposed into 
the direct effect (that which does not disappear when 
intermediate associations are controlled for) and the 
indirect effects (that which is accounted for by one or 
more intermediate variables). The standardized regression 
coefficient for that variable is the path coefficient.

The path analysis performed on the correlations in 
Figure 7.1, with the child*s attachment security (non-B vs 
B) as the end point is shown in Figure 7.3. The combined 
variables in this model accounted for 41% of the variance 
in the child's non-B versus B classification of security of 
attachment (F=12.87, df 5,91, p < .001). The
classification of mothers' Adult Attachment Interview (non- 
F vs F) yielded the strongest path coefficient (.48) with 
children's attachment security. The only variable in the 
path anlysis which had a strong direct effect upon the 
child's attachment security to mother, independent of 
mother's interview classification, was the aggregate 
variable relating to father's attitude to the emerging
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family system (path coefficients38) . The path analysis 
represented in Figure 7.3 illustrates how the effect of 
mother's childhood experience upon her own child's 
attachment security, is substantially mediated by her state 
of mind with respect to attachment which, in turn, effects 
her overall (non-F versus F) attachment security. Mother's 
positive childhood experience paradoxically appeared to 
predict infant insecurity once the positive effect of 
childhood experience upon mother's state of mind was 
accounted for. The husband's socio-economic status 
influenced the child's attachment security directly, and to 
some extent indirectly, through its association with the 
mother's attachment security.

The path analysis performed on the correlations show 
in Figure 7.2, with child attachment security (A vs B) is 
illustrated in Figure 7.4. This analysis accounted for 50% 
of the variance in the child's A or B classification 
(F=16.26, df 5,80, p < .001). Fathers' attitude and
mothers' attachment security yielded in this model the 
strongest direct path coefficients (.44 and .41 
respectively). The effect of mothers' childhood experience 
is shown to be mediated by their state of mind with respect 
to attachment, the latter variable exerts an influence on 
the child's security of attachment on its own and, in far 
greater measure, through the influence of the mothers' 
overall attachment security. The husbands' socio-economic 
status had a relatively strong negative direct effect on
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the child's attachment security, and its association to 
this end point is to a certain measure accounted for by its 
weaker associations with the mothers' state of mind and 
mother's attachment security. This model accounted for 
more of the variance in the child's attachment security 
than that portrayed in Figure 7.3 because the current model 
excluded those children (N=ll) classified anxiously- 
resistant. As this group could not be predicted on the 
basis of any prior or concurrently assessed variables in 
the longitudinal study, the model is strengthened by their 
removal.

DISCUSSION

This chapter has presented the first report of a 
strong predictive association between expectant mothers' 
mental representations of relationships and the subsequent 
classification of the infant-mother relationship. We were 
able, in 75% of the cases, to successfully predict whether 
an infant would be coded securely or insecurely attached to 
mother at one-year in the Strange Situation, through 
prenatal administration of the Adult Attachment Interview. 
This figure is only marginally below that obtained in 
retrospective (Main & Goldwyn, 78%, in press ; Grossmann et 
al., 1989, 77%) and concurrent (Eichberg, 1987) studies. 
Predicting Avoidant versus Resistant classifications was 
somewhat less successful (65% agreement) relative to
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retrospective (Main & Goldwyn, 75%? Grossmann et al., 77%) 
and concurrent (Eichberg, 74%) studies.

In spite of the slightly diminished power of 
prediction relative to other studies employing the Adult 
Attachment Interview, the accuracy of prediction is highly 
impressive when compared with past attempts at identifying 
determinants of infants' security of attachment in 
prospective investigations. Previous reports have failed 
to provide strong evidence of a predictive association 
between expectant mothers' developmental history and 
infants' security of attachment (e.g. Belsky & Isabella, 
1988; Egeland & Farber, 1984). The significance of 
mothers' developmental history is unlikely to be fully 
explored unless we are clear about what in an individual's 
developmental history is of importance for facilitating 
infants' security of attachment. Predictive power resides, 
it seems, not in the quality of past experience but in the 
overall organization of mental structures underlying 
relationships and issues related to attachment.

The results presented in this chapter show that first
time mothers of anxiously avoidant, securely attached and 
insecurely disorganized infants are identifiable, before 
the birth of the child, by the coherency of their 
statements and ideas concerning their attachment history, 
and the value they currently place upon their past 
relationships. Reliable assessments of these cognitive



272
and emotional processes were obtained through use of the 
Adult Attachment Interview (Main & Goldwyn, 1985). The 
interview permits the systematic elicitation of the adult's 
global representation of their parents and then probes 
repeatedly for specific childhood memories, particularly 
those involving common distressing experiences (for 
example, separations, emotional and physical pain, and 
illness), to support these representations.

The mother of the securely attached child is able, 
before the birth of her child, to fluently convey a general 
sense (whether favourable or unfavourable) what her 
relationship to each parent was like during her childhood. 
At the same time, she is able to provide specific memories 
which support and elaborate on the global representation of 
the parent. In presenting to the interviewer her account 
of her development within her family of origin, she 
demonstrates an understanding of her own personal 
development which includes an awareness of the motives 
(conscious and perhaps unconscious) which guided her 
parents' behaviour toward her. When reading the interview, 
one is not inclined to derive conclusions different from 
those being presented by the subject. In other words, 
there is no over-use of idealization or derogation nor are 
there any other significantly distorting mental processes 
at work. The subject clearly has access to, and is able to 
express, her feelings without being overwhelmed by them; 
she is autonomous and freely valuing of attachment (Main &
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Goldwyn, in press) . Confirming our predictions, she was 
substantially more likely to bring to the Strange Situation 
assessment at one-year an infant who was classified secure. 
The likely pathways for this effect involve sensitive and 
responsive patterns of mother-child behaviour observed more 
frequently in women classified as Autonomous on the AAI 
(Crowell & Feldman, 1988; Haft & Slade, 1989). Conversely, 
mothers classified Dismissing on the Adult Attachment 
Interview have been shown to manifest a lack of attunement 
in mother-infant interactions (Haft & Slade, 1989) and 
restricted patterns of communication between the child and 
the parent (Grossmann, 1989).

The Autonomous and the Dismissing classifications were 
powerfully predictive of the Secure and Avoidant infant 
classifications respectively. However, contrary to 
predictions on the basis of previous research (Main & 
Goldwyn, in press; Eichberg, 1987), the Preoccupied 
classification did not predict a coding of resistant in the 
Strange Situation. Mothers of infants coded resistant 
seemed almost indistinguishable in the AAI from mothers of 
securely attached infants. The frequency of autonomous 
mothers in the resistant group was above that which would 
be expected by chance: six (55%) of the 11 children coded 
resistant, relative to six (21%) of the 21 children coded 
avoidant, had secure mothers (p < .05). That is, secure 
mothers who raise insecure children are more likely to have 
resistantly attached than avoidantly attached infants.



This set of results is consistent with previous 
findings from prospective longitudinal investigations. 
Spieker & Booth (1988) found that mothers of C infants 
(unlike mothers of A infants) differed little from mothers 
whose infants were coded secure. However, they expressed 
satisfaction with their life and with their infants1 
temperament despite having relatively high scores on the 
Beck Depression Inventory and less confidence in themselves 
as mother. This same pattern emerged in the present sample 
where those mothers who were classified as Autonomous 
during pregnancy but had insecure children presented a 
particularly positive picture of their childhood during 
their interview. Anecdotally, we observed, consistent with 
Spieker & Booth's findings, that these were mothers for 
whom the maternal experience involved considerable 
disillusionment. Thus perhaps the explanation of the 
resistant coding is less than successful adaptation to 
motherhood. This view is in line with the conventional 
notion that mothers of anxiously resistant children have a 
sensitive set of beliefs related to attachment, but are not 
consistent in acting upon these beliefs (Ainsworth et al., 
1978) .

As to why the transition to motherhood should have 
uniquely and detrimentally effected some autonomous mothers 
and not others in the same group, there is the post-hoc 
finding that the prenatal interviews of these two types of 
autonomous mothers differed systematically. The Autonomous
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mothers (with infants coded avoidant or resistant in the 
Strange Situation) presented convincing picture of a 
positive experience during childhood and an integrated 
state of mind with respect to attachment in adulthood. 
This group was remarkable for the high positive ratings 
assigned to their past and current experience with parents, 
particularly father. This interview pattern was shown to 
be predictive of the insecure infant-codings, especially 
the resistant but also the avoidant. In other words, there 
seems to be a certain state of mind about attachments, 
perhaps particular to pregnancy, characterized by a 
somewhat exaggerated secure pattern, which is subsequently 
associated with infant insecurity, probably mediated by 
difficulties in adjusting to the maternal role.

The quality of prediction in any prospective 
investigation will be moderated by possibilities of change 
in the mother. The likelihood of change may be 
substantially increased over a year in which a woman 
becomes a mother (Benedek, 1970). One cannot be certain at 
this point in time to what extent the mismatch between 
apparently heightened security in pregnancy and infants' 
insecurity at one-year is due to long-lasting alterations 
in mental structure or to more transitory shifts such as 
post-partum depression or lack of support from spouse. A 
re-administration of the Adult Attachment Interview to this 
group and a matched control-group of mothers would yield 
information as to the extent and nature of possible changes
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that had taken place in mental representations of 
attachment relationships and attachment-related concerns.

In some women, the transition to motherhood may 
occasion strong feelings of disappointment, and an 
inability to consistently employ an appropriate mothering 
repertoire, which give rises to insecurities in their 
infants. The transition to parenthood may also lead to 
adaptive alterations in mental structure, and to an ability 
to behave sensitively in response to infant needs; this was 
perhaps the case with those mothers classified Dismissing 
or Preoccupied who later presented with securely attached 
children. It need not be that internal working models 
change as a function of the initial parenting experience. 
Rather, the accessibility or level of activation of parts 
of these mental models may be heightened or attenuated as 
a function of expectations or events. Particular 
representations which are active at any one time and exert 
control over particular attachment-related cognitions and 
behaviours, may perhaps be best conceived of as "attachment 
states". These are to be distinguished from the underlying 
organization and structure of the internal working model, 
which may be thought of as predisposing the individual to 
particular types of behaviours in a way analogous to the 
function of personality traits. Comprehensive models of 
attachment will need to increasingly focus upon the dynamic 
nature of the representational systems which underlie 
attachment behaviours. There are a number of clinical-
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service models which have begun to incorporate the 
systematic consideration of these representational systems 
upon the quality of child-caregiver relationships (Aber & 
Baker, in press; Nezworski, Tolan & Belsky, 1988; Greenspan 
& Lieberman, 1988; Stern-Bruschweiler & Stem, 1989). The 
further development and refinement of these clinical 
service models may be much helped by careful use of the AAI 
(Main & Goldwyn, in press), along with the delineation of 
pertinent situational, person-based and interactional 
influences (Sameroff & Chandler, 1975).

In assessing the origins of observed discordances 
between mothers' working models of relationships and 
infants' security of attachment, researchers should 
distinguish possible errors of measurement from the 
likelihood of alterations in mental structure. In 
particular, if mothers do not come from the mainstream 
culture, AAI raters may, as seemed to be the case with the 
small group of foreign-born mothers in the current study, 
tend to underestimate the extent of their autonomy. 
Another confound may have arisen from the fact that 
expectant mothers were not probed specifically in the AAI 
for fear of loss of the child, which is an expected 
correlate of avoidance in infancy (Main & Goldwyn, in 
press); when this is present in a significant measure it 
automatically leads the rater to assign the Dismissing 
classification. One disadvantage of using this measure 
prospectively is that states which are activated by the
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presence of an infant cannot be assessed in their absence, 
and may lead to inaccurate classification.

It is also likely that consideration of the Adult 
Attachment classification of the father may provide 
information pertinent to the origins of discordance. Past 
studies have shown that a good marriage with attendant 
social support is capable of mitigating the influence of an 
institutional background upon child-rearing (Quinton & 
Rutter,1988) and of not permitting a break from the cycle 
of abuse (Egeland et al., 1988). It may therefore be 
necessary to take into account both parents1 mental 
representations of one another and of the child (Bretherton 
et al., 1989), for a comprehensive account of the influence 
of past relationships upon present and future relationships 
(Stevenson-Hinde, 1988) . The validity of this line of 
inquiry is strengthened by the reported association between 
infant-mother attachment at 12-months and the fathers' past 
experience with young children, his attitude towards the 
birth and his sensitivity to the infant's needs at 3-months 
post-partum.

This observed influence of father, along with the 
other prenatal and three-month variables which were 
significantly associated to the classification of infant- 
mother attachment at 12 months, were the focus of the path 
analytic results which serve to highlight the basic finding 
of the reseach: When the many hundreds of variables



collected in the current longitudinal study were carefully 
examined in multivariate analyses, only two constructs made 
strong independent contributions to the mother-child 
attachment outcome. Mother's security of attachment, 
defined in terms of her coherence of discourse and 
Autonomous-Secure interview classification during 
pregnancy, and father's perception of himself as a 
caregiver in the postnatal period, accounted for 50% of the 
variance in the child's security of attachment (A vs B) to 
mother at one year.



CHAPTER 8
FINAL DISCUSSION: ACCOUNTING FOR INTERGENERATIONAL PATTERNS

OF ATTACHMENT



281
CHAPTER EIGHT 

FINAL DISCUSSION

The current longitudinal investigation points to the 
following conclusion: Maternal representations of
attachment assessed during pregnancy predict the subsequent 
status of the infant-mother attachment. The significant 
results achieved underline the robustness of both the 
Ainsworth Strange Situation paradigm and the Main Adult 
Attachment Interview. While a battery of self-report 
measures were also administered, these failed to predict 
the quality of infant-mother attachment patterns. It was 
essential to administer this battery of questionnaires 
because previous theoretical and empirical work employing 
these measures has suggested that quality of parenting is 
multiply determined.

Previous investigations identified several sources of 
influence upon the way in which individuals adapt to the 
parental role: parents' developmental histories and
personalities, marital relationships, social networks and 
socio-economic status (e.g. Cowan et al., 1985? Belsky, 
Rovine & Taylor, 1984; Quinton & Rutter, 1988). In light 
of these findings, the current investigation assessed a 
number of distinct constructs: experience of pregnancy,
demography, personality and social context and attachment- 
related processes. As to the overall question of whether
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prenatal assessment of these constructs could predict 
postnatal adjustment and the subsequent quality of the 
child-mother attachment, only variables explicitly or 
implicitly related to the construct of an "internal working 
model" of attachment yielded significant associations.

A number of variables from the personality and social 
context set did correlate with the subscales of the Adult 
Attachment Interview classification system. Among these 
were the self-report measures of self-esteem and marital 
satisfaction. However, these correlate neither with the 
overall classification of the adult's internal working 
model of attachment nor the child's security of attachment 
to mother. The path analysis provides a plausible account 
of this apparently puzzling lack of association. Self- 
report measures are moderately correlated with independent 
ratings of attachment experience but are largely unrelated 
to the adult's overall state of mind with respect to 
attachment, rated in terms of the adult's coherence of 
discourse. Consistent with previous findings (Main, Kaplan 
and Cassidy, 1985) coherence of the interview transcript 
was the single most significant predictor of whether the 
judge would classify the mother's Adult Attachment 
Interview as Autonomous-Secure. This assessment of maternal 
security of attachment predicted the child's security of 
attachment.

The interview-based assessment, of dismissal versus
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autonomy with respect to attachment, served as a reliable 
basis for distinguishing those children who would develop 
an insecure-avoidant attachment from those who would 
develop a secure attachment. However, the assignment of an 
interview to the category of preoccupation with attachment 
did not predict the insecure-resistant pattern of 
attachment. In previous retrospective and concurrent 
comparisons between the interview and the Strange Situation 
(Main, Kaplan & Cassidy, 1985? Eichberg, 1987), a link 
between maternal preoccupation and infant resistance has 
been observed.

The failure to replicate this aspect of previous 
research with the AAI could be due either to a 
methodological and theoretical limitation to the present 
study.

The methodological issue concerns the reliability of 
the "preoccupied" classification when assigned to 
interviews of pregnant women expecting their first child. 
As a certain level of preoccupation with attachment is to 
be expected during pregnancy, and was indeed deemed 
normative by Winnicott (1961), the assessment of 
preoccupation in a prospective study may require 
consideration of criteria different from those applied in 
a retrospective or concurrent study. If so, these criteria 
are yet to be developed.



The second, more theoretical account of the observed 
lack of concordance between maternal preoccupation and 
infant resistance, assumes that the interview- 
classification assigned during pregnancy was reliable. It 
may be, however, that preoccupation with attachment on the 
mother's part may not necessarily effect the child 
adversely during his or her first year. This may be so 
particularly if the mother's mental preoccupations manifest 
as a need to be close to her infant, even if this is 
somewhat restrictive or limiting to the baby. One may 
speculate, however, that problems are likely to arise 
during the second year and later as the child is inevitably 
drawn into the wider realm of social and cognitive 
involvements beyond mother. At such a time, the 
preoccupations in the mother observed prenatally may become 
a burden to both mother and child. Further longitudinal 
work with the current sample, and anticipated findings from 
current research in other labs where the AAI is being 
administered during pregnancy will help to clarify these 
matters•

With the exception of the mismatch between 
preoccupation and resistance, the current study provides 
powerful support for the possibility of identifying 
children at risk of developing an anxious avoidant pattern 
of attachment to mother. Several longitudinal studies have 
shown that this pattern of attachment to mother at one year 
forecasts later difficulties in peer-relations, inter



actions with adults, strategies for dealing with 
separations, and coping with frustration more generally 
(e.g. Matas, Arend & Sroufe, 1978; Pastor, 1981; Main, 
Kaplan & Cassidy, 1985; Troy & Sroufe, 1985; Grossmann et 
al., 1986; Wartner, 1986). These researchers share the 
belief that the processes underlying observed continuities 
is the organisation of behaviour attributable to the 
persistence of psychic structure rendered in terms of 
"internal working model(s)".
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WORKING MODELS AND INTERGENERATIONAL PATTERNS OF ATTACHMENT

Bowlby's notion of internal working models of 
attachment belongs to the realm of unconscious mental 
structure. It is important to keep in mind the functions 
these internal models are thought to serve. Perhaps the 
most important of these is to regulate the individual's 
experience of intense emotion and, in turn, to direct the 
individual's behavioural and psychological responses. 
While internal models are conceived as well-established and 
resistant to change in the adult, they are thought to take 
shape gradually during the first years of life. 
Investigations of the development of mental representations 
suggest the building blocks of these models to be salient 
emotional events and interactions with caregivers.

Internal working models of self and attachment figures 
are likely to compose a hierarchical network of mental 
representations. Figure 8.1 presents a diagram depicting 
a hierarchical model of mental experience. This model is 
based on a view of the likely developmental sequence which 
may underlie the construction of an internal working model 
(IWM) of attachment. Security of attachment depends on the 
extent of integration amongst mental representations 
relevant to attachment and the ability of the individual to 
update his or her working models in accordance with 
experience of events and interactions.
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Affection and consistency from the care-giving 
environment will provide the infant with the most fertile 
ground for developing a secure and well-integrated set of 
representations relevant to attachment. Early affectively- 
laden interactions with caregivers provide the basis for 
the development of IWMs. Stern (1985) has formulated the 
notion of "Representations of Interactions which become 
Generalized" (RIGs). This would seem to belong to an 
intermediate position in the proposed hierarchy of mental 
experience. Stern's RIGs appear to be the pre-verbal 
emotional equivalent to the more verbally determined 
construct of Scripts (Schank and Abelson, 1977). Putting 
these constructs alongside one another serves to emphasize 
the affective origins of mental representations. Indeed, 
Stern's account of the origins of RIGs centers on the 
importance of mother-infant emotional "attunement." The 
fundamental link between the infant's interactions with 
mother and the building up of an internal mental experience 
is described by Stern (1983) in the following manner: "The 
complexion of the infant's growing internal representations 
• • . will be largely determined by which self-expereiences 
are communed with and thus supported, and which are under 
parental pressure to be altered in one way or another. "
(p. 12).

Attachment theorists argue that early insecure 
patterns are likely to endure when events and interactions 
are experienced as rejecting and contradictory with the
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infant's attempt to maintain a working model of mother as 
loving, and of self as worthy of love. Avoidance of the 
painful feelings associated with rejection may permit the 
child to maintain a representation of the mother as loving 
(Main, 1981), but the model of a rejecting mother remains 
at an unconscious level. Alongside this representation of 
mother as rejecting is the associated painful affective 
experience. It is in this context that Bowlby (1973) 
speaks about the ill-effects of multiple models of the 
caregiver. These incompatible models are engendered by the 
child's need to view rejecting parents in a positive light 
and, correspondingly, the parent's need to persuade the 
child to interpret their rejecting behaviour as loving. 
Bowlby (1980) utilizes Freud's theory of defense, rendering 
it as a descriptive term for the information-processing 
activities performed by the internal working model. 
Excluded from awareness or defended against are those 
representations of events and interactions that are 
incompatible with one's conscious model of self and 
attachment figure.

This view of mental representations provides a 
plausible account of those mothers whose Adult Attachment 
Interviews were classified Insecure, either Preoccupied or 
Dismissing.

Early on in the interview-context, the preoccupied 
subject tends to describe her parents in very contradictory
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terms. The individual's elaboration on her childhood 
experience does not resolve the contradictions suggested by 
their global evaluations. The narrative tends to be long, 
muddled, incoherent and lacking in insight. The interview 
classification system infers that underlying the 
individual's discourse are mental representations of 
attachment which remain unintegrated and conflictual. 
Confusion seems to be defensively used to protect the 
individual from the psychic pain which is allowed to 
overwhelm cognitive capacity.

The Adult Attachment Interview of a dismissing subject 
tends to begin with a description of her childhood 
relationship with one or both parents in very positive 
terms. This is often subsequently revealed to be loyalty 
to a positive but inaccurate mental model of the parent. 
Evidence for this inference derives from the fact that such 
individuals often fail to recall specific events and 
interactions that might support the positive representation 
they hold. This suggests defensive exclusion of painful 
affects and the events which gave rise to them. Without 
access to, and understanding of, the quality of the care 
the individual received during childhood, it is not 
surprising that this dismissing pattern of interview- 
response prefigures insecure-avoidant patterns of infant- 
mother attachment.
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MOTHERS IWMs, MATERNAL BEHAVIOUR AND THE INTERGENERATIONAL 
PATTERN

While the present longitudinal study did not include 
home-observations of the mother-infant interaction, one may 
infer from the hundreds of hours of home observation in the 
original Baltimore sample (Ainsworth et al., 1978) and in 
subsequent longitudinal studies (Grossmann et al., 1975), 
that the infant avoidance observed in the laboratory is a 
reflection of the quality of maternal care received. We 
may hypothesize that mother's internal working model (IWM) 
of attachment guided her maternal behaviour over the first 
year of her child's life. Furthermore, the mother's 
behaviour may be seen to shape the events and interactions 
out of which arose her child's felt attachment security and 
evolving working model of self and other. Figure 8.2 
sketches the direction of influence implied by this 
hypothesis, one which has been largely confirmed by the 
current longitudinal study.

Lest the above model appear too deterministic, it is 
worth remembering one of the strongest findings to emerge 
from the current investigation: Attachment experience in
childhood cannot be equated with security of attachment in 
adulthood. The present study corroborates previous 
findings (Grossmann et al., 1988) in showing that 
unsupportive attachment experiences are only associated
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with adult insecurities of attachment when the adult has 
been unable to come to terms with their unfavourable past. 
The ability to 'work through1 and come to terms with one's 
experience is reflected in coherence of discourse in the 
interview context and this appears to be underpinned by a 
minimal reliance on defensive strategies. The result is an 
interview which can reveal difficult and painful 
experiences but these are integrated into a present-day 
attitude towards attachment which conveys a valuing of 
intimate relationships.

If a principal strength of the Adult Attachment 
Interview resides in its potential for highlighting adult 
patterns of defensiveness toward attachment, then the 
intergenerational patterns observed are as much patterns of 
defense as they are of attachment. The view that the 
quality of the mother-child relationship shapes both mental 
representations and defensive processes was underlined by 
Spitz (1960). He points to the mother-child relationship 
as "the most conspicuous among the environmental forces” 
which shape the evolution of ego defenses. He suggests it 
is the nature and quality of affective communication of 
mother and child which provide the context for the 
selection of specific defensive behaviours.
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DEFENSIVE PROCESSES ELICITED BY THE STRANGE SITUATION AND 
THE ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW

The empirical strength of the Strange Situation 
paradigm derives from its ability to systematically elicit 
distress from the infant being observed by introducing him 
to a strange playroom, to an unfamiliar person, and to two 
brief but forced separations from his mother. Against this 
background the reunion episodes in the Strange Situation 
provide a solid basis for inferring the nature of the 
child's internalized view of his relationship to his 
mother. Specifically, one gains insight into whether or 
not the infant can rely upon mother to help alleviate his 
distress as the securely attached child so convincingly 
demonstrates. Where the child relies heavily on defensive 
strategies for mediating his distress, the infant is likely 
to appear either superficially undistressed (avoidant) or 
inconsolable (resistant) upon reunion with mother.

If the defensive behaviours the child displays toward 
his mother are acquired from mother, then the discussion of 
the evolution of defensive processes offered below may be 
a plausible account of the reported match between the Adult 
Attachment Interview and the Strange Situation.

It would appear that the empirical strength of the 
Adult Attachment Interview, like the Strange Situation, 
derives from its capability to psychologically place the
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individual in a situation of varying distress. This is 
achieved both directly and indirectly by asking adults to 
consider how they reacted during childhood to rejections, 
separations, illnesses, emotional and physical upsets, and, 
where relevant, loss and abuse. In this context, the 
trained rater of the interview judges the discrepancies 
between interviewees1 global evaluations of their 
attachment history and the specific narratives supplied by 
them to support their evaluations. This in turn provides 
the judge with an often extensive data base for inferring 
the extent of an adult's reliance on defensive processes in 
organizing one's internal experience of attachment-related 
affect and information.

WORKING MODELS, INFANT DISTRESS AND FAILURES IN MATERNAL 
RESPONSIVENESS

It is possible to speculate on the possible ways in 
which internal working models mediate maternal behaviour 
toward the distressed infant. Normally infants turn to 
their mothers in states of physical distress. Mothers base 
their intervention upon how they perceive the affective 
signals emanating from the baby. They typically aim to 
reduce the baby's distress by taking appropriate action on 
the infant's behalf. In responding to her child, the 
empathic mother will act upon her ideas about the source of 
the infant's distress. Also, she will be unconsciously
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attuned to the particular qualities of the infant's 
distress, able to distinguish-, for example, if the child 
is frightened, hungry, angry or bored. The baby, in turn, 
will learn to associate emotional upset with its 
alleviation. Thus repetitive encounters with an empathic 
mother capable of alleviating distress will strengthen the 
child's capacity to tolerate negative affect and increase 
his confidence that his need for support in regulating 
affect will not go unmet.

Maternal failure may be categorized according to three 
types. Firstly, the mother may fail to recognise negative 
affective signals. There are a variety of reasons, both 
externally and internally based, to explain why mothers 
fail to respond adequately to their infants' distress. 
External reasons may include a lack of current contextual 
sources of support (after Belsky, 1984) which may impinge 
on the mother's attentiveness to her baby. From the 
internal realm, the presence in the mother of multiple 
incompatible working models (Bowlby, 1973) may preclude 
adequately attuned emotional responsiveness. The present 
findings suggest this is an operative influence upon the 
mothering behaviour which leads to infant avoidance.

A second source of maternal failure to respond 
sensitively to the infant may occur when the mother is able 
to locate the source of the child's distress but fails to 
attend adequately to the quality of the distressing affect



297
aroused in the child. Finally, a more subtle failure on 
the mother's part concerns a lack in her ability to respond 
with empathy to the infant's normative anxieties. These 
anxieties are here conceived of as those early 
manifestations of intentionality and ownership of one's 
body or states of mind in contrast and often in opposition 
to the mother.

These latter two failures in maternal responsiveness 
are conceptually akin to the suggestion that mothers of 
anxiously reistant infants may have an appropriate 
mothering repertoire but are unable to systematically 
employ it (Ainsworth et al., 1978? Spieker & Booth, 1988).

One may speculate as to the effect on the baby of the 
mother's defensively determined inability to mediate his 
affective state. When the balance of the baby's experience 
is weighted in terms of unpleasure deriving from the 
mother's failure to recognize the situational or physical 
determinants of his distress, or her failure to respond to 
the negative affects aroused, the infant's anxiety and 
anger persist. Because the child cannot rely on his mother 
sufficiently to respond to the signals of negative 
affective states and thereby to reduce them, the infant 
must find alternative ways to diminish them. Deprived of 
appropriate maternal support to alter the physical source 
of their distress, the infant's defensive efforts will be
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restricted to an attempt at removing the affective state 
signalling unpleasure rather than its cause. In this they 
follow the common self-defeating principle of shooting the 
messenger who heralds unwelcome news. In the frame of 
reference provided by attachment theory (Bowlby, 
1969/1982), the 'messenger' is the set of cues arising from 
the activated attachment behavioural system, which must be 
de-activated as far as possible lest the child allow 
himself to hear the painful 'news': mother is unavailable.

What behavioural responses can the child invoke to 
achieve this de-activation? Closest to hand must be the 
internalization of behavioural manifestations of the 
mother's defenses, initially employed to ward off her 
awareness of the child's distressing affect. In this way, 
dismissal of attachment on the mother's part, denial and 
isolation (A. Freud, 1937), is readily adopted by the 
child. This response is apparent in the Strange Situation 
reunion-response which Ainsworth (1978) called avoidance.

The avoidance rated in the Strange Situation is not 
unlike the behaviors Selma Fraiberg (1982) identified in 
the infants she observed. Unlike the relatively stable 
families in the current study, Fraiberg's research was 
based on clinical data gathered in the course of 
therapeutic help offerred to infants from 4 to 18 months 
who were referred because of neglect or abuse. These
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mothers were either depressed, psychotic or had the common 
feature of being psychologically absent or prone to 
unpredictable eruptions of rage or distress.

In observing the habitual reactions of these infants 
to their mothers, Fraiberg identified a number of common 
behavioural patterns. The earliest and most striking 
defensive behaviour observed was the avoidance of their 
mothers through "every system of contact potentially open 
to them" (1982, p. 616). For example, some of these infants 
never or rarely looked at their mothers or smiled in 
response to them. This description echoes, albeit in a much 
more extreme form, the Strange Situation classification of 
anxious-avoidance.

Fraiberg also identifies a set of infant behaviours 
termed 'fighting.' These include behaviours such as 
resistance to contact with the mother, and crying and/or 
fussing in the context of being held. These deeriptions of 
behaviour aptly fit Mary Ainsworth's description of the 
anxious-resistant classification in the Strange Situation.

Fraiberg (1982) postulates that these behaviors serve 
the function of masking and regulating negative affect. She 
suggests a consideration of the defensive function of a 
range of behaviours which are observed as early as the 
first year of life. These behaviors have in common the 
function of attempting to ward off painful experience 
brought about by the failure of the primary care-taker in
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her protective role.

The Adult Attachment Interview (George, Kaplan & Main, 
1985; Main & Goldwyn, in press) would seem to have the 
potential for predicting the quality and extent of parental 
failure. Mothers with a capacity for freely accessing and 
expressing their own attachment history, the hallmark of 
the Autonomous AAI classification, seem best equipped to 
be psychologically available and "attuned" to their 
infant's affective, cognitive and physical needs. On the 
other hand, mothers such as those Fraiberg worked with, 
whose current state of mind regarding attachment precludes 
free access to their own affective experience are seemingly 
unable to interact with their infants in a psychologically 
"present" mode. These mothers would appear to be clouded 
by a reserve of unresolved conflict and rigid defense, 
which they in turn pass onto their offspring.

A promising area for future reserach concerns the 
possibility of mapping out in detail the way in which 
prenatal administration of the AAI can be linked to 
subsequent maternal behaviours. Using psychoanalytical 
theory as a guide, Adult Attachment Interviews could be 
micro-analysed in terms of critical themes and defensive 
manouevres. The results of these endeavors could then 
serve to inform preventive strategies with mother-child 
pairs at-risk of developing adverse attachment 
relationships. In light of Fraiberg's positive results of



bringing more adaptive caregiving to previously 
pathologically functioning mother-child dyads, the utility 
of an early intervention based on the parent's attachment 
history and the child's attachment-related behavior seems 
essential.
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CONCLUSION

The present longitudinal study suggests that it is 
possible, perhaps as much as 80% of the time, to reliably 
identify children, even before they are born, who are 
likely to follow previously established developmental 
pathways. These pathways have been found to extend from 
infancy through the early childhood and school-age years. 
They include observed behaviours thought to refkect ego- 
resilliency, resourcefulness under stress, and the 
flexibile ability to communicate both positive and negative 
emotions to parents, peers and teachers. This prospective 
finding was achieved on the basis of administering the 
Adult Attachment Interview to pregnant women expecting 
their first child.

During the prenatal phase of the study a range of 
constructs were assessed. Previously validated indices of 
self-esteem, developmental history, marital satisfaction 
and pregnancy-experience failed to predict the infant- 
mother attachment status at 12 months in the Strange 
Situation. What these latter measures shared was the 
questionnaire format, and for this reason mention has been 
made of the social desirability bias which may have guided 
subjects' responses to these self-report items.

Additionally, the more fundamental methodological
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issue has also been raised, that is, whether to invest in 
a 'better' questionnaire or in an inevitably and vastly 
more time-consuming interview-format. While the
questionnaire invites the respondent to agree or disagree 
with the language of another, the researcher(s) who 
designed the questions, the interview invites respondents 
to speak spontaneously in their own voice. It was this 
latter approach which yielded the possibility of inferring 
a causal link between maternal representations of 
attachment and the infant-mother attachment. Coherence of 
discourse, an organized and relatively free-flowing pattern 
of speech concerning positive or negative attachment 
experiences, was the singularly most powerful predictor of 
infant attachment security. An interview in which the 
reader was struck by dysfluencies, lack of recall, 
idealization and/or derogation foreshadowed the insecure- 
avoidant infant pattern of attachment.

It is perhaps the capacity of the Adult Attachment 
Interview for identifying defensive processes in the 
mother, and the capacity of the Strange Situation for 
identifying defensive behaviours in the infant, which 
underlies the significant finding of an intergenerational 
concordance in attachment patterns.
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Appendix 4.1a 
KEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS 

WITH VARIABLE NAMES AND LABELS USED IN THE ANALYSES REPORTED IN CHAPTER 4

Variable Kean Std Dev Label

AAI-EXPERIENCE SCALES--MOTHER

LOVINGMA 5.74 1.86 Loving mother
LOVINGFA 5.34 1.94 Loving father
REJECTMA 2.95 1.76 Rejecting mother
REJECTFA 3.18 1.83 Rejecting father
NEGLCTMA 3.34 1.88 Neglecting mother
REVRSLMA 2.16 1.50 Role reversing mother
REVRSLFA 1.69 1.16 Role reversing father
PRESSRMA 2.57 1.38 M pressuring to achieve
PRESSRFA 2.66 1.46 F pressuring to achieve
OVRPRTMA 1.85 1.06 Mother overprotective
OVRPRTFA 1.59 .87 Father overprotective

AAI-STATE OF MIND SCALES-MOTHER

IDLIZEMA 2.99 1.43 Idealization of mother
IDLIZEFA 3.12 1.32 Idealization of father
DERGTNHA 1.92 1.15 Derogation of mother
DERGTNFA 1.93 1.12 Derogation of father
ANGERMA 2.37 1.66 Anger toward mother
ANGERFA 2.11 1.33 Anger toward father
GUILTMA 1.90 1.06 Guilt toward mother
GUILTFA 1.70 .74 Guilt toward father
RELTNSMA 5.42 1.89 Current relationship to M
RELTNSFA 4.86 2.01 Current relationship to F
RECALLOA 3.45 1.45 Objective inability to recall
RECALLSA 3.45 1.32 Subjective inability to recall
COHMINDA 5.54 1.35 Coherence of mind
COHTRNSA 5.56 1.43 Coherence of transcript
PASSTHGA 2.08 1.23 Passivity of thought
METACOGA 5.17 1.40 Metacognition
FEARLSSA 1.48 .99 Fear of loss
AGGRESSA 2.98 1.22 Aggression

DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

LRESID 5.35 3.97 Years of cohabitation
EDUCM 3.82 .96 Mother level of education
EDUCF 3.88 1.04 Father level of education
SOCIALCM 1.98 .71 Mother social class
SOCECGPM 4.44 1.98 Mother economic group
SOCIALCF 1.96 .68 Father social class
SOCECGPF 4.57 2.35 Father economic group
ETHNCBM 2.05 .50 Mother ethnic origin
ETHNCBF 2.04 .35 Father ethnic origin
MAGE 31.87 4.26 Mother age
FAGE 33.61 5.83 Father age
cont./



Appendix 4.1a cont.
MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS 

WITH VARIABLE NAMES AND LABELS USED IN THE ANALYSES REPORTED IN CHAPTER 4

EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY-MOTHER

SURPREGM 1.28 .51 Planned pregnancy
MFFLPREG .87 .51 Initial feelings
MFLNOU .95 .48 Feelings now
HFFLPREG .82 .42 Husband initial feelings
HFLNOW .94 .37 Husband current feelings
MUCHNGE 54.63 28.96 Perceived change due to pregnancy
MLABDEL 83.22 36.84 Anticipation of difficult delivery
ENTHUSP 5.28 2.03 Partner's enthusiasm
MENTHUSB .95 .42 Desire to have baby near at birth
PREPCARM 62.62 19.75 Preparedness to care for baby
PREPCARH 58.01 19.40 M percept of husband preparedness
MFLBABY 76.91 21.69 Anticipated attachment to baby
BFLMOTHR 65.29 27.37 Anticipated attachment from baby
MPICTRE 61.91 22.11 Ability to imagine baby
EXPM 43.99 27.23 Prev experience with babies
RETWORK 2.74 1.76 Anticipated return to work
CAPBABYM 1.08 .27 Will baby coronunicate needs?
CAPMOTHR 1.05 .22 Will you be able to calm cry-baby?
IMPARNT 4.16 .77 Confidence in self as parent

SOCIAL CONTEXT VARIABLES

SSUPM 58.31 7.19 Anticipated social support
PSATM 57.68 9.28 Expected marital satisfaction
PSATM 54.65 7.42 Past marital satisfaction
GSATM 6.18 1.00 Current marital satisfaction

SELF-REPORT OF ATTACHMENT HISTORY : MOTHER-FATHER-PEER SCALE

MNDPM 47.88 9.81 Independ vs overprotect (m)
FNDPM 49.55 9.32 Independ vs overprotect (f)
MACPM 41.16 9.48 Acceptance vs rejection (m)
FACPM 42.40 8.24 Acceptance vs rejection (f)
PEERM 39.38 6.98 Accept vs rejection (peers)

SOURCES OF SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY RESPONSES

GLOBM 31.48 6.25 Global self-esteem
COMPM 35.55 5.61 Competence
LOVEM 38.17 6.93 LoveabiIi ty
LIKEM 34.74 4.90 Likeability
SCNTM 33.63 6.72 Self-control
POWRM 32.68 6.62 Power
MORALM 39.91 4.87 Moral self-approveI
BDAPM 31.37 6.24 Body appearance
BDFNM 30.61 6.70 Body functioning
DSENM 45.74 8.09 Defensive self-enhancement
INTGM 35.64 5.71 Integration and Identity



Questions

Grandparents all known, or died when parents young (what age— know anything about 
this grandparent?) —  Other persons living in family household? — -Sibs now scat
tered or nearby?

2. I'd like you to try to describe your relationship with your parents as a young 
child...if you could start from as far back as you can remember?

3. Five adjectives mother. Pause to think. Memories, incidents for each.

4. Five adjectives father. Pause to think. Memories, incidents for each.

5. Closest parent, why? Why not same other parent?

6. When upset as child, what do? Pause, (a) Emotionally? — incidents? (b) Physically 
hurt— incidents? (c) When ill—  what would happen?

7. First separation? Others?

8. Felt rejected as child? How old? How felt? What did? Did parent realize she/he was 
rejecting you?

9. Parents ever threatening— for discipline, jokingly? Some of our parents have 
memories of some kind of abuse in family. — happen to you or in your family?— how 
old. how severe, how frequent?— this experience affect you as adult?— affect approach 
to child?

10. Effect experiences on adult personality? Any aspects experiences a set-back to 
your development?

11. Why do you think your parents behaved as they did. during your childhood?

12. Other adults close like parents as a child? Or other adults especially important 
though not parental? (Ages— live in household— caregiving rsponsibilities— why impor
tant).

13. Loss of parent, other close loved one (sibs) as child? — age? — circumstances? —  
how respond at time? — sudden or expected? — feelings at time? — feelings regarding 
this death changed over time? — funeral? — effect on remaining parent? — effect on 
adult personality? — on approach to own child?

13a. Other losses in childhood. Queries as above.

13b. important losses in adulthood. Queries as above.

14. Have there been many changes in your relationship with parents since childhood?

15. What is relationship with parents like for you now as an adult?
18. Feel now when separate from child?— Ever worried about child?
17. If 3 wishes for child 20 years from now, what? Thinking of kind of future you'd like 
to see for child. Minute to think.
18. Any one thing learned from own childhood experience? What would you hope child 
learned from his experience of being parented?



PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

MARITAL RELATIONSHIP QUESTIONNAIRE

This questionnaire lists various statements about how you think 
having a baby will affect different areas of your marriage. Would 
you circle the most appropriate response number.

DECREASE INCREASE
a-c

Marriage

1. Partner’s sensitivity 
to your feelings

2. Expression of love 
by your partner

3. Partner’s respect 
for you

4. Parmer’s understanding 
of you

5. Time spent in shared 
activities with partner

6. Having fun together

7. Satisfaction with 
marital communication

8. Pleasure in sexual 
relationship

9. Your sensitivity to 
partner’s feelings

10. Your expression of 
love for your partner

11. Your respect for 
your partner

12. Your understanding 
of your partner

s «
2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

i
oc

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

so
me

wh
at



Appendix 4.2b

Now we would like you to think about your married life over the last 
two to three months, and use the following words and phrases to describe it. 
For example, if you think that your marriage during the last two months has 
been very miserable, circle the number (7) right next to the word "miserable." 
If you think it has been very enjoyable, circle the number (1) right next to
"enjoyable." If you think it has been somewhere in between, select the number
between 1 and 7 that is appropriate and circle it. BE SURE TO CIRCLE ONE
NUMBER ON EVERY LINE.

1. miserable 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 enjoyable
2. hopeful 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 discouraging
3. free 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 tied down
4. empty 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 full
5. interesting 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 boring
6. rewarding 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 disappointing
7. doesn't give me 

much chance 7 6 5 4 3 2 1
brings out the 
best in me

8. lonely 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 friendly
9. hard 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 easy

10. worthwhile 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 useless

11. All things considered, how satisfied or dissatisfied have you been with 
your marriage over the last two months? Circle the number that best 
describes how satisfied you have been:

7 6 5 4 3 2 1
completely neutral completely 
satisfied dissatisfied



Appendix 4.3 324

PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

FAMILY QUESTIONNAIRE

This questionairre lists various statements about how you think 
having a baby will affect your life with your own family, 
relatives, and in-laws.
Would you circle the most appropriate response number.

DECREASE INCREASE

Relations with Parents, 
Relatives, and In-Laws

1. Frequency of contact 
with parents and relatives

2. Frequency of contact 
with parents-in-law

3. Unwanted advice and 
meddling from parents 
and relatives

4. Unwanted advice and 
meddling from parents- 
in-law

5. Understanding of and 
respect for parents

6. Understanding of and 
respect for parents- 
in-law

7. Receiving goods and 
services from parents 
and relatives

8. Receiving goods and 
services from parents- 
in-law

9. Receiving emotional 
support from parents 
and relatives

10. Receiving emotional 
support from in-laws

11. Feelings of closeness 
to parents and relatives

12. Feelings of closeness
to  parents* in-law

i 1 «
2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

2 3

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

5 6

2 3 4 5 6



Part A: Please indicate how accurately the following items describe you,
by encircling the appropriate number (1-5) next to each statement. Work 
as quickly as you can without making careless errors. It is best to rely 
on first impressions in answering each item. Use the following scale for 
your responses:

1 = Completely False
2 = Mainly False
3 = Partly True and Partly False
4 = Mainly True
5 = Completely True

False True

1. It is often hard for me to make up ray mind 
about things because I don't really know 
what I want.

1 2 3 4 5

2. I nearly always feel that I am physically 
attractive.

1 2 3 •1 5

3. T often fail to live up to ray moral standards. 1 2 3 4 5

4. I am very well liked and popular. 1 2 3 4 5

5. In general, I know who I am and where I am 
headed in my life.

1 2 3 4 5

6. I nearly always feel that I am physically fit 
and healthy.

1 2 3 4 5

m  /. I am not easily intimidated by others. 1 2 3 4 5

8. No matter what the pressure, no, one could ever 
force me to hurt another human being.

1 2 3 4 5

9. I don't have much of an idea what my life will 
be like in five years.

1 2 3 4 5

10. On occasion, I have tried to find a way to avoid 
unpleasant responsibilities.

1 2 3 4 5

11. I am usually a lot more comfortable being a 
follower than a leader.

1 2 3 4 5

12. I often feel that I lack direction in my life - 1 2 3 4 5
i.e., that I have no long-range goals or plans.
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13. I occasionally have doubts aboaut. whether 
1 will succeed in life.

14. I am usually able to demonstrate my competence 
when I am being evaluated.

15. I usually do the decent and moral thing, no 
matter what the temptation to do otherwise.

16. I sometimes feel disappointed or rejected because 
my friends havn’t included me in their plans.

17. I almost always have a clear conscience 
concerning my sexual behaviour.

18. Most people who know me consider me to be a 
highly talented and competent person.

19. There are times when I doubt my sexual 
attract iveness.

20. I nearly always feel that I ain better physically 
coordinated than most people (of my own age and 
sex ).

21. There have been times when I felt ashamed of my 
physical appearance.

22. I have no problem with asserting myself.

23. I have trouble letting others know how much J
care for and love them.

24. I occasionally worry that in the future I may
have a problem with controlling my eating or
drinking habits.

25. There are times when I have doubts about my 
capacity for maintaining a close love 
relationship.

26. Sometimes it's hard for me to believe that the 
different aspects of my personality can be part 
of the same person*

27. There have been times when I have felt like 
getting even with somebody for something they 
had done to me.

28. I sometimes have a poor opinion of myself.

29. I feel that I have a lot of potential as a 
leader.

30. I often feel guilty about my sexual behaviour.

se True

2 3 4

2 3 4

3 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4
2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4

2 3 4
2 3 4

2 3 4

2



Appendix 4.4 cont.
False True

31. There are no areas in which I have truly 
outstanding ability.

32. Once I have considered an important decision 
thoroughly, I have little difficulty making a 
final decision.

33. In times of uncertainty and self doubt, I have 
always been able to turn to my family for 
encouragement and support.

34. The thought of shoplifting has never crossed my 
mind.

35. I feel that I don't have enough self discipline.

36. My friends almost always make sure to include me 
in their plans.

37. I usually feel that I am better looking than 
most people.

38. I have never felt that I was punished unfairly.

39. On occasion I have avoided dating situations 
because I feared rejection.

40. I am usually able to learn new things very 
qui ckly.

41. I have occasionally felt that others were 
repelled or "put off" by my physical appearance.

42. I seldom experience much conflict between the 
different sides of my personality.

43. I occasionally have had the feeling that I have 
"gone astray," and that I am leading a sinful or 
immoral life.

\

44. I am sometimes concerned over my lack of self 
control.

45. I am usually very pleased and satisfied with the 
way I look.

46. I often feel torn in different directions and 
unable to decide which way to go.

47. There have been times when I intensely disliked 
someone.

48. There have been times when I have felt rejected 
by my family.

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5
2 3 1 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 1 5
2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5



False True

49. I have often acted in ways that went against ray 
moral values.

50. It hardly ever matters to me whether I win or 
lose in a game.

51. People nearly always enjoy spending time with me.

52. There have been times when I have lied in order 
to get out of something.

53. I put myself down too much.

54. I occasionally feel that no one really loves me 
and accepts me for the person I am.

55. I have almost never felt the urge to tell someone 
off.

56. All in all, I would evaluate myself as a 
relatively successful person at this stage of 
my life.

57. There have been occasions when I took advantage 
of someone.

58. Most of the people I know are in better physical 
condition them 1 am.

59. I often give in to temptation and put off work 
on difficult tasks.

60. I nearly always have a highly positive opinion 
of myself.

61. I have difficulty maintaining ray self control 
when I am under pressure.

Part B: In this section you are to describe how often you experience the 
thoughts and feelings in each item. Use the following scale for your 
responses:

1 = Almost Never
2 = Seldom or Rarely
3 = Sometimes
4 = Fairly Often
5 = Very Often

) 4

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5
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Almost
Never

Very
Often

62. How often do you expect to perform well in 
situations that require a lot of ability?

63. How often do you feel confident that you have (or 
some day will have) a lasting love relationship?

64. How often do you feel that others are attracted 
to you because of the way you look?

65. How often do members of your family have 
difficulty expressing their love for you?

66. How often do you feel dissatisfied with 
yourself?

67. How often do you wish that you were more 
physically attractive?

68. How often do you feel proud of the way that you 
stay with a task until you complete it?

69. How often do you feel a sense of vitality and 
pleasure over the way your body functions in 
physical activities?

70. How often do you feel that you are a very 
important and significant person?

71. Do you ever ’’stretch the truth” and say things 
that aren’t completely true? *

72. How often do you have trouble learning difficult, 
new tasks?

73. When you are meeting a person for the first time, 
do you ever think that the person might not like 
you?

74. How often are you pleased with yourself because 
of the amounnt of self discipline and willpower 
that you have?

75. How often do you feel very certain about what you 
want out of life?

76. How often do you feel self conscious or awkward 
while you are engaged in physical activities?

77. How often do you feel that you are more success
ful than most people at controlling your eating 
and drinking behaviour?

78. How often are you complimented on your physical 
appearance?

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 1 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

5



appendix 4 .4 cont.
Almost
Never

Very
Oft en

79. How often does your body perform exceptionally 
well in physical activities, such as dancing or 
sports?

80. How often do you feel uncertain of your moral 
values?

81. How often do you feel really good about yourself?

82. How often do you feel in top physical condition?

83. How often do you feel that you can do well at 
almost anything you try?

84. Do you ever gossip?

85. How often do you feel able to openly express warm 
and loving feelings toward others?

8G. How often are you able to excercise more self- 
control than most of the people you know?

87. How often do you feel clumsy when you are 
involved in physical activities?

88. How often do you feel conflicted or uncertain 
about your career plans?

89. How often do you lose when you get into 
arguments or disagreements with others?

90. How often do you feel highly satisfied with the 
future you see for yourself?

91. How often does your body feel ’’out of sorts” or 
• sluggish?

92. How often do you gladly accept criticism when it 
is deserved?

93. How often do you (by your behaviour) set a good 
moral example for others younger than yourself?

94. How often do you feel lacking in self-confidence?

95. Have you ever felt alone and unloved?

96. How often do you feel certain that people you 
meet will like you?

97. When you are involved in group discussions, how 
often do you feel that your ideas have a strong 
influence on others?

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

6



Almost Very
Never Oft en

98. How often are you pleased with your sense of 
moral values?

99. Does it ever seem to you that some people 
dislike you intensely, that they ”can't stand” 
you?

100. How often are you able to be assertive and 
forceful in situations where others are trying 
to take advantage of you?

101. When you go out with someone for the first time, 
how often do you feel that you are well-liked?

102. How often do you feel unattractive when you see
yourself naked?

103. Have you ever felt that you lack the 
intelligence needed to succeed in certain 
types of interesting work?

101. Do you enjoy it when you are in a position of 
leadership?

105. How often do you feel that you are one of the
more popular and likeable members of your
social group?

106. Have you ever felt irritated when someone asked 
you for a favour?

107. How often do you feel that you are not as 
intelligent as you would like, to be?

108. How often do people whom you love go out of 
their way to let you know how much they care 
for you?

\
109. How often are you able to resist temptations 

and distractions in order to complete tasks 
you are working on?

110. How often do you approach new tasks with a lot 
of confidence in your ability?

111. How often do you feel uneasy when you are in a 
position of leadership?

112. Have you ever felt jealous of the good fortune 
of others?

113. How often do you have a strong influence on the 
attitudes and opinions of others?

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4

2 3 1 5

2 3 4

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4

2 3 4

7



Appendix 4.4 cont.
Almost
Never

114. How often do you enjoy having others watch you 1 2  3
while you are engaged in physical activities
such as dancing or sports?

115. How often is it hard for you to admit it when 1 2  3
you have made a mistake?

116. How often do you feel highly satisfied with the 1 2  3
way you live up to your moral values?

Very
Often

4 5

4 5

4 5

8
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MFP SCALE

Indicate the exten t to which the following statem ents describe your  
childhood relationship with the people indicated by encircling the  
appropriate number (1*5) next to each statem ent.

1 2 strongly disagree with statem ent
2 = somewhat d isagree with statem ent
3 = uncertain about statem ent
4 = somewhat agree with statem ent
5 = strongly agree with statem ent

Disagree Agree

WHEN I WAS A CHILD, MY MOTHER (or mother 
substitute):

(1) encouraged me to make my own decisions. 1 2 3 4 5

(2) helped me learn to be independent. 1 2 3 4 5

(3) felt she had to fight my battles for me when 
I had a disagreement with a teacher or a 
friend.

1 2 3 4 5

W was overprotective of me. 1 2 3 4 5

(5) encouraged me to do things for myself. 1 2 3 4 5

(6) encouraged me to try things my way. 1 2 3 4 5

(7) did not let me do things that other kids my 
age were allowed to do.

1 2 3 4 5

(8) sometimes disapproved of specific things I 
did, but never gave me the impression that 
she disliked me as a person.

1 2 3 4 5

(9) enjoyed being with me. 1 2 3 4 5

(10) was someone I found very difficult to please. 1 2 3 4 5

(11) usually supported me when I wanted to do new 
and exciting things.

1 2 3 4 5

(12) worried too much that I would hurt myself or 
get sick.

1 2 3 4 5

(13) was often rude to me. 1 2 3 4 5

(14) rarely did things with me. 1 2 3 4 5

1



3  u u n t .

Disagree

(15) didn't like to have me around the house.

(16) would often do things for me that I could do 
for myself.

(17) let me handle my own money.

(18) could always be depended upon when I really 
needed her help and trust.

(19) did not want me to grow up.

(20) tried to make me feel better when I was 
unhappy.

(21) encouraged me to express my own opinion.

(22) made me feel that I was a burden to her.

(23) gave me the feeling that she liked me as I 
was; she didn't feel she had to make me 
over into someone else.

2
2

2
2

2
2

2
2
2

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

Agree

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

WHEN I WAS A CHILD, MY FATHER (or father
substitute):

(24) encouraged me to make my own decisions.

(25) helped me learn to be independent.

(26) felt he had to fight my battles for me when I 
had a disagreement with a teacher or a friend.

(27) was overprotective of me.

(28) encouraged me to do things for myself.

(29) encouraged me to try things my way.

(30) did not let me do things that other kids my 
age were allowed to do.

(31) sometimes disapproved of specific things I did, 
but never gave the impression that he disliked 
me as a person.

(32) enjoyed being with me.

(33) was someone I found very difficult to please.

(34) usually supported me when I wanted to do new
and exciting things.

4

4

4

4

4

4

3 4

3 4

3 4

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

2



h .o concluded
Disagree

(35) worried too much that I would hurt myself or 
get sick.

(36) was often rude to me.

(37) rarely did things with me.

(38) didn't like to have me around the house.

(39) would often do things for me that I could do 
for myself.

(40) let me handle my own money.

(41) could always be depended upon when I really 
needed his help and trust.

(42) did not want me to grow up.

(43) tried to make me feel bet-ter when I was 
unhappy.

(44) encouraged me to express my own opinion.

(45) made me feel I was a burden to him.

(46) gave me the feeling that he liked me as I 
was; he didn't feel he had to make me over 
into someone else.

2
2
2
2

2
2

2

2

2
2
2

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

Agree

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

5

WHEN I WAS A CHILD, OTHER CHILDREN:

(47) liked to play with me. 2 3 4 5

(48) were always criticizing me. 2 3 4 5

(49) often shared things with me. \ 2 3 4 5

(50) often picked on me and teased me. 2 3 4 5

(51) were usually friendly to me. 2 3 4 5

(52) would usually stick up for me. 2 3 4 5

(53) liked to ask me to go along with them. 2 3 4 5

(54) wouldn't listen when I tried to say something. 2 3 4 5

(55) were often unfair to me. 2 3 4 5

(56) would often try to hurt my feelings. 2 3 4 5

' 3



PARENT-UNKANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 
ANTENATAL QUESTIONNAIRE

Name______________________  Husband/Partner’s Name

Address______________________  Telephone____________

Length of residence together

Highest education level completed: Yours___________________

Husband/Parmer’s __________________
Occupation: Yours_____________________________

Husband/Partner’s  _________________________

Ethnic background: Yours______________  Husband/Parmer’s

Estimated date of delivery_______________________________

Date of birth: Yours__________________Husband/Partner’s ___

Today’s date___________________-

INSTRUCTIONS: When filling out the scales please mark the place along the line which 
best describes how you feel.

1. How much would you estimate this pregnancy coincided with your plans?

definitely
planned

2. Were you working and/or studying before you became pregnant?
 yes, and I am still working/studying
 yes, I worked/studied until: (which month)
 no

3. If you were working or studying previously, do you plan to return after the birth of 
the baby and if so when?

 y e s , 1-3 months 3-9 months   9-15 months 15-24 months
 no
 undecided

4. How did you feel when you first learned you were pregnant?

very mixed very
happy feelings unhappy

5. How do you feel about your pregnancy now?

totally
unexpected

very
happy

mixed
feelings

very
unhappy



very happy mixed feelings very unhappy

7. How does he feel about your pregnancy now?

very happy mixed feelings very unhappy

8. To what extent has being pregnant made changes in your way of life?

a great deal not at all

9. How do you expect your labour and delivery to be?

easy difficult

10. Are you planning to have a partner present during labour and delivery?

plan to have undecided 
someone with me

plan to be 
on my own

If vou are planning to have someone with vou, please specifv

11. If you are planning to have a partner in labour and delivery how does that person 
feel about it?

quite enthusiastic willing not very enthusiastic

12. How do you feel about having the baby with you right after birth?

quite enthusiastic willing not very enthusiastic

13. Do you feel well-prepared to take care of the baby once it is bom?

very well prepared somewhat prepared very unprepared

14. If the father wants to take care of the baby, how well-prepared do you think he feels?

very well prepared somewhat prepared very unprepared

15. Do you think the baby will be able to let you know what s/he needs or wants?
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 yes, if yes, what would you do?__________________________________________ _

 no

17. When do you think you will develop a strong feeling toward your baby?

I have right at within first by a month by three
already birth two weeks months

18. When do you think the baby will develop a strong feeling toward you in particular?

already birth to by a month by three six months
has two weeks months or later

19. Do you think you have a clear picture of what it will be like to have a new baby?

quite clear somewhat hazy quite unclear

20. Do you have any experience with babies or young children which has given you some 
idea of what it is like to take care of a baby?

a lot of experience no experience

21. As a parent would you say that you will be (circle one):

excellent very good good fair poor very poor



PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

FATHER ANTENATAL QUESTIONNAIRE

N a m e __________________________________ _

Wife’s/Parmer’s Name______________________________

Today’s date_______

INSTRUCTIONS: When filling out the scales please mark the place along the line which 
best describes how you feel.

1. How much would you estimate this pregnancy coincided with your plans?

definitely
planned

totally
unexpected

2. How did you feel when you first learned about the pregnancy?

very mixed 
happy feelings

very
unhappy

3. How do you feel about the pregnancy now?

very mixed 
happy feelings

very
unhappy

4. To what extent has the pregnancy made changes in your way of life?

a great deal not at all

5. How do you expect the labour and delivery to be?

easy difficult

6. Are you planning to be present during labour and delivery?

plan to be undecided 
present

do not plan 
to be present

7. If you are planning to be present during labour and delivery how do you feel about it?

quite enthusiastic willing not very enthusiastic

8. Do you feel well-prepared to take care of the baby once it is bom?

very well prepared somewhat prepared very unprepared



10. If the baby were crying and you knew that s/he had been fed recently and
you checked the nappies and they were dry, do you think you could calm the baby?

 yes, if yes, what would you do?_______________________________________ ___

 no

11. When do you think you will develop a strong feeling toward your baby?

I have right at within first by a month by three
already birth two weeks months

12. When do you think the baby will develop a strong feeling toward you in particular?

already birth to by a month by three six months
has two weeks months or later

13. Do you think you have a clear picture of what it will be like to have a new baby?

quite clear somewhat hazy quite unclear

14. Do you have any experience with babies or young children which has given you some 
idea of what it is like to take care of a baby?

a lot of experience no experience

15. As a parent would you say that you will be (circle one):

excellent very good good fair poor very poor



Appendix 4.7 
CORRELATION MATRIX OF DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES 

FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS ANO THE EXPECTANT FATHERS

AGE
MOTHER FATHER

EDUCATION LEVEL 
MOTHER FATHER

SOCIAL
MOTHER

AGE:
MOTHER
FATHER

.5332** .0389
.0071

.1802

.0927
>.2022
.0754

EDUCATION:
MOTHER
FATHER

.6593** -.3025*
.3460**

SOCIAL CUSS: 
MOTHER

ECONOMIC GROUP 
FATHER MOTHER

LENGTH OF 
COHABITATION

AGE:
MOTHER
FATHER

,1731
,1080

-.1640
-.1963

.2211

.2575

EDUCATION:
MOTHER
FATHER

.0624

.2218
-.1611
-.2064

.0277

.0178

SOCIAL CUSS: 
MOTHER 
FATHER

.3538**

.6689**
.5707**
.3533**

-.0694
-.0473

ECONOMIC GROUP 
FATHER 
MOTHER

.5172** .0527
-.0358

CLASS
FATHER

-.1420
-.0296

-.1974
-.4791**

.6252**

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Appenui* 4 .8a: Personality and social context variables 
grouped by AAI classification for 100 expectant mothers

AAI classification
Dismissing Preoccupied Autonomous F-value 

(DF=2,97
Global self-esteem 30.83 29.25 31.90 1.19

(SD) 6.17 6.09 6.27
Competence 34.71 37.38 35.54 1.11

(SD) 5.58 5.06 5.70
Loveability 38.29 35.56 38.95 1.49

(SD) 6.38 6.07 7.35
Likeability 33.75 34.44 34.71 .35

(SD) 4.77 4.82 4.72
Self-control 33.50 31.94 34.17 .67

(SD) 6.40 7.81 6.72
Power 32.33 32.38 33.15 .17

(SD) 5.41 7.78 6.65
Moral self-approval 39.67 38.44 40.17 .78

(SD) 4.53 4.53 5.15
Body appearance 30.75 31.94 31.15 .17

(SD) 6.24 6.37 6.14
Body functioning 31.79 28.44 30.83 1.26

(SD) 6.87 7.62 6.26
Defensive

self-enhancement 46.96 42.88 45.53 1.24
(SD) 7.55 6.49 8.58

Integration and Identity 35.58 32.75 36.07 2.24
(SD) 5.73 5.60 5.50

Expected marital
satisfaction 55.96 58.69 55.56 .72
(SD) 8.82 10.89 8.88

Past marital satisfaction 53.78 54.44 53.30 .24
(SD) 5.06 5.72 6.37

Current marital
satisfaction 6.26 6.13 6.20 .16
(SD) .75 .96 .64

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



Appendix 4.9a
CORRELATIONS OF ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW EXPERIENCE SCALE-RATINGS 

AND THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

LOVING REJECTING NEGLCTING
MOTHER/FATHER MOTHER/FATHER MOTHER/FATHER

UNPLANNED
PREGNANCY

INITIAL FEELINGS 
ABOUT PREGNANCY

HUSBAND'S 
INITIAL FEELINGS

HUSBAND'S 
FEELINGS NOW

THE PREGNANCY 
CHANGED MY LIFE

FEAR OF LABOUR 
AND DELIVERY

-.1133 .0516

.0862 .0507

.1315 .0249

.1704 .1070

.1392 -.1261

-.1330 -.0334

-.1635 -.0060

-.1813 -.0755

.1505 .1227

-.1906 -.1134

.0542 -.0939

-.0079 -.0642

-.0628 -.0040

-.2031 -.1282

.0738 .1581

-.2441 -.1244

-.0753 -.1062

.2414 .1471

CHILDBIRTH
SUPPORT .2007 .2160 -.1085 -.1557 -.1712 -.1765

HUSBAND'S
ENTHUSIASM .1362 .0680 -.1522 -.0730 -.2268 -.0867

WISH TO BOND
WITH BABY .1313 .1478 -.1591 -.1587 -.1307 -.1568

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE -.0789 -.0231 .0292 -.0400 -.0524 -.0179

HUSBAND'S
CONFIDENCE -.0613 -.0298 .0582 -.0721 .0346 -.0344

ATTACHMENT TO
BABY -.0125 .1216 .0273 -.0856 -.1198 -.1879

ATTACHMENT FROM
BABY .1329 .1873 -.1672 -.1709 -.0909 -.1587

IMAGINING SELF
AS MOTHER -.1329 -.0174 .2039 -.0240 .1228 -.0891

PREVIOUS
EXPERIENCE
UITH BA8IES .0492 .0163 .0188 -.0382 -.1697 -.0871

cont./



Appendix 4.9a continued 
CORRELATIONS OF ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW EXPERIENCE SCALE-RATINGS 

AND THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

ROLE REVERSING PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE OVERPROTECTIVE
MOTHER/FATHER MOTHER/FATHER MOTHER/FATHER

UNPLANNED
PREGNANCY -.0247 -.0509 -.0422 -.0633 -.0610 -.1605

INITIAL FEELINGS 
ABOUT PREGNANCY .0055 .1615 -.0444 -.0413 .0126 .0748

HUSBAND'S
INITIAL FEELINGS .0794 .0170 .1718 .1682 .2488 .2174

HUSBAND'S 
FEELINGS NOW -.0385 -.1161 .1182 .2070 .1815 .2034

THE PREGNANCY 
CHANGED MY LIFE .2122 .1194 -.0134 -.1147 .2791* .1912

FEAR OF LABOUR 
AND DELIVERY -.1346 -.0397 -.155 -.0149 -.0790 -.0856

CHILOBIRTH
SUPPORT .1157 -.1825 .0642 .1328 .0201 .0408

HUSBAND'S
ENTHUSIASM .0137 .0213 .0308 -.0252 .1402 .0099

WISH TO HAVE BABY 
NEAR AFTER BIRTH .1322 .0021 .0598 .0441 .0005 .0577

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE .0689 -.0722 -.1450 -.3297* -.0909 -.1752

HUSBAND'S
CONFIDENCE .0817 .0290 -.1314 -.0916 .0969 .0707

ATTACHMENT 
TO BABY -.2094 -.0893 -.0542 -.0870 .0621 .1015

ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY -.1368 .0983 -.0144 .0432 .1118 .1676

IMAGINING 
SELF AS MOTHER -.0219 .0621 -.0842 -.1430 -.0784 -.1004

PREVIOUS 
EXPERIENCE 
UITH BABIES .0216 -.0665 -.1013 -.1563 -.0777 -.1052

2*tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Appendix 4.9b
CORRELATIONS OF THE ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW STATE OF MINO SCALE-RATINGS 

UITH THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

UNPLANNED PREGNANCY

INITIAL FEELINGS

HUSBAND'S 
INITIAL FEELINGS

HIS FEELINGS NOW

THE PREGNANCY 
CHANGED MY LIFE

FEAR OF LABOUR 
AND DELIVERY

CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT

HUSBAND'S ENTHUSIASM

WISH TO HAVE BABY 
HEAR AFTER BIRTH

CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE

HUSBAND'S CONFIDENCE

ATTACHMENT TO BABY

ATTACHMENT FROM BABY

IMAGINING SELF 
AS MOTHER

PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE 
UITH BABIES

IDEALIZATION 
OF MOTHER/OF FATHER

-.1465 -.0197

.2285 .0900

.2870* .1780

.0618 .0910

-.1457 -.0115

-.0740 -.2124

-.0944 -.0195

-.0272 -.1664

-.0249 -.0730

-.0589 -.0123

-.1399 -.0322

-.0517 .0180

.0763 .0180

.0117 .0502

-.1420 .0379

OEROGATION 
OF MOTHER/OF FATHER

.1137 -.0589

-.2043 -.1126

-.2084 -.0348

-.0658 .0180

.0235 .0301

-.1231 -.0515

-.0814 -.1771

-.1368 .0616

-.1256 -.0232

-.1213 -.1892

-.0093 -.1688

.0013 .0087

-.0968 -.0344

-.0422 -.2033

-.0196 -.1419

PREOCCUPYING ANGER 
AT MOTHER/FATHER

.0694 -.0469

-.0959 -.0245

-.1414 -.1529

-.0794 -.0255

.2410 .1470

-.0649 -.0076

-.1069 -.1545

-.0031 .0510

-.1184 -.0721

-.0805 -.1386

.1440 -.0697

-.0915 -.1127

.0231 -.0206

.0393 -.0761

.0009 -.0121

cont./



Appendix 4.9b cont.
CORRELATIONS OF THE ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW STATE OF MINO SCALE-RATINGS 

UITH THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

GUILT TOWARD INABILITY TO RECALL COHERENCE OF
MOTHER/FATHER OBJECTIVE/SUBJECTIVE MINO /TRANSCRIPT

UNPLANNED
PREGNANCY

INITIAL FEELINGS 
ABOUT PREGNANCY

HUSBAND'S 
INITIAL FEELINGS

HIS FEELINGS NOU

THE PREGNANCY 
CHANGED MY LIFE

FEAR OF LABOUR 
AND OELIVERY

CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT

HUSBAND'S
ENTHUSIASM

WISH TO HAVE BABY 
HEAR AFTER BIRTH

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE

HUSBAND'S
CONFIDENCE

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
TO 8A8Y

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY

IMAGINING 
SELF AS MOTHER

PREVIOUS 
EXPERIENCE 
UITH BABIES

-.2138 -.1178

.0192 .0899

.0845 .1091

.1020 .1628

.1619 .1742

-.1917 -.1765

-.0480 -.0090

.0392 .1040

-.0060 .0765

.0859 .1229

.0265 .1267

-.1666 -.0308

.0789 .2117

-.0252 .1683

.0877 .0910

.0625 -.0268

-.0084 .0081

-.0946 -.0352

-.1428 -.0723

-.0487 -.0174

-.0506 .0234

-.0912 -.0359

-.0672 .1025

-.0071 .0427

.0346 .1450

-.0083 .1629

.0492 -.0523

-.0428 -.1359

-.0141 .0183

-.0913 -.0715

.0038 -.0024

-.0195 .0085

-.0484 -.1029

.0588 .0411

.0239 -.0011

.1550 .1188

.0915 .0839

.0413 .0142

.0954 .0971

.0276 .0712

-.0494 -.1075

.1330 .1392

.0668 .0616

.0280 .0346

.1410 .1414

cont/
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Appendix 4.9b continued 
CORRELATIONS OF THE ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW STATE OF MIND SCALE-RATINGS 

UITH THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE 
FOR 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS

PASSIVITY OF THOUGHT METACOGNITION AGGRESSION 

UNPLANNED PREGNANCY -.0326 -.0460 .1452

INITIAL FEELINGS .0318 -.0485 -.2613

HUBAND'S INITIAL FEELINGS .0622 -.0077 -.1635

HIS FEELINGS NOU -.0865 .0902 -.1461

CHANGED MY LIFE .1175 .0121 .1146

FEAR OF LABOUR/DELIVERY -.0101 .0472 -.1114

CHILDBIRTH SUPPORT -.1358 .1025 -.0867

HUSBAND'S ENTHUSIASM -.0773 .0224 -.0239

WISH TO BOND UITH BABY -.1036 .0758 -.1477

CAREGIVING CONFIDENCE -.1265 -.0938 -.0877

HUSBAND'S CONFIDENCE -.0453 -.0580 .0583

ATTACHMENT TO BABY .0167 -.0011 -.1293

ATTACHMENT FROM BABY .1252 .0835 -.1846

IMAGINING SELF AS MOTHER -.0184 -.0195 -.1396

PREVIOUS BABY EXPERIENCE -.1583 .1178 -.0938

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Appendix 4.10 
CORRELATIONS OF 100 EXPECTANT MOTHERS' RESPONSES 

TO THE MOTHER-FATHER-PEER SCALE ANO SOCIAL SUPPORT INDEX 
UITH THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE

EXP. OF 
PREGNANCY

MOTHER-FATHER-PEER-SCALE ANTICIPATED
SOCIAL SUPPORT

INDEPENDENCE VS ACCEPTANCE VS REJECTION FOLLOWING
OVERPROTECTION: MOTHER FATHER PEERS THE BIRTH
MOTHER FATHER

UNPLANNED
PREGNANCY .0761 .1390 -.0673 .1958 .0184 .1896

INITIAL
FEELINGS .0585 ' -.0069 .0766 .0217 .0517 -.0634

HUSBAND'S INITIAL 
FEELINGS -.0524 -.0918 .1203 -.0534 .0242 -.0289

HIS FEELINGS
NOU -.0917 -.1304 .1693 .0478 .0943 .0247

PREGNANCY CHANGED 
MY LIFE -.3031* .2646 -.1956 -.2417 -.2239 .0599

FEAR OF LABOUR 
AND DELIVERY -.1340 .0062 ,1113 -.0132 .0009 .0737

CHILDBIRTH
SUPPORT .0296 .0886 .1198 .1125 .1543 -.0465

HUS8AN0'S
ENTHUSIASM -.0336 .0599 .1522 .0291 .0019 -.1065

WISH TO BONO
WITH BABY .0427 .0864 .1433 .0539 .0186 -.1563

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE .1678 .1354 .0478 .0150 .0656 .0443

HUSBAND'S
CONFIDENCE .0937 -.0503 -.1070 -.1097 .0658 .0837

ATTACHMENT
TO BABY -.0506 -.0645 .0667 .1828 .0519 .2267

ATTACHMENT 
FROM BABY .1463 -.0617 .1037 .0391 -.0779 -.0982

IMAGINING SELF 
AS MOTHER .0569 .0083 -.1694 -.0029 .1245 -.0340

PREVIOUS
EXPERIENCE
UITH BABIES -.1340 -.2076 -.0526 -.1007 .1522 .0988

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

MOTHERS’ POSTNATAL QUESTIONNAIRE X I
POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY

1. I  worry about whether ay baby la  g e ttin g  the r ig h t amount or r ig h t kind 
o f  food .
O ften :__S on etlaes_____ ; Rarely_____ ; Never______.

2 . I  a la s  ay freedom s in c e  having a baby.
O ften_____;____Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never

3 . When th e baby c r ie s  a l o t ,  I  worry about what I'm doing wrong.
O ften_____;____Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never_____.

4 . 1 th in k  th a t a young baby should be handled only as much as I s  necessary  
to  care fo r  him.
Stron gly  agree ; M ildly Agree____ ; M ildly d isagree_____;
S tron gly  d isagree______.

5 . I'm a fr a id  I ' l l  lo se  my temper w ith the baby.
Often_____ ; Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never_____.

6. I t  would have been e a s ie r  for  me to take care o f the baby i f  I didn’ t have 
to  lea v e  h o sp ita l so  soon.
S tron gly  agree ; M ildly agree____ ; M ildly d isagree_____;
Stron gly  d isagree______.

7 . Whenever th e baby has a bowel movement I change the diaper:
Im m ediately ; W ithin a few minutes ; W ithin f i f t e e n  minutes_____
W ithin th e  hour ; In an hour or so________ .

8. A fter  having my baby, I f e l t  l ik e  doing as much work as I did before
pregnancy:
In l e s s  than a week ; In le s s  than two weeks ; In l e s s  than
th ree  or four weeks ; Not y e t  .

9 . I 'v e  w ished th a t I  could have someone to t e l l  me i f  I am doing a good job  
In ca rin g  fo r  my baby.
O ften_____;___ Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never_____.

10. I  have o fte n  f e l t  unhappy and In low s p ir i t s  s in ce  having the baby.
Often_____;____Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never_____.

1 1 . I  worry about how much c lo th in g  or how many b lankets the baby should have. 
O ften :___ Sometimes_____; Rarely_____ ; Never

12 . I  h a v en 't had the time to  r e s t  or re la x  s in ce  I came home.
S tron gly  agree ; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree ;
S tron g ly  d isagree  .



Appendix 5.1 cont.

Postnatal Research Inventory (Continued)

13. I f  I could only be more sure o f  m yself In caring for the baby, I th ink  
the baby would be more relaxed.
Strongly agree______; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree :
Strongly disagree

14. There's no use in  ta lk in g  to a baby u n t i l  he gets a l i t t l e  o ld e r .
Strongly agree______; M ildly agree_______; M ildly d isagree ;
Strongly disagree .

15. Taking care o f the baby leaves me on edge and ten se .
Often ; Sometimes ; Rarely ; Never .

16. I think that my family and friends could have been more helpful to me when 
I came home from the hospital.
Strongly agree ; Mildly agree ; Mildly disagree ;
Strongly disagree .

17. When my baby vets his diaper I change him:
Immediately ; Within a few minutes ; Within a halfhour ;
Within an hour ; Whenever I get around to it .

18. I could climb stairs easily after having tny baby within:
Three days ; A week ; Two weeks ; More than two weeks .

19. I 'd  f e e l  encouraged i f  people would t e l l  me my baby looks strong  and health  
Strongly agree ; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree ;
Strongly disagree .

20. Since having the baby, I 'v e  had crying s p e l l s .
Often ; Sometimes ; Rarely ; Never .

21. I worry that something might happen to the baby when I bathe him.
Strongly agree ; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree ;
Strongly disagree .

22. We c a n 't manage to go out s in ce  having the baby.
Strongly agree_____; M ildly agree______; M ildly d isagree ;
Strongly disagree____.

23. I f  I had paid more a tten tio n  to  what 1 was to ld  by doctors and n u rses, I 
w ouldn't have as many problems in  caring for my baby as I do.
Strongly agree_____; M ildly agree______; M ildly d isagree :
Strongly disagree____.

24. The b e s t  way to bring up a baby i s  to  put him on a regu lar feed in g  schedule  
from the beginning.
S trongly agree_____ ; M ildly agree______; M ildly d isagree :
Strongly disagree____.



ADDendix 5.1 cont.

P ostn atal Research Inventory (Continued)

25. A baby's crying gets on your nerves a f te r  a w h ile .
Strongly agree______ ; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree______ ;
Stron gly  d isagree______.

26. I  w ish  ay husband would give oe more help w ith the baby than he does.
S tron gly  agree______ ; M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree :
S tron gly  d isagree______•

27. I f  ay baby c r ie s  for  something to  e a t ,  I  feed him:
Immediately ; Within f iv e  minutes ; Within f i f t e e n  m inutes_____
Only i f  i t ' s  time for  a feed ing______ .

2 8 . A fter  having the baby I f e l t  l ik e  going out for an evening again  w ith in :
A week ; Two weeks ; Three or four weeks ; Not Tet .

29 . I 'v e  wished a doctor would see  my baby so he could t e l l  me i f  he or she 
was a l  r ig h t.
Often ; Sometimes ; Rarely ; Never .

30. I 'v e  been discouraged about not being able to  care for  the baby.
Often______;__ Sometimes______; Rarely______;___ Never_____.

31. I am concerned whether the baby i s  growing as he should.
Stron gly  agree ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly__disagree_____ ;
S tron gly  d isagree_____ .

32. I  never get caught up w ith my work s in ce  having the baby.
S tron gly  agree______ ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly__disagree___
S tron gly  d isagree_____ .

33. I blame m yself for problems the baby has.
Often______; Sometimes______; Rarely______; Never_____.

34. A very  young baby i s  not s o c ia l  enough to be fun.
S tron gly  agree ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly d isagree ;
S tron g ly  d isagree_____ .

35. C lean ing, d iapering and caring for  a baby can get a woman down.
S tron g ly  agree______ ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly d isagree ;
S tron g ly  d isagree_____ .

36. The s t a f f  a t th e h o sp ita l d id n 't take enough time to ex p la in  th in g s to  me 
or h e lp  me.
S tron g ly  agTee : M ildly agree ; M ildly d isagree ;
S tro n g ly  d isagree_____ .

37. When the baby c r ie s  at n ig h t, I get up to see what might be causing i t :
Tm n-diately ; Within a few minutes ; Within ten  m inutes______;
Not a t  a l l  .



Appendix 5.1 concluded

Postnatal Research Inventory (Continued)

38. A fter ch ild b irth  I f e l t  l ik e  my o ld  s e l f  again:
Within a week ; Within two weeks ; Within three or four weeks_____
Not y e t  .

39. I 'v e  f e l t  that i t  would help  I f  an experienced woman would t e l l  me i f  ay bat 
was a l l  r ig h t.
Often : Sometimes_____ ;___ Rarely____ ; Never____ .

40. I had the "baby blues" (was depressed and d iscouraged).
For more than a week ; For sev e r a l days ; For one or two days_____
For Less than a day ; Not a t a l l  .

41. I 'v e  worried that something was wrong w ith my baby.
Often_____ ; Sometimes_____ ;___Rarely____ ; Never____ .

42. Taking care o f a young baby keeps me from doing other th in gs I would l ik e  
to do.
Often_____ ; Sometimes_____ ;___ Rarely____ ; Never____ .

43. I f  I tr ied  to learn more about caring for my baby, I w ouldn't have as many 
problems w ith him.
Strongly agree_____ ; M ildly agree ; M ildly disagree_____;
Strongly disagree_____.

44. A baby gets sp o iled  i f  you pick him up when he c r ie s .
Strongly agree_____ ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly disagree_____;
Strongly disagree_____.

45. I 'v e  been nervous and jumpy sin ce  having the baby.
Often_____ ; Sometimes_____ ; Rarely____ ;___ Never____ .

46. I 'v e  needed more help than I 'v e  gotten  in  caring for the baby and doing my 
housework.
Strongly agree_____ ; M ildly agree______ ; M ildly disagree_____;
Strongly disagree_____.

47. I f e e l  the mother should always be c lo se  enough to her baby to hear him 
i f  he c r ie s .
Strongly agree_____ ; M ildly agree______; M ildly disagree ;
Strongly disagree_____.

48. I'm unhappy and discouraged about th e  th in gs I ca n 't do s in ce  I 'v e  had a bab} 
Often_____ ; Sometimes_____ ; Rarely  : Never
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Appendix 5.2

PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

MOTHERS’ POSTNATAL QUESTIONNAIRE

Mother’s name: Today’s date:

Baby’s name:

INSTRUCTIONS: When filling out the scales please mark the place along the line which 
best describes how you feel.

EXAMPLE:------------------------------------------------------------ 7- --------------------------------------

1. When I think about having had the baby and my overall state-of-being since that time,
I feel:

very anxious------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- very relaxed

very happy —   very unhappy

very uncomfortable--------------------------------------------------------------------- quite comfortable

content-------------------    impatient

depressed------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- elated

2. Do you feel you have developed a strong feeling toward your baby?

definitely yes —— ---------------------------------------------------------------------------------not really

3. Do you think the baby has developed a strong feeling toward you in particular? 

definitely y e s---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------not really

4. When did you feel that the baby was really yours?

at birth after a few days a week a month not yet

(continued on reverse)



Appendix 5 .2  c o n t .

5. Do you feel that you know what your baby wants?

354

rarely sometimes frequently

6. How are you feeding your baby?

____ bottle

breast

both

7. How is feeding progressing?

with difficulty with some difficulty with no difficulty

8. Do you find that you are able to quiet your baby?

frequently sometimes rarely

9. Would you say that your baby is (circle one):

extremely difficult

moderately difficult

moderately easy

extremely easy

10. As a parent would you say that you are (circle one):

excellent

very good

good

fair

poor



355
Appendix 5.3

PARENT-INFANT PROJECT 
UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON 

FATHERS’ POSTNATAL QUESTIONNAIRE

Father’s name: -   Today’s date:_____

************************************************************************************

INSTRUCTIONS: When filling out the scales please mark the place along the line which 
best describes how you feel. /
EXAMPLE:----------------  1 ----------------------------------------------

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

1. When I think about having had the baby and my overall state-of-being since that time,
I feel:

very anxious------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ very relaxed

very happy-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------very unhappy

very uncomfortable  -------------------------------------------------------------------   quite comfortable

content —---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------impatient

depressed -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  elated

2. Do you feel you have developed a strong feeling toward your baby?

definitely y es--------------------------------------------------------------------- - not really

3. Do you think the baby has developed a strong feeling toward you in particular? 

definitely y e s -------------------------------------------------------------------- ------------------ not really

4. When did you feel that the baby was really yours?

at birth after a few days

(continued on reverse)

a week a month not yet



5. Do you feel that you know what your baby wants?

rarHy sometimes

6. Do you find that you are able to quiet your baby?

frequently sometimes

7. Would you say that your baby is (circle one):

extremely difficult 

moderately difficult 

moderately easy 

extremely easy

8. As a parent would you say that you are (circle one):

excellent 

very good 

good 

fair 

poor

very poor

frequently

rarely



Appendix 5.4 
MEANS AND STANOARO DEVIATIONS 

FOR 83 MOTHERS' AND 88 FATHERS' RESPONSES 
TO THE QUESTIONNAIRES ADMINSTERED AT 3-MONTHS POST PARTUM

VARIABLE
NAMES MEANS STANOARO DESCRIPTION OF VARIABLES

DEVIATIONS

POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY (Schaefer and Manheimer, 1960) COMPLETED BY MOTHERS

FEAR 11.48 9.80 Fear or worry for the baby
NEG 12.37 2.81 Negative aspects of mothering
INTP 9.20 2.41 Intrapunitiveness
IGNR 6.98 2.10 Ignoring baby
IRRT 11.44 2.66 Irritation with baby
EXPU 8.53 2.40 Extrapunitivenss to baby
RESP 15.56 2.66 Responsiveness to baby
CONV 9.02 2.67 Convalescence
REAS 9.49 2.47 Need for reassurance
DEPR 10.38 3.22 . Depression

ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE (After Williams et al, 1987)

RELAXM 64.31 23.15 Relaxation
HAPM .98 .46 Happiness
COMFM 5.78 2.12 ComfortabiIi ty
PATM .92 .53 Patience
ELATM 65.53 22.09 Elation
MATTB 1.32 .43 Attachment to baby
BATTH 1.00 .59 Attachment from baby
3YRSM .75 .52 When feel baby yours
MSENS 79.30 12.35 Sensitivity to baby
FEED 5.54 1.64 Satisfaction with feeding
MQUIET .84 .33 Capacity to quiet baby
S3B 2.01 .49 Breast or bottle feeding

AOAPTATICN TO THE PATERNAL ROLE (Adapted from Williams et al., 1987)

MCONF 3.38 .73 Confidence
RELAXF 4.39 1.89 Relaxation
HAPF 6.28 1.78 Happiness
COMFF .85 .46 Comf ortabiIi ty
PATF .86 .49 Patience
ELATF 72.73 17.68 Elation
FATTB 1.15 .49 Attachment to baby
BATTF 57.19 29.10 Attachment from baby
BYRSF .98 .53 When feel baby yours
FSENS 68.29 16.24 Sensitivity to baby
FQUIET 4.45 1.87 Capacity to quiet baby
FCONF 3.24 .83 Confidence

PERCEIVED TEMPERAMENT OF INFANT AT MONTHS (Difficult*1/Easy»4>

BTEMPM 3.22 .63 Mother's Perception of temperament
BTEMPF 3.11 .71 Father's Perception of temperament



Appendix 5.5
CORRELATIONS BETWEEN DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF 88 NEW PARENTS 

AND MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE SCHAEFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY (PRI)

MOTHER'S DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS

PRI SCALES 
FEAR OR CONCERN

NEED FOR 
REASSURANCE

DEPRESSION

EDUCATION SOCIAL 
CLASS

-.0076

.1771NEGATIVITY 

INTRAPUNITIVENESS .1058

IGNORING OF BABY -.0662

IRRITABILITY .1727

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.0671

RESPONSIVENESS -.1206

CONVALESCENCE -.0671

.0833

.1048

-.0195

.0492

.1122

.0383

-.1486

.0764

.1123

-.1276

- .1002

.0179

ECONOMIC ETHNIC AGE 
GROUP ORIGIN OF MOTHER

-.2541

-.0552

.0020

-.0485

-.1926

-.0708

.0433

-.1830

-.1495

-.0871

-.0396

.1592

-.1150

-.0771

.0790

-.0595

.1303

-.0720

-.0091

.0177

-.0067

-.0850

.0444

-.1474

-.0244

.0570

-.0902

-.2283

-.0463

-.0942

:EAR OR CONCERN

NEGATIVITY

INTRAPUNITIVENESS

IGNORING OF BABY

IRRITABILITY

EXTRAPUNITIVENESS

RESPONSIVENESS

CONVALESCENCE

FATHER'S DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS

EDUCATION SOCIAL ECONOMIC LENGTH 
CLASS GROUP OF CQHAB.

.0488

.2097

.1024

-.1731

.2199

-.0289

-.1731

-.1112

.0579

.0305

.1318

-.1207

.2189

.0425

.0192 -.0646

NEED FOR REASSURANCE -.0070 -.1285

DEPRESSION .0827 -.0246

-.1440

.0622

.0416

-.0395

-.1214

.0851

-.0957

-.0456

-.1424

.0041

.0061

.0073

-.0012

-.1174

-.1083

-.0984

.0277

-.0320

-.1147

-.1021

AGE
OF FATHER 

.0164 

.0788 

-.0608 

.0149 

-.0906 

.1495 

.0176 

-.1519 

-.1073 

-.0458

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Appendix 5.6a

CORRELATIONS OF PREGNANCY ASSESSMENTS OF ATTACHMENT HISTORY (MFP,AAI), 
AND CURRENT STATE OF MINO WITH RESPECT TO ATTACHMENT (AAI)
WITH THE SCHAE FER - MANHEI HER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY

<N*88>

INDEPENDENCE VS 
OVERPROTECTION ACCEPTANCE VS REJECTION LOVING
MOTHER/FATHER MOTHER FATHER PEERS MOTHER

FEAR OR CONCERN -.2334 -.0930 -.1154 -.0592 -.1357 -.0169
NEGATIVITY -.0179 -.2061 -.0168 -.0588 -.1209 .0279
INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1852 -.0899 -.0634 .0909 -.0078 -.0195
IGNORING OF BABY -.0248 -.1209 -.0479 .0091 .0436 .0311
IRRITABILITY -.1201 -.1967 .0379 -.0666 .0310 .1026
EXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1006 -.0828 -.0819 .0063 .1082 .0272
RESPONSIVENESS .0402 '.1920 .1011 .2072 -.0316 -.0947
CONVALESCENCE .1355 .1724 -.0327 .2167 .2128 -.0510
REASSURANCE -.2015 -.1204 -.1097 .0842 -.0390 -.0968
DEPRESSION -.1768 -.1681 .0072 -.0805 -.0608 .0785

LOVING REJECTING NEGLECTING ROLE REVERSAL
FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER

FEAR OR CONCERN .0511 .0786 -.0629 .0273 .0981 .0024
NEGATIVITY .0123 .0178 -.0242 -.1229 .0063 .0258
INTRAPUNITIVENESS .0504 .0599 -.1237 -.0544 -.0463 -.0081
IGNORING OF BABY -.0061 .0777 .0403 -.0833 .0655 -.2864
IRRITABILITY -.0482 .0452 .1493 -.1930 .0481 -.1019
EXTRAPUN ITIVENESS .0196 .0362 -.0075 -.1044 .0566 -.2263
RESPONSIVENESS .0479 -.0353 -.1323 .0613 -.1329 .0787
CONVALESCENCE -.0279 -.0402 -.0718 -.0011 -.1091 -.1890
NEEDS REASSURANCE -.0364 .1072 .0264 -.0044 .0723 .0328
DEPRESSION -.0043 -.0316 -.0046 -.1976 .0542 .0072

ROLE REVERSAL PRESSURING TO ACHIEVE OVERPROTECT IVE IDEALIZATION
FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER OF MOTHER

FEAR OF CONCERN -.1201 .3101 .2540 .1096 .0010 -.1431
NEGATIVITY -.1236 .1610 .0630 .0959 .0348 -.1356
INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.0801 .3631* .2617 .0349 -.0348 -.1040
IGNORING OF BABY -.1955 .1441 .0963 .0119 .1582 .1878
IRRITABILITY -.3169 .2054 .2468 .0746 .1536 .0213
EXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1338 -.1183 -.0862 .1226 .1601 -.0741
RESPONSIVENESS .1974 -.0110 -.0926 .2266 .1409 .0847
CONVALESCENCE -.0226 .0048 -.0892 -.0233 .0226 .0167
NEEOS REASSURANCE -.0833 .2970 .3283* .0860 .0129 -.0287
DEPRESSION -.2326 .0659 .0648 .0624 .0446 -.2758



Appendix S.6a cont.

CORRELATIONS OF PREGNANCY ASSESSMENTS OF 
CURRENT STATE OF MIND WITH RESPECT TO ATTACHMENT (AAI) 
WITH THE SCHAEFER-MANHEIMER POSTNATAL RESEARCH INVENTORY

(N*88>

IDEALIZATION DEROGATION OF CURRENT ANGER AT GUILT
OF FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER FATHER MOTHER

FEAR OR CONCERN -.0717 .0575 -.0338 .1595 -.0159 -.0912
NEGATIVITY -.2071 -.0140 -.0305 .1213 .0509 -.1684
INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.0807 .0683 -.0492 .1328 -.0293 .0139
IGNORING OF BABY .1926 -.0042 .0660 .1314 .1054 .0319
IRRITABILITY -.0835 -.0114 .0760 .0798 .1416 .1220
EXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.0950 -.0547 -.0230 .2254 .0929 -.1009
RESPONSIVENESS .0288 -.1423 -.1277 .0760 -.0024 .0522
CONVALESCENCE .2673 -.0752 -.1716 -.1037 -.2411 .1013
NEEDS REASSURANCE .0587 .1117 .0862 .2423 .1505 .1309
DEPRESSION -.3271* -.0221 .0448 .1991 .1206 .0393

GUILT INABILITY TO RECALL COHERENCE
FATHER OBJECTIVE/SUBJECTIVE OF MIND

FEAR OR CONCERN -.0536 .0048 -.1337 -.0814
NEGATIVITY -.2048 -.0698 -.2011 .0068
INTRAPUNITIVENESS .0080 -.0467 -.2811 -.1033
IGNORING OF BABY -.0266 .1394 .0512 -.1215
IRRITABILITY -.0478 -.0724 .0061 -.1056
SXTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1649 .0461 -.0570 .0484
RESPONSIVENESS .1215 .1953 .1516 -.1501
CONVALESCENCE .1238 .2166 .1990 -.0365
NEEDS REASSURANCE .0981 .0179 -.1019 -.2568
DEPRESSION -.0764 -.0474 -.1559 -.0263

COHERENCE PASSIVITY METACOG
OF TRANSCRIPT OF THOUGHT NITION AGGRESSION

FEAR OR CONCERN -.0883 .0696 -.0565 .1565
NEGATIVITY -.0688 .1446 .0240 .1783
INTRAPUNITIVENESS -.1106 .0944 .0168 .1454
IGNORING OF BABY -.0845 .0072 -.0767 .1008
IRRITABILITY -.1416 .1419 -.0262 .1142
EXTRAPUNIT IVENESS -.0738 .1764 .1072 .1627
RESPONSIVENESS -.1135 .2026 -.2100 -.0327
CONVALESCENCE .0701 -.1623 -.0980 .0618
REASSURANCE -.2847 .2113 -.1579 .2980
DEPRESSION -.1051 .0899 .0391 .1038

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Appendix 5.7

CORRELATIONS FOR ADJUSTMENT TO MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE FACTORS 

AND OEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF 88 MOTHERS AND 88 FATHERS

EDUCATION 
LEVEL OF 
MOTHER

EMOTIONAL
STATE -.1996

ATTACHMENT -.0950

COMPETENCE -.0713

SOCIAL ECONOMIC
CUSS OF GROUP OF 
MOTHER MOTHER

-.0613 .1534

.1104 .0128

-.0081 .1128

ETHNIC
ORIGIN OF AGE
MOTHER MOTHER

-.1832 .1576

.0466 -.0687

.1030 -.0271

EDUCATION SOCIAL ECONOMIC LENGTH
LEVEL OF CLASS OF GROUP OF OF
FATHER FATHER FATHER

EMOTIONAL
STATE -.2515 .1195 .1403

ATTACHMENT -.1793 .0838 .0922

COMPETENCE -.0320 -.1852 -.1127

COHABITATION

-.0317

.0890

.0801

2-taiied Signif: .01 .001

FATHER

.0054

.1248

-.0436
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Appendix 5.8

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE AMRO-ITEMS 
AND FATHERS' PRENATAL COMPLETION OF THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE

(N=aa couples)

MOTHERS
SENSE OF ATTACHMENT 

RELAXED HAPPY COMFORTABLE PATIENT ELATED TO BABY
FATHERS

PREGNANCY
UNPLANNED -.0925 .0410 -.1269 -.0052 -.0087 -.0642

INITIAL
FEELINGS .0599 -.0075 .1364 -.0412 .0159 .1115

FEELINGS NOW .1187 .0495 .1160 .0839 .0645 .1456

PREGNANCY
CHANGED
MY LIFE -.0032 -.1157 -.0997 -.1125 -.0438 -.1348

FEAR OF 
LABOUR
AND DELIVERY -.2580 -.2629 -.2344 -.2121 -.1803 .0348

PLAN TO 
BE AT
CHILDBIRTH .0444 .0461 .0728 .0516 .0616 .1552

ENTHUSIASM .1061 .2591 .3501* .1985 .2504 .2688

CONFIDENCE .0352 .3332* .1407 .2517 .0621 .2633

SENSE OF FEELING
FOR 8ABY .0714 .1735 .1250 .0881 .2524 -.0322

SENSE OF FEELING
FROM BABY .0414 .1515 .0429 .1598 .0895 -.0979

ABILITY TO 
IMAGINE SELF
WITH BABY .2476 . 3505* .2926* .2129 . 0489 . 2574

PREVIOUS
EXPERIENCE
WITH 8ABIES .0110 .0438 .0480 .0238 .0902 -.0820

FEELS HE 
WILL BE A
GOGO PARENT .1337 .1628 .2086 .1611 .0731 .1160

cont./



Appendix 5.8 cont.
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CORRELATIONS BETWEEN MOTHERS' RESPONSES TO THE AMRO-ITEMS 
AND FATHERS' PRENATAL COMPLETION OF THE EXPERIENCE OF PREGNANCY QUESTIONNAIRE

MOTHERS

SENSE OF ATTACHMENT SATISFACTION ABILITY FEELS BABY
FROM BABY SPEED SENSITIVE WITH FEEDING TO QUIET IS EASY

FATHERS

PREGNANCY
UNPLANNED <.0896 -.0930 -.0931 -.0712 -.0072 .1656

INITIAL
FEELINGS .0576 -.0449 -.0815 .0707 .0722 -.0450

FEELINGS NOW .1860 .0212 .0324 .0425 .1082 ’ .0901

PREGNANCY
CHANGED
MY LIFE -.3119* -.1515 -.1638 .0143 -.2050 -.0150

FEAR OF LABOUR
AND DELIVERY -.0155 -.0836 -.1140 -.0346 .1769 -.0872

PLANS TO BE AT
CHILDBIRTH .0095 -.0727 -.0988 .0198 -.0473 .1519

ENTHUSIASM .1833 .1394 .0494 .1440 .0962 .1472

CAREGIVING
CONFIDENCE .2097 .0400 .1270 .0504 .1050 .1021

SENSE OF FEELING
FOR BABY .1451 .0793 .0794 .2165 .0656 .0352

SENSE OF FEELING
FROM BABY .0726 .0752 .1063 .1318 .0940 .0161

ABILITY TO 
IMAGINE SELF
WITH BABY .2831 .0767 . 2371 .0579 . 0630 . 0988

PREVIOUS BABY
EXPERIENCE .1186 .1029 .1539 .1084 .1293 .0061

FEELS HE WILL 
BE A GOOO
PARENT .2467 .1425 .1897 .1069 .1640 .1244

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Appendix 5.9

CORRELATIONS FOR ADAPTATION TO MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRQ) FACTORS 

AND PRENATAL ASSESSMENT OF MARITAL SATISFACTION AND SOCIAL SUPPORT <N*88)

AMRQ
FACTORS

EMOTIONAL
STATE

ATTACHMENT

COMPETENCE

MARITAL SATISFACTION
ANTICIPATED

PAST CURRENT EXPECTED SOCIAL SUPPORT

.320V

.2307

.0502

.2527 .0324

.0646 -.0705

.1536 .1655

.0274

■.1847

.1259

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Appendix 5.10 

CORRELATATIONS BETWEEN THE FACTOR SCORES 

OF THE ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE QUESTIONNAIRE (AMRQ)

ANO THE PRENATALLY ADMINISTERED MOTHER-FATHER-PEER (MFP) SCALE <N*88>

AMRQ

MFP SCALE EMOTIONAL STATE ATTACHMENT COMPETENCE

INDEPENDENCE 
VS OVERPROTECTION:

MOTHER .0600 .1772 .2800

FATHER .0782 .0971 .1854

ACCEPTANCE 
VS REJECTION:

MOTHER -.0179 .0421 .1506

FATHER .1093 .0520 .1019

PEERS .1076 .0896 .1685

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001
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Appendix 5.11

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN THE FACTOR SCORES OF THE 
ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE (AMRQ) QUESTIONNAIRE 

AND THE PRENATAL ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW-BASED RATINGS OF 
PROBABLE PAST EXPERIENCE AND STATE OF MIND WITH RESPECT TO ATTACHMENT

FOR 88 MOTHERS

AMRQ

EMOTIONAL STATE ATTACHMENT COMPETENCE
PROBABLE
EXPERIENCE
RATINGS

LOVING:

MOTHER

FATHER

REJECTING:

MOTHER

FATHER

NEGLECTING:

MOTHER

FATHER

ROLE REVERSING:

MOTHER

FATHER

PRESSURING 
TO ACHIEVE:

MOTHER

FATHER

OVERPROTECTIVE:

MOTHER

FATHER

.0105

.0178

.0732

.0167

.0491

.0446

.0637

. 1012

.3007*

.2971*

.1284

1108

.0532

.0566

.0631

.1359

.0955

.1098

.1265

.0452

.1570

.1382

.0203

.0062

.0575

.0162

.0122

.0214

.0162

.0890

.0219

.1079

.0241

.0862

.1308

.1060
cant./
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Appendix 5.11 cont.

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN THE FACTOR SCORES OF THE 
ADAPTATION TO THE MATERNAL ROLE (AMRQ) QUESTIONNAIRE 

AND THE PRENATAL ADULT ATTACHMENT INTERVIEW-BASED RATINGS OF 
PR08ABLE PAST EXPERIENCE AND STATE OF MIND WITH RESPECT TO ATTACHMENT

FOR 88 MOTHERS

AMRQ

EMOTIONAL STATE ATTACHMENT COMPETENCE
STATE OF 
MIND RATINGS

IDEALIZATION OF:
MOTHER .0350 .1455 .0233

FATHER .0832 .0294 .0383

DEROGATION OF:
MOTHER -.1000 -.0643 -.0336

FATHER -.1165 .2051 -.0639

PREOCCUPYING 
ANGER AT:

MOTHER -.0848 .0037 -.1165

FATHER -.1955 .0651 -.0889

GUILT TOWARD:
MOTHER .1060 .0478 .0421

FATHER .0916 .0917 .0636

INABILITY TO 
RECALL:

OBJECTIVE .0331 -.0380 -.1173

SUBJECTIVE .0810 .0120 -.0770

COHERENCE OF:
MIND .1755 .0019 .0101

TRANSCRIPT .2248 .0003 .0153

PASSIVITY OF
THOUGHT: -.2406 -.0706 -.0338

METACOGNITION .1370 .0077 .0595

AGGRESSION -.1160 .0569 -.0141

2-tailed signif * - .01 - .001



Occupation 

Age........... Sex

INSTRUCTIONS Please answer each question by putting 
a circle around the "YES'* or the "NO” following the ques
tion. There are no right or wrong answers, and no trick 
questions. Work quickly and do not think too long about the 
exact meaning of the questions.

PLEASE REMEMBER TO ANSWER EACH QUESTION

1 Do you have many different hobbies?......................................................................... . .Cyes NO^
2 Do you stop to think things over before doing anything?.................................. ...YES NO
3 Does your mood often go up and down?............................................................. ...YES NO
4 Have you ever taken the praise for something you knew someone else had 

really done?........................................................................................................ ...YES NO
5 Are you a talkative person?................................................................................ ...YES NO
6 Would being in debt worry you?.................................................................. ...YES NO
7 Do you ever feel "just miserable” for no reason?.............................................. ...YES NO
8 Were you ever greedy by helping yourself to more than your share of anything?. .YES NO
9 Do you lock up your house carefully at night?.......................................................... ...YES NO
10 Are you rather lively?..................................................................................................... ...YES NO
11 Would it upset you a lot to see a child or an animal suffer?............................... ..  .YES NO
12 Do you often worry about things you should not have done or said?................. ...YES NO
13 If you say you will do something, do you always keep your promise no matter 

how inconvenient it might be?....................................................................................... ...YES NO
14 Can you usually let yourself go and enjoy yourself at a lively party?............... ....YES NO
15 Are you an irritable person?...............................................................................................YES NO
16 Have you ever blamed someone for doing something you knew was really 

your fault?........................................................................................................................... ..YES NO
17 Do you enjoy meeting new people?................................................................................ ,..YES NO
18 Do you believe insurance schemes are a good idea?.................................................. ..YES NO
19 Are your feelings easily hurt?........................................................................................ ..YES NO
20 Are all your habits good and desirable ones?............................................................. ^YES NO

page 1



21 Do you tend to keep in the background on social occasions? '.YES NO 1

22 Would you take drugs which may have strange or dangerous effects? YES NO
23 Do you often feel "fed-up”? YES NO
24 Have you ever taken anything (even a pin or button) that belonged to some

one e lse? ..............................................................................................................................YES NO
25 Do you like going out a lot?  YES NO
26 Do you enjoy hurting people you love? YES NO
27 Are you often troubled about feelings of guilt? YES NO
28 Do you sometimes talk about things you know nothing about? YES NO
29 Do you prefer reading to meeting people ? YES NO
30 Do you have enemies who want to harm you? YES NO
31 Would you call yourself a nervous person? YES NO
32 Do you have many friends? YES NO
33 Do you enjoy practical jokes that can sometimes really hurt people?....................... YES NO
34 Are you a worrier?............................................................................................................YES NO
35 As a child did you do as you were told immediately and without grumbling?.......... YES NO
36 Would you call yourself happy-go-lucky?....................................................................... YES NO
37 Do good manners and cleanliness matter much to you?............................................. YES NO
38 Do you worry about awful things that might happen?.................................................YES NO
39 Have you ever broken or lost something belonging to someone else?.........................YES NO
40 Do you usually take the initiative in making new friends ?   YES NO
41 Would you call yourself tense or "highly-strung"? YES NO
42 Are you mostly quiet when you are with other people? YES NO
43 Do you think marriage is old-fashioned and should be dohe away with? YES NO
44 Do you sometimes boast a little?......................................................................................YES NO
45 Can you easily get some life into a rather dull party?...................................................YES NO
46 Do people who drive carefully annoy you ?..................................................................... YES NO
47 Do you worry about your health?.................................. • YES NO
48 Have you ever said anything bad or nasty about anyone?......................................... YES NO
49 Do you like telling jokes and funny stories to your friends?....................................... YES NO
50 Do most things taste the same to you?...........................................................................YES NO
51 As a child were you ever cheeky to your parents?........................................................ YES NO
52 Do you like mixing with people?......................................................................................YES NO
53 Does it worry you if you know there are mistakes in your work?................................ YES NO
54 Do you suffer from sleeplessness?................................................................................ ..YES NO.
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5(i Do you nearly always have a "ready answer" when people talk to you? YES NO
57 Do you like to arrive at appointments in plenty of time? YES NO
58 Have you often felt listless and tired for no reason? YES NO
59 Have you ever cheated at a game? YES NO
60 Do you like doing things in which you have to act quickly? YES NO
61 is (or was) your mother a good woman ? YES NO
62 Do you often feel life is very dull? YES NO
63 Have you ever taken advantage of someone ? YES NO
64 Do you often take on more activities than you have time for? YES NO
65 Are there several people who keep trying to avoid you?..............................................YES NO
66 Do you worry a lot about your looks?.............................................................................YES NO
67 Do you think people spend too much time safeguarding their future with

savings and insurances?..................................................................................................... YES NO
68 Have you ever wished that you were dead?....................................................................YES NO
69 Would you dodge paying taxes if you were sure you could never be found out? YES NO
70 Can you get a party going? YES NO
71 Do you try not to be rude to people? YES NO
72 Do you worry too long after an embarrassing experience? YES NO
73 Have you ever insisted on having your own way? YES NO
74 When you catch a train do you often arrive at the last minute?................................. YES NO
75 Do you suffer from "nerves"?   YES NO
76 Do your friendships break up easily without it being your fault?............................... YES NO
77 Do you often feel lonely?.................................. .  YES NO
78 Do you always practice what you preach?......................................................................YES NO
79 Do you sometimes like teasing animals?..........................................................................YES NO
80 Are you easily hurt when people find fault with you or the work you do ?..................YES NO
81 Have you ever been late for an appointment or work?.................................................. YES NO
82 Do you like plenty of bustle and excitement around you?.............................................YES NO
83 Would you like other people to be afraid of you ?........................................................... YES NO
84 Are you sometimes bubbling over with energy and sometimes very sluggish?...........YES NO
85 Do you sometimes put off until tomorrow what you ought to do today?................. ...YES NO
86 Do other people think of you as being very lively?.....................................................  .YES NO
87 Do people tell you a lot of lies?........................................................................................ YES NO
88 Are you touchy about some things?................................................................................ YES NO
89 Are you always willing to admit it when you have made a mistake?..........................YES NO
90 Would you feel very sorry for an animal caught in a trap?..................................... .j.YES NOj

PLEASE CHECK TO SEE THAT YOU HAVE ANSWERED ALL THE QUESTIONS
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Appendix 6.2

Langner-22
Internal State Questionnaire Parent-Child Project UCL

BELOW ARE SOME QUESTIONS ABOUT HOW YOU HAVE BEEN FEELING IN 
YOURSELF LATELY. WE DO NOT WANT ANY DETAILS, JUST "YES" OR "NO" 
WILL USUALLY BE ENOUGH. Please circle one of the options listed 
after each, question.

1. Do you feel weak all over most of the time? No/Yes

2. Have you had periods of days, weeks or months when you could
not take care of things because you could not get going?

Yes/No
3. In general would you say that most of the time you are in 

good spirits, or low spirits? Good/Low

4. Do you suddenly feel hot all over every so often? Yes/No

5. Have you ever been bothered by your heart beating hard?
Often/Someti mes/Never

6. Would you say your appetite is poor, fair or good?
Poor/Fair/Good

7. Do you have periods of great restlessness that you cannot sit
still very long? Yes/No

8. Are you the worrying type? Yes/No
9. Have you ever been bothered by shortness of breath when you 

were not working or excercising hard? Often/Sometimes/Never
10. Are you ever bothered by nervousness (irritable, fidgety,

tense)? Often/Sometimes/Never
11. Have you ever had any fainting spells (lost consciousness)?

Never/A Few Times/More Than a Few Times
12. Do you have any trouble getting to sleep or staying asleep?

Often/Sometimes/Never
13. Are you bothered by stomach trouble several times a week?

Yes/No
14. Is your memory all right (good)? No/Yes
15. Have you ever been bothered by cold sweats?

Often/Sometimes/Never
16. Do your hands ever tremble enough to bother you?

Often/Sometimes/Never

17. Does there seem to be a fullness in your head or nose much of
the time? Yes/No (continued on reverse)
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18. Do you have personal worries that get you down physically
(make you physically ill)? Yes/No

19. Do you feel somewhat apart even among friends (apart, 
isolated, alone)? Yes/No

20. Would you say that nothing ever turns out the way you want It
to? No/Often

21. Are you ever troubled with headaches or pains In the head?
Often/Sometimes/Never

22. Do you find that you sometimes cannot help wondering If
anything is worthwhile anymore? Yes/No

*
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Fart I.

Tour name

Address

Phone Wo. __

Today’s date

***************

Part II. On the following questions please circle the number that is most typical 
of your baby. "About average'1 means how you think the typical baby 
vould be scored.

1. How easy or difficult is it for you to calm or soothe your baby when he/she is 
upset?

. 1  2 3 4 5 6 7
very easy about average difficult

2. How easy or difficult is it for you to predict when your baby will go to sleep 
and vakc uo?

1 2 3 4 5 6 7
very easy about average difficult

3. How easy or difficult is it for you to predict when your baby will become
hungry?

1 2 3 4 5 .. 6 7
very easy about average difficult

4. Hcv easy or difficult is it for you to know vhat's botharir.c your baby vhcr. 
he/she cries or fusses?

1 . 2  3 4 5 6 7
very easy. about average difficult

3. How many rises per day, on the average, does your baby get fussy and irritable—  
for either'shore or long periods of time?

1 2 - 3 4 3 6 7
never 1-2 tises 3-4 times 5-6 times 7-9 tiaes 10-14 times more than 

per day per day per day per day per day 15

6. How much does your baby cry and fuss in general?

1 2 3 4 5 6 7
very little; average amount; a lot: auch
much less tnan the about as much ' more than
average bebv as the average . the average

babv baby



Appendix 6.4 cont. 
7. How did your baby respond to his/her first bath?

1 2 
very well- 
baby lovod it

4 5
neither liked 
nor disliked it

S. How did your baby respond to his/her first solid food?

31 2 
very favorably—  
liked it immediately

. 4  5
neither liked 
nor disliked it

9. How does your baby typically respond to a new person?

31 2 
almost always 
responds favorably

4 5
responds favorably 
about half the time

10. How does your baby typically respond to being in a new place?

61 2 
almost always 
responds favorably

3 4 5
responds favorably 
about half the time'

7
terribly—  
didn't like««

very negatively—  
did not like it 
at all

almost always 
responds nega
tively at first

almost always 
responds nega
tively at first

11. How well does your baby adapt to things (such as in items 7-10) everrusily?

1 2 
very well, 
always likes it 
eventually

3 4
ends uv liking 
it about half 
the time

12. How easily does your infant get upset?

1 2 
very hard to 
upset— even by 
things that upset 
most babies

aoout average

almost always 
dislikes it 
in the end

very easily 
upset by 
things that' 
wouldn't bother 
most babies

VThen your baby gets upset (e.g., before feeding, during diapering, etc.) how 
vigorously or loudly does he/she.cry and fuss?

1 2 
very mild intensity 
or loudness

4 5
moderate inten
sity or loudness

14. How does your baby react when you are dressing him/her?

1 2 
very wall—  . 
likes it

4 5aoout average—
doesn't mind it

very loud or in
tense, really 
cuts loose

doesn't^like it 
at all
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25. How active Is your baby in general?

31 2 
very calm and 
quiet

4
average

16. How much does your baby smile and cake happy sounds?

31 2 
a great deal, 
much more than 
* it infants

4 . 5
an average amount

very active 
end vigorous

■very little, 
much less than 
most infants

17. What kind of mood is ycur baby generally inf

31 2 
very happy and 
cheerful

4 5
neither serious 
nor cheerful

18. How much does your baby enjoy playing little games with you?

1 2 
a great deal, 
really loves it

4 5
about average

19. How much does your baby want to be held?

1 2 
wants to be free 
cost of the time

4 5
sometimes wants to be 
held; sometimes not

7
serious

very little, 
doesn't like 
it very much

a great deal— wants 
to be held almost 
all the time

:o. How does your baby respond to disruptions and changes in the everyday routine, 
such as when you go to church or a meeting, on trips, etc.?

1 2 
very favorably 
doesn't get upset

about average very unfavorably 
gets quite upsat

21. Ecw easy is it for you to predict when your baby will need a diaper change?

very easy about average

How changeable is your baby’s mood?

1 2 
changes seldom, 
and changes slowly 
when he/she does chance

aoout average

very difficult

chances often 
Anti rapidly

Hew escited does your baby become when people play with or talk to him/her?

rer7 escited about avemne not at all
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Please rate the overall degree of difficulty your baby would present for the 
average mother.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7
super easy ordinary, some highly diffi-

• problems cult to deal
with



Appendix 6.5 (Bayley MDI)

To score: Check P (Pom) or F (Foil). If "Other," mork 0  (Omit), R (Refuseii), or RPT (Reported by mother).

Item
No.

Placement 
and Rons* 
(Month*)

Situ*
ation

lt*m Titt*
Seen 

P | F

»

Otk»
Net**

r

74 5.8
(4.10)

M Attends to scribbling

75 6.0
(5.10)

1 Looks for fallen spoon
.

76 62
(4.12)

K Playful response to mirror

77 62
(4-10)

H Retains 2 of 3 cubes offered

78 62
(5-10)

A' Manipulates bell: interest in detail

7? j 7.0
1 (5-12)

G3 * Vocalizes 4 different syllables

80 j 7.1
| (5-10)

D3 Pulls string adoptively: secures ring
|

81 7.6
(5.12)

E1 Cooperates in games Note skill at pat»a-cake for 
Motor Scale item 44

82 , 7.6
! (5-14)

H Attempts to secure 3 cubes

83 : 7.8
1 (5-13)

A1 Rings bell purpoiiveiy

84 7.9
(5.14)

N * Listens selectively to famiiiar words

85 7.9
(5-14)

G3 * Says "da-da" or equivalent

86 | 8.1
1 r6-72J

H' Uncovers toy

87 8.9 j 0  
(6.12) |

Fingers holes in peg board

88 9.0
(6-14)

L Picks up cup: secures cube

89 9.1
(6.14)

N Responds to verbal request

90 9.4
(6-13)

L Puts cube in cup on command 
(Note number placed)

Items 90, 100, 114 
_____No. of cubes

91 9.5
(8-14)

P Looks for contents of bos

92 9.7
(8-15)

L Stirs with spoon in imitation

93 10.0
(7.16)

9 Looks a t pictures in book

94 10.1
(7-17)

M Inhibits on command

95 10.4 - 
(7-15)

M Attempts to imitate scribble

96 102
(8-17)

H' Unwraps cube

97 10.8
(8-17)

E> * Repeats performance laughed at
, •

98 11.2
(8.15)

M Holds crayon adaptively

* M ot bm mb**rv*d incidentally.
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To score >̂ecic P (Pass) or P (Pail). If "Other," mark O (Omit), R (Refused), or RPT (Reported by mother).

lf»»
No.

As*Placement 
and Rang* 
(Month* | Item Titleatv

Score
p F Oth, Notts

f
99 11.3

(8-15) Pushes car along

100 11.8
(9-18) Puts 3 or more cubes in cup

101 12.0 
(9-18) ir * Jabbers expressively

102 12.0
(9-17) * ' Uncovers blue box

103 12.0
(8-18) • j Turns pages of book

104 12.2
(8-19) Pats whistle doll. In imitation

1
105 12.4

(7-18) Dangles ring by string

106 12.5
(9-18) | * Imitates words (Record words 

| used)
107 12.9

(10-17)
F Puts beads in box (6 of 8)

108 13.0
(10-17) « ! Places I peg repeatedly

109 13.4
(10-19) • i Removes pellet from bottle

i
110 13.6

no-20;
Tf | Blue board: places 1 round block 

1 (Specify)

1
\Hm% 110, 121, 129, 142, 155, 159, 16 

No. round placed
_____No. square placed

Completion time
III 13.8

(10-19) | Builds tower of 2 cubes 
j (Note number of cubes)

Items III,  119, 143, 161 
No. of cubes

112 14.0
(10-21)

M Spontaneous scribble

113 142
(10-23) * Says 2 words (Note words) Heard:

Reported:
114 14.3 1 I  

(11-20) | Puts 9 cubes in cup *

115 14.6
(10-20)

P Goses round box

116 14.6
(11-19) * Uses gestures to make wants known

117 15.3
(11-23) N Shows shoes or ether dothing, or own 

toy
118 16.4

(13-20) 0 Pegs placed in 70 seconds (Note times) Items 118, 123, 134, 156 
Trial 1 2 3 
Time _____ ____  _____

119 16.7
(13-21) H' Builds tower of 3 cubes

120 I6 J
(12-26) S Pink board: places round block 

(Specify)
Items 120, 137, 151 

Round placed 
AM placed
AM placed (reversed board)

121 17.0
(12-26)

R Blue board: places 2 round blocks

' Met fee trnm^

6
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12-MONTH MEASURES: MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS

MARITAL AUTONOMY AND RELATEDNESS INVENTORY

RELTDM

HOSTCONM

ACCEPTM

HOSTDETM

CONTRLM

15.11

7.31

16.23

6.18

7.91

AUTONOMM 16.64

2.74

2.96

2.47

2.17

3.05

2.64

Relatedness

Hostile control 

Acceptance 

Hostile detachment 

Control 

Autonomy

INTERACTIVE BEHAVIOUR RATINGS OF INFANTS DURING
FIRST (1) AND SECOND (2) REUNIONS IN THE STRANGE SITUATION

PS1
PS2

CM1
CM2

2.61
3.48

2.11
3.46

1.63
1.68

1.76
2.35

Proximity seeking 1 
Proximity seeking 2

Contact maintenance 1 
Contact maintenance 2

R1
R2

1.49
2.16

1.07
1.55

Resistance 1 
Resistance 2

A1
A2

3.58
3.03

1.75
1.76

Avoidance 1 
Avoidance 2

INFANT CHARACTERISTICS QUESTIONNAIRE

TEMPM 71.63 12.08 Infant temperament

INFANT MENTAL DEVELOPMENT QUOTIENT

BAYLEY 114.76 12.02 Mental development quotient

EYSENCK PERSONALITY QUESTIONNAIRE

EXTROV
NEUROT
PSYCHOT
LIE

12.70
9.11
3.73
6.62

5.06
4.92
2.98
3.54

Extroversion 
Neuroticism 
Psychoticism 
Lie scale

LANGNER-22

PSYPATHM 2.97 2.44 Psychopathology
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INFANTS' MEAN SCORES AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS 
ON THE AINSWORTH INTERACTIVE BEHAVIOUR SCALES 

GROUPED BY THEIR STRANGE SITUATION SUB-CLASSIFICATIONS
(N*97)

Proximity Seeking

FIRST REUNION SECOND REUNION

Sub- Mean (sd) Mean (sd)
Class

A1 (N*15) 1.20 (0.41) 1.53 (0.83)

A2 (N-16) 1.94 (0.99) 2.88 (1.03)

B1 (N*15) 1.73 ( 0.88 ) 2.20 (1.08)

B2 (N*13) 2.15 (1.57) 4.90 (0.95)

B3 (N*11) 4.55 (1.44) 5.36 (1.29)

B4 (N*16) 4.19 (1.42) 4.31 (1.01)

C1 (N»7) 3.00 (0.63) 4.00 (1.73)

C2 (N=4) 3.33 (1.52) 4.17 (1.17)

Contact Maintenance

FIRST REUNION SECOND REUNION

Sub- Mean (sd) Mean (sd)
Class

A1 (N=15) 1.00 (0.00) 1.20 (0.56)

A2 (N*16) 1.25 (0.57) 2.25 (1.65)

B1 (N-15) 1.07 (0.26) 1.40 (1.08)

B2 (N*13) 1.34 (1.12) 4.64 (1.98)

33 (N*11) 3.45 (1.87) 5.36 (2.25)

B4 (N=16) 4.00 (2.07) 5.38 (1.78)

C1 (N»7) 3.17 (2.04) 5.50 (0.84)

C2 (N*4) 3.33 (2.08) 5.67 (0.58)
cont./
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INFANTS' MEAN SCORES ANO STANDARD DEVIATIONS 
ON THE AINSWORTH INTERACTIVE BEHAVIOUR SCALES 

GROUPED BY THEIR STRANGE SITUATION 
SUB-CLASSIFICATIONS 

(N*97)

Avoidance

Sub-
Class

A1 (N*15)

A2 (N*16)

81 (N*15)

B2 (N*13)

B3 (N*11)

84 (N»16)

C1 (N*7)

C2 (N*4)

FIRST REUNION 

Mean (sd)

5.40 (1.12) 

4.88 (1.41) 

3.53 (0.99)

3.92 (1.44)

1.82 (0.98)

2.13 (1.20)

2,33 (1.21)

3.00 (2.00)

SECOND REUNION 

Mean (sd)

5.33 (0.90)

4.69 (0.87)

3.33 (0.90)

1.92 (0.94)

1.27 (0.65)

1.50 (0.97)

2.00 (0.89)

2.67 (1.53)

Resistance

Sub-
Class

A1 (N*15)

A2 (N=16)

B1 (N*15)

B2 (N*13)

B3 (N*11)

B4 (N*16)

C1 (N*7)

C2 (N=4)

FIRST REUNION 

Mean (sd)

1.07 (0.26) 

1.00 (0.00) 
1.00 (0.00)
1.08 (0.28) 

1.09 (0.30) 

2.31 (1.35)

3.33 (1.51)

4.00 (1.00)

SECOND REUNION 

Mean (sd)

1.27 (1.03) 

2.44 (1.71)

1.13 (0.52)

1.69 (0.86)

1.82 (0.98)

2.69 (1.35) 

5.17 (1.17)

4.67 (0.58)



Ethnic origin of mother
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Mother ethnic origin
Scotland/Ireland/Wales 1 3 5 9

11.1% 33.3% 55.6% 100.0%
3.3% 27.3% 9.3% 9.5%

England 24 6 41 71
33.8% 8.5% 57.7% 100.0%
80.0% 54.5% 75.9% 74.7%

Other 5 2 8 15
33.3% 13.3% 53.3% 100.0%
16.7% 18.2% 14.8% 15.8%

Column total 30 11 54 95
31.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%

100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=5.68, DF=4, P<.22



Ethnic origin of father grouped by
infant-mother attachment classification

In fan t-m oth er  attach m en t Rov t o t a l

Avoidant Resistant Secure
F ath er  e th n ic  o r ig in
1 1 0 2 333.3% .0% 66.7% 100.0%3.3% .0% 3.7% 3.2%
2 26 9 49 8431.0% 10.7% 58.3% 100.0%86.7% 81.8% 90.7% 88.4%
3 3 2 3 837.5% 25.0% 37.5% 100.0%10.0% 18.2% 5.6% 8.4%
column t o t a l 30 11 54 9531.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=2.36, DF=4, P<.67



Social class of mother
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Rov total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Mother social class
Professional 7 1 13 21

33.3% 4.8% 61.9% 100.0%
23.3% 9.1% 24.1% 22.1%

Intermediate occupations 17 10 34 61
27.9% 16.4% 55.7% 100.0%
56.7% 90.9% 63.0% 64.2%

Skilled occupations 4 0 4 8
50.0% .0% 50.0% 100.0%
13.3% .0% 7.4% 8.4%

Partly skilled
occupations 2 0 3 5

40.0% .0% 60.0% 100.0%
6.7% .0% 5.6% 5.3%

Column total 30 11 54 95
31.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%

100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=5.00, DF=6, P<.54



Social class of father grouped by
infant-mother attachment classification

In fan t-m oth er attachm ent Rov t o t a l

Avoidant Resistant Secure
F ather s o c i a l  c la s s
Professional 8 1 14 23

34.8% 4.3% 60.9% 100.0%
26.7% 9.1% 25.9% 24.2%

Intermediate occupations 17 10 28 55
30.9% 18.2% 50.9% 100.0%
56.7% 90.9% 51.9% 57.9%

Skilled occupations 5 0 11 16
31.3% .0% 68.8% 100.0%
16.7% .0% 20.4% 16.8%

Partly skilled
occupations 0 0 1 1

.0% .0% 100.0% 100.0%

.0% .0% 1.9% 1.1%
Column t o t a l 30 11 54 95

31.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%
100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=6.61, DF=6, P<.3 6



Education level of mother
by infant attachment classification

. Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Mother level of education
0 Levels 4 2 6 12

33.3% 16.7% 50.0% 100.0%
13.3% 18.2% 11.1% 12.6%

A levels 6 2 8 16
37.5% 12.5% 50.0% 100.0%
20.0% 18.2% 14.8% 16.8%

College 11 6 26 43
25.6% 14.0% 60.5% 100.0%
36.7% 54.5% 48.1% 45.3%

Postgraduate degree 9 1 14 24
37.5% 4.2% 58.3% 100.0%
30.0% 9.1% 25.9% 25.3%

Column total 30 11 54 95
31.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%

100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=2.9, DF=6, P < .81



Education level of father grouped by
infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Father level of education
Elementary school

0 Levels 

A levels 

College

Postgraduate degree

1
50.0%
3.3%

3
30.0%
10.0%

3
30.0%
10.0%

13
28.9%
43.3%

10
35.7%
33.3%

0
.0%
.0%

1
10.0%
9.1%

2
20.0%
18.2%

6
13.3%
54.5%

2
7.1%

18.2%

1
50.0%
1.9%

6
60.0%
11.1%

5
50.0%
9.3%

26
57.8%
48.1%

16
57.1%
29.6%

2
100.0% 

2.1% 
10 

100.0% 
10.5% 

10 
100.0% 
10.5% 

45 
100.0% 
47.4% 

28 
100.0% 
29.5%

Column total 30
31.6%

100.0%
11

11.6%
100.0%

54
56.8%

100.0%
95

100.0%
100.0%

Chi-squared=2.07, DF=8, P<.98



Prenatal confidence in self as mother
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Confidence in self as 
parent

fair 4 2 12 1822.2% 11.1% 66.7% 100.0%13.3% 18.2% 22.2% 18.9%
good 16 4 28 4833.3% 8.3% 58.3% 100.0%53.3% 36.4% 51.9% 50.5%very good 10 5 10 2540.0% 20.0% 40.0% 100.0%33.3% 45.5% 18.5% 26.3%excellent 0 0 4 4.0% .0% 100.0% 100.0%.0% .0% 7.4% 4.2%
Column total 30 11 54 9531.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=7.68, DF=6, P<.26



Prenatal confidence in self as father
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Rov total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Confidence in self as 
parent

fair 4 1 10 1526.7% 6.7% 66.7% 100.0%13.3% 9.1% 20.0% 16.5%
good 14 6 23 4332.6% 14.0% 53.5% 100.0%46.7% 54.5% 46.0% 47.3%
very good 10 2 14 2638.5% 7.7% 53.8% 100.0%33.3% 18.2% 28.0% 28.6%
excellent 2 2 3 728.6% 28.6% 42.9% 100.0%6.7% 18.2% 6.0% 7.7%
Column total 30 11 50 9133.0% 12.1% 54.9% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared*3.52, DF=6, P<.74



Anticipated ability to calm baby (mother)
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Will you be able to calm cry-baby?
Yes 27 11 52 9030.0% 12.2% 57.8% 100.0%90.0% 100.0% 96.3% 94.7%No 3 0 2 560.0% .0% 40.0% 100.0%10.0% .0% 3.7% 5.3%
column total 30 11 54 9531.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=l.63, DF=2, P<,32



H prenatal belief that baby will communicate needs
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Will baby communicate 
needs?

Yes 28 11 48 87
32.2% 12.6% 55.2% 100.0%
93.3% 100.0% 88.9% 91.6%

No 2 0 6 8
25.0% .0% 75.0% 100.0%
6.7% .0% 11.1% 8.4%

Column total 30 11 54 95
31.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%

100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Chi-squared=2.22, DF=2, Pc.33



Anticipated return to work 393
by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment Row total
Avoidant Resistant Secure

Anticipated return to 
work1-3 months 5 3 13 2123.8% 14.3% 61.9% 100.0%16.7% 27.3% 24.1% 22.1%3-9 months 14 5 26 4531.1% 11.1% 57.8% 100.0%46.7% 45.5% 48.1% 47.4%9-15 months 2 1 3 633.3% 16.7% 50.0% 100.0%6.7% 9.1% 5.6% 6.3%not returning 4 1 3 850.0% 12.5% 37.5% 100.0%13.3% 9.1% 5.6% 8.4%undecided 5 1 9 1533.3% 6.7% 60.0% 100.0%16.7% 9.1% 16.7% 15.8%

Column total 30 11 54 9531.6% 11.6% 56.8% 100.0%100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0% '

Chi-squared=2.58, DF=8, P<.96
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grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Expected marital

satisfaction 59.03 53.73 57.94 1.30
(SD) 11.41 6.28 8.61

Past marital satisfaction 54.97 56.73 54.42 .43
(SD) 7.18 5.16 8.03

Current marital
satisfaction 6.39 6.55 6.04 1.89
(SD) .56 .93 1.19

Global self-esteem 31.23 31.45 31.19 .00
(SD) 7.42 6.90 5.63

Competence 35.32 37.55 35.30 .76
(SD) 5.48 4.08 6.00

Loveability 37.61 42.73 37.45 2.77
(SD) 7.57 5.00 6.84

Likeability 34.55 35.36 34.32 .21
(SD) 5.28 5.18 4.48

Self-control 33.00 35.91 33.92 .74
(SD) 6.60 6.27 7.08

Power 33.29 29.45 33.21 1.60
(SD) 5.72 6.99 6.97

Moral self-approval 38.77 42.09 39.77 1.85
(SD) 4.84 3.33 5.21

i

Body appearance 32.52 33.82 30.28 2.33
(SD) 6.62 5.10 5.81

Body functioning 30.13 30.91 31.30 .30
(SD) 7.63 6.59 6.06

Defensive
self-enhancement 45.74 46.55 45.21 .13
(SD) 7.77 8.55 8.20

Integration and Identity 35.68 34.55 35.40 .16
(SD) 6.38 5.32 5.30

A = p < 0.05 B = p < o • o H O II p < 0.001
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grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Fear or worry for the

baby 10.96 10.20 12.16 .22
(SD) 2.68 2.44 12.89

Negative aspects of
mothering 12.62 12.40 12.29 .11
(SD) 3.09 1.84 2.88

Intrapunitiveness 9.54 9.10 9.08 .31
(SD) 2.45 2.47 2.41

Ignoring baby 7.27 6.70 6.92 .34
(SD) 2.13 2.26 2.08

Irritation with baby 11.81 11.80 11.29 .38
(SD) 2.48 2.97 2.75

Extrapunitivenss to baby 8.27 9.20 8.49 .53
(SD) 2.47 2.25 2.44

Responsiveness to baby 16.04 14.90 15.47 .76
(SD) 2.66 2.60 2.65

Convalescence 9.15 9.10 9.04 .01
(SD) 2.41 1.73 2.92

Need for reassurance 9.92 9.30 9.29 .57
(SD) 2.56 2.11 2.55

Depression 10.77 9.10 10.43 .99
(SD) 3.84 2.28 2.99

i

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



Appendix 6.11b

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN THE 10 SCALES OF THE SCHAEFER-MANHEI HER

POSTNATAL INVENTORY ANO INFANTS' STRANGE SITUATION REUNION BEHAVIOUR
(N*88>

INTERACTIVE BEHAVIOUR RATINGS OF

PROXIMITY
UPON

SEEKING CONTACT MAINTENANCE 
UPON

RESISTANCE
UPON

FIRST SECOND FIRST SECOND FIRST SECOND
REUNION REUNION REUNION

FEAR/CONCERN -.1118 .0991 -.0222 .1138 .0160 .0429
NEGATIVITY -.0786 -.0261 -.0656 -.0464 .0542 .1663
INTRAPUNITIVE .0371 .1573 .1685 .1836 .2019 .2486
IGNORING BABY -.0272 -.0436 .0313 .0532 .1130 .0527
IRRITABILITY -.0365 -.0499 .0629 -.0005 .2180 .1914
EXTRAPUNITIVE -.1110 .0205 -.0664 -.0262 .0492 .0934
RESPONSIVE -.0476 .0017 -.0950 -.0420 -.2001 -.0892
CONVALESCENCE .1559 -.0350 .0825 .0227 .0266 -.0662
REASSURANCE -.1611 .0066 -.1182 .0253 -.0252 .1292
DEPRESSION -.0997 -.0059 .0480 .0505 -.0400 .0705

AVOIDANCE 
UPON 

FIRST SECOND 
REUNION

FEAR/CONCERN .0680 .0257
NEGATIVITY .0121 .0374
INTRAPUNITIVE -.1275 -.0955
IGNORING BABY .0068 -.0591
IRRITABILITY .0052 -.0141
EXTRAPUNITIVE -.0345 -.0790
RESPONSIVE .1829 .0895
CONVALESCENCE -.0246 .0535
REASSURANCE -.0002 -.0347
DEPRESSION .0224 .0502

2-tailed Signif: * - .01 ** - .001



Mother-Father-Peer scale (Epscein) scores of mother
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Acceptance vs rejection 

(m)
(SD)

41.71
8.43

47.18
2.79

40.09
10.43

2.69

Acceptance vs rejection 
(f)(SD)

41.07
10.15

46.22
4.49

42.06
7.78

1.30

Independ vs overprotect 
(m)

(SD)
47.48
8.69

49.82
9.48

48.44
9.79

.26

Independ vs overprotect
(f)

(SD)
50.67
9.43

51.22
9.02

47.98
9.66

.97

Accept vs rejection 
(peers)

(SD)
38.10
8.20

40.09
7.20

39.61
6.39

.54

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



Experience of pregnancy (self-report of mother)
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value 

(DF=2,94
Initial feelings .77 1.08 .88 1.44

(SD) .49 .53 .52
Husband initial feelings .79 .94 .80 .54

(SD) .40 .58 .41
Planned pregnancy 1.28 1.24 1.28 .03

(SD) .51 .62 .49
Perceived change due to

pregnancy 55.19 34.89 57.00 2.76
(SD) 29.98 25.53 28.46

Anticipation of difficult 
delivery 84.47 89. 09j 81.37 .22
(SD) 35.70 42.27 36.41

Desire to have baby near
at birth .97 1.08 .91 .78
(SD) .42 .48 .42

Preparedness to care for
baby 61.52 68.69 62.88 .56
(SD) 19.17 15.10 20.13

M percept of husband 
preparedness 57.04 63.69 58.47 .49
(SD) 21.80 16.23 17.98

Anticipated attachment to 
baby 78.38 80.63 76.15 .23
(SD) 20.24 21.20 22.70

Anticipated attachment
from baby 65.56 79.66 63.63 1.62
(SD) 25.47 10.84 29.70

Ability to imagine baby 60.88 68.13 61.78 .45
(SD) 18.97 22.99 23.57

Prev experience with
babies 40.13 46.36 44.83 .34
(SD) 27.55 20.58 28.60

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001



Adaptation to maternal role at 3 months
grouped by infant-mother attachment classification

Infant-mother attachment
Avoidant Resistant Secure F-value (DF=2,94

Relaxation 63.02 73.59 62.93 .91
(SD) 22.96 20.65 23.92

Happiness .83 1.24 1.01 3.10
(SD) .53 .30 .45

Comfortability 4.82 7.30 6.00 6.27
(SD) 2.31 1.20 1.92

Patience .80 1.05 .94 .96
(SD) .51 .52 .55

Elation 58.22 68.94 68.36 1.91(SD) 22.42 15.93 23.10
Attachment to baby 1.24 1.55 1.32 1.87(SD) .41 .21 .48
Attachment from baby .90 1.27 1.01 1.46(SD) .61 .62 .57
When feel baby yours .68 .66 .80 .54(SD) .52 .40 .55
Sensitivity to baby 77.33 79.25 80.14 .42(SD) 13.38 9.13 12.76
Satisfaction with feeding 5.57 5.44 5.55 - .02(SD) 1.34 1.25 1.91
Capacity to quiet baby .81 .82 .85 .17(SD) .32 .33 .35 I

A = p < 0.05 B = p < 0.01 C = p < 0.001


